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ABSTRACT 

From Nietzsche's early writings to those marking 

the end of his intellectual life~ the dynamics of what he 

called "physiology" ~ermeate virtually every facet of his 

philosophical enterprise. In the following investigation~ 

these dynamics are explored as an interpretive key to not 

only the dominant themes but also the philosophical motive 

underlying Nietzsche's philosophy. This motive is described 

in terms of his diagnosis and attempted cure for the disease 

of nihilism. In this we maintain that Nietzsche's foremost 

philosophical task is that of a cultural physician. 

In pursuit of this theme, Nietzsche's "clinical 

standpoint" is explored and applied with regard to Socrates 

and Jesus Christ as two case studies in decadence. These two 

"cases" are a simultaneous physiological investigation into 

both the ancient Greek and Hebrew cultures. 

This investigation concludes with a detailed anal

ysis of the physiological significance of the Revaluation of 

all Values, Eternal Recurrence, the Overman and Dionysus as 

integral to curing the sickness of nihilism. 
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In the text all abbreviations for published texts are in 

italics and those for unpublished texts are not italicized. 

* * 
The references to Nietzsche's published works are 

found in brackets within the text. The brackets contain 

three items the first of which is a volume number of the 

Nietzsche Werke: Kritische Gesamtausgabe, ed. Giorgio Colli 

and Mazzino Montinari. Berlin: Walter de Gruyter, 1967-1984. 

Here the reader is referred to the German text the transla-

tions of which, unless indicated otherwise, are taken from 

Walter Kaufmann"s tr~nslations of Nietzsche. The second item 

in the brackets is an abbreviation of the title of the pub

lished work (see part I of the list above), and the third 

item is the number of the aphorism or section from which the 

reference is taken. For example, (V2,GS,377) refers first to 

Volume V, section 2 of the Kritische Gesamtausgabe, second 

to The Gay Science as the specific text in question and 

third to aphorism 377 of The Gay Science. 

The German text of Nietzsche"s letters is found 

in the Nietzsche Briefwechsel: Kritische Gesamtausgabe, ed. 

Giorgio Colli and Mazzino Montinari. Berlin: Walter de 

Gruyter 1972-1984. All references to the letters are found 

in endnotes indicating the recipient, the abbreviation BKG. 

(see part III of list above), the volume number of BKG and 

the page number. Following this page number, is a slash (I) 

after which is an abbreviation of the text from which 

translations of the letters are taken (see part IV of list 

above), along with the page number. For example, a reference 

to Nietzsche"s letter to Franz Overbeck on February 11thf 

1883 would appear in an endnote as: 

Letter to Franz Overbeck, Feb. 11. 1883. BKG. 111 1 , p. 324 1 

SLN. p. 206. 
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With regard to references to Nietzsche's unpub

lished works, the majority are to his notebooks between 1883 

and 1888. These are all found in brackets in the text. The 

brackets will contain two items: first the abbreviation M 

(see part III of list above) along with the volume number of 

M. This refers the reader to the German text the transla

tions of which, unless indicated otherwise, are Walter 

Kaufmann's and R. J. Hollingdale's in, The Will To Power f 

Vintage Books, New York, 1967. Following the volume number 

is the second item in the brackets; the numbered section 

where the reference can be found. The numbered sections of 

the German text are identical to those in the Kaufmann

Hollingdale translation. For example, a reference to note 

number 4 would appear in the text as: (MXVIII,4) 

References to Nietzsche's notebooks between 1872 

and 1876 will be found in endnotes containing five items. 

First is the abbreviation M (see part III of the list above) 

and the volume number of M as the source of the German text; 

second is an abbreviation of the work from which the refer

ence is taken, (see part II of the list above); third, is 

the page number of the German text. After this page number 

is a slash (I) followed by the fourth item: an abbreviation 

of the text from which translations of these early works are 

taken, (see part IV of the list above) and fifth, the page 

number of the translation. For example, the quotation, "How 

did they philosophize in the splendid world of art?" is from 

"The Last Philosopher" and would appear in an endnote as: 

NV I, P, p • 3 / PT, p. 4 • 

The format described above for citations to the 

unpublished works is utilized in all cases except for 

"Homer's Contest" the German text of which is WKG (see part 

III of the list above). References to "Homer's Contest" will 

appear in endnotes containing six items: first the abbrevia

tion: WKG, the volume number IIr:2 , the abbreviation HC and 

the page number. After this page number is a slash (/) fol-



lowed by the fifth item: an abbreviation of the text from 

which translations of these early works are taken, (see part 

IV of the list above) and six, the page number of the trans

lation. For example, "Every talent must unfold itself in 

fighting" is a quotation from "Homer"s Contest" and would 

appear in an endnotes as: 

WKG,III2, HC, p. 283 / PN. p. 37. 
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This would be man's fate if he were nothing but a knowing 
animal. The truth would drive him to despair and destruc
tion: the truth that he is eternally condemned to untruth • 
.•• Does he not actually live by means of a continual pro
cess of deception? Does nature not conceal most things from 
him, even the nearest things--his own body, for example, of 
which he has only a deceptive "consciousness?" He is locked 
within this consciousness and nature threw away the key. Oh, 
the fatal curiosity of the philosopher, who longs just once, 
to peer out and down through the crack in the chamber of 
consciousness. Perhaps he will then suspect the extent to 
which man, in the indifference of his ignorance, is sus
tained by what is greedy, insatiable, disgusting, pitiless, 
and murderous--as if he were hanging in dreams on the back 
of a tiger. 

xii 

Friedrich Nietzsche 
"On the Pathos of Truth" 



INTRODUCTION 

The idea of the philosopher as a cultural physi

cian is a constant theme throughout the corpus of 

Nietzsche"s works. Though he rarely uses the words "physi

cian of culture,," or even "physician," we will see that he 

maintains a "clinical standpoint" on virtually every topic. 

In 1873 he spoke of the cultural physician as "most useful 

when there is a lot to be destroyed, in times of chaos or 

degeneration."1 Essentially, this conception of the task of 

philosophy never changed. It is well known that with regard 

to "modern culture" Nietzsche felt a lot deserves to perish. 

In his "diagnosis of the modern soul" (VI::S,C:Epilogue) he 

concluded it was sick, degenerate and, "physiologically 

considered, false." (VI3,C:Epilogue) Consequently: "To be a 

physician here, to be ine>~orable here, to wield the kni fe 

here--that pertains to us, that is our kind of philanthropy, 

with that are we philosophers." (VI3,n,7) 

The task of destroying what is already perishing 

is a prevalent theme but what did Nietzsche perceive to be 

doomed? The foundation of the values of the West. Thus he 

considered it essential that our culture dissociate itself 

from moribund values. Integral to this, is the necessity to 

destroy what is already on the wane. In this, his statement, 

"I am dynamite" (VI::S,E:IV,I) is instructive in so far as the 

destruction of "everything men have heretofore respected and 

loved"2 permeates Nietzsche's philosophical project. 

There is a plurality of destroyer and creator motifs in this 

philosophy and the former should not blind us to the latter. 

1 
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For Nietzsche, they presupposes each other. But if the 

themes of destruction and creation are interdependent, by 

what standard does he determine what deserves to be destroy

ed? Whatever he perceived to be ill is a candidate for de

struction, while manifestations of health had to be pre

served and cUltivated. Health and sickness constitute the 

above mentioned standard. 

How, then, does Nietzsche determine health and 

sickness? With this question we move into the central con

cern of our investigation. Nietzsche's perception of moder

nity as decadent and Europe as "a gigantic hospital,"3 pre

supposes his clinical standpoint. Thus we must A) articulate 

this standpoint and more importantly, B) recognize its pivo

tal role in the dominating themes of his philosophy: the 

Will to Power, the Revaluation of all Values, the Eternal 

Recurrence, the Overman and the symbol of Dionysus. It is 

fairly common knowledge that Nietzsche emphasizes the body 

as a philosophical point of departure. And again, it is com

mon to find various commentators referring to Nietzsche's 

tendency to pursue medical, biological, naturalistic and 

physiological themes. 

What Nietzsche called "my physiological turn of 

mind"4 is not pursued to any great length by these commenta

tors. For example, Martin Heidegger tells us Nietzsche's 

philosophy is "thought absolutely in terms of the physiology 

of the will to power."o This, for Heidegger is a strike 

against Nietzsche since this "turn of mind" cut him off from 

asking the essential question of Being. Karl Jaspers says 

Nietzsche's references to the body "allow a biological way 

of speaking [to] constantly ... pass for insight."6 Werner 

Dannhauser points out that for Nietzsche, "Physiology deter

mines philosophy,"? but again~ why this is so is not pursued 

in any significant detail. 

Walter Kaufmann on the other hand, is so concerned 

(and rightly so), to attack those who identify Nietzsche 
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with the aspirations of Nazi Germany, that he is rendered 

virtually incapable of looking at the pervasive theme of 

physiology. Indeed, the very word "physiology" is a red flag 

to Kaufmann particularly in its connotations of selective 

"breeding."B It is as if he is telling us Nietzsche did not 

really mean to say what he said because the latter's notions 

on breeding remained in fragmentary, unpublished notes. But 

a sustained inquiry into Nietzsche's clinical standpoint 

shows that: A) the conditions for breeding certain types of 

human beings pervades Nietzsche's thought; B) he would have 

considered the experiments of the Third Reich idiotic and, 

C) the attempted genocide of the Jews was a horrible blunder 

given that they "are beyond any doubt the strongest, tough

est, and purest race now living in Europe." (VI2,B,251)· 

In his, Prophets of Extremity, Alan Megill says 

his views will seem "perversely out of tune"10 with the 

usual conceptions of Nietzsche's philosophy. That is, out of 

tune with the view of "Nietzsche the diagnostician. "11 He 

identifies the diagnostician absorbed with returning culture 

to its foundation in nature. He proceeds to say that the 

idea of a culture based on nature is essentially pointless 

because 

in any culture that has become sufficiently self-conscious 
about its behaviour to articulate moral theories, the very 
notion of naturalness will have become so distant as to be 
all but useless •••• "12 

This suggests that theoretical activity, particularly in the 

realm of morality, is such that the very self-consciousness 

it presupposes, negates the significance of animal instincts 

within this activity. 

"Where," he asks, 

does the natural end and the cultural, artificial, begin? 
And, supposing one could have it, would one klant a "natural" 
morality? Surely all morality, by the very fact of its being 
a morality, is in some basic sense unnatural. If this is so, 
what grounds do we have for choosing between one unnatural 
moral code and another?13 



This question reveals the absence of a will to look at the 

physiological dynamics Nietzsche saw in the creation of 

morality as a product of nature, a product that is, of the 

body. Megill claims his views on Nietzsche have a certain 

proximity to those of Foucault and Derrida. 14 Be that as it 

may, his statement that the choice of morality is, for 

Nietzsche, "made on aesthetic grounds,"18 reveals a lack of 

serious consideration of Nietzsche"s "aesthetics" as an 

organic necessity for deception as a condition of life. 

Gilles Deleuze concentrates more on the dynamics 

of the body when he speaks of its "active and reactive" 

forces. 16 These forces are what Nietzsche calls the 

instincts and Deleuze speaks of them quite effectively 

though in a general way when dividing them into "active and 

reactive." He does not identify which instincts are active 

and reactive nor does he pursue their particular role with 

regard to consciousness and what Nietzsche calls "spirit." 

4 

We are not saying the views of the above commenta

tors are erroneous. Nor do we mean to suggest the idea of 

the philosopher as cultural physician goes unnoticed in 

Nietzsche scholarship. The problem is how this idea is seen 

as a metaphor to describe Nietzsche"s philosophical project. 

There is something timid about Nietzsche"s commentators; as 

if the dynamics of the instincts, physiology and the condi

tions wherein a "species comes to be" (VI2,B,262) are things 

not deserving detailed investigation. This is hard to ex

plain. Perhaps much of what Nietzsche says on these matters 

conjures up (as they did for Kaufmann), too intense an image 

of the horrors of Nazi Germany. Or maybe his popularity is 

such that it simply goes against our taste to think 

Nietzsche"s insights could rest on what seem quite antiqua

ted ideas. 

We are quick to place Nietzsche in the foremost 

ranks of Western thought. He deserves this rank but one 

suspects the almost breathless enthusiasm with which it is 



acknowledged. Now, in this er-a of "Post-Moder-n" thought, 

when Nietzsche"s name is common coin and "violence to the 

text" is a celebr-ated, methodological must, it is easy to 

indulge in such "violence." But few seem to gr-asp, as 

Nietzsche did, how much violence to oneself is r-equired when 

traditions ar-e destroyed. Many r-ightly see Nietzsche as the 

philosopher who made this destruction philosophically neces

sary, but few will trace it back into the origins of vio

lence Nietzsche saw within man himself. 

We are about to trace these origins in coming to 

terms with Nietzsche's perception of the philosopher as a 

cultural physician. The "cultural physician" is not a mere 

metaphor. We will see that Nietzsche's ar-t1culation of the 

instincts, physiology, art, values, culture and even inter-

pretation itself ar-e unified in the clinical standpoint of 

the physician. We ar-e not saying this is the only way to 

appr-oach Nietzsche"s philosophy. But if, as Nietzsche said, 

the value of philosophy is a "basic biological question," 

(I'1XVIII,41) we shall see that his "clinical standpoint" is a 

her-meneutical key into every region of his thought. 

Chapters one and two are primarily directed at 

coming to terms with his clinical standpoint per se. In this 

regard the dynamics of the will to power are explored in 

terms of Nietzsche"s unique understanding of "physiology." 

This physiology is the foundation of the criterion utilized 

by our physician to determine "health," "sickness," "weak

ness," "exhaustion" and "decadence." We will describe this 

criterion via both the individual (chapter one) and culture 

(chapter two) as organic structures of life as will to 

Chapter three consists of three separate yet si

multaneous enterprises: A} a description of Socrates as a 

case in decadence, B) how his sickness is symptomatic of 

that of his culture and C) how this illness is a factor in 

that of modernity. This chapter constitutes an application 
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of the clinical standpoint delineated in the first two chap

ters. It is an example of how Nietzsche diagnoses decadence 

within the philosophical type and the culture within which 

this type flourishes. Here, as we will see, "decadent" is "a 

word .•• meant not to condemn but only to describe."17 

Chapter four has approximately the same goals as 

chapter three but is concerned with "The Case of Christ and 

Christianity." Here Christ and Christianity are looked at 

along the lines of physiological decadence in relation to 

the relative health of the ancient Hebrew cultu.re~ 

Since chapters three and four are examples of 

Nietzsche's clinical attitude in the interpretation of Wes

tern history, the problems of historical accuracy emerge. 

His physiological approach to Greek metaphysics and Christi

anity is so predominant that his adherence "to the facts" is 

sketchy and general in nature. Our primary concern however, 

is demonstrating the pervasive clinical standpoint of the 

physician of culture, and not what if any gifts Nietzsche 

possessed as an historian. 

The fifth and final chapter again consists of 

several yet simultaneous concerns: A) a description of ni

hilism as the disease peculiar to modernity, B) how 

Nietzsche was himself infected with this disease and C) what 

our physician proposed as a cure. In pursuing these con

cerns, we will explore the physiological basis of the Reval

uation of all values, the Doctrine of Eternal Recurrence, 

the Overman and the symbol of Dionysus. Our investigation 

will conclude with several critical observations in regard 

to the foregoing. 



~- -----------

ENDNOTES: INTRODUCTION 

1.MVI, PAC. p. 68 / PT, p. 72. 

2.Letter to Reinhardt von Seydlitz, Feb. 12, 1988. BKG. 
111 0 , p. 248 / SPL. p. 106. 

3.Malcolm Pasley, "Nietzsche's Use of Medical Terms," in 
Nietzsche: Imagery ~nd Thought: ~ Collection of Essays, ed. 
Malcolm Pasley, (Methuen: London, 1978), p. 149. 

7 

4.Letter to Franz Overbeck, February 11, 1883. BKG. III1, p. 
324 / SPL. pp. 70-71. 

S.Martin Heidegger, Nietzsche, Vol. IV, "Nihilism," trans. 
Frank A. Capuzzi, (San Francisco: Harper & Row, 1979), p. 
134. 

6.Karl Jaspers, Nietzsche: ~n Introduction to the 
Understanding of His Philosophical ~ctivity, trans. Charles 
F. Wallraff and Frederick J. Schmitz, (Tuscon: University of 
Arizona Press, 1979), p. 31Sf. 

7.Werner Dannhauser, Nietzsche's View of Socrates, (New 
York: Cornell University Press, 1974), p. 210. 

8.Wal ter Kaufmann, Nietzsche: Philosopher~ PS'y'chologist~ 
~ntichrist, 3rd ed. (New York: Vintage, 1968), pp. 3~4-305. 

9.10 this regard, one should also look at Nietzsche's 
conception of a "mixed European race" in 1 V:Z ~HH; 1,475. 

10.Allan Megill, Prophets of Extremity: Nietzsche~ 
Heidegger~ Foucault ... Derrida, (Berkeley: University Of 
California Press, 1985), p. 29. 

11.Ibid. 

12.Ibid., p. 30. 

13.Ibid., pp. 30-31. 

14.Ibid., p. 29. 

15.Ibid., p. 31. 

16.See Gilles Deleuze, Nietzsche and Philosophy, trans. Hugh 
Tomlinson, (London: Athlone Press, 1983), p. 40. 



17.Letter to Carl Fuchs, suspected to have been written 
around the middle of April, 1886. BKG. 111 3 , p. 177 I SPL. 
p. 83. 

8 



The path to my fixed purpose is laid with iron 
rails~ whereon my soul is grooved to run. aver 
unsounded gorges~ through the rifled hearts of 
mountains, under torrents' beds, unerringly I 
rush! Naught's an obstacle, naught's an angle 
to the iran way!.I. 

Moby Dick 

CHAPTER I 

THE PHILOSOPHICAL PHYSICIAN: LIFE AS WILL TO POWER 

A serious look at the corpus of Nietzsche's texts 

leave us with many very moving, sometimes disturbing, and 

certainly strong impressions. No doubt we move through that 

"bustling jungle full of famished beasts and dizzying or

chids" Kazantzakis described Nietzsche's texts to be. 2 We 

find his poetry amidst the ruins of moods Nietzsche lingered 

in and then left as he was, both in life and thought, ever 

searching for a place he could call his own. 

Of the many impressions we receive from Nietzsche, 

a powerful one is his failure to find that place or spiri

tual homeland he sought. We find a man describing himself 

and his epoch in the following way: 

Among Europeans today there is no lack of those ••• entitled 
to call themselves homeless in a distinctive and honorable 
sense •.• their fate is hard, their hopes ••• uncertain •••• We 
children of the future, how could we be at home in this 
today? ••• as for its "realities," we do not believe that 
they will last. The ice that .• supports people today has 
become very thin; the wind that brings the thaw is blowing; 
we who are homeless constitute a force that breaks open ice 
and other all too thin "r-ealities." (V2 ,GS,,377) 

That Nietzsche saw himself as a child of the fu-

ture, who dreamed of an epoch greater and healthier than his 

own cannot be doubted. He saw the values embraced by his age 

leading to spiritual decline and exhaustion. Our morality, 

with its roots reaching back into Greek philosophy and the 

history of Christianity, provided him much to criticize. 

This critique is integral to Nietzsche's thought. It presup-

9 



ill'! 

poses his interpretation of the history of Western values 

and shapes his vision for the future. So, with an eye to 

both the past and the future, Nietzsche is a drifter through 

the realms of the human spirit. As he said: 

If one would like to see our European morality for once as 
it looks from a distance, and ••• measure it against other 
moralities, past and future, then one has to proceed like a 
wanderer who wants to know how high the towers in a town 
are: he leaves the town. (V2,GS,380}3 

The future was a profound concern for Nietzsche in 

light of his conviction that the values of the West had been 

bled of their once over-flowing vitality. Without this vi

tality, our future welcomed that "uncanniest of all guests" 

(MXVIII,l) nihilism. This strange and multifaceted plant, 

rooted as it is in the decay of old values, is experienced 

by cultures as a lack of direction; the "aim is lacking; 

'why?' finds no answer." (f'fXVIII,2) 

The fragmentation of cultural unity of purpose is 

a necessary' consequence of values appropriated from both a 

decaying Greek culture and "the greatest crime against hu

manity" (VI3,~,49)4. Christianity. This inheritance leads 

our culture 

toward a catastrophe, with a tortured tension that grows 
from decade to decade: restlessly, violently, like a river 
that wants to reach the end, that no longer reflects, that 
is afraid to reflect. (MXVIII,Preface:2) 

It is clear that Nietzsche not only accepted this 

state of affairs but even more, wanted to rectify it. If 

nihilism is the lack of cultural goals for the future, then 

as a philosopher Nietzsche set out to check what he consi

dered the insane course of Western culture. 

We are all perhaps familiar with that hypothetical 

scenario of our world after a nuclear conflict; homeless 

nomads roaming a dead world, haunted and hating "what was" 

for its failure to preserve itself, and murdering each other 

out of despair. Nietzsche would see such a future as s'ympto-



matic of the spiritual holocaust of nihilism; as the most 

exquisite will to nothingness and desire for death. 

11 

Perhaps when one is suicidal, it is easy to murder 

someone else. In the holocaust of nihilism man would seek 

not only his own destruction, but, in despairing rage, that 

of the very cosmos itself since, after all, the "reduction 

to nothing by judgement is seconded by the reduction to 

nothing by hand." (MXVIII,24) Thus Nietzsche philosophized 

with this vision of the future before him, as a "man of un

limited responsibility [having] ••• the entire development of 

mankind on his consc~ence."~ 

On the other hand, Nietzsche believed in other 

paths for the human spirit because 

if one could endure this immense sum of grief ••• while yet 
being the hero who ••• welcomes the dawn and his fortune, 
being a person whose horizon encompasses thousands of years 
past and future, being an heir ••• of all past spirit ••• the 
most aristocratic of old nobles and at the same time the 
first of a new nobility ••• if one could burden one's soul 
with ••• the oldest, the newest, losses ••• and victories of 
humanity; if one could finally contain all this in one soul 
••• into a single feeling--this would surely have to result 
in a happiness that humanity has not yet known so far ••• a 
happiness that, like the sun in the evening, continually 
bestows its inexhaustible riches ••• when even the poorest 
fisherman is still rowing with golden oars! This godlike 
feeling would then be called--humaneness. (V2 ,GS,337) 

This remarkable passage affirms a future not 

haunted by history and an attendant weariness with life, but 

one wherein history is transformed into a future of human 

spiritual nobility. Providing a path to this spiritual 

nobility was Nietzsche's philosophical project. If nihilism 

is overcome, we shall look back and say there "was a thun

derstorm in our air, the nature which we are grew darker-

Tor we had no road. It (VI:S ,A, 1) It was in the eye of this 

storm that Nietzsche philosophized and sought the It[f]ormula 

of our happiness: a Yes, a No, a straight line, a goal." 

(VI:S,A,l) 
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Given Nietzsche's perception of his epoch as sick, 

and the task of the philosopher described above, he felt the 

philosopher must "demand of himself first and last" that he 

"overcome his time in himself .•• whatever marks him as a 

child of his time." (Vl3,C:Preface) Nietzsche continued this 

"combat" (Vl3,C:Preface) until he lost his sanity. We will 

see the theme of being "untimely" repeatedly occur in speak

ing of Nietzsche's perception of the task of the philoso

pher. 

The more Nietzsche regarded his Age as sick, the 

more he identified his philosophical task with that of the 

physician. While the philosophical physician6 sees cultural 

illness everywhere, he must preserve whatever remains 

heal thy and possess the authorit,,' to determine what shall 

perish. Our investigation will show that in this, Nietzsche 

was deadly serious. 

However, if we are to understand this physician, 

we must look seriously at his conception of the will to 

power. Jaspers has rightly called this conception 

Nietzsche's "fundamental principle"? and a failure to ex

amine it will render the judgments of our physician incom

prehensible. 

THE WILL TO POWER AS COSMOLOGICAL DOCTRINE 

In chapters three and four we will look at 

Nietzsche's portraits of Socrates and Jesus Christ respec

tively. But without investigating the idea of will to power, 

his claims concerning these two spiritual giants are only 

appreciated in a superficial manner. These portraits are 

permeated with references to "health," "sickness" and "deca

dence." The foundation of meaning for these terms resides in 

the ideas of ph}l'siology Nietzsche used to articulate his 

conception of the will to power. For this reason the will to 

power as the "fundamental principle"- of Nietzsche"s philo-
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sophy is interdependent with his conception of "physiology." 

Nietzsche does not think of "physiology" in the 

same way we do today. Aside from the advances made in physi

ology since Nietzsche's time~ the important difference in 

how he tho~ght of it and the way we see it today lies in its 

role within his cosmology. Hence Nietzsche looks at his 

physiology in terms of its meaning from the all encompassing 

doctrine of will to power. The modern study of physiology is 

a highly specialized science concentrating on one factor of 

human life, that being the strict operation of the body per 

se. For Nietzsche the physiologist or philosophical physi

cian is concerned with the totality of the human being. 

"Physiology" provides the basis for observations on history, 

culture~ science and, intimately related to these, the ques

tion of values. 

Nietzsche's conception of physiology is immersed 

in that of will to power as an attempt to philosophize in 

the spirit of Greek cosmology and is a far cry from today's 

science of physiology. Just as the pre-Socratics sought to 

interpret the total it)!' of being from one all-encompassing 

doctrine on the arche of water, fire, etc., Nietzsche's idea 

of will to power attempts the same. If the will to power is 

manifest in all organic structures, then man will be seen in 

precisely the same way. Thus, Nietzsche understands "physio

logy" in the wide cosmological sense wherein man is articu

lated as an organic form of will to power. To see physiology 

within the context of Nietzsche's thought we must first look 

at the will to power as a cosmological principle, and the 

significance of this principle as such. Second, we will look 

at this cosmological doctrine as it is manifest in organic 

life forms. Finally, we will look at the physiology of man 

as will to power and see sickness and health within the 

context of will to power as a cosmological doctrine. In the 

specific case studies of the chapters to follow, the purely 
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formal descriptions of sickness and health here can be pro

perly expanded. 

To begin, it should be pointed out that caution is 

required if we refer to Nietzsche"s principle of the will to 

power as a "metaphysical" one. We hesitate to call this 

principle "metaphysical" because of Nietzsche"s well-known 

antagonism to the tradition after Socrates. Socrates reveals 

the decline of Greek philosophy for Nietzsche because of the 

former"s emphasis on morality. This emphasis constitutes the 

first critical step towards nihilism in Western philosophy. 

Socrates represents "a sign of decline, of weariness, of 

infection, of the an~rchical dissolution of the instincts." 

(III1,BT:S,1) From Nietzsche"s standpoint, the influence of 

Socrates is an "infection" pervading all philosophy "which 

is to say metaphysics, theology, psychology, epistemology." 

(VI3,T:IV,3)9 Thus it is inappropriate to identify 

Nietzsche"s philosophy with the tradition of metaphysics. 

Nevertheless, we find Nietzsche saying that "the 

innermost essence of being is the will to power." (MXIX,693) 

In short, Nietzsche still makes statements concerning "what 

is" or "being." To this extent we may say he makes "metaphy

sical" claims. However, since he held all metaphysics after 

Socrates in such contempt, we hold that Nietzsche wanted to 

philosophize in the spirit of pre-Socratic cosmology. The 

essential difference between metaphysics and cosmology is 

that in Nietzsche"s mind the latter was always identified 

with prodigious health while the former was the exact oppo

site. This is what we have in mind when we refer to 

Nietzsche"s idea of the will to power as a cosmological 

doctrine. We will now proceed to explicate this more fully. 

Karl Jaspers said Nietzsche"s 

conception of being purports to be all-inclusive and thus to 
comprehend the universe as a whole. His fundamental princi
ple is 'the will to power." This kind of metaphysical con
struct places him in a conscious relation to the perennial 
possibilities of world-interpretation in the grand manner. 1m 
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Yes, Nietzsche's fundamental principle is the will to power 

and there can be no doubt that he conceived of this princi-

pIe as a means "to comprehend the universe as a whole."1.1. In 

this vein, Nietzsche asks, 

"do you know what 'the world' is to me? •••• a monster of 
energy, without beginning ••• (or] end; a ••• magnitude of force 
••• that does not expend itself but only transforms itself; 
as a whole, of unalterable size ••• enclosed by 'nothingness' 
as by a boundary; not ••• endlessly extended, but set in a 
definite space as a definite force ••• not a space that might 
be 'empty' here or there, but rather as a force throughout, 
as a play of ••• waves of forces, at the same time one and 
many, increasing here and at the same time decreasing there; 
a sea of forces flowing ••• together eternally changing, eter
nally flooding back ••• with an ebb and a flood of its forms; 
out of the simplest forms striving toward the most complex, 
out of the stillest ••• toward the ••• most turbulent, most self 
contradictory, and then again returning home to the simple 
••• out of the play of contradictions back to the joy of con
cord, still affirming itself ••• blessing itself as that which 
must return eternally, as a becoming that knows no satiety • 
•• no weariness: this is my Dionysian world of the eternally 
self-creating~ the eternally self-destroying ••• my 'beyond 
good and evil,' without goal ••• without will ••• do you want a 
name for this world? A solution for all its riddles? A light 
for you ••• strongest, most intrepid, most midnightly men?-
This world is will to power--and nothing besides! And you 
yourselves are also this will to power--and nothing besides! 
U'1X I X, l1Zl67) 

Here we find references to Eternal Recurrence1.2 

and the laughing Dionysus roaring voluptuously within his 

own destruction knowing he will emerge again out of chaos. 13 

But in this description of everything as will to power, we 

find Nietzsche's spurning rejection of metaphysics. We find 

no man-centered metaphysics with a built-in moral code here. 

Indeed for Nietzsche, such a metaphysics points to a lack of 

philosophical health. Nietzsche's conception of will to 

power is such that man is one among many of its forms and 

has no room for "the hyperbolic naivete of man: positing 

himself as the meaning and measure of the value of things". 

(MXVIII,12) 

Nietzsche sees the greatness of pre-Socratic cos

mology in its attempt to see man as integral rather than the 
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focal point of the cosmos. "Beginning with Socrates", says 

Nietzsche, "the individual all at once began to take himself 

too seriously."1~ In short, from Socrates onwards "anxiety 

concerning oneself becomes the soul of philosophy."1~ 

Nietzsche sees this "anxiety" as a sickness culminating in 

morbid concerns with "the 'salvation of the soul' or ••• 'what 

is happiness?'''16 As philosophy became more "self-centered," 

these questions led to the negation of the value of life via 

an attempt to escape this world. For Nietzsche, pre-Socratic 

cosmology may moralize, but it neither denies the value of 

this world nor attempts to escape it. Thus when Nietzsche 

says, "I wish only to be a Yes-sayer," (V:Z,GS,276) he is 

echoing what he considered the life-affirming spirit of 

Greek cosmology. Nietzsche identified "metaphysics" with 

philosophy from Socrates onwards and hence we must be care-

ful if we are to call him a "metaphysician." 17 

Nietzsche's idea of the will to power attempts to 

artiCUlate everything that is, ever was, and ever will be. 

He does not resort to speech about ultimate goals or duties; 

we find no "progress" here. The above description of the 

will to power has no consolation or belief that life includ-

ing man has some a priori value, since "Life is only a means 

to something; it is the expression of forms of the growth of 

power." (MX I X, 706). "lan is not in himsel f an end, or of any 

ultimate meaning; he is simply another form of the will to 

power and "it is quite arbitrary to assert that everything 

strives to enter into this form of the will to power". 

(MXIX,692) Consequently our 

conscious world of feelings •.. and valuations is a small 
section. We have no right ... to posit this piece of con
sciousness as the aim •.. of this total phenomenon of life: 
becoming conscious is obviously only one more means toward 
the unfolding and extension of the power of life. Therefore 
it is a piece of naivet~ to posit pleasure or spirituality 
or morality or any other particular of the sphere of con
sciousness as the highest value--and perhaps even to justify 
"the world" by means of this. (MXIX,7C2J7) 
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In Nietzsche's idea of will to power we find a 

grand cosmological principle nearly two thousand years after 

Socrates. Richard Howey speaks of the pervasive influence of 

pre-Socratic thought on Nietzsche in pointing out how in the 

latter's "early years of study he was deeply affected by the 

quest of the ancient Greeks for unity and harmony."1E1 From 

these studies Nietzsche "achieved ••• a basic insight which 

was to pervade his philosophy ever after~ namely~ that the 

highest and ultimate form of philosophy is cosmology.u 19 For 

Nietzsche, 

as for the pre-Socratics~ philosophy must 'begin' with cos
mology ••• the 'science of beginnings' (arch~). It is only in 
terms of the ultimate principles (arc~) of harmony and 
unity that there is any possibility of ordering man's 
individual existence and the institutions of his social 
e}!istence. 20 

Nietzsche's conception of will to power is his 

attempt to solve the riddle of "the one and the many," 

(MXIX,1067) or answer what Heidegger called the fundamental 

philosophical question: "Why is there something rather than 

nothing?"::Z1 An ine}!haustible becoming is the wi 11 to power!' 

it is 

an ebb and flood of its forms; out of the simplest forms 
striving for the most complex, out of the stillest, most 
rigid, coldest forms toward the hottest, most turbulent, 
most contradictory. (MXIX,1067) 

The universe emerges from out of the womb of 

chaos; nothing is stable~ nothing remains. Man's assertions 

of "reality," "truth" and "value" are the attempts of one 

form of will to power to realize stability within the vortex 

of becoming. With the idea of the will to power, nothing re

mains fixed, everything is swept up into the hurricane of 

becoming from which all things have emerged, be these 

planets or man. In this vein, Alphonso Lingis has said: 

The will to power is not just power or force, but Will to 
Power: always will for more power. It is not an essence; it 
is neither structure, telos, nor meaning, but continual 
sublation of all telos, transgression of all ends, produc
tion of all concordant and contradictory meanings, interpre-
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tations, valuations. It is the chaos, the primal fund of the 
unformed--not matter, but force beneath the cosmos, which 
precedes the forms and makes them possible as well as tran
sitory.:2:2 

Thus the will to power is a constantly seething 

volcano of lavish experiments of itself without beginning or 

end. It is the incessant flux of becoming, which gives us 

Nietzsche's vision of the cosmos as having emerged from a 

primordial chaos. To see into this chaos is for Nietzsche to 

see into the terrifying mystery that our universe is at all. 

Here is a vision of man and an infinity of worlds hurled 

helter-skelter along the coast of being; innocent, contin

gent and forever mauled by the waves of becoming. Thus 

Nietzsche says: 

How greedily this wave approaches •••• How it crawls with 
terrifying haste into the inmost nooks of this labyrinthine 
cliff ••• And now it comes back, a little more slowly but 
still ••• white with excitement; is it disappointed •••• Does 
it pretend to be disappointed?--But already another wave is 
approaching, still more ••• savagely than the first, and its 
soul too, seems to be full of secrets and the lust to dig up 
treasures ••• arch your dangerous green bodies as high as you 
can, raise a wall between me and the sun--as you are doing 
now! Truly, even now nothing remains of the world but green 
twilight and green lightning. (V:::Z,GS,310) 

From Nietzsche's standpoint, to call will to 

power "metaphysical" is akin to calling it an "abortion." 

(VI3,T:IV,3) Rather, this idea has its roots in pre-Socratic 

thought. Nietzsche viewed post-Socratic philosophy as con

stituting a denial of life, as a "secret raging against the 

pr'econdi tions of 1 i fe, against the value feel ings of life, 

against partisanship in favour of life." (MXVIII,461) Ult

imately it is "the grand school of slander." (MXVIII,461) 

This distinction between pre- and post-Socratic 

thought only reinforces our contention the will to power is 

a cosmological conception. Nietzsche wanted to philosophize 

in the spirit of what he believed was a healthy philosophi

cal tradition. He says for example that the "real philoso

phers of Greece are those before Socrates (--with Socrates 



something changes)." (,.rxVIII,437) But why are these pre

Socratics so great? And who are these philosophers for 

Nietzsche? 
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They are all noble persons, setting themselves apart from 
people and state, travelled, serious to the point of somber
ness, with a slow glance, no strangers to state affairs and 
diplomacy. They anticipate all the great conceptions of 
things: they themselves represent these conceptions, they 
bring themselves into a system. Nothing gives a higher idea 
of the Greek spirit than this sudden fruitfulness in types, 
than this involuntary completeness in the erection of the 
great possibilities of the philosophical ideal. (NXVIII,437) 

The problem is that the greatness of pre-Socratic thought 

has been obscured since an 

"adverse fate decreed that the late and decadent forms of 
Hellenism should exert the greatest historical force •••• One 
must know the younger Greece in great detail in order to 
differentiate it from the 01der.23 

Since Nietzsche held the pre-Socratics in such 

high esteem, believing "they anticipate all the great con

ceptions of things," (,.rxVIII,437) he wanted to philosophize 

within the paradigm of pre-Socratic cosmology. In contrast, 

Socrates "represents a moment of the profoundest perversity 

in the history of values," (NXVIII,430) while Plato is "the 

scarecrow of the ancient philosopher." (MXVIII,430j Seeing 

Socrates and Plato in this way and their negative influence 

on Western philosophy, it is no wonder that he calls the 

tradition after them an "abortion." (VI3~T:IV,3) 

This judgement on post-Socratic philosophy is made 

out of Nietzsche"s attempt to speak from an age which is 

veiled and obscure. The harshness of this judgement to us~ 

indicates to Nietzsche how far we are from the ancient spi-

rit of cosmology. Jaspers is therefore correct in saying 

Nietzsche wanted to return to the 

primal source of philosophizing: he sought to base his own 
thinking upon a renewal of the fundamental form in which the 
pre-Socratic philosophers--Heraclitus in particular--had 
interpreted being. 24 
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Yes, "Heraclitus in particular" was esteemed by 

Nietzsche since Heraclitus talked of flux and becoming. This 

led Nietzsche to recognize will to power as a philosophical 

possibility originally seen within the "fire-gaze"2e of 

Heraclitus. For Nietzsche, Heraclitus' world is one of 

coming-to-be and passing away, structuring and destroying 
without any moral additive, in forever equal innocence. And 
as children and artists play, so plays the ever-living fire. 
It constructs and destroys, all in innocence. Such is the 
game that the aeon plays with itself.26 

In speaking of that "tragic wisdom" which understands life 

in the guise of a child's game, as a dionysian affirmation 

of creation and destruction, Nietzsche says: 

I have looked ••• for signs of it even among the great Greeks 
in philosophy, those ••• two centuries DeTore Socrates. I re
tained some doubt in the case of Heraclitus, in whose proxi
mity I feel ••• better than anywhere else. (VI3,E:BT,3) 

Given this sense of philosophical comeraderie, Nietzsche 

always "set apart with high reverence the name Heraclitus." 

(VI3, T: IV',3) 

In Nietzsche's early lectures on the pre-Socratics 

he says their philosophical systems are very important 

since, even if completely erroneous these 

may be used to reconstruct the philosophic image, just as 
one may guess at the nature of the soil in a given place by 
studying a plant that grows there. '50 this has existed-
once, at least--and is therefore a possibility, this way of 
life, this way of looking at the human scene.'27 

But shortly before his collapse, he exhorted German 

philosophy to a "higher spirituality" through "the digging 

up of ancient philosophy, above all the pre-Socratics--the 

most deeply buried of all Greek temples." (mVIII,419) 

The attempt to philosophize in the spirit of ancient 

cosmology, is essence of Nietzsche's prerequisite for the 

task of philosophy wherein the thinker must battle with 

whatever marks him "as the child of his time." 

(VI3,C:Preface) 

In describing Nietzsche's idea of will to power as 
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a cosmological doctrine~ we have mentioned pre-Socratic 

thought as manifesting health and spiritual greatness in 

opposition to the post-Socratics. We are led to ask why 

Nietzsche sees the ancient Greek philosophers in this way. 

This concern lies among similar questions like; why is 

Socrates a form of sickness within philosophy? Why, on the 

other hand, is Socrates also seen as one of the great sages 

of Greece? How does the infection Nietzsche finds in 

Socrates pervade all thinking after him? Why, as we will 

see, is Christianity a plant that "could only take root in 

[the] decayed soil," (MXVIII,438) of post-Socratic thought? 

These are a few of the questions that can be legi

timately raised when we consider the judgments Nietzsche 

passed on almost every conceivable topic. We must now pre

pare the ground upon which these questions can be answered. 

These questions often arise in light of how Nietzsche's 

judgments on Socrates and Christ are viciously antagonistic 

to those we find in the tradition of Western thought. How 

does Nietzsche manage to deride Socrates and Christ and the 

spiritual movements after them with such consistency? Was he 

malicious and determined to slander these two figures at all 

costs? These questions emerge when the motives for 

Nietzsche's attacks on the Western tradition are considered. 

Claims that these attacks are rooted in intellectual sloppi

ness or the ravings of a syphilis-ravaged mind are not hard 

to find. For ourselves we ask: do Nietzsche's attacks on the 

Western tradition have a philosophical motive? Our answer to 

this is an emphatic yes. Our response presupposes the neces

sity for further exploration of the will to power as the 

foundation for the clinical standpoint of the physician. It 

is to this complicated task we now turn. 
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THE PHYSIOLOGY OF THE WILL TO POWER: ORGANICS 

Nietzsche's negative remarks on the Western tradi

tion after Socrates are rooted in the cosmological doctrine 

of will to power. We described this doctrine as a reappro

priation of pre-Socratic thought wherein Heraclitus figures, 

as it were, as Nietzsche's philosophical grandfather. The 

will to power is seen "as a play of forms and waves of 

forces, at the same time one and many." (MXIX,1067) 

In looking at man as a form of the will to power, 

Nietzsche stays within his understanding of the pre-Socratic 

tradition. Just as the latter "bring themselves into a sys

tem" (MXVIII,437)2EJ and thereby put man into their cO$molo

gies, so does Nietzsche place man within his conception of 

will to power. How does man fit into the grand scheme of the 

will to power? What does it mean to say man is a "form" of 

the will to power? 

We have stated that becoming and the necessity to 

grow into higher forms is will to power. For Nietzsche 

everything is will to power wherein all things are in a 

state of constant transition. As Jaspers has said, "the will 

to power does not give rise to an eternally static realm of 

forms, but transmutes all forms within the flux of incessant 

becoming."2C;> Man is a form of will to power since he is or

ganic in nature but only "one particular line of the total 

living organic world," (MXIX,678) and "it is quite arbitrary 

to assert that everything strives to enter into this ~orm of 

the will to power." (MXIX,692) In short, man is only one 

form of the will to power as manifest in the organic realm. 

But as such, then "'Life' would be defined as an enduring 

form of processes of the establishment of force, in which 

the different contenders grow unequally." (MXIX,642) 

This inequality pervades all organic life includ

ing the man, and extends into the inorganic realm as well. 

What binds the organic and the inorganic together as will to 
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power lies "in the repelling force exercised by every atom 

of force." (MXIX,642) In other words, everything is a power 

quantum; the river and the mountain are power quanta repel

ling each other in so far as the river cannot wash away the 

mountain, and the mountain cannot bury the river. They main

tain themselves in so far as they resist each other. All 

inorganic things are what they are in so far as they main

tain themselves in the face of mutual opposition. Strictly 

speaking, as Nietzsche says, it is "power against power, 

quite crudely." (MXIX,544) 

In the organic realm however, all are still power 

quanta but the 

[i]ncrease in 'dissimulation' [is] proportionate to the 
rising order of rank of creatures. It seems to be lacking in 
the inorganic world ••• cunning begins in the organic world; 
plants are already masters of it. (MXIX,544) 

In other words, every rise in the ability to dissemble, to 

use guile to one's advantage, marks a higher-order organic 

structure. Now, it seems odd to think of plants as masters 

of deception, but what Nietzsche means is that they are 

extraordinary in their ability to subjugate organic and 

inorganic compounds in order to enhance themselves as cen

ters of power. Each exploits other organic life, assimilates 

weaker organisms as a means to its own growth. They take 

whatever route necessary to subdue other organisms, while 

"in the domain of the inorganic an atom of force is con

cerned only with its neighborhood: distant forces balance 

each other." (I'1XIX,637) 

Living organisms are "higher" than the inorganic 

only in so far as they are dynamic manifestations of the 

will to power. Inorganic elements are of course power 

quanta, but they do not dissemble in an attempt to undermine 

and exploit organic or inorganic structures. There is no 

seeking out what gives resistance; this is impossible for 

them since they are already deadlocked against each other 

and lack the exploitative subtlety of the organic realm. For 
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Nietzsche to characterize the organic as dissembling, is to 

say the living organism seeks conflict in order to subdue 

and thereby gain in power. There is no such quest among in

organic things since they are always what they are through 

the mutual resistance of inertia, "power against power, 

quite crudely." (MXIX,544) 

But organic forms of will to power are living 

things and hence each must be "an incarnate will to power, 

it will strive to grow ••• become predominant--not from any 

morality or immorality but because it is living and because 

life simply is will to power." (VI2,B,259) Every living 

thing is an incarnate will to power, an undeniable and ne

cessary manifestation of lithe organic process by virtue of 

which dominant ••• commanding forces continually extend the 

bounds of their power and ••• simplify within these bounds: 

the imperative grows." (MXIX,644) Within the organic realm, 

all forms abide by the cosmological law and thereby exempli

fy .. the une>:hausted procreating life-will." (VI.1.,Z:II,12)3CZ1 

As organic it is life, and "life itself is essen

tially appropriation ••• overpowering of what is alien and 

weaker ••• hardness, imposition of one's own forms ••• and at 

least, at its mildest, exploitation." (VI2,B,259) 

Zarathustra utters the cosmological doctrine in saying, 

I have followed the living creature, I have followed the 
greatest and smallest paths, that I might understand its 
nature ••• [~nd] [w]here I found a living creature, there I 
found will-to power. (VI.1.,Z:II,12) 

We have had Nietzsche point out that the mildest expression 

of will to power is exploitation since this belongs "to the 

essence of what lives, as a basic organic function; it is a 

consequence of the will to power, which is after all the 

will of life. (VI2,B F 259) This exploitative factor must be 

examined further. 

In light of the observations above, we proceed now 

to another feature of the primitive organic realm which is 

crucial to Nietzsche's view of man as an organic form 01 
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will to power. We will even say this one feature is funda

mental to his distinction between pre and post-Socratic 

thought. To say his idea of will to power, as seen in primi

tive organic structures, is essential to the distinction 

between two epochs of philosophy sounds very strange. But as 

we will see in "The Case of Socrates," there is a consisten

cy to Nietzsche's idea of will to power that reaches into 

everything he says from the standpoint of the physician. 

To appreciate this important feature of organic 

life as will to power, activity of exploitation and assimi

lation characterizing the organic realm is not motivated by 

a desire for nourishment but rather for power. 

Let us take the simplest case, that of primitive nourish
ment: the protoplasm extends its pseudopodia in search of 
something that resists it--not from hunger but from will to 
power. Thereupon it attempts to overcome, appropriate, assi
milate what it encounters: what one calls 'nourishment' is 
merely a derivative phenomenon, an application of the origi
nal will to become stronger. (MXIX,702) 

All living things as will to power require resistance; each 

seeks out what it may pit itself against and strive to over

come through assimilation. 

The will to power can manifest itself only against resis
tances; therefore it seeks that which resists it--this the 
primeval tendency of the protoplasm when it extends its 
pseudopodia and feels about. Appropriation and assimilation 
are above all a desire to overwhelm, a forming, a shaping 
and reshaping, until at length that which has been over
whelmed has entirely gone over into the power domain of the 
aggressor and increased the same. (HXIX,656) 

Since all organic functions are "translated back 

to the basic will, the will to power--and understood as 

offshoots," (NXIX,658) then nourishment is not the primal 

drive of living things. Rather, these are primarily a drive 

to power; to realize itself as enhanced strength in subduing 

what resists it. This is "why a living creature is 'egois

tic' through and through." (I"txIX,637) Consequently each 

"living thing reaches out as far from itself with its force 

as it can, and overwhelms what is weaker." (HXIX,769) But if 
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all life is "the development and ramification of one basic 

form of the will--namely, of the will to power," (VI2,B,36) 

then "all organic functions could be traced back to this 

will to power." (VI2,B,36) 

Since nourishment is not "the primum mobile" 

(MXIX,652) of life and each of its forms seeks resistance, 

Nietzsche says: 

Life, as the form of being most familiar to us, is specifi
cally a will to the accumulation of force; all the processes 
of life depend on this: nothing wants to preserve itself, 
everything is to be added and accumulated. (MXIX,689) 

The crucial point here is that self-preservation is not the 

first motive of living organisms. Thus from the standpoint 

of our physician: 

Physiologists should think before putting down the instinct 
of self-preservation as the cardinal instinct of an organic 
being. A living thing seeks to discharge its strength--life 
itself is will to power; self-preservation is only one of 
the indirect and most frequent results. In short ••• let us 
beware of superfluous teleological principles--one of which 
is the instinct of self-preservation. (VI2,B,13) 

Self-preservation is a result of the primal drive for power. 

The living thing does not primarily seek preservation, this 

is only the result of a fundamental will to the enhancement 

of itself as a center of power. 

Like hunger, self-preservation is a derivative 

phenomenon, hence it "is not possible to take hunger as the 

primum mobile, any more than self-preservation." (MXIX,652) 

The explanation for this is that "It can be shown most 

clearly that every living thing does what it can not to 

preserve itself but to become more." (MXIX,688) 

THE PHYSIOLOGY OF THE WILL TO POWER: MAN 

We are now in a better position to appreciate the 

central concern of this chapter; the clinical standpoint of 

the physician. Integral to this task was the necessity to 

see the will to power as a cosmological doctrine actually 

pervading and indeed constituting all living things. The 
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foregoing has led to at least two very important points 

which will emerge again and again as we proceed. First we 

have seen that life is will to power. The upshot of this is 

that man is a form of will to power as "one particular line 

in the total living organic world." (I'1XIX,678) 

The second feature to be emphasized, is that "the 

original will to become stronger" (NXIX,702) is the funda

mental motive of living things, not self-preservation. The 

importance of this second point cannot be stressed enough. 

It should be borne in mind since it emerges again and again 

throughout our entire investigation. 

We now turn to those features of Nietzsche's 

thought that provide the basic elements of the clinical 

standpoint of the physician. From his earliest lectures on 

the pre-Socratics to his last major works, Nietzsche was 

concerned with ideas on health, sickness, the physician and 

physiology. He looked at Western culture from a clinical 

standpoint, and Camus is correct in saying that as far a$ 

nihilism is concerned, Nietzsche adopted the attitude of a 

clinician. 31 Camus' remarks presuppose what we here call a 

"clinical standpoint" based on the physiology of the will to 

power. 

Nietzsche put a lot of stock in his conception of 

physiology. In his, Genealog'Y aT Morals, he said philosophy 

must attempt to transform "the originally ••• mistrustful 

relations between philosophy, physiology, and medicine into 

the most amicable and fruitful exchange." (VI2,G:I,17) This 

was necessary since he held his conception of physiology to 

provide the genuine task of philosophy. This task being an 

inquiry into the origin of values which requires "first a 

physiological investigation and interpretation, rather than 

a psychological one." (VI2,G:I,17) Hence the necessity to 

"engage the interest of physiologists and doctors in these 

problems" (VI2,G:I,17) because such problems need "a criti

que on the part of medical science." (VI2,G:I,17) Clearly 
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Nietzsche felt his conception of physiology, extending as it 

did into all facets of human life, could harvest much from 

medicine and specialized physiology. Ultimately however, his 

philosophical conception of physiology was such that all 

"the sciences have ••• to prepare the way for the future task 

of the philosophers. This task understood as ••• the determi

nation of the order of rank among values." (VI2,G:I,17) 

These words from, The Genealogy of Morals, are 

singularly important. Nietzsche says that all sciences must 

serve the fundamentally philosophical task to find a solu

tion to "the problem of values." (VI2,G:I,17) What is this 
" 

problem of values so central to Nietzsche's philosophy? To 

respond to this we must see the history of Western values as 

the means to Nietzsche's diagnosis of illness in Western 

man. What is the illness? Nietzsche says it is Western man's 

having adopted values which are anti-life. Why are our val

ues antagonistic to life? He answers morality because of 

Socrates and carried on via Christianity. Why is this moral

ity so dangerous? It is rooted, says Nietzsche, in our weak

est instincts and has destroyed a natural order of rank 

determined by life as will to power. 

In light of the questions above, we have a fair 

distance to go to understand Nietzsche's responses. Earlier 

we noted that Nietzsche wanted to provide a new spiritual 

paradigm for man, and that this is intimately related to the 

task of the physician. Nietzsche states that: 

It is said of Schopenhauer ••• with justice, that after they 
had been neglected for so long he again took seriously the 
sufferings of mankind: where is he who ••• will again take 
seriously the antidotes to this suffering and put in the 
pillory the ••• quack-doctoring with which, under the most 
glorious names, mankind has hitherto been accustomed to 
treat the illnesses of its soul? (V1,D,52)32 

Here Nietzsche wonders where the physicians are? We wonder: 

if there were such a physician, how would he interpret the 

sicknesses of man's soul? How does he begin to deal effec

tively with them? Nietzsche answers by saying this physi-
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cian, like any other, must have an interpretation of the 

body. 

The body and physiology the starting point: why?--We gain 
the correct idea of the nature of our subject-unity, namely 
as regents at the head of a communality. __ also of the depen
dence of these regents upon the ruled and of an order of 
rank and division of labour as the conditions that make 
possible the whole and its parts_ In the same way, how liv
ing unities continually arise and die and how the 'subject' 
is not eternal; in the same way, that the struggle expresses 
itself in obeying and commanding, and that a fluctuating 
assessment of the limits of power is part of life. (MXIX, 
492) 

The body and physiology are the starting point 

because these reveal the distinctive identity of the human 

being as will to power_ The body displays a relationship 

between dominating and dominated organic functions, each of 

which serves the totality of the body. Since this relation

ship shows some functions to be less vital than others, then 

we find a physiological order of rank within the body. For 

Nietzsche, our "subjectivity" is a very precarious "regency" 

(I"1XIX,492) at "the head of this communality." (l'1)(IX,492) The 

body is an exquisite manifestation of will to power hence it 

must be "discussed first, methodologically." (I'1X1X,489) It 

"is the richer, clearer, more tangible phenomenon" (I"1X1X, 

489) of will to power: ergo, we are will to power. 

The body is a totality which is simultaneously a 

mUltiplicity. The one and the many; it exists as a chain of 

command among organic functions revealing a natural physio

logical order of rank_ The "subject" is the regent or head 

of the unified antagonism which he is_ This reveals, says 

Nietzsche, "[mJ'Y h}'pothesis: the subject as multiplicity." 

(/'1XIX,49Ql) 

The "I," "ego" or personal "identity," are "uni-

ties," says Nietzsche, which presuppose the primal founda

tion of the organic as will to power. These unities and 

everything "that enters consciousness as 'unity' is already 

tremendously complex." (MXIX,489) Here we find an allusion 
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to Nietzsche's famous "Perspectivism" the nature of which we 

will be looking at shortly. For the time being~ it is impor

tant to note that for Nietzsche~ the organic process per

vades the realm of consciousness. All ideas~ valuations, 

judgments and the very pursuit of knowledge itself are 

rooted in the organic since in 

the tremendous multiplicity of events within an organism, 
the part that becomes conscious to us is a mere means: and 
the little bit of 'virtue~' 'selflessness~' and similar 
fictions are refuted radically by the total balance of 
events. We should study our organism in all its immorality 
--The animal functions are, as a matter of principle, a 
million times more i~portant than all our ••• heights of con
sciousness: the latter ••• serve as tools of those animal 
functions. The entire conscious life, the spirit along with 
the soul ••• goodness, and virtue--in whose service do they 
labour? In the service of the greatest possible perfection 
of the means._.of nourishment ••• of enhancement_ •• of._.basic 
animal functions: above all, the enhancement of life. What 
one used to call 'body' ••• is of such unspeakably greater 
importance: the remainder is a small accessory. The task of 
spinning on the chain of life, and in such a way that the 
thread grows evermore powerful--that is the task. (MXIX,674) 

This spinning on the chain of life is will to 

power. For Nietzsche, our body is our primal connection to 

the e>:periment of life; we are this experiment. Thus the 

body is the point of departure if we are to look at man from 

the standpoint of life. 

* 
Now we enter into an extremely important feature 

of Nietzsche's thought, that being his perception of the 

instincts. We said above that the illness of the West re-

sides in how our "morality" is governed by our weakest in

stincts. Given this, our investigation into Nietzsche's view 

of the instincts is crucial. First, it should be stated for 

purposes of clarity that Nietzsche uses the terms 

"instinct," "passion," "drive," "need" and "desire" in an 

equivocal manner and our use these terms is the same. 
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We have seen our body as an organic structure of 

will to power. Therefore it is the "instinct for growth, for 

accumulation of forces, for power." (VI:S,A,6) Man "repre

sents a tremendous quantum of power." (HXIX,704) Why? Be

cause he possesses a great multiplicity of instincts which 

lie "contained in a powerful unity before it undergoes rami

fications and developments in the organic process." (VI2,B, 

37) 

Each activity of the instincts is physiologically 

translated into affects since "all affects [are derived] 

from the one will to ,power." (HXIX,786) This means that when 

one drive establishes dominance over another, there is a 

sensation of power. This is what Nietzsche means above in 

saying that an instinct "undergoes ramifications and devel

opments in the organic process." (VI2,B,37) In short, the 

interplay of the drives is felt throughout the body. Ulti

mately these "affects" are the "unities" which impinge on 

consciousness. 

To clarify this, we must point out that Nietzsche 

sees the individual as an organism with a multiplicity of 

"wills," ie., drives or centers of force, all of which de

mand release. Each one exploits weaker drives in order to be 

gratified and when one overwhelms another through greater 

intensity, there is an affect, or sensation of power which 

resonates throughout the body. This sensation can be one of 

overall enhanced strength or, as we will see, perhaps one of 

weariness. 

The affects are a multiplicity of percussions 

permeating the entire organism including consciousness. And 

what appears to consciousness has already been interpreted 

by an ever-shifting chain of command among the drives. 

Hence Alphonso Lingus makes the important observation that 

for Nietzsche, "power is measured by feeling rather than by 

the sove~eignty of self-consciousness.":S~ This relationship 

between the affects and consciousness is why Freud cited 
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scious. 34 This is nicely expressed by Nietzsche himself 

where he says: 

32 

Is the whole of conscious life perhaps only a reflected 
image? And even when evaluation seems to determine the na
ture of man, fundamentally something quite different is 
happening~ In short: supposing that purposiveness in the 
work of nature could be explained without the assumption of 
an ego that posits purposes: could our positing of purposes, 
our willing, etc., not perhaps only be a language of signs 
for something altogether different, namely something that 
does not will and is unconscious? Only the faintest reflec
tion of that natural expediency in the organic but not dif
ferent from it? (MXIX,676) 

Nietzsche asks these questions rhetorically since 

that which appears to consciousness is already interpreted 

via the drives. Ultimately, our instincts interpret the 

world because "thinking is merely a relation of these 

drives." (VI2,B,36) The immediate upshot of this is that 

"The meaning of 'knowledge' here ••• is to be regarded in a 

strict and narrow anthropocentric and biological sense." 

(MXIX,480) Our interpretations of "the world" and "reality" 

reflect mankind as an organic form of will to power. All 

interpretations enable the individual and indeed our species 

"to maintain itself and increase its power." (MXIX,480) 

Thus far we have referred to the instincts, the 

affects, knowledge, subjectivity and consciousness. In 

speaking of the instincts, all these concerns have emerged 

since for Nietzsche they are intimately interrelated; to 

speak about one is to speak about them all. 

Now that we have seen the idea of interpretation 

identified with the activity of the instincts, we enter the 

arena of perspectivism mentioned above. In considering this 

very important element in the physiology of will to power, 

we shall see the above issues again. But we will fill out 

their wider significance for our investigation as a whole. 

The instincts interpret the world. These interpre

tations are subject to constantly fluctuating power-rela-
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sciousness. But what occurs to consciousness is "based on 

physiological processes unknown to us." (V 1 ,D,119) Hence 

however 

far a man may go in self-knowledge, nothing ••• can be more 
incomplete than his image of the totality of drives which 
constitute his being. He can scarcely name even the cruder 
ones: their number and strength, their ebb and flood, their 
play and counterplay among one another. (V1,D~119) 

What are these drives? Nietzsche responds: 

It is our needs that interpret the world; our drives and 
their For and Against. Every drive is a kind of lust to 
rule; each one has its perspective that it would like to 
compel all the other drives to accept as a norm. (MXIX,481) 

But if the "drives want to be viewed ••• as the highest courts 

of value in general, indeed as creative and ruling powers," 

(MXIX,677) then each is a perspective; one means to the 

interpretation of the world. The world is 

seen, felt, interpreted as thus and thus so that organic 
life may preserve itself in this perspective of interpreta
tion. Man is not only a single individual but one particular 
line of the total living organic world. (MXIX,678) 

Man is an organic complexity of demanding drives 

each wi th its own interpretive perspective toward an af'f'ir-

mation of itself. Each is a potential avenue to more pro

found revelations of will to power in its form as man--and 

perhaps to wider horizons be'y'ond man. Thus Nietzsche specu

lates upon one or perhaps a combination of the drives pro

viding a bridge for man to go beyond "man." Accordingly, he 

says 

\ 

previous interpretations have been perspective valuations by 
virtue of which we can survive in life, i.e., in the will to 
power, for the growth of power ••• every elevation of man 
brings with it the overcoming of narrower interpretations; 
.•. every strengthening and increase of power opens up new 
perspectives and means believing in new horizons--this idea 
permeate::; my writings. (NXIX,616) 

These new horizons have had a very ominous meaning 

to readers of Nietzsche. Here is the possibility of a trans

mutation of man as a form of the will to power. This trans-
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mutation is rooted in man's countless instincts; that is~ as 

a multiplicity of perspectives, each one "repeating in mini

ature~ as it were~ the tendency of the whole." (MXIX,617) 

What is the tendency of every drive? It is "that which all 

life reveals as a diminutive formula for the total tendency; 

hence a new definition of the concept 'life' as will to 

power." (I1XIX,617) Thus each instinct, which is to say each 

perspective, is one possibility and could lead to a trans

formation of man Beyond man. This is why Nietzsche says that 

among "a higher kind of creatures, knowledge, too, will 

acquire new forms that are not yet needed." (I1XIX,615) 

Man, then, bears the mark of the chaos from whence 

he has come; he has no stable "nature," no consistent "es

sence," no eternal "value." He is part of that "destruction 

of the individual world as the overflow of a primordial 

delight." (II11,BT,24) He is not protected from what he is. 

He is will to power and therefore subject to life, which 

once said to Zarathustra, 

where there is perishing and falling of leaves, behold, 
there life sacrifices itself--for the sake of power! That 1 
have to be struggle and becoming and goal and conflict of 
goals: ah, he who divines my will surely divines, too, along 
what crooked paths it has to go! Whatever 1 create and how
ever much 1 love it--soon 1 have to oppose it and my love: 
thus will my will have it. And you too, enlightened man, are 
only a path and footstep of my will: truly, my will to power 
walks with the feet of your will to truth! (VI1,Z:II,12) 

Thus man within the cosmology of will to power, 

does not escape the gaze of Nietzsche's philosophical ances

tor "the dark Heraclitus [who] compares the world building 

force to a playing child that places stones here and there 

and builds sand hills only to overthrow them again." (111 1 , 

BT,24) Ultimately, Nietzsche's conception of the instincts, 

each with its own perspective and lust to rule enables him 

to say: "In the long run, it is not a question of man at 

all: he is to be overcome." (MXIX,676) 

We see here an intimation of Nietzsche's terrify

ing and inspired conception of the Overman. As will to 
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power, man is a child on the "crooked paths" (VI1,Z:II,12) 

of life, subject to chaos within and without. He may become 

an anomaly to us, his barbarian ancestors. Hence we ask 

about the role of the drives in this transformation the 

terrifying possibilities of which Nietzsche could not 

deny.3~ To understand this role, then further discussion of 

the inter-relationship of the instincts is necessary. 

So far our examination of the instincts has shown 

them as a multiplicity of perspectives and strictly self

seeking centers of force. They are organic activities of 

will to power essential to preservation and accumulating 

strength. Finally, we have seen that the constant combat 

between the drives "affects" the totality of the organism. 

We are now in a position to look at the issues we saw ear

lier which are so inter-related to any exposition of the 

instincts. The observations thus far on the perspectivism of 

the instincts is almost entirely presupposed in the rest of 

this chapter. 

In so far as man is a complex of instincts, he is 

like animals since in both cases "all evaluation is made 

from a definite perspective." (I'1XVIII,259) But man's situa

tion is contrasted to that of other animals since "a single 

individual contains within him a vast confusion of contra

dictory valuations and consequently of contradictory 

drives." (MXVIII,259) Other animals are more harmonious 

organisms because their instincts function in "answer to 

quite definite tasks." (MXVIII,259) 

Man on the other hand, possesses numerous drives 

many of which contradict each other while seeking gratifica

tion. Nietzsche says all of man's drives "demand their 

rights"; (MXIX,930) all of them want to be the perspective 

which evaluates the world. Each strives for domination over 

the other, and the more one subdues the others, the greater 

the affect of enhanced strength on the organism. Since the 

law of life is power and self-preservation is a derivative 
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phenomenon, then the battle for power among the drives can 

result in the destruction of the organism. In speaking of 

the affects, Nietzsche refers to this potential destruction 

in saying: 

The affects are one and all useful, some directly, others 
indirectly; in regard to utility it is quite impossible to 
fix any scale of values--even though in economic terms the 
forces of nature are one and all good, i.e., useful, and 
also the source of so much terrible and irrevocable fatali
ty. The most one can say is the most powerful affects are 
the most valuable, in as much as there are no greater 
sources of strength. (~~IX,931) 

We will shortly see that some organisms withstand the af

fects of powerful drives and some do not. Given the strong 

affects of the drives on the physiology of the organism, we 

can say the instincts are tyrannical. In so far as they are 

all united in the organism as will to power, they are vigor

ous manifestations of life as such. But man is "a contradic-

tory creature" (MXVIII,259) and "feels many pro's and 

can' 5 _" (/'1XV I I 1,259) 

We are now at an important stage in our investiga

tion. Let us leave our picture of man right where it is. For 

now he is simply an organism of battling primal drives all 

fighting for dominance, i.e., an outlet. We suspend our 

portrait here in order to fill out a few things we mentioned 

earlier. First, we wonder, where is the "subject" in all of 

this? Where is personal identity in this warfare of drives? 

What role does consciousness play in all this? 

As we saw earlier, for Nietzsche there is no sub

ject, or personal identity if we understand these in any 

static sense. Our interpretations of "self," "good," "evil," 

"justice," "truth," etc., are no more than the interplay of 

our drives--we interpret via their perspectives. These valu

ations are specifically characteristic of the drive-perspec

tive or perspectives that have gained ascendancy. Hence 

Nietzsche says our "knowledge" of the "self" and the "world" 

presupposes the antagonism of the instincts because: 
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Before knowledge is possible 7 each of these instincts must 
first have presented its view of the thing or event; after 
this comes the fight of these onesided views, and occasion
ally this results in a mean, one grows calm, one finds three 
sides right, and there is a kind of justice and a contract; 
for by justice and a contract all these instincts ••• maintain 
their existence and assert their rights against each other. 
Since only the last scenes of reconciliation ••• at the end of 
this long process rise to our consciousness, we suppose that 
intel1igere must be something conciliatory, just, and good-
something ••• essentiallyopposed to the instincts, while it 
is actually nothing but a certain behaviour of the instincts 
toward one another. (V2 ,GS,333) 

Here is the cornerstone of Nietzsche's psychology 

of t}l'pes, and the Nietzschean connection to Freud's concep

tion of the subconscious mentioned earlier. The instincts 

establish the strength of their perspectives according to a 

chain of command. This chain of command renders a cumulative 

"affect" which determines the character of the individual. 

The secondary role played by consciousness explains why 

Nietzsche refers to it as "superficial." (V2,GS,354) 

This is a basic tenet of Nietzsche's philosophy. 

In seeing the instincts as manifestations of will to power 

in an organic structure, i.e., man, Nietzsche gives a negli

gible role to consciousness. This is fundamental to his 

attack on Western metaphysics which he sees to have placed 

consciousness as primary in the determination of "truth." We 

only take note of this point in passing and will pursue it 

in detail in "The Case of Socrates." 

To return to the conflicting pe~spectives of the 

instincts, Nietzsche often talks in this context of con

flicting "wills." This is to say each instinct is a self

serving center of force with its perspective evaluations in 

conflict with other "wills." Nietzsche denies "will" in the 

sense of a "subject" who posits goals and purposes out of an 

a priori or transcendental identity. This is simply another 

illusion of metaphysics which further promotes the myth of 

"free will." As far as Nietzsche is concerned there is no 

"will" if this is understood as being the essence of some 
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transcendental identity commonly called the "subject." 

Rather the "who" of the individual is determined by an ever

shifting alliance of drives whose "play and counterplay 

among one another ••• remain wholly unknown to him." (V1,D~ 

119) 

These observations enable us to proceed where we 

left off. We left our picture of man showing him to be 

pulled hither and yon by multiple drives. But our look at 

the subject revealed that various power relations are real

ized among the drives. These relations or treaties as we 

have called them, ar~ always fluctuating since the drives 

"are constantly increasing or losing their power." (MXIX~ 

715) In this vein Nietzsche says "these drives either oppose 

or subject each other (join synthetically or alternate in 

dominating) ." (MX'I X ~ 677) 

The drives are constantly seeking to dominate and 

e>~ploit each other to find an outlet, thus they may even 

overthrow other drives that may be dominant at the time. If 

interpretations of the world reflect the battle of instinc

tive perspectives~ then potential combinations of instincts 

can engender multiple types of individuals. Man is a garden 

of the possibilities of himself as a form of will to power~ 

the "value for Life," being "ultimately decisive." (HXIX, 

493) In this greenhouse of possibilities we find our physi

cian at work. He asks: which plants are the most healthy and 

which the most unhealthy? But what is "healthy" for our 

physician? That which affirms the law of life and most pro

foundly displays this law as will to power. What is unheal

thy? That which is antagonistic to this law and displays 

this antagonism. 

Our reference to man as a garden of plants is not 

accidental. If we attend to all that grows in a garden, we 

find a wealth of types of plants and it is by no means un

premeditated when Nietzsche refers to the "plant ·man· ... 

(VI2,B,44) Man for Nietzsche can~ like a plant~ bloom and 
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grow strong or decline and perish or perhaps be on the verge 

of rejuvenation or destruction. He is an organism and his 

instincts, which will ultimately determine his "type," are 

the main criteria of concern to the physician. Some organ

isms are strong and others weak. Why? 

To repeat, man is a multiplicity of drives. Indeed 

these are his greatest sources of strength and most exqui

sitely manifest the cosmological law of life. The healthy 

individual must have these instincts and it is essential 

that "one possesses them to the highest degree." (HXIX,490) 

Bu t the mark of the heal th}t' type is not the mere possession 

of powerful drives, (though this is crucial). Rather~ one 

drive must establish its dominance and exploit the combined 

power of all the others in the service of one goal. The more 

intense the instincts, the greater is their battle but the 

"jungle growth man always appears where the struggle for 

power has been waged the longest. Great men." (MXIX,959) 

The strongest instinct, using the accumulated 

strength of all the others is 

the dominating passion, which ••• brings with it the supremest 
form of health; here the co-ordination of the inner systems 
and their operation in the service of one end is best 
achieved. (MXIX.778) 

Here there is a harmony of all drives since there is an 

outlet in the direction of the perspective of one over-

powering drive. Thus the "'great man' is great owing to the 

free play and scope of his desires and to the yet greater 

power that knows how to press these magnificent monsters 

into service." (MXIX,933) Nietzsche often refers to the 

healthy type as "great" or "noble" and we will have occasion 

for a more detailed look at the physiology of this type. For 

now we will let the above stand as a general physiological 

description of the healthy type. 

We turn now to a slightly more complicated plant; 

that which is sick. The complication resides in the condi

tions for sickness which should be described first. It was 
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said that for Nietzsche men are like plants to the extent 

that some are strong and some weak. A proper perception of 

the physiology of sickness, requires our attention to weak

ness as an organic phenomenon. 

The weak organism, like the healthy, is saddled 

with multiple powerful drives but is, strictly speaking, not 

constituted in such a way that one attains dominance. With 

this kind of constitution, it is incapable af' nat reacting 

to its drives. Here, says Nietzsche, there is an "antagonism 

of the passions ..• a multiplicity of 'souls in one breast": 

very unhealthy, inner ruin, disintegration ••• and anarchism." 

(NXIX,778) 

The weak organism does not possess that harmony of 

drives so essential to its well being. Weakness is a lack of 

synchronicity among the drives which, in a sense, renders 

the organism fragmented. For "unless one passion at last 

becomes master," (NXIX,778) thereby subjugating the others 

to its "will." then it is weak. Weakness refers to a frag

mented organism in the sense above; here the organism is 

simply not capable of accommodating all of its drives. Pul

led by multiple drives, the weak organism is subject to 

powerful affects which will reflect inner tension and a lack 

of co-ordination. The healthy type is organically co-ordina

ted; the affects are those of enhanced strength due to an 

order of ran~ among the drives. In a weak organism the af

fects are those of physiological tension and devitalization 

due to a schism among the drives; this is weakness in the 

strict physiological sense of the word. 

Nietzsche often differentiates between the general 

categories of health and weakness by using the terms "ascen

ding" and "descending" respectively. Bath are a normal phe

nomenon of life as will to power. Nietzsche will judge indi

viduals from the categories of ascending or descending life 

depending on the ability to accommodate the intensity of the 

drives. Just as blades of grass rise and fall in the fields, 
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so do individuals as will to power. This physiological fact 

constitutes Nietzsche's denial of an equal value between all 

individuals. 

Ascending types reveal a capacity to harness all 

sources of power, i.e., the instincts. They manifest the law 

of life through withstanding the battle of the drives and 

exploiting them for growth; thriving on powerful affects. 

In short~ they affirm life as will to power. The weak cannot 

withstand the combat of the drives; they are too frail to 

exploit the totality of their accumulated force. But 

strength and weakness are revealed throughout all of nature. 

Everything is dominating or dominated, reflecting an order 

of rank throughout all species--there is no equality. 

Nietzsche sees the capacity to harness the drives and ex

ploit them according to the perspective of one "dominating 

passion" as indicative one's rank on the scale of life. 

"What determines your rank is the quantum of power you are: 

the rest is cowardice." (I'1XIX,858) 

Having come this far in describing the physiology 

of weakness~ we can now enter into a discussion of sickness 

per sea It makes sense that when an organism is weak it can 

succumb to illness. What enables sickness to take root in 

weakness? Exhaustion. We noted earlier that weaker organisms 

have a "multitude and disgregation of impulses and the lack 

of any systematic order among them." (NXVIII,46) 

There is no dominating instinct which provides 

"precision and clarity of the direction." (NXVIII,46) With

out this direction~ the weaker organism is in a state of 

"oscillation and the lack of gravity." (NXVIII,46) Pulled in 

all directions by the demands of the drives and unable to 

resist trying to gratify them, the organism falls into a 

general state of exhaustion. It is incapable of not reacting 

to the drives and is buffeted by powerful affects. This 

renders a condition of "constant irritability" (V2,GS,305) 

which exhausts the organism as a whole. Here exhaustion can 
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(NXVIII,231) Nietzsche speaks of the symptoms typical of 

exhaustion. In this condition 
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Sensibility [is] immensely more irritable ••. the abundance of 
disparate impressions greater than ever ••• the impressions 
erase each other; one instinctively resists taking in any
thing, taking anything deeply, to 'digest' anything; a weak
ening of the power to digest results from this ••. men unlearn 
spontaneous action, they merely react to stimuli from out
side. They spend their strength partly in assimilating 
things, partly in defense, partly in opposition •.. a certain 
deep heaviness and weariness. (NXVIII,71) 

The healthy organism provides a great contrast; 

with one dominant drive co-ordinating the totality of its 

functions there is a 

refinement of the organs for the apprehension of much that 
is extremely small and fleeting; divination, the power of 
understanding with only the least assistance, at the slight
est suggestion: 'intelligent' sensuality--; strength as a 
feeling in the muscles ••• and pleasure in movement, as dance, 
as levity and presto; strength as pleasure in the proof of 
strength, as bravado~ adventure ••• indifference to life or 
death. (MXIX,800) 

The exhausted organism on the other hand, tries to 

maintain some sort of equilibrium and self-control; a self

control which is constantly threatened. His is a state of 

constant irritability in the face of all natural ..• inclina
tions--as it were a kind of itching. Whatever may hence
forth ... attract, or impel such an irritable person from 
outside or inside, it will always seem to him as if his 
self-control were endangered. No longer may he entrust him
self to any instinct or free wingbeat; he stands in a fixed 
position with a gesture that wards off, armed against him
self ... the eternal guardian of his castle, since he has 
turned himself into a castle. (V:Z,GS,305) 

It is in this state of nervous exhaustion that sickness 

makes its debut. But it arises in the form of a fascinating 

feature of the physiology of will to power; decadence. 

We have seen that exhaustion is such that an or-

ganism is always having to react to the instincts. Thus it 

is constantly trying to satisfy the drives while seeking 

some control and is, as it were, hyper-defensive. In this 

posture, the drive for self-preservation emerges as a reac-
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tion to a general state of seige. The instinct of preserva

tion is the key to the phenomenon of decadence. Decadence is 

always reactionary; the organism is threatened by the anar

chy of the instincts and sets out to fight these powerful 

drives as a means to its preservation. But Nietzsche says 

that to "hav·e to combat one's instincts--that is the formula 

for dtf!cadence." (VI3,T:III,11) 

How is this battle among the drives any different 

from that found in the healthy organism? The difference is 

that the instinct of preservation does not try to overpower 

the others and exploit them toward its perspective. This is 

not possible since the drives as will to power are will for 

mare power and nat mere self-preservation. In short, the 

instinct of preservation in head to head combat with the 

other drives simply cannot win. How then does it fight them? 

First, the instinct "to exist at all" (MXIX,774) is one of 

the lowest forms of will to power. (~~IX,774) Decadence be

comes possible when the instinct of preservation co-opts the 

weakest instincts; those most easily dominated. It will gain 

ascendancy over these or at least form power alliances 

wherein its perspective has influence. In this way it forms 

a power-base among the weakest drives. The more it gains in 

power, so does its perspective. This can result in an over

all levelling-off of the intensity of the normally dominant 

drives. Decadence is the warfare of the weakest drives 

against the most powerful ones. The weakest rally round that 

of preservation and gain ascendancy through devitalizing and 

inhibiting the dominant drives. By undermining powerful 

drives~ decadence allows weak and thus easily exhausted 

organisms to at least maintain themselves. 

An interesting point here is that the instinct of 

preservation is not itself unhealthy. But if it gains in 

power~ then this is the physiological defect Nietzsche calls 

decadence. Why is this defective? Because decadence levels

off and undermines the instincts which are the greatest 
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sources of strength for the organism. It is "a physiological 

defect" (VI3~C,7) having its own "practice and procedure" 

(VI3,C,7) toward devitalization of the entire organism.3~ 

The paradox here is that we see will to power in decadence 

since this defect gains ascendancy over the organism as a 

whole! 

Here the law of life is manifest again; the power 

of the instinct of decadence lies in its capacity to debili

tate the entire organism. This is one of life"s "crooked 

paths" (VI.1.,Z:II,12) on the way to power. Here the order of 

rank among the drive~ of healthy organisms is reversed since 

decadence begins among the weakest instincts in order to get 

control of the other drives. Strictly speaking, decadence is 

a physiological revaluation of the values of Life as will to 

power. A fascinating aspect of this situation is that this 

revaluation lies at the heart of the will to power. The will 

to power is the source of growth and destruction in its form 

as man. Decadence is the will to power of the weakest drives 

since, in gaining power, they simultaneously negate the 

organism's strength. 

This physiological revaluation is sickness. The 

sick organism always "prefers what is harmful to it." (VI3, 

A,6) In attempting to undermine the vitality of its drives, 

the weak organism only devitalizes itself even more. This is 

typical of sickness~ it pursues what is harmful to it 

[n]ot that it grasps this: it dreams on the contrary, that 
it is getting back to wholeness, to unity, to strength of 
life: it thinks it will be in a state of redemption when the 
inner anarchy, the unrest between those opposing value 
drives, is at last put an end to. (MXVIII,351) 

But it is actually making itself weaker overall and hence 

must constantly contend with the exhaustion it set out to 

ameliorate. 

In undermining the intensity of its drives, it 

undermines the conditions for the strength of the organism 

as a whole. Thus it never gains on the drives even when they 
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are diminished in their intensity~ because the whole system 

is sinking into lower levels of vigour. This is a vicious 

circle until the overall affect is a desire for an end, a 

state where it no longer has to cope; it wants death. Deca

dence and sickness go hand in hand. 

In seeking self-preservation the organism destroys 

itself. This is predictable since life as will to power does 

not seek self-preservation. One of the unique paths to power 

is the self-destruction inherent to decadence and which 

takes place exclusively among the weakest instincts. Thus 

life weeds aut the sick and weak. 

Now we raise the question: is old age decadent and 

thus entwined with the poisonous roots of decadence? This 

question lets us consider how the inevitable decline of all 

living things indicates their rank on the scale of life. To 

answer it, we must recall that the body is our point of 

departure. There are two general types of old age based on 

the physiological descriptions provided thus far. There is 

the weariness which as been earned and that which is chron

ic. 

The former is that of an individual who has had a 

healthy life: one wherein the drives were harnessed and 

guided by a dominant one, or perhaps an oligarchy of them. 

This is an organism that has been suitably spent, that is, a 

lifetime of exploitation wherein the testing of its strength 

has brought on many powerful affects. In this case the or

ganism graws into old age. It is not sick since it does not 

prefer what is harmful, nor is it decadent in that it does 

not fight the instincts. It affirms life, even the disinte

gration that is part thereof. This aging organism is essen

tially healthy, and still has its "tempo," (VP~,B,28) as 

Nietzsche likes to say. Here is an exhaustion that has been 

won and the old man has a right to it. 

In the chronic case, the organism was always weak 

and therefore constantly ravished by the anarchy of the 



----------------------- - ------

46 

drives and the sicknesses which feed upon this. Here old age 

is such that vitality is almost vanished~ one gets the im

pression of constant weariness. It is very likely decadent 

in that it still fights the instincts~ and sick in prefer

ring what harms it. Most likely it will still be at odds 

with itself--it denies, is bitter, irritable and negative 

about itself and its brief life. In contrast to the demise 

of a healthy organism, that of the unhealthy is such that we 

can say it has always been "old." 

Both forms of disintegration stand on higher and 

lower ranks and.thei~ inevitable destruction will reflect 

that the "value for life is ultimately decisive." (NXIX,493) 

However one thing must be borne in mind~ the death of the 

organism is a physiological fact of degeneration. Whether we 

speak of an aged healthy organism or one of decadence, ex

haustion is manifest in both. In so far as this is the case, 

Nietzsche says their evaluations of life are physiologically 

suspect. He describes this suspicion in the following way: 

It is not wise to let the evening judge the day ••• it means 
••. often that weariness sits in judgment on strength, suc
cess and good will ..• great caution is likewise in order with 
regard to age and its judgment of life~ especially as ••• age 
loves to dress itself in a new and enticing morality and 
knows how to put the day to shame through twilight and so
lemn ..• silence. The reverence we accord to the age of man~ 
especially when he is an aged •.• sage, easily blinds us to 
the aging of his mind~ and it is always necessary to draw 
forth the signs of .•• weariness out of their hiding place-
draw forth~ that is to say~ the physiological phenomenon. 
(V 1 ,D,542) 

* 
The foregoing physiology of the will to power 

provides the clinical standpoint of the physician. In the 

chapters to follow, this standpoint will be illustrated more 

and more. At present we have the skeleton framework of the 

physiology our physician will utilize. Our characterization 

of this physiology provides the basis for everything that is 

to follow. Our next chapter will expand on the points we 

have covered so far by introducing Nietzsche's conception of 
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"spirit." The physiological dynamics we are about to inves

tigate provide the basis to Nietzsche's perception of the 

philosopher as a cultural physician. 



ENDNOTES: CHAPTER I 

1.Herman Melville, Mbby Dick, (Indianapolis: Bobbs-Merrill 
Co., 1977), p. 227. 

48 

2.Nikos Kazantzakis, Report To Greco, trans. P. A. Bien (New 
York: Bantam Books, 1971), p. 306. 

3. Out of his vision of the decomposing foundation of the 
values of Western man, came Nietzsche's desire to find 
something the human race could once again revere. This de
sire led to his quest for another spiritual homeland for the 
human race. The solitude of such a quest as well as the 
belief in its necessity was shared by the poet Rainer Maria 
Rilke. Rilke was Nietzsche's contemporary and the latter's 
texts had significant influence him. In Rilke's poetry we 
find similar visions of man as a kind of orphan forever in 
search of a "home". The loneliness of this search haunted 
both Rilke and Nietzsche and is echoed in the formers 
"Eighth Elegy" wherein we read: 

Who's turned us round like this, so that we always, 
do what we may, retain the attitude 
of someone who's departing? Just as he, 
on the last hill, that shows him all his valley 
for the last time, will turn and stop and linger, 
we live our lives, forever taking leave. 

Rainer Maria Rilke, Duino Elegies, trans. J.B. 
Leishman and S. Spender (New York: W.W. Norton & Co. 
Inc., 1939) , p. 71. 

4.The translation is from Nietzsche's, The Anti-Christ, 
trans. R. J. Hollingdale (Middlesex: Penguin Books, 1972), 
p. 165. Unless indicated otherwise, subsequent translations 
of The Anti-Christ are taken from this edition. 

5.Jaspers, p. 182. 

6.Hereafter referred to as "the physician." 

7.Jaspers, p. 287. 

8.Ibid. 

9.The translation is from Nietzsche's, Twilight of the 
Idols, trans. R.J. Hollingdale (Middlesex: Penguin Books, 
1972), p. 36. Unless indicated otherwise, subsequent 
translations of Twilight of the Idols are taken from this 
edition. 



49 

10.Jaspers, p. 287. 

11. Ibid. 

12.Hereafter referred to as "Recurrence." 

13.Dionysus and Recurrence will be given looked at in detail 
in chapter five. 

14.MVI, SSW, p. 103 / PT, p. 132. 

15.MVI, SSW, p. 107 / PT, p. 135. 

16.MVI, SSW, p. 117 / PT, p. 144. 

17.In light of Nietzsche"s explicit denial of man as "the 
measure of all things," Heidegger"s assertion to the con
trary is interesting. Heidegger suggests that even though he 
did not go in the direction of the "rationalism" of Plato 
but rather pursued the body as a philosophical point of 
departure, then Nietzsche "falls" toward "subjectivity" as 
the path to answering the question of Being. Heidegger is 
correct in seeing the body as Nietzsche"s point of depar
ture, but the latter would not say that all Being/Becoming 
requires man. In his, Nietzsche, Heidegger sees the concep
tion of the Overman as the culmination of a "subjectivism" 
that goes back through Descartes to Plato and Protagoras. In 
our examination of Nietzsche"s philosophy we hope to show 
that the Overman is indeed only an echo of the task 
Heidegger himself took up; that being, to provide a "new 
beginning" for the human race. We will make it clear that 
though Nietzsche speaks of the Overman as the creator of new 
values, there is at the heart of his idea of "spirit" the 
perception that these "values" must be "illusions" and that 
man including the Overman is by no means the "measure of all 
things." Just as man for Heidegger lives through the 
unfolding seasons of Being, so for Nietzsche does he live 
through those of Becoming. A detailed study of how 
Nietzsche"s philosophy is echoed throughout that of 
Heidegger"s would be fruitful not only in terms of the 
above, but in many other respects as well. However, our 
examination of Nietzsche"s thought does not allow us to look 
at these "echoes" in detail and we will have to reserve this 
pursuit for the future. 

lS.Richard Howey, Heidegger and Jaspers on Nietzsche: A 
Critical Examination Heidegger"s and Jaspers" Interpreta
tions of Nietzsche, (The Hague: Martinus Nijhoff, 1973). p. 
35. 

19.Ibid. 



5121 

2121. I bid. 

21.Martin Heidegger, ~n Introduction to Metaphysics, trans. 
R. Manheim (New Haven: Yale University Press, 1959), p. 1. 

22.Alphonso Lingis, "The Will to Power," in The New 
Nietzsche: Contemporary Styles of Interpretation, ed. David 
B. Allison (New York: Delta Books, 1979), p. 38. 

23.MVI, SSW, p. 102-03 / PT, p. 131. 

24.Jaspers, p. 371. 

25.MIV, PTA, p. 182. 

The text is Nietzsche"s, "Philosophy in the Tragic Age of 
the Greeks," trans. Marianne Cowan (Chicago: Regnery 
Gateway, 1962), p. 62. Subsequent translations of 
"Philosophy in the Tragic Age of the Greeks" are taken from 
Cowan"s edition. Since the section numbers of the German and 
English editions are the same, subsequent references to PTA 
will include the section number in brackets after the page 
number. For example, the reference above would appear: 
/'N I , PTA, P . 182 , ( 7) • 

26.MIV, PTA, p. 183, (7). 

27.MIV, PTA~ p. 151, (Preface). 

28.My italics. 

29.Jaspers, p. 313. 

30.The translation is from Nietzsche"s, Thus Spake 
Zarathustra, trans. R.J. Hollingdale, (Middlese>~: Penguin 
Books, 1975), p. 137. Unless indicated otherwise, subsequent 
translations of ThL~ Spoke Zarathustra are taken from this 
edition. 

31.Albert Camus, The Rebel, trans. Anthony Bower (New York: 
Vintage Books, 1956), p. 65-66. 

32.The translation is from Nietzsche's, Daybreak:Thoughts on 
the Prejudices of Norality, trans. R.J. Hollingdale 
(Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1982), p. 34. Unless 
indicated otherwise, subsequent translations of Daybreak are 
taken from this edition. 

33.Lingis, p. 51. 



34.Sigmund Freud, On the History' of the Psycho-~na.lyt.ic 
No vemen t, vol. XIV of The Complete Psychologica.l Works of 
Sigmund Freud, ed. and trans. J. Strachey (London: The 
Hogarth Press, 1975), p. 15-16. 

35.In chapter five we will see that Nietzsche suffered in 
affirming the horrible consequences of his seemingly in
nocuous views on man's instincts as the means to go beyond 
man. 

51 

36.Nietzsche often refers to this procedural debilitation as 
"the instinct of decadence" and we will follow suit rather 
than constantly referring to an "alliance of the weakest 
instincts with that of self-preservation." 



It is an eternal phenomenon: the insatiable will 
always 'finds a way to detain its creatures and 
compel them to live on, by means OT an illusion 
spread over things. 

The Birth Of Tragedy 

CHAPTER II 

THE PHYSIOLOGY OF SPIRIT 

In the preceding chapter we looked at the basic 

physiological principles characteristic of the clinical 

standpoint of the physician. We will expand the foregoing in 

terms of how he determines the sickness and health of the 

larger organism of culture according to physiological prin

ciples. Our consideration of Nietzsche's perception of cul

ture will proceed through an examination of an extremely 

important feature of Nietzsche's philosophical enterprise. 

We are referring here to his articulation of "spirituali-

ty. "1 

If we are to grasp Nietzsche's perception of 

"spirit," then we must consider its relationship to man as 

an organic form of the will to power; the organic develop

ment of culture; and how culture is the source of that "most 

spiritual will to power," (VI2,B,9) philosophy. Since 

"spirit" is an organic function within individuals and cul

tures, we must expand upon the physiology found in chapter 

one and see it within the development of the larger cultural 

organism. Hence we have three essential concerns in this 

chapter: 1) we must understand the organic function of 

"spirit," 2) see this function revealed in the individual 

and in culture, and 3) understand how philosophy emerges as 

a function of "spirit" in the cultural organism. 

In order to meet these three objectives, we will 

concentrate on Nietzsche's portrait of ancient Greek cul

ture. This is beneficial to us in two ways; first it pro-
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vides an opportunity to see Nietzsche utilize physiological 

principles in describing a "truly healthy culture.":;>! And 

second, the stage is set for the "case of Socrates" whose 

philosophizing reveals "symptoms of ••• physiological weari-

ness." (III1,BT:S,4) 

With regard to the concerns above, we should em

phasize three points. First, the goal of this chapter is to 

expand upon the principles laid down in chapter one. Second, 

this chapter will only bring us to the threshold, as it 

were, of philosophy. That is, Nietzsche's vision of philoso

phy as "the most spiritual will to power," (VI2,B,9) will 

guide us, but what this means will be developed in our next 

chapter, "The Case of Socrates." In short, this chapter will 

prepare us for an understanding of philosophy as an organic 

function of "spirit." We will look at this function in 

greater detail in chapter three. 

The final point we wish to make before proceeding, 

is that the following investigation into "spirituality" will 

reveal areas of Nietzsche's thought deserving detailed ex

ploration in their own right. We will see possibilities for 

physiological interpretations of his ideas on art, Amor 

Fati, "spiritual" disorders, (I'1XVIII,235) the necessity of 

error as a condition of life and a multiplicity of other 

themes. 

We will pursue these possibilities only to the 

extent that they facilitate our primary objective; to de

scribe Nietzsche's philosophical enterprise as that of a 

cultural physician. To follow out these possibilities would 

take us beyond the scope of our enquiry. For the present, we 

can only indicate these interpretive possibilities and re

serve them for future work. 
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CULTURE AS A SOCIAL ORGANISM 

If philosophy is the most "spiritual will to 

power," (VI2,B,9) then Nietzsche's own philosophical task 

must be a "spiritual" one. What then is the relationship of 

physiology to the "really royal calling of the philosopher?" 

(MXIX,997) We find clues to answering this question in the 

botanical metaphors Nietzsche's uses when speaking of philo

sophy and philosophers. He says "the philosopher should be a 

rare plant," (NXVIII,420) and elsewhere he speaks of the 

pre-Socratic "systems" which let us "reconstruct the philo

sophic image, just as one may guess at the nature of the 

soil in a given place by studying a plant that grows 

there."3 In, Beyond Good and Evil, Nietzsche says every 

philosophy reveals "the real germ of life from which the 

whole plant had grown." (VI2,B,6) 

These observations all speak of philosophy and 

philosophers in terms of the growth of plants and the soil 

within which they are rooted. Here again we are in the do

main of the physician who, "goes among men like a natural 

scientist among plants." (IV2,HH:I,254)4 He pays heed to 

"the moral (or immoral) intentions" (VI2,B,6) of philosophi

cal plants, and thereby notes signs of sickness and health 

since "value jUdgments concerning life, for or against, can 

in the last resort never be true •.. they come into considera

tion only as symptoms." (VI3,T:III,2) But the condition of a 

plant reveals that of the soil wherein it is rooted and, for 

Nietzsche, the philosopher is a plant rooted in the soil of 

his culture. If we are to understand how Socrates betrays 

the symptoms of cultural decline, then 

let us look around for the highest authority for what we may 
term cultural health. The Greeks, with their truly healthy 
culture, have once and for all justified philosophy simply 
by having engaged in it, and engaged in it more fully than 
any other people.~ 
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How then does a healthy culture like that of the ancient 

Greeks emerge on the face of the earth and give rise to the 

"spiritual" health of pre-Socratic thought6 and to the "spi

ritual" illness symptomatic of Socrates? 

To respond to this question, we must see the will 

to power as the law essential to the creation of the larger 

organism known as culture. Hence the harnessing of the 

drives into an order aT rank which strives for power is also 

essential to the creation of the cultural organism. Again 

the body is the point of departure, the very "struggle bet

ween cells and tissues" (HXIX,660) reveal "[t]he aristocracy 

in the body" (NXIX,660) and provides a blueprint of "[t]he 

Bod')" as a Political Structure." (HXIX,660) In this vein 

Nietzsche states: 

To press everything terrible into service, one by one, step 
by step ••• this is what the task of culture demands •••• Stan
dard: the greater and more terrible the passions that an 
age, a people, an individual can permit themselves, because 
they are capable of employing them as a means, the higher 
stands their culture •••• (MXIX,1025) 

The creation of a culture is an organic process revealing 

the 

will to power ••• by virtue of which dominant, shaping, com
manding forces continually extend the bounds of their power 
and continually simplify within these bounds: the imperative 
grows. (NXIX,644) 

In the case of the individual a multiplicity of 

drives all demand satisfaction until hopefully an order of 

rank is established among them. This order of rank occurs 

when, as we saw, a dominating passion or perhaps a few of 

these emerge as the strongest; this is the formula for the 

health of the individual. 

For Nietzsche it is precisely the strongest, most 

healthy individuals who constitute those "commanding forces 

(which] continually extend the bounds of their power and 

continually simplify within these bounds." (NXIX,644) Since 

life is will to power, then it is natural that the strong-
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est, most healthy individuals will live accordingly. "The 

ego," says Nietzsche, 

subdues and kills: it operates like an organic cell: it is a 
robber and "violent. It wants to regenerate itself--pregnan
cy. It wants to give birth to its god and see all mankind at 
its feet. (MXIX,768) 

Ultimately it is the strongest individuals who, by 

subjugating the weak, "want to imbed themselves in great 

communities; they want to give a single form to the multi

farious and disordered; chaos stimulates them." (MXIX,964) 

This assimilation of the weak, one can readily imagine, is 

hardly gentle and is "like the beginnings of everything 

great on earth, soaked in blood thoroughly and for a long 

time." (VI2,G:II,6) This is simply a necessary fact of life 

as will to power since "all events in the organic world are 

a subduing, a becoming master." (VI2,G:II,12) 

The individual, being the organic phenomenon he 

is, is subject to the law of life and follows this law by 

trying to subdue and enslave those weaker than himself. This 

is a consequence of the intrinsic Will to Power, which is 
precisely the Will of Life.--Granting that as a theory this 
is a novelty--as a reality it is a fundamental fact of all 
history: let us be so far honest with ourselves! (VI2,B,259) 

In light of this "fundamental fact," to speak 

of just or unjust in itself is quite senseless ••• since life 
operates essentially, that is in its basic functions, 
through injury, assault, exploitation, destruction and sim
ply cannot be thought of at all without this character. 
(VI2,6:II,11) 

For Nietzsche, this "essential character" of life 

is the fundamental dynamic inherent to living things. 

Whether we speak of individual organisms or cultures, power 

relationships--in short, commanding and obeying forces, 

indicate an order of rank and therefore life. The formation 

of a culture reveals the harshest manifestations of what 

remains constant--the will to power--. Here we find the 

"grandiose prototype: man in nature--the weakest, shrewdest 

creature making himself master, subjugating stupider 
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forces." (NXIX~856) Since this "man in nature" is living~ 

then he reveals the 

primeval tendency of the protoplasm when it extends its 
pseudopodia and feels about. Appropriation and assimilation 
are above all a desire to overwhelm ••• until at length that 
which has been overwhelmed has entirely gone over into the 
power domain of the aggressor and increased the same. (MXIX~ 

656) 

It is important to note here that those healthiest 

and strongest individuals who possess an order of rank among 

their instincts set out to establish a similar order which 

they intend to dominate. In this way they realize a growth 

in power wherein they enslave and exploit others according 

to their abilities. Through these means, the power of the 

individual is enhanced in so far as he has unified and har

nessed the strength of weaker individuals to his own ends. 

Here life realizes a larger unit of power since the strong

est establish and unify a social organism acknowledging an 

order of rank determined by the most powerful. 

This is why the physiology we saw in chapter one 

serves Nietzsche as the microcosm for the larger social or

ganism. Just as Plato saw the individual as the microcosm 

for his~ Republic, so does Nietzsche see the physiology of 

the individual represented in the larger organism of cul

ture. The strongest individual reveals the order of rank "of 

which he is the physiological representative" (VI3,T:VII,2) 

and this carries over "into his relationships with other 

human beings." (VI3,T:VII,2) Here powerful, warlike drives 

are expressed in terms of a ruling caste exploiting the 

strength of weaker drives which represent lower castes. Our 

body is~ says Nietzsche, "a social structure composed of 

many souls." (VIZ,B,19) This "social structure" is the order 

of rank among the drives of the individual organism. The 

structure of any healthy culture reveals this same order of 

rank wherein each class manifests the instincts of those who 

compose it. In this way our physician always finds an order 

of rank among the instincts of an individual or a culture. 
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Every healthy culture possesses a natural order of rank, and 

we will see that where this order is lacking it is ripe for 

decadence. 

The strongest individuals operated "like an or

ganic cell ••• [which] is a robber and violent ... (MXIX,768) 

They were the foundation of any culture, and lived in very 

dark and cruel ages. What was essential was powerful drives 

harnessed in one way or another toward power. Nietzsche asks 

us to 

admit to ourselves, without trying to be considerate, how 
every higher culture on earth has so far begun. Human beings 
whose nature was sti~l natural, barbarians in every terrible 
sense of the word ••• in possession of [a] ••• lust for power, 
hurled themselves upon weaker ••• more peaceful races. (VI2,B, 
267) 

Nietzsche goes on to say that in "the beginning, 

the noble caste was always the barbarian caste." (VI2,B,257) 

The reason for this is the will to power manifest in the 

instincts of the barbarian which were the means to enslaving 

the weak. It was originally the barbarian caste that con

solidated a power base and their interpretation of the world 

became law: justified by the fact that they commanded. Just 

as the dominating drive of a healthy individual exploits the 

combined power of his own drives, so does this same indivi-

dual unify the cultural organism by enslaving the weak. 

Nietzsche describes the conditions whereby the ruling caste 

becomes more firmly imbedded 

as an arrangement, whether voluntary or involuntary, for 
breeding: human beings ••• who are dependent on themselves and 
want their species to prevail, most often because they have 
to prevail or run the ... risk of being exterminated •••. Mani
fold experience teaches them to which qualities they owe the 
fact that, despite gods and men, they are still there ..• 
these qualities they call virtues, these virtues alone they 
cultivate •••. In this way a type with few but very strong 
traits, a species of severe, warlike ••• men, close-mouthed 
and closely linked ••• is fixed beyond the changing genera
tions; the continual fight against ever constant unfavorable 
conditions is ••• the cause that fixes and hardens a type. 
(VI2,B,262) 
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In chapter one we saw how the will to power is 

manifest only when the organism is confronted with what 

resists it. Here in the consolidation of a warrior elite the 

same essential phenomenon is revealed. We will see just how 

important this idea of resistance is for Nietzsche as we 

proceed through the rest of our investigation. What is im

portant to note here, is that this class of the strongest 

needs the resistance of "a constant fight with its neighbors 

or with the oppressed who are rebellious or threaten rebel

lion." (VI2,B,262) Another point to be borne in mind in re

gard to the consolidation of the nobility, is that this 

caste inherits the instincts necessary for command. These 

instincts have been honed in conditions that constantly 

challenge the survival of these strongest types. Since the 

barbarian ancestor asserts by force his right to command, 

then his posterity must maintain this right and know them

selves as born to command. This conviction must be firmly 

imbedded beyond "the changing generations." (VI2,B,262) 

For Nietzsche, the instincts of comm~nd "are ac

quired laboriously ••• through much industry, self-constraint 

••• through much obstinate, faithful repetition of the same 

labours, the same renunciations." (I1XIX,995) This severe 

self-discipline is necessary to the cultivation of 

men who are the heirs and masters of this slowly-acquired 
manifold treasure of virtue and efficiency ••• through for
tunate and reasonable marriages, and also through fortunate 
accidents, the acquired and stored-up energies of genera
tions have not been squandered ••• but linked together by a 
firm ring and will. (I1XIX,995) 

By these means "the noble races ••• have left behind them the 

concept 'barbarian' wherever they have gone ••• their highest 

culture betrays a consciousness of it and even a pride in 

it." (VI2,G:I,11) Here we see that the most powerful reveal 

the cosmological law of will to power which is always "spin

ning on the chain of life, and in such a way that the thread 

grows ever stronger." (I1XIX,674) 
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In the above remarks we find Nietzsche's sympathy 

for Lamarck's ideas of acquired traits of character. (V2~GS, 

99) The idea of inheriting the character and strength of our 

forbearers moves throughout Nietzsche's texts. We find this 

idea expressed in the following way: 

One cannot erase from the soul of a human being what his 
ancestors liked to do most and did most constantly: whether 
they were ••• modest and bourgeois in their desires ••• or whe
ther they lived accustomed to commanding from dawn to dusk • 
••• It is simply not possible that a human being should not 
have the qualities and preferences of his parents and ances
tors in his body, whatever appearances may suggest to the 
contrary. This is the problem of race. (VI2,B,264) 

We will have a better opportunity to look at this "problem" 

in more detail as we proceed with our investigation. For the 

present, we should note this conception of breeding as es

sential to the maintenance of a type. We will see this con

ception emerge again in Nietzsche's perception of the lower 

social orders as well. 

What is of physiological interest here is that the 

maintenance of a firm order of rank among the drives of an 

individual or a culture renders a capital gain of power. 

This "gain" is passed on to succeeding generations "through 

fortunate and reasonable marriages." (mIX,995) This is in 

accord with "that economy in the law of life" (VI3,T:VI,6) 

which forbids the organism to squander its strength in a 

multiplicity of directions. The significance of this "econo

my" in the physiological fortunes of generations of nobility 

cannot~ in Nietzsche's view~ be overestimated. He says 

marriage in the aristocratic ••• sense of the word ••• was a 
question of the breeding of a race ••• of the maintenance of a 
fixed, definite type of ruling man •••• It is obvious that 
love was not the first consideration here •••• What was deci
sive was the interest of a family, and beyond that--the 
class. We would shiver ••• at the coldness ••• and calculating 
clarity of such a noble concept of marriage as has ruled in 
every healthy aristocracy ••• we warm-blooded animals with 
sensitive hearts, we 'moderns.' (t~IX,732) 

Nietzsche typically spits out the word "moderns" here in 

reference to his contemporaries. His disgust makes it clear 
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that they (and presumably we), lack the U[aJdvantage of de

tachment from one's age" (MXIX,859) and fail to see that our 

"forbearers have paid the price for what one is." (MXIX,969) 

The "noble" is convinced he is born to rule and, 

as the physiological heir to generations of accumulated 

strength, reveals a 

profound reverence for age and tradition--all law rests on 
this double reverence--the faith and prejudice in favor of 
ancestors and disfavor of those yet to come are typical of 
the morality of the powerful. (VI2,B,260) 

The "disfavor towards those yet to come" is a suspicious 

attitude that watches youth to see whether or not it is 

equal to the traditions and laws of its heritage since the 

noble type of man experiences itself as determining values; 
it does not need approval ••• it knows itself to be that which 
first accords honour to things; it is value-creating •••• The 
noble human being honors himself as one who is powerful, 
also as one who has power over himself and respects all 
severity and hardness •••• Such a type of man is actually 
proud of the fact that he is not made for pity, and ••• ·If 
the heart is not hard in youth it will never harden.' (VI2, 
B,2613) 

Just as his own self-discipline keeps his drives in check, 

so the noble type keeps those not of his class at a distance 

according to rank and utility. Nietzsche says that such a 

type 

commands and at the same time identifies himself with the 
e>:ecutor of the order ••• L 'erret c'est moi: what happens here 
is ••• the governing class identifies itself with the success 
of the commonwealth. In all willing it is absolutely a ques
tion of commanding and obeying on the basis, as already 
said, of a social structure composed of many souls. (VI2,B, 
19) 

From the standpoint of the physician, this only 

serves to emphasize that the "right of altruism cannot be 

derived from physiology; nor can the right to help and to an 

equality of lots." (NXVIII,52) There is no equality from the 

standpoint of life; the strong exploit the energy of the 

weak who derive their "value" in terms of how well they 

serve. Again, from the standpoint of the physician, 
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"Exploitation" does not belong to a corrupt or imperfect and 
primitive society; it belongs to the essence of what lives, 
as a basic organic function; it is a consequence of the will 
to power, which is after all the will of life. (VI2,B~259) 

The social organism as a livJlng thing follows "the 

will of life" which permeates every function of its body. 

Hence it seeks to overwhelm weaker organisms in order to 

appropriate and assimilate them because it 

is part of the concept of the living that it must grow-
that it must extend its power and consequently incorporate 
alien forces ••• one speaks of the right of the individual to 
defend himself; in the same sense one might speak of his 
right to attack ••• it is all the same whether one has in view 
an individual or a l~ving body, an aspiring ·society· ••• a 
people might just as well designate as a right its need to 
conquer ••• the right to growth perhaps. A society that defi
nitely and instinctively gives up war and conquest is in 
decline. (MXIX,728) 

Thus far we have seen some of the most important 

physiological dynamics in Nietzsche"s perception of the 

cultural organism. But what we have covered only part of the 

story. We must now fill out the foregoing concerns in order 

to see Nietzsche"s idea of "spirit" as an essential physio

logical function within a culture. Toward this end, we will 

now look at the Greek culture and a phenomenon generally 

called "warfare" but referred to by our physician as, "ap-

propriation," "assimilation," or "incorporation." 

THE CHILDREN OF NIGHT 

In, Be'yond Good a.nd Evil" Nietzsche makes the 

following observation: "Almost everything we call 'higher 

culture' is based upon the spiritualiza'tion of cruelty, on 

its becoming more profound: this is my proposition. H (VI2,B, 

229) By now it will come as no surprise that cruelty is a 

"fatality of life" (MXIX,728) necessary to the organic pro

cess of assimilation or "growth." Our present task is to see 

the essential role of cruelty in the physiological function 

of "spirit" as it is revealed in the "high culture" of the 

ancient Greeks. 
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It is doubtless that Nietzsche recognized among 

the ancient Greeks the powerful drives necessary for any 

high culture. Due to their capacity to harness these drives, 

the Greek culture brought forth the ~best turned out, most 

beautiful, most envied type of humanity to date." (III1,BT: 

8,1) 

But in their remotest ages, the ancient Hellenes 

were not, says Nietzsche, "the cheerful sensates ••• (who] 

floated in a self-indulgent fog, reverberating with heavy 

breathings and deep feelings, as the unscholarly ••• among us 

like to assume."? On the contrary, they were "barbarians in 

every terrible sense of the word." (VI2,B,257) 

In this vein, Nietzsche asks: 

Why did the whole Greek world exult over the combat scenes 
of the Iliad? •• what do we behold when, no longer protected 
by the hand of Homer, we stride back into the pre-Homeric 
world? Only night and terror and an ima'gination accustomed 
to the horrible •••• A life ruled only by the children of 
Night: strife, lust, deceit, old age and death ••• in this 
brooding atmosphere, combat is salvation; the cruelty of 
victory is the pinnacle of life"s jubilation. s 

Nietzsche points out that if we approach this barbarous age 

"with the flabby concept of modern 'humanity,""9 then we 

fail to understand it "in a sufficiently "Greek manner.""~0 

We speak here of an age when ~men were unwilling 

to refrain from making suffer and saw in it an enchantment 

of the first order, a genuine seduction to life." (VI2,G:II, 

7) But how is cruelty a "seduction to life" instead of some

thing that makes life repulsive? 

Nietzsche responds to this question by saying 

cruelty and "making suffer" constituted a great pleasure. 

Why? Because it provided the "highest gratification of the 

feeling of power." (V 1 ,D,18) In cruelty was the pleasure of 

feeling one's power; torture was a celebration of victory 

over what at one time may have posed a threat but is now 

vanquished. By means of cruelty one could experience the 
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pleasant feeling of power perhaps to the point of intoxica

tion. (NX I X, 81211(1) 

"Cruelty is one of the oldest festive joys of 

mankind," (V1,D,18) and reveals the will to power integral 

to the process of assimilation in all organic life. "The 

will to power," says Nietzsche, "can manifest itself only 

against resistances; therefore it seek~; that which resists 

it." (NXIX,656) In this way, all livin9 things are "an ap

plication of the original will to become stronger." (I'1XIX, 

7(212) When Nietzsche applies this physicllogical standard to 

man, he says, "every great danger challenges our curiosity 

about the degree of our strength and cClurage." (NXIX,949) 

Hence man seeks to overpower what threatens him to assimi

late it to his domain and, if possible, exploit it to his 

own ends. In short, "what does not kill me makes me stron-

Nietzsche sees the foundation of Greek culture to 

be the ability of the strongest individuals to seek victory 

over what posed the greatest threats to themselves. This 

"need to conquer" (NXIX,728) is the process of assimilation 

according to the law of life and involves not only cruelty, 

but also a desire for and the willingness to suffer. In 

short~ the early Hellenes embraced suffering and pain as the 

path to power and hence were in accord with "the will of 

life." (VI2,B,259) They had the 

sharp-eyed courage ••• that craves the frightful as the enemy, 
the worthy enemy, against whom one can test one's strength 

From whom one can learn what it means 'to be frighten
ed.· (I I P-, BT: S, 1) 

The ancient Hellenes sought out the most terrify

ing enemies and antagonists as the means to the realization 

of power. The more terrifying the power of the enemy, then 

the greater was the temptation to do battle. In this vein 

Nietzsche speaks of how these ancients possessed a "craving 

for the ugly" (III1,BT:S,4) and "everything underlying exis

tence that is frightful, evil, a riddle, destructive, fa-
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tal." (III1,BT:S,4) Because they had powerful drives at 

their command, Nietzsche will speak of "the severe will of 

the older Greeks" as a "pessimism of strength." (III1,BT:S, 

1) This was their capacity to look at life itself as the 

great enemy and thus deserving reverence as the best threat 

to their path to power. Through embracing suffering and 

cruelty one went into battle with all the most terrifying 

aspects of life. And through enduring all life offered as a 

threat to survival, one emerged victorious and more willing 

to seek out life's fear inspiring faces. This was how suf

fering and cruelty seduced the ancients to life. 

If we ask "where and how the 'plant' man has so 

far grown to a height," (VI2,B,44) then "to this end the 

dangerousness of his situation must grclw to the point of 

enormity ••• [and] serves the enhancement of the species 

"'man. ~ .. (VI2,B,44) It is lithe dangerou~;ness of his situa-

tion," which enables man"s most powerful and dangerous 

drives to emerge as his best weapons. ~Ind as we saw, "the 

continual fight against ever constant unfavorable condi tions 

is ••• the cause that fixes and hardens a type." (VI2,B,262) 

Hence "the 'noble Greek" of the old stalmp" (mVIII,435) was 

severe, suspicious, ever wary, rarely trusting and always 

hoping Life, the great destroyer, would: challenge him again. 

An austere ruthlessness in maintaining discipline over them

selves and those they enslaved is Nietzsche"s picture of the 

ancient, war-like Hellenes. The hard and fast rules of a 

warrior caste dominating a rigorously maintained order af 

rank, enabled this elite to endure and grow in power. Their 

motto was "What determines your rank is the quantum of power 

you are: the rest is cowardice." (MXIX,858) 

Nietzsche indicates the difference between our-

selves and these ancients in saying that today, 

when suffering is always brought forward as the principle 
argument against existence, as the worst question mark, one 
does well to recall the ages in which the opposite opinion 
prevailed. (VI2,G:II,7) 
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In those ages pain, suffering and cruelty were an 

affirmation of life and the measure of a man's capacity to 

endure and meet the exigencies of the most dangerous con

tests with life. Their love of battle 1ndicated "the agonal 

instinct of the Hellenes." (VI3,T:III,8) This is the in

stinctive love of contest so fundamentcll to Nietzsche's per

ception of the Greeks even into "the al;le of Socrates, among 

men of fatigued instincts." (VI2,B,212) 

The Greek love of contest betrays a physiological 

phenomenon central to Nietzsche's thought, namely, that of 

"overcoming." We have seen the prodigious health Nietzsche 

attributed to the Greeks11 and hence their tendency to find 

the greatest threats to themselves irresistible as tests of 

strength. But to seek out the greatest threats to existence 

in order to realize power means to risk destruction. This is 

in keeping with the cosmological law of will to power which 

is only manifest in the battle against what gives resis

tance. From the standpoint of will to power, the possibility 

of wholesale destruction is essential to the creation of the 

strongest organisms. For Nietzsche, the desire for battle 

among the Greeks reveals an organic form of will to power 

striving for victory over a primary fact of life itself; 

namely, the extermination of its weakest forms. By entering 

into the contest with unfavorable conditions, the Greeks 

affirmed destruction as essential to the creation of an 

enhanced feeling of power. 

In this way all organisms are the experiment of 

life as will to power. They strive to overcome potential 

destruction as the path to the creation of new forms of 

power. All creation seeks to overcome itself and surges 

toward the victory of a transformation of power. Hence, Life 

says to Zarathustra: 

'Behold ••• I am that which must overcome itself again and 
again ••• where there is perishing and the falling of leaves, 
behold, there life sacrifices itself--for the sake of power 
•.•• Whatever I create and however much I love it--soon I 



have to oppose it and my love: thus will my will have it.' 
(Vli,Z:II,12) 

67 

For Nietzsche, the profound willingness to embrace suffer

ing, cruelty and destruction in the contest with life is the 

physiological key to the creation of Greek culture. The risk 

of destruction is the path to creation and a "Yes" to life, 

for "believe me: the secret for harvesting from existence 

the greatest fruitfulness and the great:est enjoyment is--to 

live dangerously!" (V2,GS,283) 

SPIRIT 

What Nietzsche means by "spirit" must be seen in 

light of how the foregoing descriptions of the ancient Hel

lenes include its physiological function. This function is 

guided by the law of life and thus "where the highest resis

tance is constantly overcome: five steps from tyranny, close 

to the danger of servitude." (VI3,T:X,38) In short, the 

greatest nations developed their "spiritual" capacities 

within "unfavorable conditions" and through maintaining a 

firm order of rank. Nietzsche says the 

nations which ••• became worth something, never became so 
under liberal institutions: it was great danger which made 
of them something deserving reverence, danger which first 
teaches us to know our resources, our virtues, our shield 
and spear, our spirit--which compels us to be strong. (VI 3

, 

T:X,38) 

The question arises as to how danger and "unfavor

able conditions" provide the "shield and spear" of "spirit?" 

And since the "spiritualization of cruelty" (VI2,B,229) is 

essential to all high culture, how did this occur among the 

ancient Hellenes? To answer these questions, we must first 

understand how Nietzsche sees "spirit" as a physiological 

function. 

An important clue to what Nietzsche means by 

"spirit" lies in his saying the "basic , ... ill of the spirit" 

is that it "unceasingly strives for the apparent and super-
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ficial." (VI2,B,229) Given the portrait we have just seen of 

the war-like and severe Hellenes, to think of them striving 

for "the apparent and superficial" seems inappropriate. 

Indeed, they strike us as very conservative and suspicious 

of What does not affirm the customs of their class, let 

alone what is new and superficial. 

In regard to "spirit," Nietzsche says its "needs 

and capacities are ••• the same as those which physiologists 

posit for everything that lives, grows, and multiplies." 

(VI2,B,230) Consequently we must expand upon certain points 

made in our first chapter concerning the instincts. 

We saw that each drive battles the others for su

premacy. We also saw that in the healthiest individualS, one 

sovereign drive or perhaps a few of them, emerge as strong-

est to "assert their rights against each other." 

In this wayan order of rank is established "and 

(V2,6S,333) 

there is a 

kind of justice and contract; for by virtue of justice and a 

contract all these instincts can maintain their existence." 

(V2,6S,333) This battle for supremacy is, as we have seen, 

the microcosm of what happens in the origin and maintenance 

of the larger social organism. In both cases, basic physio

logical laws reveal the will to power in the creation of a 

natural order of rank. 

In chapter one we saw that each drive is utterly 

self-centered and interprets the world according to its 

perspective. The compUlsion to assert its rights involves 

therefore, what we called the interpretive perspective of 

any drive to see the world strictly in terms of itself. 

Through its perspective each drive embellishes or "inter

prets" the world according to whatever constitutes an affir

mation of itself. In short, the perspective of any instinct 

is selective. Whatever is foreign to its perspective will be 

ignored or embellished in a manner that will suit it. And 

the more intensely its perspective is dl~nied, the more is a 

drive's capacity for the artificial stimulated. 
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This is what Nietzsche means by "spirit." It is 

precisely this embellishing of the world by the self-center

ed perspective of each drive. This "sp1ritualizing" process 

is typical of any process of assimilation in that the 

spirit·s power to appropriate the foreign stands revealed in 
its inclination to assimilate the new to the old, to simpli
fy the manifold, and to overlook or repulse whatever is to
tally contradictory--Just as it involuntarily emphasizes 
certain features and lines in what is foreign, in every 
piece of the 'external world· ••• falsifying the whole to suit 
itself. Its intent in all this is ••• grawth, in a word--or, 
more precisely, the reeling of growth, the feeling of in
creased power. (VI2,B,230) 

This is what Nietzsche means in saying that the basic will 

of the "spirit" strives "for the appare·nt and superficial." 

(VI2,B,229) 

These foregoing considerations of "spirit" provide 

the fundamental physiological clue to why Nietzsche says we 

must "recognize untruth as a condition of life." (VI2,B,4) 

This idea of falsehood, deception and error as conditions of 

life pervades Nietzsche's philosophy. We will look at this 

as we proceed in this chapter, but, as we said, strictly in 

terms of our overall project. 

If we are to understand "spirit" in terms of the 

necessity of deception for life, then we must see that with

out its physiological function "there would be no life at 

all if not on the basis of perspective estimates and ap

pearances." (VI2,B,34) The questions that arise now are; 

what is the physiological role of the "spirit?" How is natu

ral deception a necessary feature of "spirit" and the organ

ic realm? And how is the striving for the superficial and 

artificial delineated from the clinical standpoint of the 

physician? In answer to these questions, Nietzsche would 

quickly point out that "the first instinct of spirituality, 

(is] the spirit's instinct for sel f-pre.s.ervation." (VI3, T: 

IX,2) 

Self-preservation is the primary physiological law 

Nietzsche finds in "spirituality." Hence the desire to en-
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dure the cruelty and pain characteristic of the strong, 

noble type must involve the function and development of 

"spirituality." What does this necessary capacity to falsify 

the world actually "preserve" man from? It preserves him 

from too lucid a perception of just how terrifying his situ

ation really is. Through "spirit" man is shielded from the 

most horrifying faces of existence since "those who would 

know it completely would perish." (Vpi!,B1'39) Ultimately, it 

is a question II to what degree one would require it to be 

thinned down, shrouded, sweetened, blunted, falsified." 

(VI2,B,39) 

These obse~vations lead us to consider "spirit" in 

relation to the instinct of preservation as we talked about 

it in chapter one. Here we shall make some provisional re

marks which will be more fully appreciated as we proceed. We 

first took note of the instinct of preservation when we 

looked at its role in sickness. We saw that in conditions of 

weakness and exhaustion the instincts of decadence rally 

around that of preservation. The alliance of these reac

tionary drives provides for the ascendancy of that of pre

servation which ultimately devitalizes the most powerful 

drives in the organism. But if "spirituality" is a revela

tion of the instinct of preservation, then in the case of 

sickness a falsification of the world will take place which 

is symptomatic of sickness.~2 On the other hand, the in

stinct of preservation in healthy types will accordingly 

reveal a healthy "spirituality." That i'5 to say, the "spi

rit" always reveals what if any order of rank exists among 

the drives. Among the healthy types who'5e drives reveal an 

order of rank, the instinct of preservation is exploited to 

serve and enhance the strength of the organism as a whole. 

Here the instinct of preservation is kept at a distance and 

in its proper place. 

In chapter one we saw that "every living thing 

does what it can not to preserve itself but to become more." 



71 

(NXIX,688) "Life itself," says Nietzsche, "is will to power; 

self-preservation is one of the indirect and frequent re

sults." (VI2,B,13) In the healthy organism the instinct of 

preservation is not the dominating drive. Nevertheless, it 

must "have its say" or influence the most powerful drives in 

such a way that the organism survives--which is after all, 

its perspective. But the potency of this influence depends 

on where it stands in the overall order of rank of the 

drives of the individual. In certain cases, for example, the 

noble type we looked at earlier, this drive for preservation 

can be said to have little direct influence. It is a ques

tion of degree depending on the overall physiological makeup 

of the individual organism. The instinct of preservation is 

an important drive, and its influence in individuals deter

mines where they will stand in the social order of rank. 

That is, their capacity to keep the instinct of preservation 

in its proper place and not let it dominate them, will serve 

as the measure of their bravery and courage. Hence the or

ganic process of "spiritualizing" or falsifying the world in 

these individuals, enables them to survive and grow in 

power. 

Our next two chapters we will show how the ascen

dancy of the instinct of preservation reveals a "spirituali

zing" process destructive to the organism. For the time 

being, we only wish to point out that "spirituality," is a 

manifestation of the instinct of preservation. In healthy 

organisms it is essential for growth and the realization of 

power and therefore self-preservation remains a consistently 

derivative phenomenon. 

Before developing the above observations on "spir

it," we should briefly expand upon the role of conscious

ness. As we have seen, for Nietzsche the 

animal functions are, as a matter of principle, a million 
times more important than all our ••• heights of conscious
ness: the latter are a surplus, except when they have to 
serve as tools of those animal functions. (MXIX,674) 
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Consciousness "is nothing but a certain behaviour of the 

instincts toward one another" (V:Z,GS,333) rerlecting the 

cumulative perspective of an overall order of rank among the 

drives. Thus "by far the greatest portion of our life ac

tually takes place without this mirror image." (V:Z,GS,354) 

In this sense Nietzsche says consciousness "is in the main 

superfluous." (V2,GS,3S4) 

In so far as each drive falsifies the world to 

suit an affirmation of itself, we see the affect of the 

instinct of preservation. Consciousness passively mirrors 

the cumulative perspective which emerges out of the battle 

of each drive striving to assert itself. Ultimately it is 

"only the last scenes of reconciliation and the final ac

counting at the end of this long process [that] rise to our 

consciousness." (V2,GS,333) In short, consciousness reflects 

a falsification of the world necessary for the preservation 

and growth of the organism. For this reason Nietzsche claims 

that "by far the greatest part of our spirit"s activity 

remains unconscious and unfelt." (V2 ,GS,333) 

These observations on the instinct of preservation 

and consciousness in relation to "spirit" are critical to 

the remainder of this chapter. We have only alluded to sick 

forms of "spirituality," and reserve them for consideration 

in the chapters to come. Thus far we have seen "spirit" as a 

falsification of the world necessary to man. This "falsifi

cation" is the influence of the instinct of preservation on 

the self-centered perspectives of the drives. We further saw 

that the order of rank of the drives determines the overall 

perspective of the organism, and therefore, the falsifica

tion of the world necessary for its growth. We also found 

that this necessary "likely story" is passively reflected by 

consciousness and in this way consciousness "serves ••• animal 

functions." (I'1XIX,674) Finally, we saw that "spirit" pre

serves man from too lucid a perception of the dangers and 

terrors that surround him. To understand this decisive func-



tion of "spirit," we return now to our discussion of 

Nietzsche's views on the "most envied type of humanity to 

date." (III1,BT:S,1) 

THE GREEK SPIRIT 
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What have we seen of the Greeks so far? First, 

Nietzsche says they were endowed with profoundly powerful 

drives. Second, with these drives, the strongest cultivate a 

warrior caste within conditions that are extremely unfavora

ble to them. Finally, integral to the formation of this 

class is a desire for battle with all of its cruelty and 

pain as the path to power. 

In speaking of culture as a social organism, we 

saw that resistance to life was necessary to the growth of 

all organisms and how the process of assimilation hinges on 

this necessity. We then looked at Nietzsche's perception of 

the ancient Hellenes to demonstrate these physiological 

principles in a historical context. Our initial look at 

these ancients filled out the significance of these prin

ciples in terms of the necessity of suffering and cruelty. 

But since the role of "spirit" is also included in this 

story, then our portrait of the ancients is still too one-

sided. We must now come to terms with how "the spiritualiza-

tion of crueltJ-'" (Vr="!!,B,239) is essential to the physiology 

of the ancient Greek culture. 

For the ancient Hellenes, pain and suffering were 

not barriers to growth, on the contrary these were essential 

to the contest with life. The agonal instinct13 was only 

stimulated by the challenge and threat of suffering. Suffer

ing is the means to power, for by facing it there is the 

promise of victory. In regard to this, Nietzsche speaks of 

the 

discipline of suffering, of great suffering--do you not know 
that only this discipline has created all the enhancements 
of man so far? That tension of the soul in unhappiness which 
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cultivates its strength ••• its inventiveness and courage in 
enduring, persevering, interpreting, and exploiting suffer
ing, and whatever has been granted to it of profundity, 
secret, mask, spirit, cunning, greatness--was it not granted 
to it through suffering, through the discipline of great 
suffering? (VI2,B,225) 

If the ancients did not regard pain and suffering 

as arguments against life, then what does Nietzsche consider 

the most profound adversary to the creation of the Greek 

culture? The answer to this question is a kind of suffering 

more terrible than physical pain, severe self-discipline or 

keeping the enslaved in line. This greatest suffering is the 

suspicion that a life of battle and victory with all of its 

terrors is meaningless. It is the paralyzing idea that life 

itself is nothing but an absurd, crude joke. If a fascina

tion with this suspicion develops, the organism of culture 

risks being thoroughly poisoned, and succumbs to sickness 

and longing for death. The idea that life is, at bottom, 

o'in vain"" (VI2,G:III,2S) engenders, says Nietzsche, a 

nausea at existence which momentarily seized the ancient 

Greek culture. 

It seems odd that Nietzsche will say that such a 

healthy organism as the Greek culture was susceptible to 

revulsion and nausea at life. In chapter one we looked at 

sickness and health in an abstract manner; that is, as mutu

ally exclu~ive phenomena. Since the threat of illness was so 

potent in the healthy culture of the ancient Greeks, we must 

look at how our physician sees their necessary interdepen

dence within organic life. 

The interdependence between sickness and health is 

best understood in terms of how the will to power is only 

revealed in the face of resistance to the organism. What if 

not sickness stands as a potent resistance to life? Sickness 

can destroy the organism or actually serve to make it 

stronger. In this sense, "what does not kill me makes me 

stronger" (VI3,T:II,S) is a dictum which must be taken 

literally. 
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Fo~ Nietzsche, sickness is necessa~y to any o~

ganism whether that of the individual o~ a cultu~e. He~e the 

ove~all st~ength it possesses is tested. Life as will to 

powe~ offe~s us these tests in multiple ways and sickness is 

an impo~tant one. Such tests of st~ength may be an education 

based on ste~n discipline, and, if we lack such t~aining, 

then sometimes 

life is so me~ciful as to offe~ this ha~d schooling once 
mo~e late~: sickness fo~ yea~s pe~haps, that demands the 
most ext~eme st~ength of will and self-sufficiency ••• that 
compels us to a fo~m of activity that ~esto~es ene~gy to the 
slack fibe~s and toughness to the will to live. (MXIX,912) 

Sickness is a constant threat which the o~ganism 

must always keep in check. In this way sickness is a built

in resistance to an o~ganism's st~ength. By means of this 

~esistance, the o~ganism's strength is dete~mined and kept 

at a peak. By these means life as will to powe~ p~ovides yet 

anothe~ unfavo~able condition to the ~ealization of itself 

as powe~. In fact Nietzsche will say those who possess the 

g~eatest health a~e liable to suffe~ f~om the most powe~ful 

illnesses. In such a situation the~e is the following con

solation; "'This pa~asite is feeding and g~owing from you~ 

g~eat strength; if that strength we~e less, you would have 

less to suffe~.·" (IV2,HH:I,615) 

From the standpoint of the physician, "sickness is 

inst~uctive, we have no doubt of that, even mo~e inst~uctive 

than health" (VI2,G:III,9) since it ~eveals the level of 

st~ength of the organism as a whole. Powe~1ul sickness 

brings te~~ible suffe~ing, but each o~ganism reveals whe~e 

it stands in an o~de~ of ~ank depending on how, o~ if, it 

can withstand sickness. What may destroy one se~ves as a 

stimulus to anothe~. 

In this way, life in its o~ganic fo~m as man ~e

veals, as we saw in chapter one, a constant experiment; o~

ganisms need the th~eat of illness in o~de~ to ~ealize thei~ 

highest potential of powe~, and therefore genuine health. 
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For Nietzsche~ life requires sickness as a means to creating 

a multiplicity of transmutations in the growth of power 

within any particular organism. Sickness feeds off and saps 

the strength of the organism thus forcing it to develop new 

resources of strength. In developing these new sources, it 

becomes susceptible to other forms of sickness which need 

just this newly attained strength in order to flourish. 

We normally call 'healthy' an organism that never 

suffers illness. But from the standpoint of our physician, 

these organisms probably stand on a lower order of rank 

according to the law of life since they have not been tested 

by illness. With illness as a necessary unfavorable 

condition, the strongest 'plants' are cultivated. If the 

organism has not developed under the threat of illness and 

only manages to preserve itself, then one "has watched life 

badly if one has not also seen the hand that considerately-

kills." (VI2,B,69) In short, destruction and cruelty are 

essential to the growth of all living things. If they do not 

develop in power they will be weeded out. 

We see then, that health is conditional upon 

sickness and vice versa. In light of thiS, Nietzsche says 

"everything unconditional belongs to pathology." (VI2,B,154) 

Consequently there are 

innumerable healths of the body; and the more we allow the 
unique and the incomparable to raise its head again, and the 
more we abjure the dogma of the 'equality of men,' the more 
must the concept of a normal health, along with a normal 
diet and the normal course of an illness, be abandoned by 
medical men. (V2,GS,120) 

Hence an interplay between health and sickness is the "nor

mal" phenomenon, but this interplay is not the same for 

every individual. It boils down to questions of strength 

manifest at various levels of health and sickness. 

Every level of health requires just its particular 

form of sickness as its unique adversary threatening the 

well being of the organism as a whole. In this way, an or

ganism develops its powers of resistance and endurance while 
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exploiting new avenues of strength. Through this means, the 

organism grows stronger in proportion and in harmony with 

its level of strength. Here life provides the unfavorable 

conditions which threaten to destroy the organism. It is 

tested with the threat of destruction, and thereby forced to 

overcome previous levels of sickness and health or be "con

siderately killed." In so far as levels of sickness and 

health are the standards of power in an order of rank, then 

life requires both. Consequently; 

Health and sickness are not essentially different, as the 
ancient practitioners and some practitioners even today 
suppose •••• In fact, .. there are only differences in degree 
between these two kinds of existence: the exaggeration, the 
disproportion, the nonharmony of the normal phenomena con
stitute the pathological state. (MXIX,47) 

In chapter one we talked about sickness and health 

in an abstract manner, that is in their separateness. We see 

now that in praNis they are interdependent. We now continue 

our examination of Nietzsche's view of ancient Greek cul

ture. In so doing, we will expand upon the dynamics of ex

haustion and decadence we saw in chapter one in terms of the 

interdependence of sickness and health. These expansions are 

extremely important in light of our concerns with the organ

ic function of "spirit," and those of the chapters to come. 

We have seen "spirit" as a necessary falsification 

of the world which is essentially connected to the instinct 

of preservation. It was also said that the most terrible 

suffering the ancient Greeks had to endure was the suspicion 

that a life of suffering, combat and victory is at bottom, 

meaningless and absurd. This suspicion causes a momentary 

nausea throughout the body of the culture. But if this nau

sea could emerge, the conditions for its emergence must have 

already been in place. 

In chapter one we saw that exhaustion and a ral

lying of the weakest instincts are the conditions for sick

ness. For Nietzsche, it is natural that upon release of a 

certain amount of power by an organism, exhaustion quickly 
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follows. (NXIX,864) Here the threat of sickness keeps pace 

with the strength of the organism, but the "standard remains 

the efflorescence of the body ••• [of] how much of the sickly 

it can take and overcome--how much it can make healthy." 

(~~IX,1~13) Self-discipline is the means to establish and 

accumulate reservoirs of strength. If it is not maintained, 

a great release of strength, i.e., in war or in celebration 

of victory, can bring on exhaustion. And exhaustion is the 

condition for decadence and sickness in the social organism. 

This condition enables the instincts of decadence to rally 

around that of preservation, and the devitalizing process 

begins. 

In the body of the ancient Greek culture, great ( 

strength was expended in the formation and maintenance of a \ 

social order of rank. The suspicion that existence is absurd 

betrays a momentary exhaustion quickly exploited by the in

stincts of decadence. But in so far as the nausea at life 

rears up so quickly, this powerful threat, proportionate as 

it was to the health of the organism, betrays precisely its 

great health. 

The ancient Greek culture however, overcame this 

dangerous physiological situation and exploited the momen

tary threat of illness that shuddered through it. For this 

reason Nietzsche will see it as having been at the highest 

rank of health so far in human history. To understand this 

victory, we must see that in the midst of a wave of exhaus

tion, the order of rank among forces in the social organism 

did not collapse into anarchy. Indeed, the culture actually 

exploited the threat of meaninglessness in a way that af

firmed existence and life even more than hitherto. 

How did the Greek culture manage to "hold the 

line" as it were and put down the rebellion of the dangerous 

instincts of decadence? The answer to this question is 

Nspirit"; that necessary capacity to falsify the world in 

terms of the most powerful instincts of life. For Nietzsche, 



this attests to the powerful health of the Greeks; even 

when exhausted they still had enough reserved strength to 

falsify and embellish the world to suit themselves. 

79 

This process of "spiritualizing" went throughout 

the history of the ancient Greek culture. Which is to say 

that whenever they were about to collapse into an irretriev

able negation of life, their "spirit" always came through 

for them. Hence in regard to the Greeks, Nietzsche says: 

"You will guess where the big question concerning the value 

of existence has thus been raised." (III1,BT:S,I) Through 

the organic function of "spirit," the ancient Greeks main

tained their posture of strength and were always "ready with 

yet another answer to the question, 'What is a life of 

struggle and victory for?' and gave that answer through the 

whole breadth of Greek history."14 

With their vitality these ancients looked at the 

most hideous monster in the abyss of becoming, that of nau

sea at existence, and conquered it. This was accomplished 

through "spiritualizing" what is most overwhelming and para

lyzing into something to be loved as a thing of beauty. In 

short, "spirit" as the process of falsification, preserved 

the ancient Hellenes through an artistic perception of this 

world and all life. Here was the path to victory over horror 

at existence, and life as will to power, realized one of its 

most sublime manifestations in its form as man. 

In Nietzsche's earliest published work, The Birth 

of Traqed'y', the organic phenomenon of art is articulated in 

terms of what destroyed Greek art: Socrates. Here Nietzsche 

speaks of the origin of tragedy in terms which echo our ob

servations on the organic function of "spirit." Though he 

does not speak of Greek tragedy as the "spirituality" de

scribed above, the role of the instincts is fundamental to 

its creation since "in all productive men it is instinct 

that is the creative-affirmative force." (III1,8T,13) 

Socrates, the "monstrosity per defectum," (III1,8T,13) re-



veals the "instinct-disintegrating influence u (III1~BT,13) 

which destroyed tragedy as an art form. It is only later 

that "spirit" as we have described it is taken up in 

Nietzsche's philosophy. 
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Fourteen years later, when Nietzsche wrote his, 

"Attempt at a Self-Criticism," as a preface to, The Birth of 

Tragedy, the standpoint of the cultural physician is clear. 

He now identifies the age of Socrates and the destruction of 

Greek art with "symptoms of a decline of strength, of im

pending old age, and of physiological weariness." (Il1 1 ,BT: 

SC,4) In light of these observations, we maintain that "the 

birth of tragedy" was for Nietzsche an essentially physiolo

gical phenomenon. 

Through tragedy the ancient Hellenes embraced the 

terrible truth that existence requires suffering, cruelty 

and destruction since this is the law of all life as becom-

ing. But this glance into the abyss did not reduce them to 

repulsion and negation toward life. Thus Nietzsche says in 

regard to, The Birth of Traged.,', 

Hellenism and Pessimism' would have been a less ambiguous 
title--suggesting the first instruction about how the Greeks 
got over their pessimism, how they overcame it. Precisely 
their tragedies prove that the Greeks were not pessimists. 
(VI3,E:BT,1) 

The Hellene stared into the vortex of destruction 

that permeates all becoming and saw "everywhere only the 

horror or absurdity of existence. u (III1,BT,7) But his great 

strength is revealed for Nietzsche, by "spiritualizing" his 

horror and suffering by turning it into art. As Nietzsche 

says: 

Here, when the danger to his will is greatest, art 
approaches as a saving sorceress, expert at healing. She 
alone knows how to turn those nauseous thoughts about the 
horror or absurdity of existence into notions with which one 
can live: these are the sublime as the artistic taming of 
the horrible, and the comic as the artistic discharge of the 
nausea of absurdity. (1II1,BT,7) 
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This is the "spiritualizing" process that masked 

the ancient Greek's experience of the horror and absurdity 

of existence, and preserved them from decadence. Here the 

greatest threat to the Greek culture was made superficial 

and apparent. They "spiritualized" their perception of exis

tence as horrible and absurd and thus found a means to pro

found self-glorification as tragic figures, fated to follow 

the path of all life. Through tragedy these ancients affirm

ed their own destruction and thereby realized their unity 

with all living things. The horror at existence was given an 

outlet and expressed in such a way that they could see them

selves as sublime in this very perception of life. In short, 

they saw their beauty revealed within inevitable destruc

tion. 

The organic function of "spirit" as seen in the 

formation of Greek art, is the germ of Nietzsche's idea of 

Ilmar f'ati. This is best e>:pressed in, The Gay Science, where 

he says: 

I ••• shall say what it is that I wish from myself today--what 
thought shall be for me the reason ••• and sweetness of my 
life henceforth. I want to ••• see as beautiful what is neces
sary in things; then I shall be one of those who make things 
beautiful. Ilmor fati: let that be my love henceforth! I do 
not want to wage war against what is ugly •••• Looking away 
shall be my only negation. And all in all .•. some day I wish 
to be only a Yes-sayer. (V 2 ,GS,276) 

"Spirit" is a kind of "looking away," a negation of what 

seems too necessary, too ugly. But a negation which enables 

a healthy organism to flourish through thinning down the 

ugly for assimilation and thus as a means to strength. Hence 

Nietzsche will say: 

As an aesthetic phenomenon existence is still bearable for 
us .•. art furnishes us with eyes and hands and above all the 
good conscience to be able to turn ourselves into such a 
phenomenon. (V2 ,GS,107) 

Philosophy is also a "spiritual" phenomenon. Thus 

we can not reduce the manifestations of "spirit" to those of 

art. We will look at philosophy as "the most spiritual will 
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to power" (VI2,B,9) in our next chapter. Here we only want 

to stress that art is one of the ways in which "spirit" 

enables man to endure and grow in power. For Nietzsche, the 

ancient Hellenes provide the best example of love of fate 

and not through art but, as we shall see, through philosophy 

as well. 

Earlier we emphasized that cruelty is necessary to 

all growth and thus to the formation of an order of rank 

among the forces in the social organism. We also saw that 

the process of a "spiritualization" of cruelty is essential 

to the creation of culture, in that "everything we call 

'higher culture' is based on the spiritualization of cruel

ty, on its becoming more profound." (VI2,B,229) This "spir

itualizing" process operated throughout the development of 

Greek culture as the means to seeing life's inherent cruelty 

and destruction as a thing of beauty. For Nietzsche, this 

"spiritualization of cruelty" functioned throughout the 

transition from barbarism to the formation of an aristocra

cy. 

The severity of the ancient warrior type toward 

themselves and the enslaved reveals no easy-going optimism 

as to what life required. Life was neither gentle nor kind, 

it was the destroyer that "considerately--kills" (VI2,B,69) 

the weak, the lame and the sick. Hence the old nobility, 

like their ancestors, affirmed life by means of the sword 

and an unconscious "spiritualizing" process that kept pace 

according to a proper function of the instinct of preserva

tion. They looked at the most terrifying faces of life and 

identified their own beauty with the terror life inspired. 

Here was a terrible beauty determined by powerful drives 

which falsified life just to the extent that the nobility 

adorned themselves with the terror-inspiring characteristics 

of life itself. The more they saw themselves as fearless, 

destructive and frightening, the more beautiful and awe

inspiring they saw themselves to be. 
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Their power of "spiritualization" reflected power

ful drives and the perspective of the accumulated strength 

of these drives. In this way the values of the strongest, 

their conviction that they were born to rule, was expressed 

in images of strength, courage and heroic combat. Through a 

multiplicity of artistic expressions of death and destruc

tion in the midst of battle, the "virtues" of the nobility 

were reflected throughout the body of the social organism. 

Hence the "members" of this body were preserved in an order 

of rank whereby the organism flourished through affirming 

the cruelty and destruction of life. This affirmation was 

not one of sullen resignation, but one of enthusiasm for the 

great beauty of life's most terrible faces. 

Thus, simple brutality and the search for the most 

dangerous enemies is, as we noted earlier, just one side of 

the story. The "spiritualization" of cruelty is essential to 

the creation of any high culture since it provides the fal

sifications and deceptions necessary to coping with life's 

cruel faces. This is why "the whole Greek world exult[ed] 

over the combat scenes of the 11iad"10 and why Nietzsche 

refers to Homer's "artistic deception"16 in the latter's 

descriptions of the horrors of battle. It is the physiologi

cal function of "spirit" that leads. the Greek sculptor to 

give form again and again to war and combat in innumerable 
repetitions: distended human bodies, their sinews tense with 
hatred or with the arrogance of triumph; writhing bodies, 
wounded, dying bodies, expiring. 17 

The "spiritualization" of cruelty is revealed in 

the games of tests of strength famous among the Greeks, as 

well as the creations of the tragic and comic poets. This 

essential organic function seduced the Greeks, again and 

again, to life. In this way life as will to power cultivates 

the best specimens and it is through this "spiritualization" 

that 

the profound Hellene, uniquely susceptible to the deepest 
suffering, comforts himself, having looked boldly right into 
the terrible destructiveness of so-called world history as 
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well as the cruelty of nature, and being in danger of a 
longing for a Buddhistic negation of the will ••• Art saves 
him, and through art--life. (III1,BT,7)18 

84 

Here we are tempted to look at how Nietzsche saw 

the roles of Dionysus and Apollo in the creation of art. The 

first represents the Greek "will to the terrible, multifari

ous, uncertain, frightful," (NXIX,1050) and the latter, a 

will "to all that simplifies, distinguishes, makes strong, 

clear, unambiguous." (NXIX,1050) However, a proper examina

tion of "why precisely Greek Apollonianism had to grow out 

of a Dionysian subsoil," (NXIX,1050) would take us too far 

afield. For now we can only say that the organic nature of 

art points to the real significance of a chapter Nietzsche 

planned in his never written book, The Will to Power, enti

tled, "Toward a Physiology of Art_" (VI::S,C,7) A detailed 

look at, The Case OT Wagner, reveals the character of such a 

physiology in so far as this "case" discloses art as "an 

expression of physiological degeneration_" (VI::s,C,7) Unfor

tunately, we will have to reserve this arena of Nietzsche's 

philosophy for future study. 

The "spiritualization" of cruelty whereby the 

Greeks affirmed life, shows Nietzsche an interesting charac

teristic of the organism man. He saw that the selective fal

sification and necessary deceptions inherent to the function 

of "spirit" are interpretations man imposes on the world and 

himself. These interpretations enable him to preserve him

self, grow in power and thereby feel more at home in the 

world. 

We also said that the fUnction of "spirit" is 

manifest not only in art but in philosophy as well. Indeed, 

"spirit," guided as it is by the instinct of preservation, 

is the seat of multiple deceptions that enable us to pre

serve ourselves and grow in power. Through our interpreta

tions of the world and ourselves we see the play of the 

"spirit" in its selection of whatever affirms man's most 

powerful drives. In short, through "spirit" we "impose upon 
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require." (/'1XIX~595) This enables man to feel he is master 

and commands the world as his own. 
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Since "spirit" reflects the self-centered per

spectives of the dominating drives, self-centered interpre

tations of the world emerge. Whatever interpretations enable 

man to live and grow become his "truths." Predictably, "we 

find here ••• the hyperbolic naivete of man: positing himself 

as the meaning and measure of the value of things." (I'1XVIII, 

12) Thus Nietzsche will speak of error and deception as the 

necessary conditions of life. (VI2,B,4) Through the natural 

deception of "spirit," man carves out a sense of stability 

within the wilderness of becoming "through perspective valu

ations by virtue of which we can survive in life, i.e., in 

the will to power, for the growth of power." (HXIX~616) We 

flourish and grow in accordance with 

the posture of various errors in relation to one another. 
Perhaps one is older, more profound than another, even in
eradicable, in so far as an organic entity of our species 
could not live without it. (NXIX,535) 

In light of the above, our judgments of value, 

truth, beauty, etc., indicate that the "organic process 

constantly presupposes interpretations." (MXIX,643) "Spirit" 

is the seat of these interpretations which, as natural de-

ceptions, are essentiai to life. Thus interpretation is 

organic by virtue of which dominant, shaping forces continu
ally extend the bounds of their power and continually sim
plify within these bounds: the imperative grows. 'Spirit' is 
only a means and a tool in the service of higher life, of 
the enhancement of life. (NXIX,644) 

Ul tima tel y, "[ t] he wi 11 to power interprets." (MX IX, 643) 

These remarks will take on great significance in 

our next chapter where we will see philosophy as "the most 

spiritual will to power." (VI2,B,9) For now it is important 

to emphasize that in light of how "spirit" is an organic 

function of life, then the 

world with which we are concerned is false, i.e., is not a 
fact but a fable ••• on the basis of a meager sum of observa-
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tions; it is 1n flux,' as something in a state of becoming~ 
as a falsehood always changing but never getting near to 
truth: for--there is no 'truth.' (NXIX,616) 

"Spirit" is the means whereby man imposes form and structure 

on chaos thus providing the essential "fable" of stability. 

For Nietzsche all high culture requires powerful 

drives and~ by the same token~ a powerful capacity for de

ception. Thus deception serves as the foundation for all 

man's 'truths.' Thus 'truth' presupposes this necessary 

deception which preserves us from the unbearable vision of 

'the world' as chaos. Ultimately "spirit" seeks to "impose 

upon becoming the character of being--that is the supreme 

will to power." (NXIX~617) This supremacy lies in the fact 

that life as becoming is the greatest resis~ance to man as 

one of its organic forms. Culture is the overcoming of life 

as such and a growing in power within the storm of chaos. 

"Spirit" assimilates the resistance of becoming through in

terpretation. This interpretation is the -table of "being" 

imposed on chaos in order "to preserve a world of that which 

is, which abides" (MXIX,617) and "duration is a first-rate 

value on earth." (V:2,GS,356) 

Since Nietzsche sees the will to power as "the 

primordial fact of all history," (VrZ,B~259) then the Greek 

culture, as the healthiest ever seen on earth~ possessed a 

"spirit" enabling it to bloom as it did. Their "spiritual" 

capacity not only preserved them, but also opened up wider 

interpretations for the growth of life. This is no accident, 

rather~ we "stand before a problem of economics." (NXIX,864) 

Earlier we saw that discipline provides a kind of capital of 

energy that is stored up~ accumulated and passed on to suc

ceeding generations. The same may be said for the larger 

social organism. 

Generations of a firmly maintained order of rank 

enable the culture as a whole to store up vast reserves of 

accumulated energy and from "the pressure of plenitude~ from 

the tension of forces that continually increase ••• there 
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arises a condition like that preceding a storm." (MXIX,1022) 

Here this strength has "been compressed and dammed to the 

point of torment" (MXIX,1022) until "the accumulated forces 

are shown a way a whither, so they explode into lightning 

flashes and deeds." (I1XIX,1022) 

Nietzsche sees something extraordinarily unique 

about the Greeks since they realized a culture in the genu

ine sense of the word. Their great accumulated strength 

exploded into a "splendid fire-works of the spirit" (VI2,B, 

257) bringing forth a multiplicity of "spiritual" types. 

THE HARVEST 

The function of "spirit" enabled the Greeks to 

feel they were the masters of the world. It provided that 

deception which bestows the conviction of the right to rule 

the earth and that 

commanding ••• which ••• wants to be master in ••• its own house 
and wants to feel that it is master; it has the will from 
multiplicity to simplicity, a will that ties up, tames, and 
is domineering and truly masterful. (VI2,B,230) 

With the stored-up strength of generations pos

sessed by the Greek culture, there was a feeling of vitality 

overall and the realization of the 

affirmative affects: pride, joy, health, love of the sexes, 
enmity and war ••• the discipline of high spirituality, will 
to power, gratitude toward earth and life--the whole force 
of transfiguring virtues, everything that declares good and 
affirms in word and deed. (MXIX,1033) 

As we saw in chapter one, the affects are a sensation of 

power or its loss which reverberate throughout the body and 

are derived "from the one will to power." (MXIX,786) The 

affirmative affects above are now felt throughout the social 

body and betray a genuine sense of confidence which again 

and again says yes to life. Here even the darkest faces of 

life are revered and seen as good and majestic. This is the 

bloom of a people in its greatest health; generations of 
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plodes into a celebration of itself and all life. 
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Integral to this celebration is the disclosure of 

what, for Nietzsche, is an essential characteristic of life 

as will to power--experiment. He says that only 

when a culture has an excess of powers at its disposal can 
it also constitute a hothouse for the luxury cultivation of 
the exception, the experiment, of danger, of the nuance:-
this is the tendency of every aristocratic culture. (MXIX, 
933) 

This experimenting reveals a certitude of strength and, as 

it were, a willingness to play with fire. The organism al

ways seeks resistance but now in terms of experiment and 

fascination with what threatens and contradicts it. It wants 

to cultivate and become familiar with what is foreign and 

stands as an exception and denial of its "truths." But this 

appreciation for exceptions and interest in other manifesta

tions of "spirit," i.e., interpretations of the world other 

than its own, serves to stimulate its will to power. That 

is, the organism wants to assimilate these contradictions 

and exceptions and unify them within itself. 

This is the sign of the healthiest and most "spir

itual" cultures and individuals. Whatever opposes them is 

irresistible and, in the realm of "spirit," alternate inter-

pretations of the world stimulate the desire to incorporate 

them. Here the organism's "spiritual" power is challenged 

and it seeks to absorb a multiplicity of contradictions 

within its interpretation of the world. It will take what it 

needs from opposing interpretations in order to affirm it

self. Thus contradictory and foreign manifestations of 

"spirit" are cultivated and experimented with so that the 

selective process of falsification can proceed. 

In absorbing these contradictions, the "spiritual" 

strength of the organism is demonstrated by exploiting them 

as a means to self-affirmation. Nietzsche describes the ex-

ploitative power of "spirit" as a "giving style" 
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to one's character--a great and rare art! It is practiced by 
those who survey all the strengths and weaknesses of their 
nature and ••. fit them into an artistic plan until everyone 
of them appears as art and reason and even weakness delights 
the eye •••• Here the ugly that could not be removed is con
cealed; there it has been reinterpreted and made sublime. 
Much that is vague and resisted shaping has been saved and 
exploited for distant views; it is meant to beckon toward 
the far and immeasurable. In the end ••• it becomes evident 
[that] a single taste governed and formed everything large 
and small. Whether this taste was good or bad is less impor
tant than one might suppose, if only it was a single taste~ 
(V2 ,GS,2912J) 

A race of high culture possesses the "spiritual" ability to 

select everything in terms of itself since we must under

stand "culture in the sense of a unity of style which char

acterizes all its life."19 Thus it makes little difference 

whether one speaks of an individual or a people because a 

"man makes the best discoveries about culture within him-

self" (IV2,HH:I,276) since "a cultural edifice in the single 

individual will have the greatest similarity to the cultural 

architecture of whole eras." (IV2!,HH:I,276) 

Nietzsche, saw the Greek culture as "the highest 

peak of the spirit" so far and thus "the highest world-af

firmation and transfiguration of existence that has yet been 

attained on earth." (I'1XIX,1fl151) Hence, the Greeks were a 

kind of model for Nietzsche's idea of a master race!, that 

is, 

a race with its own sphere of life, with an excess of 
strength for beauty, bravery, culture, manners to the high
est peak of the spirit; an affirming race that may grant 
itself every great luxury ••• beyond good and evil; a hothouse 
for strange and choice plants. (MXIX,898) 

What reveals the finest example of a delight in 

experiment within the Greek culture? Clearly, it would be 

the sanction to cultivate what, in earlier times, would have 

posed too great a threat, but now is allowed to grow. Such a 

"strange and choice plant" is the philosopher. 

Why is the philosopher a threat to culture in its 

earlier stages? Because precisely this independent and cri-
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tical species attacks the traditions ar.d authority inherent 

to the order of rank. But, confident in its ability to with

stand this threat, the culture exploits philosophy as a 

source of alternative interpretations of the world and hence 

new possibilities for the realization of power. The question 

immediately arises however as to why this healthy and strong 

organism should require the philosopher as a pioneer for new 

possibilities of growth. Why should it need "new avenues to 

growth" when it is doing quite well? And why is the philo

sopher necessary to every high culture? For Nietzsche~ the 

philosopher"s necessity is rooted in how his "spirit" pro

vides the possibility for growth beyond the destruction of 

the culture. His vision carries the seeds for the possibili

ty of life into the future because a "society is not free to 

remain young. II (I"TXVI I 1,40) 

Earlier we saw that sickness is essential to 

health and serves as an important resistance to the organism 

because it is a question of "how much of the sickly it can 

take and overcome--how much it can make healthy." (HXIX, 

1013) We also found that sickness requires decadence as a 

condition. Decadence is when the weakest drives are con-

stantly conspiring to undermine the order of rank among the 

drives. In this way the possibility of degeneration always 

remains with the organism. This means the instincts of deca

dence gain in strength as the strength of the organism as a 

whole is enhanced. This creates the necessary foundation for 

illness appropriate to the health of the organism as a 

resistance that must be overcome. In short, the instincts of 

decadence playa parasitical role and gain from the strength 

of the organism. Nietzsche will therefore point out that 

decay, elimination need not be condemned: they are necessary 
consequences of life, of the growth of life. The phenomenon 
of decadence is as necessary as any increase and advance of 
life: one is in no position to abolish it. Reason demands on 
the contrary that we do justice to it •••• A society is not 
free to remain young ••• even at the height of its strength it 
has to form refuse and waste materials. The more energeti-
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the closer to decline. (M.XVIII,40) 
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Thus a culture is subject to the fate of all liv

ing things, in the very creation of itself it is simultane

ously advancing toward its destruction. No matter how it 

"spiritualizes" and spins the fables necessary to its 

growth, the cosmic law of becoming will not be denied. Every 

organism because it is living "seeks to discharge its 

strength." (VI2,B,13) 

The Greek culture had accumulated vast resources 

of strength which, as it grew older, could no longer be con

tained. Upon the discharge of this power reserve, exhaustion 

emerged and was manifest in the breakdown of the order of 

rank. It could not, as it had in former times, keep the in

stincts of decadence in check and a state of corruption came 

forth. 

This is quite natural; through its development an 

order of rank was maintained and a rigorous discipline. 

This provided that reservoir of strength which could no 

longer be contained and quite naturally was released. But 

upon this discharge of strength, which constitutes the bloom 

of the culture, the signs of advancing age are also more 

noticeable. There are more aberrations around "[l]unatics 

[and] criminals •.• are increasing: sign of a growing culture 

rushing on precipitately--i.e., the refuse, the waste, gain 

importanc~--the decline keeps pace." (MXIX,864) The dis

charge of strength is exploited by all the forces in the 

organism. 

Those rich in strength squander the resources of 

the organism in lavish experiments, cultivating hybrids of 

all kinds. The "old ways" are no longer interesting and the 

lowest forces in the cultural organism take advantage of 

this. These are the high points of culture, but in squander

ing its strength the old capacity to maintain its rigorous 
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order of rank is weakened. And with this lapse in discipline 

we find the beginning of the end. 

In, The Gay SCience, we find a description of such 

an age. It is quoted here at length since it gives a detail

ed account of Nietzsche's perception of cultural "corrup

tion." It further shows "corruption" to be essential to 

culture as will to power since decay reveals the purpose of 

culture; the creation of great human beings. Nietzsche says: 

a society in which corruption spreads is accused of exhaus
tion; and it is obvious that the ••• pleasure[s] in war dimi
nish, while the comforts of life are ••• desired just as ar
dently as warlike games ••• were formerly. But what is gener
ally overlooked is that the national energy ••• that became 
gloriously visible in war ••• have now been transmuted into 
••• private passions and ••• become less visible. Indeed in 
times of 'corruption' the power and force of the national 
energies ••• expended are probably greater than ever and the 
individual squanders them as lavishly as he could not have 
formerly when he was simply not rich enough. Thus it is ••• in 
times of 'exhaustion' that tragedy runs through houses and 
streets ••• great love and hatred are born, and ••• the flame of 
knowledge flares up to the sky ••• cruelty now becomes more 
refined ••• its older forms now offend the new taste ••• it is 
only now that malice and the delight in malice are born ••• 
when 'morals decay' those men emerge whom one calls tyrants: 
they are the precursors and ••• harbingers of individuals. 
Only a little while later this fruit hangs ••• from the tree 
of a people--and the tree existed only for the sake of these 
fruits •.•• I mean the individuals, for they carry the seeds 
of the future and are the authors of the spiritual coloniza
tion and origin of new states and communities. Corruption is 
merely a nasty word for the autumn of a people. (V2 ,GS,23) 

The times of corruption are a state of anarchy 

within individuals and cultures. Here stored-up strength is 

squandered, the old order starts to come apart. Drives, long 

suppressed, now make their bid for power; jealousy, envy, 

and vendettas are the order of the day. In such situations, 

unless some other order of rank is Quickly established, the 

energy of the organism will be lost on petty squabbles and 

in-fighting. Just as one dominating drive, or a handful of 

them must emerge to establish an order of rank in the or

ganism, so it is with a culture. Some power must consolidate 



the others in order to regain stability and put an end to 

anarchy. 
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But in times of corruption, the organism is fall

ing apart. It will attempt to regain stability~ but no force 

seems capable of bringing the others to heel. With the great 

discharge of strength which constitutes the bloom of the 

culture, it is also depleting its strength and will not 

regain it again. In short, its prime is over and disintegra

tion is on the horizon. It has gone through its cycle of 

growth, but in expending its strength, the culture also 

brings forth its finest fruit, those who "carry the seeds of 

the future and are the authors of the spiritual colonization 

and origin of new states and communities." (V2~GS,23) 

Nietzsche sees the philosophers as "spiritual" 

colonizers who provide another interpretation, another pos

sibility for life in the soil of decay. The great waste of 

strength which enables a few great "spiritual" types to grow 

"from the tree of a people" (V2 ,GS,23) is typical of nature. 

Nature is a terrible economist of power says Nietzsche, it 

is just as extravagant in the domain of culture as it is in 
that of a planting and sowing. It achieves its aims in a 
broad and ponderous manner .•• in doing so it sacrifices much 
too much energy. (III1,U:S,7)20 

Culture is guided by nature as will to power. All 

life as will to power seeks higher forms, and the most 

"spiritual" individuals are the seeds and promise of greater 

transfigurations of life as such. But they are only a prom

ise; anything can happen in the garden of life and these 

seeds may sprout or die. It is strictly chance that rules 

here: "Nature propels the philosopher into mankind like an 

arrow; it takes no aim but hopes the arrow will stick some-

where. II (I I I 1, U: S, 7) 

The philosopher is the off-spring of culture, he 

bears the seeds of the future and, for Nietzsche, is the 

finest fruit ever born of the Greek culture. The long grow-
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~ng season of culture through generations reveals the path 

of all life to realize higher forms of power. It is thus 

comparable to those sun-seeking vines of Java ••• that so 
long ••• enclasp an oak tree with the~r tendrils unt~l even
tually, high above it but supported by it, they ••• unfold 
their crowns in the open light and display their happiness. 
(VI2,B,258) 

The philosopher only emerges from the soil of a genuine 

culture such as that possessed by the Greeks. Hence in re

ference to the philosopher Nietzsche will say that among 

the Greeks alone, he is not an accident •••• The philosophers 
task when he lives in a genuine culture ••• cannot be properly 
derived from our own circumstances ••• for we have no genuine 
culture. Only a culture such as the Greeks possessed ••• can 
demonstrate why and how the philosopher is not a ••• random 
wanderer •••• There is a steely necessity which binds a phi
losopher to a genuine culture ••• if such a culture does not 
exist ••• [t]hen the philosopher is a comet [and] incalcula
ble •••• When all is well, he shines like a stellar object 
••• in the solar system of culture. That is why the Greeks 
justify philosophers. Only among them, they are not com
ets. 2 :1.. 

What then is the specific role of the philosopher 

in so far as he stands in a necessary relationship to his 

culture? We have seen the philosophical type emerge in ages 

of corruption which are "the expression of a threatening 

anarchy among the instincts." (VI2,B,258) But how does life 

as will to power explo~t the philosopher as the means to 

higher forms of growth in power? 

As regards the ancient Greek philosophers, 

Nietzsche describes their task by saying: 

The activity of the older philosophers ••. (though they were 
quite unaware of it) tended toward healing and purification 
of the whole. It is the mighty flow of Greek culture that 
shall not be impeded; the terrible dangers in its path shall 
be cleared away: thus did the philosopher protect and defend 
his native land. 22 

Hence, ~n the bloom~ng of the Greek culture, philosophy, the 

"most spiritual will to power," (VI2,B,9) emerges at the 

point when this culture is on the verge of going into de

cline. The old mores or "spiritual" expressions no longer 

bind the culture together. But Life as will to power pro-
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vided the philosopher as a "spiritual tyrant" (IV2.~HH:I,261) 

to create a new "spiritual" paradigm. The Greek philoso

phers, including Socrates2.3. are seen by Nietzsche as "Ty

rants of the spirit" (IV2.,HH:I,261) bearing the seeds of the 

future. 

With the above remarks we come to the conclusion 

of this chapter. We have come a long way in setting up the 

foundations for the rest of our examination of Nietzsche's 

philosophy. We are now in a position to see why philosophy 

is "the most spiritual will to power," (VI2,B,9) and why 

Nietzsche considered ancient Greek philosophy the best ex

ample of philosophy to date. 

In our next chapter, we will begin with a brief 

look at the "spirit" of Greek philosophy as embodied by the 

pre-Socratics. This will provide a very good contrast to 

Nietzsche's perception of the philosophical importance of 

Socrates as the first great model of the philosopher as a 

cultural physician. 
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Then Socrates resumed the discourse; 
now you have all ~ said he~ declared 
your opinions as to what you value 
yourselves most upon; it remains 
tho. t you prove it,.1-

Xenophon 

CHAPTER III 

PHILOSOPHY AS WILL TO POWER: SOCRATES 

Nietzsche's statements concerning Socrates vary 

between those which are highly commending and those of mer

ciless attack. This contrast has led to confusion and mul-

tiple, differing opinions concerning Nietzsche's perception 

of Socrates. We will briefly consider what others have said 

about the philosophical relationship between Nietzsche and 

Socrates as we proceed through this chapter. However, we 

will first have to give serious consideration to precisely 

what Nietzsche means in referring to philosophy as "the most 

spiritual will to power." (VI2,B,9) In order to understand 

philosophy as such, we must again take up and expand upon 

the physiology of "spirit." That is to say, give a brief 

account of the role of consciousness in relation to "spir

it." This is crucial if we are to appreciate Nietzsche's 

critique of Greek philosophy,· particularly his attack on 

Socrates. 

Nietzsche rails at the role of "consciousness" and 

"reason" in the philosophizing of Socrates since these are 

seen by the former to point to "decadence in Socrates." 

(VI3,T:III,4) Consequently, we must come to terms with how 

Nietzsche sees consciousness in relation to "spirit." Our 

investigation into this matter will prepare the ph~'siologi

cal foundation for understanding a) philosophy as "the most 

spiritual will to power"; (VI2,B,9) b) the philosopher as 

"spiritual tyrant"; (IV2,HH:I,261) c) why Socrates, unlike 

the pre-Socratics, does not belong to a "higher order of 
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spirits"; (V2,GS,340) and d) how the instincts of decadence 

find a philosophical voice "in the case of Socrates." (VP", 

T:III,7) 

CONSCIOUSNESS 

When we looked at consciousness in the preceding 

chapter, we saw that Nietzsche regards it as "superfluous." 

(MXIX,523)2 It only reflects "the last scenes of reconcilia

tion" (V2,GS,333) after the battle among the drives to esta

blish power relations between themselves. Only "the end of 

this long process risers] to our consciousness." (V2,6S,333) 

We see here that consciousness plays a passive role in rela

tion to the drives and hence: 

That which we call our . consciousness' is innocent of any of 
the essential processes of our preservation and our growth; 
and no head is so subtle that it could construe more than a 
machine--to which every organic process is far superior. 
(MXIX,646) 

As with many of the topics Nietzsche concerned 

himself with, his discussion of their origin is always a 

helpful clue to understanding his observations. What he says 

on the origin of consciousness is of assistance to us and, 

predictably, leads us back into the region of physiology_ He 

says the 

problem of consciousness (more precisely, of becoming con
scious of something) confronts us only when we begin to 
comprehend how we could dispense with it; and now physiology 
and the history of animals place us at the beginning of such 
a comprehension. (V2,GS,354) 

One could possibly make the argument that Nietzsche would 

have liked to dispense with consciousness. Presumably, lithe 

problem of race" (VI2,B,264) and the "means of selection and 

breeding" (MXVIII,462) would figure in such an argument. But 

we are getting ahead of ourselves here and only mention the 

above because "the problem of consciousness" (V2,6S,354) in 

Nietzsche's philosophy is a study in itself especially since 

it opens up a multiplicity of complicated themes. 



To return to the origin of consciousness and thus 

to "physiology and the history of animals," (V2 ,GS,354) we 

have seen that consciousness is intimately related to the 

organic as will to power. But Nietzsche points out that 

consciousness 

is the last ••• development of the organic and hence what is 
also most unfinished and unstrong. Consciousness gives rise 
to countless errors that lead an animal or man to perish 
sooner than necessary, 'exceeding destiny' as Homer puts it. j 

If the conserving association of the instincts were not so 
very much more powerful ••• humanity would have to perish of 
its misjudgments ••• in short, of its consciousness ••• without 
the former, humanity would have long disappeared. (V2,GS,11) 

Thus the conserving economy of the drives we spoke of in 

chapter two~ as a means to generations of stored-up 

strength, enabled our species to preserve itself and grow in 

power--in spite of the development of consciousness. 

But if "consciousness is merely an accidens of 

experience and nat its necessary and essential attribute," 

(V2,GS,357) then "[TJor what purpose ••• any consciousness at 

all when it is in the main superfluous?" (V2,GS,354) 

Nietzsche answers, 

the subtlety and strength of consciousness always were pro
portionate to a man's (or animal's) capacity Tor communica
tion, and ••• this capacity in turn ••• proportionate to the 
need Tor communication. (V2,GS,354) 

It is only in so far as man had to communicate that con

sciousness developed, and did so in proportion to this ne

cessity. In short, consciousness emerged strictly as a means 

to man's articulation of himself. Nietzsche puts it this 

way: 

consciousness has developed only under the pressure of the 
need for communication ••• from the start it was needful and 
useful only between human beings (particularly between those 
who commanded and those who obeyed); and ••• developed only in 
proportion to the degree of this utility. (V2,GS,354) 

Man developed consciousness according to the exi

gencies of the necessary law of life, that is, according to 

the necessity of growth and survival. This is the case says 

Nietzsche "when we consider whole races and generations: 
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where need and distress have forced men for a long time to 

communicate and understand each other quickly and subtly." 

(V2"GS,,354) 

Again,. as we saw earlier a "species comes to be,. a 

type becomes fixed and strong, through the long fight with 

essentially constant unTavorable conditions." (VI:2,B,262) 

Unfavorable conditions and thus threats to existence saw the 

development of consciousness in man since as 

the most endangered animal, he needed help and protection, 
he needed his peers, he had to learn to express his distress 
and make himself understood; and for all this he needed 

consciousness first of all, he needed to 'know' himself 
what distressed him, 'he needed to 'know' how he felt, he 
needed to 'know' what he thought. (V2,GS,354) 

There is great significance here in Nietzsche's 

saying that man "needed to 'know' what he thought." (V2 ,GS, 

354) The distinction between "knowing" and "thinking" is 

indicated here and points to the fact that for Nietzsche 

man, 

like any living being, thinks continually without knowing 
it; the thinking that rises to consciousness is only the 
smallest part of all this--the most superficial and worst 
part--for only this conscious thinking takes the Torm aT 
words.#: which is to say signs aT communication, and this fact 
uncovers the origin of consciousness. (V2"GS,354) 

But if "the thinking that rises to consciousness is only the 

smallest part" (V2,GS,354) of that which goes on continual-

ly, what is this unconscious thought Nietzsche claims takes 

place in us? 

We have already answered this question in our 

first chapter when we talked about "the affects." At that 

point4 we talked about the combat that goes on among the 

drives. Each drive has its own self-centered interpretation 

and when one dominates another, then a sensation of power is 

felt throughout the body. It is precisely these affects 

which "rise to conscioLlsness" but due only to the necessity 

to communicate since "only this conscious thinking takes the 

Torm of words." (V2,GS,354) As we have seen, it "is our 
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needs that interpret the world; our drives and their For and 

Against." (HXIX,481) 

Thus our body has as it were its own "rationality" 

in that it is living and hence reveals will to power. The 

body has its own intelligence and paths to the enhancement 

of power. "The body," says Zarathustra, "is a great intelli

gence, a multiplicity with one sense, a war and a peace, a 

herd and a herdsman •••• There is more reason in your body 

than in your best wisdom." (VI~,Z:I,4) 

We are by no means finished with what Nietzsche 

has to say about language in relation to consciousness. But 

to facilitate an understanding of this, we must return to 

earlier observations on the physiology of "spirit" and ex

pand upon the role of consciousness therein. 

"Spirit," guided as it is by the instinct of pre

servation, functions in providing the necessary deception of 

stability. This deception, we saw, was necessary so that the 

individual or social organism may preserve itself and flour

ish in a world of becoming. On the other hand, Nietzsche 

says consciousness developed as a means to language and at 

the same time only reflects the affects of the drives. This 

means language only articulates the power-sensations of the 

drives which constantly "paint" everything in terms of their 

own will to power. Hence the deception of "spirit" integral 

to an order of rank among the drives is passively reflected 

by consciousness. In short, whatever we articulate, i.e., 

consciously "think," is already determined by the natural 

deception of "spirit." In this regard Nietzsche says: 

Knowledge works as a tool of power. Hence it is plain that 
it increases with every increase of power--The meaning of 
'knowledge': here ••• is to be regarded in a strict and narrow 
anthropocentric and biological sense. In order for a parti
cular species to maintain itself and increase its power, its 
conception of reality must comprehend enough of the calcula
ble and constant for it to base a scheme of behavior on it. 
(NXIX,480) 
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We have seen that man as will to power constantly 

strives to feel an increase in power. In an order of rank 

among the drives, the most powerful ones will have the domi

nating "affect" on consciousness. On the other hand, we have 

also seen that "the first instinct of spirituality ••• [is] 

the spiri t 's instinct for sel f-preservation." (VI::S, T: I X,2) 

The instinct of preservation cannot possibly bring about an 

increase in the power of an organism since its function is 

mere preservation. Thus, unlike the more powerful drives, 

its "affect" on consciousness will not be as influential. 

But if "conscious thinking" or "knowledge" already hinges on 

the natural deception of "spirit," then preservation as the 

first instinct of "spirit" must play an decisive role here. 

The question is; what is this role? 

In chapter two we saw the profound importance of 

"spirit" in that it enables "the plant 'man'" (Vr:z,B,44) to 

put down roots and flourish. In other words, "spirit" is 

that natural deception through which man perceives a world 

that is "calculable and constant" (NXIX,480) and enables him 

"to base a scheme of behaviour on it ... (MXIX,480) In short, 

"spirit" provides the natural and necessary deception of 

stability; a world that endures and remains constant. In a 

world of constant becoming, the deception of stability is 

essential to the preservation of our species. In this vein 

Nietzsche says the 

utility of preservation •.• stands as the motive behind the 
development of the organs of knowledge--they develop in such 
a way that their observations suffice for our preservation. 
In other words: the measure of the desire for knowledge 
depends upon the measure to which the will to power grows in 
a species: a species grasps a certain amount of reality in 
order to become master of it, in order to press it into 
service. (MXIX,480) 

Self-preservation is the foundation upon which man 

as will to power can "know" the world, i.e., assimilate and 

e>~ploit it to his own ends. But, says Nietzsche: "Knowledge 

and becoming exclude each other." (NXIX,517) This means man 
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exploits the world and increases in power in so far as h~S~ 
( 

.. knowledge" rests not on a perception of chaos, but rather I 
on the fiction of a stable world. This fiction is the influ

J ence of the instinct of preservation on the cumulative "af

fect" of the drives that rises to consciousness. 

Nietzsche sees this fiction as the belief in 

"being," since, if "everything is becoming, then knowledge 

is possible only on the basis of belief in being." (MXIX, 

518) With this belief we 

have projected the conditions of our preservation as predi
cates of being in general. Because we have to be stable in 
our beliefs if we are to prosper, we have made the 'real' 
world a world not of change and becoming, but one of being. 
(I'1XIX,507) 

This essential falsification of the world is a function of 

"spirit." Through it our species derives "its conception of 

reality" (MXIX,480) and comprehends "enough of the calcula-

ble and constant for it to base a scheme of behaviour." 

(NXIX,480) 

Thus it is precisely in the physiological "sense 

of the first instinct of spirituality •• • self-preservation" 

that we must understand Nietzsche's idea of 

"untruth as a condition of life." . ~ (VI2,B,4) As far as he ~s' 

concerned, "conscious thinking" is determined by the drives. 

Their calculated falsification of the world is a constant 

activity and "primeval mechanism ... [which] runs its course 

•.• quickly and is .•• well concealed." (V2,GS,111) This 

"primeval mechanism" is what Freud would later call the 

"sub-conscious." As the first instinct of "spirituality," \; 

preservation is that affect on consciousness which provides 

the all important fiction of being, i.e., a fixed and static 

world. We have multiple perspectives on the world according 

to the deceptions of the other drives which are also "in

spiring spirits," (VI2,B,6) but all of these require a sta-

tic world of "being." 
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Karl Jaspers said that Nietzsche's philosophy is a 

"transformation of Kant's critical philosophy."O The role of 

the instinct of preservation is perhaps a case in point 

since without it we would never "know" being, i.e., an en

during and static world. On the contrary, we would be con

fronted with the constant flux and becoming of phenomena. 

In such a situation our species would have been wiped-out 

since it could not function in such a world. In Kant's phi

losophy, the transcendental unity of apperception plays 

essentially this same vital role. A central difference be

tween Nietzsche and Kant is the latter"s reduction of our 

interpretations of the world to the limits of "reason." 

Nietzsche, on the other hand, saw unlimited possibilities of 

interpretations depending on the conditions of life, i.e., 

the preservation and growth of man as will to power. "Rea

son" is strictly in the service of life as power, it is 

simply a utility in that it enables us to simplify our 

world. 

Here again we find the organic process of assimi

lation and "the spirit's power to appropriate." (VI2,B,230) 

For Nietzsche reason and logic are attempts "to simplify the 

manifold, and to overlook or repulse whatever is totally 

contradictory." (VI2,B,23) Through reason and logic we cre-

ate a "real world," a "true world"; that is, one in which we 

can survive and grow. The instinct of preservation is mani

fest in our rational ability to make things equal as static 

beings. And it is upon this system of fictions that man 

"knows reality" or, to say the same thing, can flourish as 

J an organic form of will to power. 

Where this process will go or the possible paths 

it may take is a completely open horizon. For Nietzsche, 

today's perception of reason and logic could radically 

change or perhaps disappear altogether. With the possible 

transmutations of man as will to power, our species may 

require falsifications of the world that would render our 
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logic primitive and obsolete. As Nietzsche puts it: "Among a 

higher kind of creatures, knowledge, too, will acquire new 

forms that are not yet needed." (mIX,615) Consequently, "in 

the long run, it is not a question of man at all: he is to 

be overcome." (MXIX,676) 

For Kant life had to be brought before the bar of 

reason, for Nietzsche, reason is under the spell of "the V 
serpent vita." (NXIX,577) Man is that upon which the law of 

life is constantly experimenting and thus knowledge 

is a means through which the body desires to perfect itself. 
Or rather: hundreds of thousands of experiments are made to 
change the nourishme~t, the mode of living and of dwelling 
of the body; consciousness and evaluations in the body, all 
kinds of pleasure and displeasure, are signs of these 
changes and experiments. (~~IX,676) 

Reason is a manifestation of the drive of preser- ~' 

vation in the "spiritualization" of the world as a one of 

"being"; a world made "equal" in that everything therein is 

a static and fixed unity. Man's rational capacity is the 

means to 

a making firm ••• and durable, an abolition of the false char
acter of things, a reinterpretation of it into beings. 
'Truth' is therefore not something there, that might be ••• 
discovered--but something that must be created and that 
gives a name to ••• a will to overcome that has in itself no 
end ••.• It is a word for the 'will to power.' Life is v 
founded on the premise of a belief in enduring and regularly 
recurring things; the more powerful life is, the wider must 
be the knowable world to which we, as it were, attribute 
being. Logicizing, rationalizing, systematizing ••• [are] 
e>:pedients of life. (MXIX,552) 

These are expedient to life because in 

the formation of reason, logic, the categories, it was need 
that was authoritive: the need, not to 'know,' but to ••• 
schematize, for the purpose of intelligibility and calcul
ation ••.• The development of reason is ••• invention, with the 
aim of making similar, equal •••• No pre-existing 'idea' was 
here at work, but the utilitarian fact that only when we see 
things coarsely and made equal do they become calculable and 
usable to us. (MXIX,515) 

The most expedient fictions 

are the most indispensable ••• without accepting the fictions 
of logic, without measuring against the purely invented 



world of the unconditional and self-identical ••• man could 
not live. (VI2,B,4) 
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In light of these observations it is understand

able why Nietzsche said 

'Truth': this, according to my way of thinking, does not 
necessarily denote the antithesis of error, but in the most 
fundamental cases only the posture of various errors in re
lation to one another. Perhaps one is older, more profound 
than another, even ineradicable, in so far as an organic en
tity of our species could not with without it. (MXIX,535) 

In the end, 'truth' is simply "the kind of error without 

which a certain species of life could not live. The value 

for life is ultimately decisive." (I1XIX,493) 

To return now to the question of language in rela

tion to consciousness, we must bear in mind that only "con

scious thinking takes the form of words." (V::Z,GS,354) We saw 

that "consciousness •• • developed only under the pressure of 

the need to communicate." (V2,GS,354) Furthermore, we saw 

that in "the formation of reason, logic, the categories, it 

was need that was authoritative." (I1XIX,515) Reason is an 

activity of the "spirit" wherein the deception of "being," 

or "fixed unities," emerges in physiological accord with the 

instinct of preservation. This means man's "rational" capa

city is a function of "spirit" and therefore an activity of 

the drives. Consequently, the fictions of "being" and "fixed 

unities" is essentially grounded in that thinking he calls 

unconscious. 

The up-shot of this is that prior to "conscious 

thinking" or articulating the world as "rational," we have 

already constituted the world as such. In this vein 

Nietzsche makes the important observation that "the develop

ment of language and the development of consciousness (not 

of reason but merely the way reason enters consciousness) go 

hand in hand." (V2,GS,354) In short, the way reason enters 

consciousness is through language. The question is, how? 

We have seen "reason" as a manifestation of "spir-

it" whereby the deception of being emerges as a falsi fica-
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tion of becoming since "an organic entity of our species 

could not live without it." (HXIX,535) Furthermore~ we have 

seen that consciousness developed due to the necessity to 

communicate "particularly between those who commanded and 

those who obeyed." (V2,GS,354) Because we had to communi

cate, we find the "spiritual" activity of levelling-off a 

"thousandfold complexity [to] a unity." (HXIX,523) This 

levelling process is the reduction of becoming to "the 

deception of beings," (HXIX,517) and this is the way "reason 

enters consciousness." (V2,GS,354) It is in consciousness 

that the deception of "unity" is reflected. But as we have 

seen, "[e]verything that enters consciousness as a 'unity' 

is already tremendously complex: we always have only the 

semblance of a unity." (HXVIII,440) 

For Nietzsche, the "unities" and fictions of rea

son had to be reflected in consciousness because of the 

necessity to utiliZE! words, or as Nietzsche calls them, 

"acoustical signs." (VI2,B,268) If whatever enters conscious 

thinking is "only the semblance of a unity," (HXIX,489) then 

these fictions are articulated by means of "acoustical 

signs" (VI2,B,268) or "something that is a unity only as a 

word." (VI2,B,19) Since "only this conscious thinJ.~ing takes 

the form of words, which is to say signs of communication," 

(V2,GS,354), and thus articulates the necessary fiction of 

"being," then Nietzsche says "we have incorporated only our 

errors and ••. all our consciousness relates to errors." (V2 , 

5S, 11) 

"All our consciousness relates to errors" in that 

the necessary deceptions of "spirit" are articulated through 

"something that is a unit only as a word." (VI2,B,19) These 

deceptions are reflected in consciousness due to the neces

sity of having to communicate. Presumably if we never had to 

communicate, we could have gotten along quite well without 

consciousness. The deception of "spirit" is an activity of 

the drives, and thus "something quite invisible to us." (V1, 
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D,129) In this vein Nietzsche says "that a higher court 

rules over these things cannot be doubted--a kind of direct

ing committee on which the various chief desires make their 

votes and power felt." (MXIX,524) This unconscious activity 

is translated into linguistic unities through which we come 

to believe in a 'real' and 'true' world not of becoming, but 

a static one of "being." 

In its primitive origins, consciousness and lan

guage were "at first at the furthest distance from the bio

logical center of the individual." (MXIX,504) But as essen

tial to growth and preservation, the process of their devel

opment "deepens ••• itself, and continually draws nearer to 

that center." (MXIX,504) After untold thousands of years of 

evolution we are in a situation where "the 'same apparent 

world' always reappears and has thus acquired the semblance 

of reality." (MXIX,521) In this vein Nietzsche observes: 

Our subjective compulsion to believe in logic only reveals 
that, long before logic itself entered our consciousness, we 
did nothing but introduce its postUlates into events: now we 
discover them in events--we can no longer do otherwise--and 
imagine that this compulsion guarantees something connected 
with 'truth.' It is we who created the 'thing,' the 'identi
cal thing,' subject ••• object, substance, form, after we had 
long pursued the process of making identical, coarse and 
simple. The world seems logical to us because we have made 
it log i c a I. ( NX I X , 521 ) 

Ultimately, "Hational thought is interpretation 

according to a scheme that we can not throw off." (I'fXIX,522) 

"Rational thought .. is a system of signs e}~pressing as "re

ality" what "spirit," i.e., the instinct of preservation, ,/ 

has levelled off as "being" and "unified" according to the 

necessities of preservation and growth. Thus the 

principle of identity has behind it the 'apparent fact' of 
things that are the same. A world in a state of becoming 
could not, in a strict sense, be . comprehended , or 'known' 
••• intellect encounters a coarse, already-created world, 
fabricated out of mere appearances but become firm to the 
extent that this kind of appearance has preserved life-
only to this extent is there anything like 'knowledge'; 
i.e., a measuring of earlier and later errors by one an
other. (MXIX,520) 
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As far as the law of contradiction is concerned, 

it is says Nietzsche, "a biological compulsion: the instinct 

for the utility of inferring as we do infer is part of us, 

we almost are this instinct." (NXIX,515) This law it is "not 

the expression of a 'necessity' but only of an inability." 

(MXIX,516) This means that the 'truths' of logic are possi

ble "only after a fundamental falsification of all events is 

assumed." (MXIX,512) Logic works "in the service of our 

needs, namely of our need for security, for quick under

standing on the basis of signs and sounds." (MXIX,513) Thus 

it follows that a drive rules here that is capable of em
ploying both means, firstly falsification, then the imple
mentation of its own point of view: logic does not spring 
from will to truth. (MXIX,512) 

Logic is conscious thought and hence a system "of 

signs and sounds"; (MXIX,513) in short, it is a language. 

Consequently the principles of formal ontology are the rules 

of grammar, or, as Nietzsche calls them, "the metaphysics of 

the people." (V2 ,GS,354) 

Having come this far in our look at consciousness 

'/ in relation to "spirit," we should give an overview of the 

central points we have seen so far. Fir~t, it is the activi

ty of the "spirit~" i.e., the deception peculiar to the 

instinct of preservation, that renders a world of "being" 

and of "fixed unities." Second. these fictions rise to con-
~--'''' . 

scious thought only in so far as we must communicate, and 

thus we artiCUlate a world of being by means of signs and 

sounds; by means of words. -!:}]ir:-.Q, "reason," "knowledge" and 

"logic" presuppose a system of signs and sounds; in short, a 

language to articulate a world of being. Finally, the upshot 

of our third point is that formal ontology is not a system 

of "objective truths" but rather one of necessary fictions 

for the preservation of life. 

As we will see, it is with Socrates that the fic

tions of conscious thought are held to be the genuine path 

to "truth." This conviction on the part of Socrates is symp-
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tomatic, according to Nietzsche, of metaphysics and the 

decline of Greek philosophy_ Among the pre-Socratics, philo

sophy as "the most spiritual will to power" (VI2,B,9) re

veals the most powerful Greek instincts; but "with Socrates 

something changes." (HXVIII,437) 

This change hinges on how in the case of Socrates 

the instincts of decadence find a philosophical voice. Be

fore we look at these matters in more detail, there is a 

final aspect to Nietzsche's view of consciousness we should 

consider since it is significant to his perception of 

Socrates. This final point is his association of conscious

ness with what he calls "the herd instinct." 

Earlier we said that presumably if communication 

had not been necessary to us, then consciousness may never 

have developed and we would have lived without it. 

Nietzsche is definitely of this opinion; 

Consciousness is really only a net of communication between 
human beings; it is only as such that it had to develop; a 
solitary human being who lived like a beast of prey would 
not have needed it. (V2,GS,354) 

Left to ourselves and guided strictly by our drives, con

sciousness would not have emerged and hence Nietzsche says: 

My idea is ••• that consciousness does not really belong to 
man's individual existence but rather to his social or herd 
nature; that, as follows from this, it has developed sub
tlety only insofar as this is required by social or herd 
utility. (V2,GS,354) 

If we ask; "What is this 'herd nature' or 'herd 

utility?'," he says: 

Whether I contemplate men with benevolence or with an evil 
eye, I always find them concerned with a single task ••• to do 
what is good for the preservation of the human race. Not 
from any feeling of love for the race, but merely because 
nothing in them is older ••• more inexorable and unconquerable 
than this instinct--because this instinct constitutes the 
essence of our species, our herd. (V2,GS,1) 

This statement indicates that when Nietzsche 

speaks of the herd instinct there is an evident connection 

to that of self-preservation. This connection resides in how 
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the herd instinct is the drive of preservation in the indi

vidual who sees his own preservation as dependent on that of 

the community. Again the need for stability and security is 

revealed here. For Nietzsche, it is only in so far as self

preservation "constitutes the essence of our species, our 

herd," (V:Z,GS,l) that we naturally conform to the require-

ments necessary to the preservation of the community. How-

ever, we saw that a warrior caste contains individuals who 

were not concerned with self-preservation and who would look 

down on this concern as cowardice. For Nietzsche they are 

right in this judgem~nt, yet he says that the instinct for 

the preservation of the species is in everyone. (V:Z,GS,l) 

Clearly the deceptions of "spirit," guided by the instinct 

of preservation, have their role in these strongest 

individuals because even they could not function in a world 

of chaos. But how do these strongest most dangerous types 

contribute to the preservation of the species? Nietzsche 

responds in the following way; 

the most harmful man may ••• be the most useful when it comes 
to the preservation of the species; for he nurtures ••• in
stincts without which humanity would have long become fee
ble •••• Hatred ••• delight in the misfortunes of others, the 
lust to ••• dominate, and whatever ••• is called evil belongs to 
the ••• amazing economy of the preservation of the species. To 
be sure, this economy is not afraid of high prices, of 
squandering, and it is on the whole extremely foolish. Still 
it is proven that it has preserved our race so far. (V:Z,GS, 
1) 

Here again we find the economy of the drives 

whereby their power is stored-up over generations so that 

the order of rank is maintained and does not become "feeble 

or rotten." (V:Z,GS,l) We saw that it is precisely the strong 

individuals who enslave the weak and thereby provide the 

foundation for the social organism. It is within this social 

organism, its natural order of rank, that the value of the 

weak individuals is determined and through this order the 

species is preserved. In this way that man as a form of will 

to power has the stronger, more dangerous types emerge as 
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essential to the preservation of the species. Whether one is 

enslaved and preserves himself in the service of the strong, 

or one dominates those who serve one's interests, one is 

"still in some way a promoter and benefactor of humanity." 

(V 2 , GS, 1) 

We are now in a better position to see the con

nection Nietzsche makes between the herd instinct and con-

sciousness. Human beings drew together because they were 

enslaved or sought protection from slavery. Hence "fear of 

the neighbor" (VI2,B,212!1) was (and for Nietzsche still is) 

the motive for people gathering together. The strong seek 

security from destruction by enslaving others and using them 

for the possibility of destroying or enslaving others. The 

weak seek security by being of service to the strong. Humans 

were dependent on each other out of mutual fear and mistrust 

and, in the interest of self-preservation, conformed to a 

natural order of rank. It is precisely in these conditions, 

those of the greatest threats to his existence, that man 

as the most endangered animal •.• needed help and protection, 
he needed his peers, he had to learn to express his distress 
and •. make himself understood; and for all of this he needed 
consciousness first of all. (V2,GS,354) 

And of course the 

11/ greater the danger ..• the greater ••. the need to reach agree
ment quickly and easily about what must be done; not misun
derstanding one another in times of danger is what human 
beings simply cannot do without in their relations. (VI2,B, 
268) 

As we saw earlier, it is due to this necessity 

that "the development of language and the development of 

consciousness .•. go hand in hand." (V2,GS,354) Language only 

articulates conscious thought; the deception of a world 

already levelled-off into one of static "being." It is the 

means through which we have our experience of a fixed and 

static world "in common." (VrZ ,B,268) Language lets us a.ti-

culate the most complicated phenomena by reducing them to 

everyday signs that are functional for the preservation of 
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the species. In short, we "set up a word at the point at 

which our ignorance begins, at which we can see no further." 

UtxIX ,482) 

Language and thus the "course of logical ideas and 

inferences in our brain today corresponds to a process and a 

struggle among impulses." (V2 ,GS,111) Because of this 

"primeval mechanism," (V2 ,GS,111) 

all our actions are altogether incomparably personal ••• and 
infinitely individual; there is no doubt of that. But as 
soon as we translate them into consciousness they no longer 
seem to be. (V2,GS,354) 

"They no longer seem to be" because when these drives are 

translated into conscioLls thought they take "the 'form of 

words.r " (V2, GS, 354) i. e.,. are common to everyone. "Conse-

quently," says Nietzsche, 

given the best will in the world to understand ourselves as 
individually as possible, 'to know ourselves,' each of us 
will ••• succeed in becoming conscious only of what is not 
individual but 'average.' Our thoughts ••• are continually 
governed by •.• consciousness--by the 'genius of the species' 
that commands it--and translated back into the perspective 
of the herd. (V2,GS,354) 

Thus consciousness and language are integral to 

the herd instinct, or as we have seen all along, the in

stinct of preservation. The development of consciousness and 

language is simultaneous with the creation of a natural 

order of rank, or what we have called, the social organism. 

In this vein that Nietzsche says the 

importance of language for the development of culture lies 
in the fact that, in language, man juxtaposed to the one 
world another world of his own, a place which he thought so 
sturdy that ••• he could •.• make himself lord over it. To the 
extent that he believed over long periods of time in the 
concepts and names of things as if they were aeternae 
\/eri tates ... he imagined ••• he was e}~pressing the highest 
knowledge of things with words •.• only now ••. is it dawning on 
men that in their belief in language they have propagated a 
monstrous error. (IV 2 ,HH:I,11j 

Language is a system of abbreviations for the 

"primeval mechanism" (V2,GS,111) of conflicting drives which 

are in constant flux and thus beyond "knowledge," i.e., our 
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conscious thought. "Language depends on the most naive pre

judices." (NXIX,522) Nevertheless, in the case of language~ 

like all that is connected to the organic, its "value for 

life is ultimately decisive." (HXIX,493) Hence the condi

tions of growth and the preservation of life as power deter

mines the utility of language. As Zarathustra says, it is 

the "great intelligence" (VP",Z:I,4) of the bod)-' which de

termines the "truths" of conscious thought. This, says 

Nietzsche, is precisely 

the essence of phenomenalism and perspectivism as 1 under
stand them: Owing to the nature of animal consciousness, the 
world of which we become conscious is only a surface-and
sign-world, a world ••• made common and meaner; whatever be
comes conscious becomes ••• shallow ••• relatively stupid ••• 
sign, herd signal; all becoming conscious involves a ••• 
thorough corruption ••• reduction to superficialities, and 
generalization. (V2~GS,354) 

This brings to close our initial remarks on con

sciousness in relation to "spirit." Clearly there is more 

that could be said, but again we shall stay on the course we 

have charted. The foregoing allows us to pursue the concerns 

of this chapter, namely, Nietzsche's critique of Greek phi

losophy in relation to Socrates. By remaining on the course 

we have taken, we will have the opportunity to expand some 

of the points we have seen so far. However, a detailed look 

at the physiology of "the problem of consciousness" (V2,GS~ 

354) would require a more lengthy study than that found 

here. 

TYRANTS OF THE SPIRIT 

At the end of chapter two we came, as it were, to 

the threshold of Greek philosophy. When the first signs of 

decline appear in the great ages of corruption, (V2,GS,23) 

the philosopher falls ripe from the tree of culture which 

exists "only for the sake of these fruits." (V2,GS,23) In 

the case of Greek culture these "ripe apples" (V2,GS,23) are 
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the pre-Socratics. For Nietzsche, it was they who, "though 

they were quite unconscious of it ••• tended toward the heal

ing and the purification of the whole."6 That is to say a 

healing and purification of the whole cultural organism. 

The old order of rank is breaking down within the 

social organism and hence its manifestations of "spirit," 

namely its customs and traditions, are losing authority. Now 

every manner of curiosities, exotic and deformed creatures 

of the lowest social echalons become "interesting." Genera

tions of stored-up strength can no longer be contained, 

discipline and distaryce between ruler and ruled becomes lax 

"great love and great hatred are born and ••• the flame of 

knowledge flares up to the sky." (V2 ,GS,23) People are fed

up with "the old ways" and the "old, used-up 'fatherland," 

which has been touted to death." (V2,GS,23) 

Nietzsche sees this volatile situation as that 

wherein the philosophical type emerges. Since the old "spir

ituality" is no longer respected, life as will to power pro

vides the possibility for new "spiritual" frontiers in the 

midst of the destruction of the old. The philosopher is a 

tool of will to power in the social organism. He has his 

vision, his deception which, if it can dominate, exploits 

the demise of the old order and harnesses the power of the 

organism toward its deception. In short, he will give the 

culture a new interpretation of itself; a new goal. 

The pre-Socratics are for Nietzsche the best ex

amples of the philosophical type who carries "the seeds of 

the future and are the authors of the spiritual colonization 

and origin of new states and communities." (V2,GS,23) Why 

are the pre-Socratics the best manifestation of the philoso

phical type to date? Nietzsche"s reference to the philoso

pher as a "power-hungry hermit" (VI2,G:III,10) is a clue to 

answering this question. He says the earliest forms of the 

philosophical type took on the roles of "priest, sorcerer, 
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soothsayer, and in any case a religious type--in order to be 

able to exist at all." (VI2,G:III,1.f2I) 

Just as cruelty and suffering were natural to the 

cultivation of the warrior type, so it was for that of the 

philosopher. The "earliest race of contemplative men" 

(VI2,G:III,1.f2I) were either feared or "they were despised." 

(VI2,G:III,1.f2I) Despised for their "inactive, brooding, 

unwarlike ••• instincts," (VI2,G:III,1.f2I) these individuals had 

"to arouse a decided rear of oneself." (VI2,G:III,1.I2I) They 

created fear and therefore respect for themselves by indulg

ing in "cruelty towards themselves." (VI2,G:III,10) 

This "was the principal means these power-hungry 

.•• innovators of ideas required to overcome the gods and 

tradition, so as to believe in their own innovations." (VI2, 

G:III,1121) Hence these early contemplative types fascinated 

and terrified the warlike members of the community. They 

accomplished this through their ability to endure self-in

flicted torture and thus "did contemplation first appear on 

earth, at once weak and fearsome, secretly despised and 

publicly loaded with superstitious reverence." (V1,D,42) 

In this way the early ancestors of the philosophi-

cal type managed to survive: 

Later on, all •.. whose lives were melancholy and poor in 
deeds, came to be called poets or thinkers or priests or 
medicine-men--because they were so inactive one would have 
liked to ••• despise •.• and eject ••• them from the community; 
but there was danger attached to that--they were versed in 
superstition ••. on the scent of divine forces, one never 
doubted that they commanded unknown sources of power. (V1,D, 
42) 

The contemplative type commanded respect and was 

feared since he had access to secret reservoirs of power. 

The philosopher emerged when this strange plant could, in 

relative safety, stand by his own "innovations," i.e., his 

vision of the world, against the religious-mythical ones 

held by his countrymen. Therefore Nietzsche makes the fol-

v 
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lowing observation on the pre-Socratics and the mythological 

heritage of Greek culture: 

The life of the Greeks shines ••• only when the ray of myth 
falls on it; otherwise it is gloomy ••• the Greek philosophers 
rob themselves of ••• this mythology ••• as if they wanted to 
move out of the sunlight •••• But no plant wants to avoid 
light: actually, those philosophers were only seeking a 
brighter sun; mythology was not ••• shining enough for them. 
They found the light they sought in their knowledge, in what 
each of them called his 'truth.' (IV2,HH:I,261) 

We have seen the "spiritualizing" role of the in

stinct of preservation. In the case of the philosophical 

type this drive certainly functions but it is exploited by 

an instinct which dominates all the others. This most power

ful drive exploits the power of the others toward its decep

tion, i.e., its interpretation of the world. Self-preserva

tion does not dominate the pure philosophical type. For 

Nietzsche, the philosopher wants more than mere survival or 

the preservation of his culture; he wants power and will 

exploit all possibilities to get it. "With a creative hand 

they reach for the future, and all that is and has been 

becomes a means for them, an instrument, a hammer." (VI2,B, 

211) 

What is the most powerful drive in the philosophi

cal type which harnesses the power of all the others towards 

its perspective? Nietzsche sees this drive as a lust for 

insight and knowledge. But this drive for knowledge is not 

one directed to knowledge for kmowledge's sake. This under

standing of knowledge, as we will see, reveals exhausted and 

decadent instincts. The drive for knowledge, like all 

drives, is will to power, and thus its "value for life is 

ultimately decisive." (MXIX,493) This drive "ruthlessly dis

poses of all other stores and accumulations of energy, of 

animal vigour ••• the greater energy then uses up the lesser." 

(VI2,G:III,8) 

Again, the dominant drive establishes an order of 

rank among those of philosopher exploiting them toward its 
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goal and hence ~ts "demands preva~l .•• aga~nst those of all 

the other instincts." (VI2~G:III,8) How does the goal of 

knowledge reveal the law of l~fe? The answer to this ques

tion gives us the essent~al reason for Nietzsche's admira

tion of the pre-Socratics. To seek knowledge was in their 

case the attempt to be victorious over l~fe ~tself. To solve 

the riddle and thereby understand the "why" of all that ~s~ 

is to conquer the world. This is the will to power in the 

drive for knowledge. 

For Nietzsche, the pre-Socrat~cs reveal this abso

lutely unique will to power. They were challenged by Life as 

the great mystery that had to be solved; this was their path 

to power. They wanted to 

solve everything ••• with a single word ••• to settle all ques
tions with a single answer. 'There is a riddle to be 
solved': thus did the goal of life appear to ••• the philoso
pher •••• The boundless ambition •.• of being the 'unriddler of 
the world' constituted the thinker's dreams: nothing seemed 
worth-while if it was not the means of bringing everything 
to a conclusion Tor him. Philosophy was thus a kind of su
preme struggle to possess the tyrannical rule of the spirit 
--that some •.. fortunate .•• and mighty man was in reserve ••. 
was doubted by none, and several •.. fancied themselves to be 
that one. (V1,D,547) 

The pre-Socratics revealed a "supreme struggle to 

possess the tyrannical rule of the spirit." (V:l.~D,547) This 

means they wanted to solve the riddle of the universe and 

render all former interpretations subject to their own. Due 

to this "boundless ambition" (V:l.,D,547) Nietzsche refers to 

the pre-Socratics as "Tyrants OT the spiri t. II (JlJ2, HH: I ,261) 

They wanted to establish their supremacy as rulers of all 

"spiritual" e}:pressions, i.e., all interpretations of the 

universe. 

The pre-Socratics could hope "to reach the mid

point of all being with a single bound, and from there solve 

the riddle of the world." (IV2,HH:I,261) Thus Nietzsche sees 

them as the embodiment of the pure philosophical type be

cause philosophy "is this tyrannical drive ••• the most spiri-
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tual will to power, to the 'creation of the world,' to the 

causa prima." (VI2,B,9) 

This "most spirit.ual will to power ••• to the causa 

prima" is cosmology. Hence when Nietzsche asks, "do you want 

a name for this world? A solu'tion for all its riddles"? 

(MXIX,lfZ167) and responds with "will to power--and nothing 

besides~ And you •.• are .•• will to power--and nothing 

besides," (MXIX,lfZ167) he is deliberately speaking out of the 

cosmological tradition of pre-Socratic thought. He asks the 

question about the arcM, and his answer is, "the arch€! is 

will to power."? This is why Nietzsche believed the future 

of philosophy, lay in "the digging up of ancient philosophy, 

above all of the pre-Socratics--the most deeply buried of 

all Greek temples." (MXVIII,419) Here one would find the 

means to 

again getting close to all those fundamental forms of world 
interpretation devised by the Greek spirit through 
Anaximander, Heraclitus, Parmenides, Empedocles, Democritus, 
and Anaxagoras_ (MXVIII,419) 

These individuals revealed a great vitality among the Greek 

instincts, and thus cosmology is symptomatic of this vitali

ty; the desire to rule the world. Simultaneous with the 

decline of the Greek instincts is that of philosophy as lithe 

most spiritual will to power"; (VI2,B,9) and the symptom of 

this decline is manifest in "metaphysics_" 

That there e:-:isted individuals convinced that they. 

held the key to understanding the entire cosmos had a pro

found significance for Nietzsche. To him this conviction 

expressed an extraordinary sense of victory and self-affir

mation in perfect accord with the law of life_ Hence "it is 

important to find out from such people that they once exis

ted." e The pre-Socratic had the "calm conviction that he is 

the only rewarded wooer of truth ... • Such conviction carries 

with it a great pride 

and when a philosopher exhibits pride, it is a great pride 
indeed. His activities never direct ••• him toward any 
'public,' toward ••• applause from the masses •••• Never .•• 
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could one imagine such pride as that of Heraclitus •..• Such 
men live inside their own solar system; only there can we 
look for them. A Pythagoras, an Empedocles too, treated 
himself ••• almost with religious reverence. 10 

The pre-Socratics reveal the Greek love of combat 

and contest and thus the "agonal instinct of the Hellenes" 

(VI3,T:III,8) since they were "exclusive and ••• hostile to

ward others with similar gifts."11 Nietzsche points out in 

this vein that 

each of them was a combative and violent tyrant ••• believing 
oneself in possession of the truth was never greater in the 
world~ but neither was the harshness, tyranny, and evil of 
such a belief. (IV2,HH:I,261) .I 

With the pride of having insight into the heart of ( 

the cosmos, the pre-Socratics felt justified in passing 

jl.idgement on life and "arrive at a just verdict on the whole 

fate of man ••• on the highest fate that can befall individual 

men or entire nations." (III1,U:S,3) In short, "it has been 

the proper task of all great thinkers to be lawgivers as to 

the measure, stamp and weight of things." (III1,U:S,3) 

Hence, "[t]heir 'knowing' is creating, their creating is a 

legislation!, their will to truth is--will to power. II (VP~,B, 

211) The pre-Socratics 

were tyrants •..• Perhaps only Solon is an exception .•• he 
tells how he despised personal tyranny ••• out of love for ..• 
his lawgiving; and to be a lawgiver is a sublimated form of 
tyranny. Parmenides, too, gave laws, probably Pythagoras and 
Empedocles as well; Ana>:imander founded a city. (IV2,HH:I, 
261) 

The philosopher emerges at the apex and bloom of a 

healthy culture. This blooming marks the beginning of the 

decline of the culture in that its stored-up strength is now 

unleashed and squandered in multiple directions. Former ex

pressions of "spir-it," the old traditions and customs, are 

the butt of jokes and irreverence is in vogue. The old order 

of rank, the very backbone of the culture, is breaking down 

and in .. these ages bribery and treason reach their peak .• II 

(V2,GS,23) 
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In this situation the strength of the cultural 

organism is being wasted. Unless some new "spiritual" fron

tier, some new deception, can emerge as dominant~ then the 

power of the culture will be dissipated. The physiological 

significance of the philosopher lies in his vision of the 

"truth," his "spiritual" will to power. His vision is the 

new deception and possibility of reunification and growth 

for the culture into the future. In this way the philosopher 

serves as a tool of life as will to power within the cultur

al organism. He combats whatever is parasitical on the 

strength of the culture, and exploits whatever remains 

healthy toward his own ends. 

In this sense Nietzsche states that in relation to 

their culture the pre-Socratics 

(though they were quite unconscious of it) tended toward the 
healing and purification of the whole ••• the ••• dangers in its 
path shall be cleared away: thus did the philosopher protect 
and defend his native land. 12 

They were unconscious of this function since they were 

"power-hungry hermits," (VI2,G:III,10) seeking, like all 

living organisms, more power. But as a physiological func~ 

tion within the cultural organism, they were essential to 

its preservation and growth. Out of the self-centered con-

viction that he possessed the "truth," the pre-Socratic 

served life as will to power. His function of cultural 

"healing and purification,"i3 lay in passing judgement on 

his culture according to his "truth." In so doing, he deci

ded what in his culture had merit and what did not. In 

short, he decided what deserved to live and what deserved to 

perish. This says Nietzsche is the "really royal calling of 

the phi losopher •.. prava corrigere .• et recta carrobarare.. et 

sancta sublimare. II (NXIX,977) "Sancta" understood here to be 

Life as will to power. 

The pre-Socratics stand in an intimate connection 

to life, as the tools of the will to power cultivating new 

expressions and organic forms of itself as "man." For this 
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reason Nietzsche says there "is a steely necessity which 

binds a philosopher to a genuine culture."14 The pre-Socra

tics first reveal the philosopher as a cultural physician 

becau'se when 

the least organ in an organism fails, however slightly, to 
enforce with complete assurance its self-preservation, its 
'egoism,' restitution of its energies--the whole degener
ates. The physiologist demands excision of the degenerating 
part; he denies all solidarity with what degenerates; he is 
worlds removed from pity for it. (VI3,E:D,2) 

Having the conviction of their "truth," the pre

Socratics judged life. What was not in accord with their 

"truth" had to be we~ded out; hence life as will to power 

"considerately--kills." (VI2,B,69) The pre-Socratics are the 

first cultural physicians in being the first to pass judge

ment on what in their culture deserved to live and die. 

Hence, Nietzsche says: 

I conceive of them as the forerunners of a reformation of 
the Greeks, but not as forerunners of Socrates •••• their 
reformation never occurred; it remained sectarian with 
Pythagoras •••• Empedocles is the unsuccessful reformer; when 
he failed, all that remained was Socrates.:J.e 

Since their "reformation never occurred,"16 the 

"excision of the degenerating part" (VI3,E:D,2) of the Greek 

culture never eventuated. Thus Nietzsche says the "sixth and 

fifth centuries ••• seem to promise •.• more ••• than they pro

duced; but it remained at promises and declarations." (IV2, 

HH:I,261) The pre-Socratics never did bring off a reforma

tion "all they managed to found were sects." (V2,GS,149) 

Why did the "forerunners of a Greek reformation"17 

only manage to found sects? Nietzsche finds this a curious 

phenomenon and saying: 

The tenet that tyrants are usually murdered and that their 
descendants live briefly is also generally true of the ty
rants of the spirit. Their history is short, violent; their 
influence breaks off suddenly •••• That is the turbulent and 
uncanny thing about Greek history. (IV2,HH:I,261) 

The short and violent history of the pre-Socratics reflects 

the blooming of Greek culture; a time of 
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junglelike growth •.• a kind of tropical tempo in the competi
tion to grow ••• savage egoisms ••• wrestle 'for sun and light' 
and .•• no longer derive any ••• restraint ••• from their previous 
morality. It was this morality ••• that dammed up ••. enormous 
strength ••• now it is ·outlived' •••• All sorts of new what
fors and wherewithals; no shared formulas any longer; misun
derstanding allied with disrespect; decay ••• and the highest 
desires gruesomely entangled; the genius of the race over
flowing ••• a calamitous simultaneity of spring and fall ••• 
that characterize young ••• unexhausted ••• unwearied corrup
tion. (VI2,B,262) 

In such "turning points in history," (VI2,B,262) 

"rich in marvels and monstrosities" (VI2,B,262) 

each great thinker, believing he possessed absolute truth, 
became a tyrant, so that Greek intellectual history has ••• 
the violent, rash, and dangerous character evident in its 
political history. (IV2,HH:I,261) 

None of these violent and combative tyrants seems to have 

actually vanquished his "spiritual" adversaries. Perhaps 

there were too many options, perhaps nobody could have har

nessed the power of such a prodigious "junglelike growth." 

(VI2,B,262) Nietzsche says 

there is a gap here, a break in development; some great 
misfortune must have occurred, and the sole statue in which 
we might have recognized the ••• sense of that great creative 
and preparatory exercise must have broken or been unsuccess
ful. What actually happened has remained a secret of the 
workshop. (IV2~HH:I,261) 

One thing is clear, the pre-Socratics did not 

manage to forge a new "spiritual" frontier for the Greek 

culture. This led to a further depletion of the organism's 

strength and thus "the decline keeps pace." (I'1XIX,864) 

Nietzsche never tired of trying to find "the secret of the 

workshop" (IV2,HH:I,261) as to why "there is a gap here, a 

break in development." (IV2,HH:I,261) The more he tried to 

understand "what actually happened," (IV2,HH:I,261) the more 

Socrates' "instinct-disintegrating influence" (III1,BT,13) 

came to the fore as a decisive factor. 

Nietzsche understood the pre-Socratics to be "well 

on the way toward assessing correctly the irrationality and 

suffering of human existence."1s In this, says Nietzsche, 
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"[e)arly Hellenism revealed its strengths in its succession 

or philosophers."~"iI' But "thanks to Socrates, they never 

reached the 90al"20 and the reformation with which Nietzsche 

characterised pre-Socratic thought "never occurred. "2~ In, 

Human~ ~ll Too Human, he says that with 

the Greeks, things go forward swiftly, but also as swiftly 
downwards; the movement of the whole mechanism is so inten
sified that a single stone, thrown into its wheels, make it 
burst. Such a stone was Socrates, for example; in one night, 
the development of philosophical SCience, until then so 
wonderfully regular but, of course, all too swift, was de
stroyed. (IV2,HH:I,261) 

Why is Soc~ates such a decisive factor in the 

destruction of philosophy as embodied in pre-Socratic 

thought? Why does Nietzsche hold him largely responsible for 

the failure "of discovering a type or man still higher than 

any previous type?"22 In response to these questions we have 

merely pointed out Nietzsche's references to Socrates' "in

stinct-disintegrating influence" (III~,BT,13) and "as a 

dangerous force that undermines life .. " (VI::S,E:BT,l) But why 

is Socrates seen in this light? To answer this question we 

come to a fascinating element in Nietzsche's philosophy, one 

he referred to as: "The Problem of Socrates." (VI3,T:III) 

THE CASE OF SOCRATES 

Much has been made of the philosophical relation

ship between Nietzsche and Socrates, and opinions on this 

matter differ between various commentators. Some are de

ceived by Nietzsche's polemical tone toward Socrates and 

this led to the opinion that Nietzsche hated him.2::S Walter 

Kaufmann has successfully shown however that such an opinion 

is without foundation.24 On the other hand, Kaufmann's at

tempt to destroy the idea that Nietzsche found Socrates an 

execrable character is too successful. He was quite correct 

in speaking of "Nietzsche's admiration for Socrates,"2D but 

he remains noticeably silent about Nietzsche's antagonism 
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toward him. As Werner Dannhauser puts it~ Kaufmann oversim

plifies Nietzsche"s attitude toward Socrates "by making him 

[Nietzsche] seem at once less ambiguous and less interesting 

than he really is."26 

We agree that Kaufmann makes Nietzsche"s relation

ship to Socrates "less interesting" than it is, but do not 

follow Dannhauser"s claim that this relationship is one of 

ambiguity.27 Marianne Cowan also suggests an ambiguity in 

Nietzsche"s attitude toward Socrates saying, the latter 

"remained an insuperable obstacle to him throughout his 

life."2S Karl Jaspers seems to touch all bases in regard to 

the matter at hand. First he says Nietzsche recognized 

Socrates as a great man but, at the same time is "highly 

ambiguous."29 He goes on to say that Nietzsche is "forever 

attacking":::S0 Socrates "but again Nietzsche appears to feel 

close to this same Socrates."::S~ On the other hand, 

Nietzsche"s remark that Socrates is "a buffo with the in

stincts of Voltaire" (I'1XVIII,432) is, says Jaspers, a rejec

tion that "sounds decisive.":::S2 In the end, one wonders who 

is more ambiguous, Nietzsche or Jaspers. 

The impression that Nietzsche is ambiguous toward 

Socrates is understandable since he himself seems to cause 

it. He says for example "I admire the courage and wisdom of 

Socrates in everything he did, said--and did not say." (V2~ 

GS,341l1) On the other hand, Socrates is "a dangerous force 

that undermines life." (VI:::S,E:BT,l) Our task is to show why 

Nietzsche both admired and at the same time attacked 

Socrates. But we must see this "problem in its proper place 

--that is, in the context of the other problems that belong 

with it.":::S:::S In doing this, two points become clear: a} 

Nietzsche is not ambiguous toward Socrates, and b) from the 

clinical standpoint of the physician, the question as to 

whether or not Nietzsche "admired" Socrates is superficial. 

Nietzsche"s appreciated Socrates because he is 
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thought."""4 In this light Nietzsche says: 
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All other cultures are put to shame by the ••• philosophical 
company represented by the ancient Greek masters Thales, 
Anaximander, Heraclitus, Parmenides, Anaxagoras, Empedocles, 
Democritus, and Socrates. These men are monolithic.""o 

Socrates always remained a great philosopher in Nietzsche's 

estimation because "with him the line of original and typi

cal 'sophoi' is exhausted."36 And since Nietzsche recognized 

"the pre-Platonic philosophers as ••• one homogeneous com

pany,"""? then Socrates remained one of the great "ancient 

Greek masters."::se 

The attack on Socrates is founded on a point al

ready raised in describing the reason for Nietzsche's "ad

miration" of him. Certainly Socrates is among the original 

sophoi of ancient Greece and hence Nietzsche's sees him as a 

great philosopher; but with Socrates this line "is exhaust

ed." The failure of the pre-Socratics to provide a new 

"spiritual" paradigm led to the continual depletion of 

strength within the cultural organism and in this way "the 

decline keeps pace." (MXIX,864) Socrates flourished in an 

age betraying the "symptoms of a decline of strength, of 

impending old age, and of physiological weariness." (1II1, 

BT:S,4) Nietzsche's attack on Socrates hinges on how the 

latter's philosophizing betrays cultural exhaustion. With 

Socrates, philosophy as "the most spiritual will to power" 

(Vr'2,B,9) goes into decline since the "spirituality" embo

died in his philosophizing has "all the instincts of the 

older Hellenes against it." (VI"",T:III,4) 

Nietzsche acknowledges the greatness of Socrates 

because he provides one of the "archetypes of philosophical 

thought."""'" But Nietzsche attacks him because through the 

latter the archetype of philosophical decadence finds ex

pression. Socrates was among "the line of original and typi

cal 'sophoi'" of Greek antiquity, but as Ita monstrosity per 

defectum." (III1,BT,13) We should always bear in mind that 
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when the reformation identified by Nietzsche with the pre

Socratics "never occurred"40 then "all that remained was 

Socrates."41. Nietzsche always saw Socrates' greatness, but 

since the "value for life is ultimately decisive," (MXIX, 

493) Socrates remained, in comparison to the pre-Socratics, 

at the lowest order of rank. 

The attempts to figure out whether or not 

Nietzsche "admired," "rejected," or "hated" Socrates are 

understandable. After all, Nietzsche puzzles us with an 

attack on one of the most revered figures of Western philo

sophy while at the s~me time expressing his admiration for 

him. However, this approach leads to multiple "ambiguities" 

and remains superficial in that the physiological founda

tions for Nietzsche's remarks on Socrates are, if not ob

scured, then ignored. We turn now to look at how Socrates 

embodies the physiological degeneration of his age. 

We have seen that a powerful aristocracy is 

essential to a healthy culture since it serves as the domi

nating drive within the social organism. It harnesses the 

other drives in the social organism toward the goal of 

power. But by the time of Socrates, Nietzsche sees the old 

nobility to have faded in strength. During such times the 

lower echalons, those elements that have been repressed and 

exploited by the aristocracy, start to move around more 

freely. This is possible because the discipline of a firm 

order of rank is no longer strictly adhered to and "degener

ation was everywhere silently preparing itself: the old 

Athens was coming to an end." (VI3,T:III,9) 

It is precisely in the lowest orders of the social 

organism that Nietzsche places Socrates, saying he "belong

ed, in his origins, to the lowest orders: Socrates was rab

ble." (VI3,T:III,3) Yet the importance of Socrates' origins 

does not lie so much in the fact that he was of "the lowest 

orders," (VI3,T:III,3) but rather in how a person of such 

low rank "got himsel'f taken seriousl}r'." (VI3, T: I I 1,5) In so 
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far as Socrates was taken seriously~ this is~ for Nietzsche, 

symptomatic of general breakdown and decline. In short, the 

distance with which the old nobility held itself from the 

"rabble" was clearly fading. That Socrates should have ac

cess to "the leading circles of Athens," (VI3,T:III,8) is 

symptomatic of decline because "it is one of life's proces

ses to e}~c lude the forms of dec I ine and decay ~" (MXVI I 1,339) 

Clearly~ the physiological function of 

eliminating or controlling dangerous elements in the social 

organism was breaking down. 

To emphasize that Socrates was of degenerate ori

gins, Nietzsche mentions "how ugly he was." (VI3,T:III,3) 

Since Nietzsche says Socrates was not a beauty to behold, we 

are tempted to say of Nietzsche what he said of George Sand; 

that he writes "with the manners of ill-bred boys". (VI3,T: 

X,6) The polemical tone in regard to Socrates' ugliness is 

undeniable. But this is not mere irreverence and an argument 

ad haminum, since Nietzsche quickly points out the physiolo

gical significance of Socrates' ugliness saying it "is fre

quently .•. the sign of ••. a development retarded by inter

breeding. Otherwise it appears as a development in decline." 

(VI3~T:III,3) To push the point of Socrates' dubious origins 

and how there is something "reserved, hidden, subterranean" 

(VI3,T:III,4) about him, Nietzsche connects him to the dar

ker, sordid side of any society in saying; 

Anthropologists among criminologists tell us the typical 
cr-iminal is ugly: monstrum in frante~ monstrum in animo. 
But the criminal is a decadent. Was Socrates a typical cri
minal?--At least that famous physiognomist's opinion 
.•. would not contradict this idea. A foreigner passing 
through Athens who knew how to read faces told Socrates ..• 
that he was a mGnstruff~-that he contained within him every 
kind of foul vice and lust. And Socrates answered merely: 
'You k.now me, sir~' (VI3,T:III,3)42 

We will see that Nietzsche took the encounter 

between Socrates and Zopyrus43 very seriously. For now we 

must ask, what exactly does Nietzsche see in Socrates which 

is specifically "decadent," aberrational, criminal and si-
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nister? Nietzsche says that "ugliness, an objection in it

self, is among the Greeks almost a refutation." (VI3,T:II1, 

3) But aside from Socrates' ugliness, what other physiologi

cal interpretations does he provide to explain Socrates as 

"a monstrosity per defectum?" (III1.,BT,13) 

We find the answer to our question at least as 

early as 1872 in, The Birth of Tragedy, and again in 1888, 

the last year of Nietzsche's philosophical life in, Twilight 

of the Idols. In the former, Nietzsche talks about Socrates' 

astonishment that his contemporaries 

were without a prope~ and sure insight, even with regard to 
their professions, and that they practiced them only by 
instinct. 'Only by instinct': with this phrase we touch upon 
the heart and core of the socratic tendency. (1111.,BT,13) 

This "socratic tendency" is referred to in, The Birth of 

Tragedy, as a "hypertrophy [of) the logical nature." (1111., 

BT,13) In, Twilight of the Idols, this tendency is called a 

"superfetation of the logical." (VI 3 ,T:IIl,4) In the notes 

for, The Will to Power the symptoms of decadence in Socrates 

are lithe superfetation of logic and the clarity of reason 

included. Both are abnormalities, both belong together." 

(MXVIII,433) 

Why, we ask, is Socrates' enormous intellect symp

tomatic of decadence? To properly respond to this question, 

we must recall that in the phenomenon of decadence the in

stincts run riot without a dominating instinct to harness 

them. Nietzsche recognizes this physiological condition in 

both the Greek culture of Socrates' day and within Socrates 

himself. He says: 

When that physiognomist had revealed to Socrates what he 
was, a cave of every evil lust, the great ironist uttered a 
phrase that provides the key to him. 'That is true,' he 
said, 'but 1 have become master of them all.' How did 
Socrates become master of himself?--His case was after all 
only the extreme case, only the most obvious instance of 
what had at that time begun to be the universal exigency: 
that no one was any longer master of himself, that the in
stincts were becoming mutually antagonistic. (VI3,T:III,9) 
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As we have seen~ an organism within which the 

drives are "mutually antagonistic" is in a situation ripe 

for exhaustion. Nietzsche sees Socrates flourishing "among 

men of fatigued instincts" (VI2,B,212) and "physiological 

weariness." (III.L~BT:S,4) Thus the e}~haustion typical of a 

prolonged antagonism among the drives had set into "the age 

of Socrates." (VI2,B,212) When all the drives are antago

nistic and "all seek satisfaction, a man of profound medio

cr i t'y' must resul t." (/'1X I X, 677) 

But Socrates was by no means "mediocre." Yet in 

light of "the admitted ••• anarchy of his instincts which 

indicates decadence in Socrates~" (Vr:3~T:III!,4) how "did 

Socrates become master of hims.elt=?" (VI3,T:III,9) The means 

by which he gained self-mastery is, says Nietzsche, the 

"superfetation of logic and ••• [thel clarity of reason inclu

ded." (l'1XVIII,433) But we have seen that "in the case of 

Socrates" (VFs,T:III,7) these are "abnormalities" which 

"belong together." (NXVIII,433) Hence, through tho?e charac

teristics indicating "decadence in Socrates" (VI3,T:III,4) 

he gained self-mastery. 

To unravel this puzzle, we must recall an extreme

ly important point made in chapter one concerning decadence 

as a physiological phenomenon. There we noted that having 

"to combat one's instincts ... is the formula for deca.dence." 

{VI::S,T:III,11} Nietzsche applies this "formula" to Socrates 

who, by means "of logic and clarity of reason," (NXVIII,433) 

fought against the "anarchy of his instincts." (VI::S,T:III,4) 

As Nietzsche puts it: 

Rationality was at that time divined as a saviour; neither 
Socrates nor his 'invalids' were free to be rational or not, 
as they wished--it was de rigueur, it was their last. e>:pedi
ent. (VI3,T:III,10) 

Socrates, countered "the dark desires by producing 

a permanent daylight--the daylight of reason" (VI::S,T:III,10) 

and his contemporaries saw him as "a physicia.n, a sav

iour."44 (VI::S,T:III,11) We must now look at how Socrates 
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"under-stood that all the wor-ld had need of ••• his expedient, 

his cur-e" (VI3,T:III,9) and why, as a cultur-al physician, he 

was in fact an agent "of decay." (VI3,T:III,2) 

Again we ar-e tempted to explor-e Nietzsche's per

ception of Socr-ates in gr-eat detail, but this would take us 

too far- afield. We must r-emain within the parameters of our

study and look only at the essential physiological factor-s 

underlying this per-ception. 

"In the age of Socr-ates, among men of fatigued 

instincts," (VI2,8,212) Nietzsche sees the degener-ation of 

the Gr-eek cuI tur-e to·. have been well underway. The new "spir

itual" fr-ontier- Nietzsche identified with the pre-Socratics 

"r-emained at pr-omises and declar-ations." (IV2,HH:I,261) That 

is, they failed to pr-ovide a new "spir-ituality," a new de

ception for- cultur-al gr-owth and "all that remained was 

Socr-ates." .... :5 When we looked at decadence in the individual 

or- cultur-al organism we saw that a condition of exhaustion 

must char-acterize the or-ganism. In this state, a dominant 

drive is lacking to har-ness the power- of the other drives 

toward its perspective of power-. All the drives demand sa

tisfaction and the str-ength of the or-ganism is dissipated 

and this is the condition within which decadence emerges. 

That is, the or-ganism attempts to gain some contr-ol of it

self and the instinct of pr-eser-vation emer-ges as a reaction 

to a state of siege. For- Nietzsche, Socr-ates' decadence only 

r-eflects that of his age since he was "the most obvious 

instance of what had at that time begun to be the universal 

exigency ••• no one was any longer- master- of himself." (VI3, 

T:III,9) 

To under-stand who the philosopher- is, we must 

consider in "what or-der- of r-ank the innermost drives of his 

nature stand in r-elation to each other-." (VI2,B,6) According 

to Nietzsche, Socr-ates agreed that he was "a cave of every 

evil lust" (VI3,T:III,9) and to "the anar-chy of his in

stincts." (VI3,T:III,4) But in Socr-ates' statement, "I have 
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become master of them all," (VI::S,T:III,9) we find the 

"phrase that provides the key to him." (VFs,T:III,9) This 

phrase is a physiological clue; Socrates became "master of 

himself" (VI3,T:III,9) through the instinct of self-preser-

vation. Anyone who considers, says Nietzsche, 

the basic drives of man ••• will find that ••• every single one 
••• would like only too well to represent just itself as the 
ultimate purpose of existence and ••. master of all the other 
drives. For every drive wants to be master--and it attempts 
to philosophize in that spirit. (VI2,B,6) 

In the case of Socrates it is the deception peculiar to the 

instinct preservation that finds a philosophical voice. 

We saw that in conditions of exhaustion the in-

stinct of preservation will tend to consolidate its own 

power by dominating the weakest drives of the organism. 46 In 

this way its perspective gains in influence over the more 

powerful drlves which~ in their fatigued state, are more 

easily defeated. As the instinct of preservation gains in 

ascendancy, the intensity of the most powerful ones are 

levelled-off and devitalized to the extent that the organism 

gains stability. 

We have also seen that self-preservation is the 

first instinct of "spirit." In heCl.lthy organisms, the de-

ception of stability characteristic of this drive is vitally 

important in rendering a stable and fi>:ed world of "being." 

Upon this deception the more powerful drives manipUlate the 

world accor~ing to whatever affirms their perspective. But 

in the case of decadence, the perspective of preservation 

has no riv1als .. It does not strive for growt.h, bL:.t ra.ther 

reveals its will to power in the demand for a fixed and 

static world of "being." Like any drive, that of preserva-

tio" wants "to represent ... itself as the ... purpose of exis

tence and ... master of ... the other drives." (VI2,B,6) In the 

case of decadence the instinct of preservation dominates. It 

evaluates everything in terms of its perspective, i.e., 

stability, and is antagonistic to all that threatens it. 
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The instinct of preservation can only gain in 

strength within conditions of physiological exhaustion. We 

have seen that to "have to combat one's instincts ... is the 

formula for dt?cadence." (VF"',T:III,ll) This means that the 

instinct of preservation must fight the others, and in so 

doing reveals this formula. But this sounds strange since we 

have seen that the instincts are always ready to go to war 

to establish their supremacy over each other. The mode of 

combat in the case of decadence is, however, quite different 

from that typical of the healthy organism. 

In healthy organisms, the drives battle it out 

until one, or a few of them, emerge as strongest. Then comes 

the exploitation of the defeated toward the goal of power 

particular to the perspective of the victor or victors. In 

decadent organisms, the most powerful drives battle for 

supremacy and thereby deplete the strength of the organism. 

It is precisely these most powerful drives that the instinct 

of preservation must combat. But in a state of exhaustion 

the instinct of preservation is still not strong enough to 

defeat the most powerful drives. Thus it must, as we said, 

either dominate or form alliances with the very weakest 

instincts in the organism. In this way it gains ascendancy 

over the more powerful drives that are split-off into their 

own factions. The effect of the instinct of preservation is 

a devital.l.zation of the most powerful drives and a suspen

sion of their constant feuding. 

Once this stability is realized, the instinct of 

preservation cannot exploit the most powerful ones. The 

repression of the most powerful drives lS essential to the 

preservation of the organism. There is no possibility of the 

instinct of preservation harnessing the more powerful ones 

since the control of the former presupposes the paralysis of 

the latter. Thus with the ascendancy of the instinct of 

preservation the goal of Life as power is suspended. This 

occurs since the instinct of preservation cannot exploit 
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those essential to g~owth which a~e by that fact necessa~ily 

st~onge~ than that of p~ese~vation. 

In the healthy o~ganism, the combined power of its 

d~ives is utilized towa~d life as powe~. In the decadent 

o~ganism, not only is its combined powe~ not realized, but 

its ve~y su~vival depends on not g~owing in st~ength. This 

"is the<fo~mula fo~ dt?ca.dence," (VI::S,T:III,ll) it is the 

necessity "to ha.ve to combat one's instincts." (VI::S,T:III, 

11) In the case of decadence, the instinct of prese~vation 

dominates the othe~s but not by vi~tue of strength and the 

ability to exploit them towa~d powe~. On the cont~ary, it 

dominates by vi~tue of weakness and the desi~e fo~ stability 

and ~est. 

In the case of Soc~ates, the instinct of p~eserva

tion enabled him to "become maste~ of himself." (VI3,T:III, 

9) Ea~lie~ in this chapte~, we talked about the instinct of 

p~ese~vation as the fi~st instinct of "spirit." In consider

ing this point, we saw the role of this drive within con

sciousness, reason, language and the herd instinct. Since 

the instinct of prese~vation dominates Socrates, we will now 

look at Nietzsche's perception of these factors as symptoma

tic of "dt?cadence in Soc~ates." (Vr=:s,T:III,4) 

As the first instinct of "spirit," self-preserva

tion provides as we saw, the all important deception of 

"being." Nietzsche identifies this deception with our capa

city to rationalize the world, i.e., negate the character of 

becoming and see a fixed and stable world of being. In this 

way, ou~ species derives "its conception of reality" (MXIX, 

480) and comprehends "enough of the calculable and constant 

fo~ it to base a scheme of behaviour." (I'1XIX,480) In short, 

we project "the conditions of our prese~vation as ••• the 

'real' world a world not of change and becoming, but one of 

being." (/'1X I X, 512!7) 

In the case of Socrates, the first instinct of 

"spirit" is not exploited by mo~e powerful drives within an 
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order of rank but rather, is itself the dominating drive. 

Here growth in power is not possible since the organism 

seeks merely to preserve itself and~ as we saw, the will to 

exist is one of the lowest forms of will to power. (MXIX, 

774) In Socrates' rational capacity we find the dominant 

perspective of the instinct of preservation demanding a 

stable world of being as ~rationality at any cost." (VI3~T: 

111,11) This "rationality at any cost" is most exquisitely 

manifest in Socrates as conscious thought. That is, thought 

not unconsciously guided by powerful drives~ but on the ~. 
contrary is levelled off in language. With Socrates, the man 

who is supremely rational and articulates that rationality 

is truly wisec 

As we saw, the development of consciousness and 

language "go hand in hand." (V2,GS,354) Through their simul

taneous development, we learned to articulate a fixed and 

static world. This was necessary because as ~the most en

dangered animal" (V2,GS,354) we had to "communicate and to 

understand each other quickly and subtly." (V2,GS,354) The 

dominating drive of preservation is manifest in Socrates who 

of necessity lives according to conscious thought. And con

scious thought is "the last and latest development of the 

organic and hence ... is most unfinished and unstrong." (V2, 

55,11 ) 

For Nietzsche, Socrates' rationality, the decep-

tion of a stable world of "being," lies exclusively in "the 

absolute ..• neutrality of ..• consciousness." (NXVIII,434) And 

since "the way reason enters consciousness" (V 2 ,G5,354i ~s 

via language, then for Socrates the wise man is he who arti

culates a rational world. The wise man is the rational man, 

who resorts to "clarity, severity and logicality as weapons 

against the ferocity of the drives." (NXVIII,433) Whatever 

is not in accord with reason and incapable of being articu

lated by means of "acoustical signs," (VI2,B,268) is false. 

And the individual who cannot justify himself according to 
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conscious thought is a fool. Socrates is eminently able to 

articulate a rational world~ since after all, he is the 

dialectician par excellence. Thus Nietzsche will say: 

With Socrates Greek taste undergoes a change in favour of 
dialectics: what is really happening when that happens? It 
is above all the defeat of a nobler taste; with dialectics 
the rabble gets on top. Before Socrates~ the dialectical 
manner was repudiated in good society .•• one was compromised 
by it •.• such presentation of one"s reasons was regarded with 
mistrust. Honest things, like honest men, do not carry their 
reasons exposed in this fashion •••• Wherever authority is 
still part of accepted usage ..• one does not 'give reasons" 
but commands. (VI3~T:III~5) 

Prior to the age of Socrates the noble type did 

not justify himself according to reason: "Why this display 

of reasons? Why should one demonstrate? Against others one 

possessed authority. One commanded: that sufficed •.•• One 

simply had no place for dialectic." (MXVIII,431) When a 

flourishing aristocracy controls a severe order of rank "the 

dialectician is a kind of buffoon: he is laughed at." (VI3, 

T:III,5) But Socrates as a decadent flourishing in an age of 

degeneration is, says Nietzsche "the buffoon who got himself 

taken serioLtSl y"." (VI3,T:III,5) He represents a physiologi-

cal revaluation of the values of Greek antiquity. No longer 

does the Greek culture seek the enhancement_of power, nor 

does a life of victory and conquest the mark of the noble 

man. Rather with Socrates the "rational" man, the "dialecti-

cian" is the most noble type and we find the 

profound illusion that first saw the ••. world in the person 
of Socrates: the unshakable faith that thought, using the 
thread of logic, can penetrate the deepest abysses of being, 
and ... is capable not only of knowing being but even of cor
recting it. (IIP-,BT,15) 

Wherever Socrates does not see reason, he recog

nizes falsehood. For Nietzsche, everything is will to power 

and reason is merely a system of errors necessary to the 

preservation of life. Given this state of affairs, the cos

mos cannot in itself be said to be rational. 
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With Socrates, the instinct of preservation in

sists on its interpretation to the extent that life as the 

chaos of will to power is not as it "ought" to be. In this 

way Socrates "infers the essential perversity and reprehen

sibility of what exists." (IIP-,BT,13) Socrates judges this 

world as immoral in that it is not rational. In this, he 

"negated all the presuppositions of the 'noble Greel-:.' of the 

old stamp." (MXVIII,435) The morality of the old nobility 

was founded on life as will to power, but with Socrates 

moral judgments are torn from ... their Greek ••. ground and 
soil .... The great concepts "good' and "just' are severed 
from the presuppositions to which they belong and, as liber
ated "ideas,' become objects of dialectic •.•. And then one 
had ... to invent the abstractly perfect man as well:--good, 
just, wise, a dialectician ••• a plant removed from all soil; 
a humanity without any ..• regulating instincts; a virtue that 

proves itself with reasons .... In short, the consequence 
of the denaturalization of moral values was the creation of 
a degenerate type of man--'the good man,' "the happy man,' 
'the wise man. '--Socrates represents a moment of the pro
foundest perversity in the history of values. (MXVIII,43~) 

Nietzsche sees Socrates identifying reason with 

virtue and happiness, '4' as 1." the more rational a man 1.S, 

by that fact, is more virtuous and happy. Thus Nietzsche 

S.3.ys: 

he 

I seek to understand out of what idiosyncrasy that Socratic 
equation reason = vlrtue = happiness derives: that bizarrest 
of equations ... which has in particular all the instincts of 
the older Hellenes against it. (VI3,T:III,4) 

The noble Greeks "of the old stamp" (NXVIII,435) lived in 

unity with the law of life which demands "victory, opponents 

overcome, the feeling of power across wider domains than 

hitherto." (NXIX,7I2C) The drive to power was their virtue 

and victory was their happiness. With Socrates the virtuous 

man is the reasonable man: he does not "live dangerously." 

(V 2 ,GS,283) . 

The rational man takes no risks since this in-

valves putting one's life in jeopardy; the 'good' man does 

not seek the greatest resistance nor does he embrace suffer

ing, pain and death for the sake of victory. No, he is a 
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"virtuous" fellow because a rational man cannot do harm to 

himself or anyone else. He does not seek situations wherein 

his life is on the line since this flies in the face of the 

stable world he cherishes. His instinct of preservation 

denies the necessity of life as "essentially appropriation, 

injury, overpowering of what is alien and weaker. " (VI2,B, 

259) He is lured by the deception of "stability" appropriate 

to self-preservation and judges the law of life as "unrea

sonable" and therefore "bad." He holds that nobody 

'wants to do harm to himself, therefore all that is bad is 
done involuntarily. For the bad do harm to themselves: this 
they would not do if they knew that the bad is bad. Hence 
the bad are bad only because of an error; if one removes the 
error, one necessarily makes them--good.' (VI2,B,19~) 

This kind of thinking is the mark, says Nietzsche, 

of a "profoundly average creature." (NXIX,873) He seeks to 

preserve himself and, from the standpoint of the old warrior 

elite, he is a coward. When Socrates flourished, 

no one had the courage to conceive virtue as a consequence 
of immorality' (of a will to power} in the service of the 
species (or of the race or polis), for the will to power was 
considered immorality. (NXVIII,428) 

The "'noble Gree}~' of the old stamp" (NXVIII,435) 

sought power in accord with the law of life. However, in 

"the age of Socrates, among men of fatigued instincts," 

(VI2,B,212) we see the "fanaticism of its interest in 'hap-

piness.'" (I1XVIII,433) Nietzsche says that lias long as life 

1S a.scending, happiness and instinct are one." (VI3,T:III, 

11) This echoes something we have already seen, that is: 

"Llfe lS only a means to something; it is the expression of 

forms of the growth of power." (MXIX,706) All living things 

strive for power and "all ... growth means striving against 

something that resists._._ For what do the trees in a jungle 

fight each other? For 'happiness'?--For po"'.ler~ll (NXIX,7~4) 

Only success in overpowering what gives resistance "brings 

ha.ppiness"; (HXIX,1022) it is the "triumphant consciousness 

of power and victory." (NXIX,1023) 
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Human beings, like all living things~ are will to 

power and in the enhancement of ourselves as such the unity 

with life is realized. We "seek ourselves" in the pursuit of 

power. Hence Nietzsche's statement: "'You shall became what 

you are.'" (V2,GS,271ll) .... .,.. 

But the reasonable man requires precisely the 

opposite. He wants a stable world without conflict or 

threat. A world of conflict and the battle for supremacy is 

irrational and hence immoral. He strives for "happiness," 

that is, a stable world wherein he may preserve himself. The 

voice of reason "corrects" the error of conflict and becom-

ing and affirms a stable world as the goad. In seeing the 

"good," the rational man is necessarily virtuous because he 

knows "that the bad is the bad." (VI2,B,190) With Socrates 

happiness necessarily follows from virtue: 

Why virtue?--Because it is supremely rational and because 
rationality makes it impossible to err in the choice of 
means: it is as reason that virtue is the way to happiness. 
(NXVIII,434) 

The voice of reason always corrects the world; to follow 

this voice is to avoid what is wrong, i.e., a world of 

struggle and the battle for power. To avoid what is wrong is 

to be a virtuous man who sees a "true" world of being and 

stabi I i ty as the genLane "good." This insight, in perfect 

accord with the conditions necessary for his preservation, 

cannot fail to bring 'happiness' to this "average creature." 

(r·tx I X ,873 ) 

We see why Nietzsche says the "Socratic equation 

reason = virtue = happiness" (VI"",T:III,4) has "all the in

stincts of the older Hellenes against it." (VI:S,T:III,4) 

This equation is symptomatic of decadence since, in its very 

heart lies a negative judgement an life as will to power. In 

Socrates the instinct of preservation rules his perspective 

to such an e>:tent that he will see reason as morally superi

or to everything irrational. And since an the contrary life 

as will to power is irrational, Socrates "infers the essen-
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tial perversity and reprehensibility of what exists." (III~, 

BT,13) 

The "older Hellenes," (VF",T:III,4) guided by the 

most powerful drives, lived in unity with life as power; 

-their virtue, their justice, their right and wrong, expres

'5ed the values of a natural order of rank. They were "a 

sovereignly developed type ••• in which everything has become 

instinct" (HXVIII,423) and possessed a "real morality, i.e., 

instinctive certainty in actions." (HXVIII,423) This type 

does "not reflect on their rights, on the principles on 

l~hich they act"; (HXVIII,423) "One commanded: that 

sufficed." (MXVIII,431) With Socrates we find "the instincts 

.of decadence translated into formulas of morality." (HXVIII, 

423) That is, the weakest instincts emerge to negate those 

of powerful and life-affirming drives. 

This negation is essential in the case of deca

dence since the most powerful drives are the greatest threat 

to the preservation of the organism. It can only affirm 

itself via the negation of the very foundations of life, 

i.e., the most powerful drives. 

We have seen that the exhausted, decadent organism 

is seemingly ever on the verge of losing control of him

self.48 He is always in a state of tension and 

constant irritability in the face of all natural stirrings 
and inclinations ..• as if his self-control were endangered. 
No longer may he entrust himself to any instinct or any free 
wing-beat; he stands in a fixed position •.• armed against 
himself .••• (V2,GS,305) 

Anything that manifests spontaneous, healthy life cannot but 

threaten the decadent type. He resents those who feel no 

need to jLtstify themselves dialectically and reveal a "proof 

of strength" (HXIX,800) in a love for "bravado ••• fearless

ness, indifference to life or death." (HXIX,800)49 In short, 

he despises the strength of the noble which has the in

stinctive and therefore unconscious conviction of his own 

worth. Confronted with the noble man, the rational man as 
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symptomatic of decadence, rea.cts by negating the value of 

the former. In this way the decadent takes revenge on life 

i tSl21 f. 

In this context Nietzsche refers to dialectics as 

"a form of revenge in the case of Socrates" (VF",T:III,7) 

who laughed 

at the awkward incapacity of noble Athenians who, like all 
noble men, were men of instinct and could never give suffi
cient information about the reasons for their actions. (VI2, 
B,1'91) 

The "malicious Socrates" (VI2,G:III,7) is revealed in his 

irony. He plays the humble man who knows nothing and is 

supremely ignorant; he wants to know the nature of justice, 

the good and the beautiful but "made mock when morality did 

not know how to justify itself logically." (NXVIII,430) 

Socrates 

leaves it to his opponent to demonstrate he is not an idiot: 
he enrages, he at the same time makes helpless. The dia.lec
tician devitalizes his opponent's intellect. (VI3.T:III,7) 

The "intellect" Nietzsche is referring to here is 

that unconscious "primeval mechanism" (V:Z,GS,lll) of the 

body_ With Socrates, one must be able to "give reasons" and 

"prove" one's value as a human being according to the dic-

tates of reason. That is, one must be able to demonstrate 

one's worth according to conscious thought, i.e .• dialec-

tically. The noble man only fails in this enterprise and 

when he does, he becomes confused and loses the instinctive 

certitude of himself and his value. This is the devitaliza-

tiDn ca,-ried out by Soc:-ates and why Nietzsche sees him "as 

an instrument of Greek disintegration, as a typical deca-

dent." ('v'I3,E:BT,1) 

When Socrates can instill the doubt as to one's 

value in so far as one cannot justify oneself dialectically, 

he takes his revenge. The noble cannot win against Socrates 

who is always "a superior dialectician" (VI:Z~B,191) Socrates 

"makes others furious and helpless, while ... [remaining] •.. 

thE' embodiment of cool, triumphant reasonableness." (I'1XVIII, 
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431) With dialectics one "has a merciless weapon in one's 

hands~" (MXVIII,431) and with this weapon Socrates renders 

the noble man impotent. Here the instinct of preservation 

reveals its will to power. 

Decadence is that condition wherein the lowest 

instincts in the organism are exploited by that of preserva

tion toward devitalizing the most powerful drives. The situ

ation is the same for decadence in the cultural organism. 

Hence Nietzsche's references to Socrates as "the roturier~" 

(MXVIII,431) "canaille au fond" (MXVIII!,432) and "rabble" 

(VI3,T:III,3) must be seen in this physiological context. 

Socrates, as a sublime manifestation of the in-

stinct of preservation is the advocate of all the weakest 

instincts in the cultural organism. That is, 

the instincts of the weak and underprivileged ..• of the ex
ceptions, the solitaries, the abandoned, of the abortus in 
what is lofty and petty •.. of those habituated to suffering, 
who need a noble interpretation of their condition. (MXVIII, 
423) 

Socrates provides the "noble interpretation" for the weak to 

justify their weakness in that he represents the rabble, the 

herd's instinct of preservation. The deception peculiar to 

preservation is reason which, as we saw, enters conscious 

thought via language. For Nietzsche, dialectics is the most 

exquisite example of this state of affairs. Socrates. as the 

dialectician par excellence, can always "prove" that the man 

who follows reason is superior in "virtue" and "happiness." 

The old nobility on the other hand, could "prove" neither 

its superiority nor therefore its right to lead and deter-

mine the values of the culture. 

Through the example of Socrates, the dialectician 

becomes "popular." It is~ after all, fascinating to see the 

noble actually lase in combat to Socrates "the wisest chat-

terer of all time," (V 2 ,GS,340) who "belonged. in his ori-

gins, to the lowest orders." (VI3~T:III,3) The dialectician 

becomes the new hero; he is more "conscious" of himself, the 
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one who "~~nows himself" and can prov-e it. He is the voice of 

reason~ i.e.~ the deception of the instinct of preservation~ 

and articulates a stable world where everyone 

--even the aristocrat--can be "happy." 

Thus with Socrates the master dialectician~ the 

"rabble," long enslaved, makes its play for power. Dialectic 

is a means to undermining the authority of the old nobility, 

its customs and traditions. It is the perfect vehicle for 

the values of the herd because it reveals its essential 

instinct; self-preservation. With dialectic the values of 

the herd~ unlike those of their old masters~ can be "demon

strated." In this serise Socrates is seen by Nietzsche as 

essential to the revaluation of the values of Greek anti-

quity. 

Unable to "prove" its right to rule through rea

son~ the old nobility continued to lose its authority. Hence 

"the mob achieved victory with dialectics" (NXVIII~431) as 

"a form of mob revenge: the ferocity of the oppressed finds 

an outlet in the cold knife-thrust of the syllogism." 

U'lXVI I 1,431) For Nietzsche it is thanks to Socrates that 

"the rabble gets on top" (VF",T:III,5) because 

[p]ositing proofs as the presupposition of personal excel
lence in virtue signified nothing less than the disintegra
tion of the Greek instincts. They are themselves types of 
disintegration, all these great 'virtuous men" and word
spinners. (NXVIII,430j 

The foregoing may give the impression that the 

demise of the old aristocracy occurred when the market rab-

ble too~ up dialectics and simply out-talked those in power. 

This, of course. is absurd. For Nietzsche, it is more accur-

ate to say the aristocracy talked itself out of its right to 

rule. With Socrates "Greek taste undergoes a change in fa-

vour of dialectlcs." (VI3,T:III,5) "Greek taste" was not 

determined by the lowest social orders but by "the aristo

cratic circles of Athens." (VI3,T:IIl,8) 
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Prior to Socrates "the dialectical manner was 

repudiated in good society," (VI::S~T:III,5) consequently some 

change had occurred among the ruling class of Socrates' day. 

Wherever authority is still part of accepted usage and one 
does not 'give reasons' but commands, the dialectician is a 
kind of buffoon .•• he is not taken seriously. Socrates was 
the buffoon who got himself taken seriously. (VI::S,T:III,5) 

"This reversal of taste in favour of dialectics is," says 

Nietzsche~ "a great question mark. II (I'1XVIII,,431) And he asks 

"what was really happening when that happened?" (VI::S,T:III, 

5) He answers by saying that authority was no longer "part 

of accepted usage" (VF",T:III,5) among the ruling class. 

The strength of the culture as a Whole was being 

squandered, the old traditions and customs, i.e., the old 

deceptions of "spirit," no longer commanded respect. The 

pre-Socratics failed in providing a new "spirituality" and 

hence the means to concentrate cultural strength on new 

transformations of growth in power. This led to a general 

state of exhaustion wherein the weakest instincts rally 

around that of preservation and make their bid for power. 

The old order of rank is breaking down in the cultural as 

well as the individual organism; which is to say, the aris-

tocracy and the aristocrats themselves. Thus "the conserva-

tives of ancient Athens" (VI2~B,212) who originally coined 

the values of the culture according to strength~ 

let themselves go--'toward happiness,' as they said; toward 
pleasure, as they acted--and ... all the while still mouthed 
the ancient pompous words to which their lives no longer 
gave them any right. (VI2,B.212) 

Socrates was, says Nietzsche, a decadent, but as 

we saw earlier on. his 

case was after all only the extreme case, only the most 
obvious instance of what had at that time begun to be the 
universal exigency: that no one was any longer master of 
himself, that the instincts were becoming mutually antago
nistic. (VI::S,T:III,9; 

In degenerate ages "the refuse, the waste, gain importance" 

(I'fXIX,864) and the "sick and weak have fascination on their 
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side." (NXIX,864) Socrates is an "abnormality" (NXVIII,433) 

from "the lowest orders •••• One knows, one sees for oneself, 

how ugly he was." (VI::5,T:III,3) His ugliness intimates "the 

way in which Socrates could repel" (VI::5,T:III,8) conse

quently "it is .•• necessary to explain the fact that he exer

cised fascination." (VI::5,T:III,8) 

In degenerate types there is always a morbid fas

cination with the repulsive and deformed. Socrates, as a 

case in decadence, "exercised fascination as this extreme 

case--his fear-inspiring ugliness expressed it for every eye 

to see." (VI::5,T:III,9) But unlike the "aristocratic Atheni

ans," (VI::5, T: I I I ,9) he had "become master of himsel T. " 

(Vps,T:III,9) For this very reason "it goes without saying," 

(VI::5,T:III,9) that "he fascinated even more ••• as the answer, 

as the solution, as the apparent cure for this case." (VI::S, 

T: I II, 9) 

Since "the manstrum in anima was the universal 

danger," (VI::5,T:III,9) Socrates, as the voice of reason, em

bodied an "apparent cure" (VI::5,T:III,9) for decadence. His 

ugliness was only the "most obvious instance" (VI::s,T:III,9) 

of a general degeneration indicated in "the antagonism of 

the passions; two, three, a multiplicity of 'souls in one 

breast.'" (NXIX,778) Such a condition always leads to "inner 

ruin, disintegration .•• inner conflict and anarchism--unless 

one passion at last becomes master." (MXIX,778) 

One passion did become master in the case of 

Socrates, self-preservation, and with its attendant decep

tion of "reason," he went into combat with his most powerful 

drives. This was "his expedient, his cure, his personal art 

of self-preservation." (VF",T:III,9) With this "cure" we 

find the most significant key to the aristocratic fascina

tion with Socrates. It is the most important "way in which 

Socrates exercised fascination: he seemed to be a physician, 

a saviour." (VI::S,T:III,ll) 
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It is in this role as physician that Nietzsche 

identifies Socrates' function as a philosopher. Just as the 

pre-Socratics "(though they were quite unconscious of it) 

tended toward the healing and purification of the whole"om 

culture~ so does Socrates. But he lacked the "pure, naive 

conscience" (IV2,HH.261) of the pre-Socratics as regards his 

role as a philosopher. He 

divined even more. He saw behind his aristocratic Athenians; 
he grasped that his case~ the idiosyncrasy of his case was 
no longer exceptional. The same kind of degeneration was 
everywhere silently preparing itself: the old Athens was 
coming to an end.--And Socrates understood that all the 
world had need of him--his expedient~ his cure~ his personal 
art of self-preservation ••.• Everywhere the instincts were 
in anarchy; everywhere people were but five steps from ex
cess: the manstrum in anima was the universal danger. (VI::S~ 

T:III,9) 

Hence Nietzsche claims that the following pre

scription occurred to Socrates: "'The instincts want to play 

the tyrant; we must devise a counter-tyrant who is 

stronger.'" (VI::S,T:III,9) This "counter-tyrant" is the 

"harshest daylight~ rationality at any cost, life bright. 

cold, circumspect, consciOUS, without instinct, in opposi-

tion to the instincts." (VI::S,T:III,ll) The cure is to make 

men rational, through it they can combat the anarchy of 

their drives and ~p50 facta be "virtuous" and "happy." Ever-

vane can be master of himself and Socrates' road to self-

mastery was not via harneSSing the most powerful drives 

toward power but in fighting them. 

The formula for his brand of self-mastery was "his 

equalization of reason = virtue = happiness. It was with 

this absurdity of a doctrine of identity that he fascina-

ted." (NXVIII,432) Socrates' own drives were in anarchy 

(lJI::S,T:III.4) and he saw that "his case" (VI::S.T:III.9) was 

"no longer exceptional ...• Everywhere the instincts .... Jere in 

anarchy." (VF", T: I I I ,9) But through the fiction of reason. 

he battled his own powerful drives and attained a state of 

equilibrium, consequently: 
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Rat~onality was at that time div~ned as a saviour; neither 
Socrates nor h~s '~nvalids' were free to be rational or not 
... it was de rigueur~ it was their last expedient. The fana
ticism with which the whole of Greek thought throws itself 
at rationality betrays a state of emergency: one was in 
peril, one had only one choice: either to perish or--be 
absurdl}'! rational. (VI::S,T:III~1{21) 

Seeing decadence all around him, and convinced that "reason 

= virtue = happiness," (VI::s,T:III,4) we find, says 

Nietzsche, 

that Socratic sarcastic assurance of the old physician and 
plebian who cut ruthlessly into his own flesh, as he did 
into the flesh of the 'noble,' with a look that said clearly 
enough: 'Don't dissemble in front of me! Here--we are 
equal.' (VI2,B,212) 

Another characteristic of the pre-Socratic philo

sophers noticeable in Socrates is that like the former he 

also set out to "protect and defend his native land.":51 In 

going into battle against decadence Socrates wanted to save 

h1S culture from destruction. On the other hand, we saw that. 

for Nietzsche the pre-Socratics were "violent and combative" 

(IV2,HH,261) "tyrants of the spirit." (IV2,HH,261) Socrates 

was himself a tyrant of the "spirit"; he devised "a cQunter-

tYTant.~" (VF~~T:III,9) the "tyrant of reason." (VI3,T:III, 

10) 

Like the pre-Socratics, he was convinced that with 

reason he could "solve the riddle of the world" (IV2,HH,261) 

and "penetrate the deepest abysses of being." (III1,BT,15) 

Unlike the pre-Socratics however, Socrates not only saw 

reason as "capable of knowing being but even of correcting 

it." (III-'-.BT,15) Once again we find that pride typical of 

"the anclent G'-eek masters.""''''' Just like his predecessors 

Socrates had the "regal self-esteem that he is the only 

rewarded wooer of truth.""''''' Convinced by "rationality at anY' 

cost," (VF",T:III,11) Socrates "conceives it to be his duty 

to correct existence: all alone, with an expression of ir-

reverence and superiority." (III1~BT,13) 
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We noted the agonal instinct~ the Greek love of 

combat~ certainly flourished among the pre-Socratics, and 

again, Socrates has this in common with his predecessors. He 

has that "boundless ambition" (V.1.~D~547) to bring his cul

ture to heel under the sway of his "truth." Socrates' lust 

for "insight alone"~'" is that implacable drive for knowledge 

characteristic of the pre-Socratics who wanted to have "the 

tremendous hieroglyphics of existence" (III.1.,U:S~5) at their 

command. The agonal instinct is manifest in the pre-Socra

tics in their combat for "spiritual" supremacy. But this 

battle presupposes that each felt himself to have been 

victorious over life itself. Each felt himself to have un

derstood the mysteries of the cosmos and in this conviction, 

each felt he had conquered life. In this way was the drive 

for knowledge a lust to dominate and command the world as 

will to power. For this reason Nietzsche saw the pre-Socra

tics to have been in accord and affirmed the law of life. 

Socrates also goes into battle with life and like 

his predecessors even affirms life as power. But in "his 

case" (VI3,T:III,9) this "affirmation" presupposes the nega

tion of the foundation essential to the health of man as 

will to power. In short~ Socrates as a decadent had to deny 

the most powerful instincts of life because "armed against 

himself~" (V 2 ,GS,31Zl5) "he feels them to be a. fatality." 

(VI3,T:X,45) This is Socrates' "physiological self-contra

diction." (VF"',T:X,41) Since he and his culture are threat

ened by the instincts of life, this contradiction is expres

sed in the ~eapon Socrates used to fight the law of life; 

namely, "reason == virtue == happiness." (VF"',T:III.lll1) 

The body "infected with every error of logic there 

is" (VI3,T:IV,1) is the source of our perception of a world 

of becoming and chaos. Reason enables us to correct this 

error and in so doing we are thereby "virtuous" and "happy." 

The pre-Socratics affirmed the law of life by harnessing 

this power in themselves toward a victory over the cosmos. 
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Socrates' "victory" lies in denying this law as "irrational" 

and "immoral." Thus in his case, the agonal instinct is 

revealed in the battle to undermine the foundations of life; 

~t was exactly the opposite with the pre-Socratics. 

Decadence is as we saw~ a physiological revalua-

tion of values within the organism, since the weakest drives 

gain power and determine its perspective. The alliance of 

the weakest drives with that of preservation reveals will to 

power since these determine the perspective of the organism. 

But in this condition the greatest sources of power are kept 

in check or suspended by the weakest drives. In its attempt 

to preserve itself, the organism is actually divided against 

itself doing all it can to negate the foundation of its 

strength. Thus as Nietzsche says, decadence is "a physiolog-

ical defect (that] makes move upon move and takes step upon 

step as practice and procedure, as innovation in princi-

Through this defect the weakness of the organism 

is actually enhanced as it sinks to lower levels of vitali

ty~ 

Not that it grasps this: it dreams on the contrary, that lt 
is getting back to wholeness, to unity, to strength of life: 
it thinks it will be in a state of redemption when the inner 
anarchy, the unrest between those apposing value drives, is 
at last put an end to. (MXVIII~351) 

We saw that decadence and sickness go hand in hand and, 

since 1n sickness- the organism "prefers what is harmful to 

it," (VI3,A,6) the pathological nature of decadence 1S re

vealed. We also saw the necessary opposition between the 

forces of "sickness" and "heC:l.lth" and how man as a for-m of 

will to power requlres both for the cultivation of higher 

levels of power. The organism needs the threat of sickness 

as something to be overcome~ this is its path to power. For 

every level of health there is a level of sickness and thus: 

Health and sickness are not essentially different, as the 
ancient practitioners and some practitioners even today 
suppose ..• there are only differences in degree between these 
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two kinds of existence: the exaggeration. the disproportion, 
the nonharmony of the normal phenomena constitute the patho
logical state. (~~VIII,47) 

Decadence is this "pathological state" in the organism since 

it does not gain in power but rather, under the command of 

its weakest instincts~ it wants mere self-preservation. But 

as we have seen, this is nat the goal of life. In seeking to 

preserve itself the organism is inadvertantly bent on its 

own destruction. 

Socrates~ as a case in decadence, negates the 

foundation of life within an already exhausted and decadent 

culture. In him wisdom appears "as a raven which is inspired 

by the smell of carrion." (VI~,T:III,l) Socrates' "reason = 

virtue = happiness" {VI~,T:III,4} is~ for Nietzsche "no more 

than a form of sickness." (VI~,T:III,11) He is the philoso

phical physician who represents, as Werner Dannhauser says, 

"a necessarily dubious case of the sick ministering to the 

sick.""""" 

Philosophy is always to be regarded from the 

standpoint of its "value for life" (I"1XIX,493), and hence its 

value is a "biological question." U'lXVIII~41) Thus Socrates 

as an agen t !tof the dissalLttion of Greece !I as pseudo-Greek ~ 

as anti-Greek" (VI"",T:III,2) promotes a "physiological con

tradictoriness" (NXVIII,435) lnto his culture. Philosophy as 

"the most spiritual will to power" (VI2,B,9) originally 

sought a new deception, a new "spiritual" frontier for the 

growth of life. The philosopher "simply cannot keep from 

transposing his states ... into the most spiritual form and 

distance: this art of transfiguration is philosophy." (V2, 

GS:Preface.3) Socrates e}~presses h~s "state" in the "spiri-

tual form" of philosophy, but not toward a paradigm whiCh 

will cultivate the growth of Greeks culture. On the con

trary, his "spiritual" paradigm is guided by the instinct of 

preservation and thus its fiction of rationality. This is 

why in "the case of Socrates" (VI:S,E:I,l) Nietzsche sees 

philosophy go into decline. 



- -- ------------------- ----

152 

Pre-Socratic philosophy, guided by the most power

ful instincts, e>:pressed a "triumphant gratitude that •.• has 

to inscribe itself in cosmic letters." (V 2 ,GS:Preface,2) 

With Socrates, these powerful drives are denied as irration

al and immoral. Nevertheless, Socrates, like his predeces

sors, set out to heal and purify his culture.06 Like them, 

he wanted to "protect and defend his native land,,07 and 

bring about a reformation. 

In this he exhibited the pride and conviction of 

possessing the "truth" and reveals his greatness. Lit~e the 

pre-Socratics, he exhibits a profound pride in seeing him

self able to pass "a just verdict on the whole fate of man 

••. on the highest fate that can befall individual men or 

entire nations." (III1,U:S,3) In this way the grea.t philo

sophical type feels the power to judge what ought to be 

preserved and what deserves to perish. For these reasons 

Nietzsche always saw Socrates in the "philosophical company 

represented by the ancient Greek masters,,,oa the pre-Socra

tics, and thereby "sure of our astonished veneration." 

(III1,BT,13) 

But in deciding what should be preserved and what 

should perish, Socrates betrays a symptom of decadence; that 

being how one knows "as Ilttle as possible about physiolo

gy." (l'fXVIII,4:23) Socrates commits an error "in phy'sioiogi

cis •. • perilous to life." (NXVIII,454) In having to combat 

his own drives as a remedy against decadence, Socrates un

dermines the foundations of life within himself; this is his 

"physiological self-contradiction." (VI"",T:X,41) This con

tradiction is Socrates' philosophy as "reason = vlrtue == 

happiness." (VF".T:III,llZ!) This is "his e,:pedient, his cure, 

his personal art of self-preservation." (VI3,T:III,9) Since 

"Socrates understood that all the world had need of him," 

(VI3,T:III,9) he prescribes this "apparent cure" 

(VI3,T:III,9) to his own culture~ undermining the foundation 

of its strength as well. 
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Threatened by the most powerful drives, Socrates 

sees "rationality at all costs" as a "caun-ter--tyran-t" (VI::S, 

T:III,9) to fight them. But in fighting them "this shrewdest 

of all self-deceivers" (VI::S,T:III,12) sees the body and the 

passions as the great enemy and therefore as immoral. The 

only way to "wisdom" and "virtue" is through the nega-tian of 

the body and the drives and the "rejection of instinct leads 

.•• to spiritual degeneration."09 Socrates looked at his own 

degenerate culture and blamed this condition on the body and 

its implacable drives. Thus 

everything genuinely Hellenic is made responsible for the 
state of decay •••• The decline of Greece is understood as an 
objection to the foundations of Hellenic culture •••• Con
clusion: the Greek world perishes. Cause: Homer, myth, the 
ancient morality, etc. (NXVIII,427) 

Socrates' philosophizing, rooted in the instinct of preser

vation's fiction of reason, "negated all the presuppositions 

of the 'noble Greek' of the old stamp" (NXVIII,435) which 

were founded on vital, life-affirming drives. Socrates is 

the one who "dares to spill this magic potion into the 

dust." (IIIi,BT,13) Thus Nietzsche's lament: 

What demigod is this to whom the noblest spirits of mankind 
must callout: 

Alas .1 

'('au have sha-t-tered 
The bea.utif'ul world 
Wi-th brazen fis-t; 
It falls., it is scattered. (III~,BT,13) 

In Socrates' "sel f-e~·~amination" as the means to 

improving oneself through "reason," he only promotes his own 

"physiolog.1.cal self-contradiction." (VI::S,T:X,41)6CZO This con

tradiction is Socrates' negation of the drives essential to 

health and "spiritual" strength. In light of these observa

tions, it is hardly surprising that in spite of "NietZsche's 

admiration for Socrates, ..... i he says: 

Unfortunately, one was not lucky enough to find the cup of 
hemlock with which one could simply dispose of such a char
acter; for all the poison that envy, calumny, and rancour 
created did not suffice to destroy that self-sufficient 
splendour. (IIIi,BT,15) 
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To his own degenerate age~ Socrates "seemed to be 

a physician~ a saviour~" (VFs,T:III~ll) but in fact he is 

one of "the most powerful promoters of decadence." (MXVIII, 

435) With dialectics he introduced "the disease of morali-

zing" (M'XVIII~443) and who ever could justify himself with 

reasons and prove his "virtue" was necessarily the better 

man. 

In this way "he touched on the agonal instinct of 

the Hellenes--he introduced a variation into the wrestling

matches among the youths and young men." (VI3,T:III,B) The 

love of combat which "the older Greeks ••• evaluated and de-

termined as good~" (V.1.-~D,38) is now revealed in the decline 

"of good taste in spiritual matters." (MXVIII,427) That is, 

the agonal instinct is revealed in petty bickering over 

"justice," "virtue" and the "good." Here we find the 

measly fact that the agonal instinct in all these born dia
lecticians compelled them to glorify their personal ability 
as the highest quality and to represent all other good 
things as conditioned by it. (MXVIII~442) 

With dialectics Socrates "discovered a new kind of agon ••• he 

was the first fencing-master in it for the aristocratic 

circles of Athens." (VI3,T:III,8) Consequently~ this "mock-

ing and enamored monster and pied piper of Athens~ who made 

the most overweening youths tremble and sob," (V2,GS,340), 

was really "the corrupter of youth after all." (VI2,B:Pre

face) 

It is only in this degenerate age that Socrates 

"qat himself taken serioL<5ly" (VI:3,T:III,5) since "the fana-

ticism with which Greek thought throws itself at rationality 

betrays a state of emergency." (VI 3 ,T:III,10) Everywhere 

"degeneration was ... silently preparing itself" (VI3,T:III,9) 

and dialectics was only "a last-ditch weapon in the hands of 

those who have no other weapon left." (VF~,T:III,6) Ulti-

mately, 

Reason = virtue = happiness means merely: one must imitate 
Socrates and counter the dark desires by producing a per
manent daylight--the daylight of reason. One must be pru-
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dent~ clear, bright at any cost: every yielding to the in
stincts, to the unconscious, leads downwards. (VF",T:III,1.0) 

But the weapon resorted to by Socrates and "his 'invalids'" 

(VI3,T:III,1.0) is itselF a symptom of decadence and hence 

Nietzsche asks: 

Is it necessary to ••• point out the error which lay in his 
faith in 'rationality at any cost?' It is self-deception on 
the part of philosophers and moralists to imagine that by 
making war on d~cadence they therewith elude d~cadence them
selves. This is beyond their powers: what they select as an 
expedient ••• is itself only another e>~pression of decadence-
they alter its expression, they do not abolish the thing 
itself. Socrates was a misunderstanding: the entire morality 
or improvement ••• has been a misunderstanding.... The harsh
est daylight, rationality at any cost ••• conscious ••• in op
position to the instincts, has itself been no more than a 
form of sickness, another form of sicKness--and by no means 
a way back to 'virtue,' to 'health,' to happiness. (VI3,T: 
III,l1.) 

Nietzsche sees Socrates reveal the genuine task of 

the philosopher to be that of a cultural physician. But this 

great model of the philosopher for succeeding millennia 

necessarily promoted the sickness he understood himself to 

be fighting. With his "reason = virtue = happiness ••• he 

fascinated: the philosophers of antiquity never again freed 

themselves from this fascination." (MXVIII,432) After 

Socrates, Nietzsche sees philosophy promote decadence and 

its life-negating symptoms. Socrates is the gate-way through 

which all the instinct-disintegrating symptoms of decadence 

and sickness find philosophical expression. In short: "vJe 

ought finally to understand that what was then destroyed was 

higher than what became master." (NXVIII,438) 

Gone was that brand of philosophy which, rooted in) 

the most powerful instincts, affirmed life as will to power; 

the days of the great cosmologists were over. With Socrates 

metaphysics emerges, "the will to power was considered im

moral," (NXVIII,428) and "no one had the courage to conceive 

virtue as a consequence of ••• will to power." (MXVIII,428) 

The virtues of the ancient cosmologists, were unified with 

and affirmed the law of life. Among them we find that tyran-
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nical drive to rule the universe. Beginning with Socrates, 

this tyranny degenerated into justifications of existence 

according to the moral dictate of reason, i.e., conscious 

thought. 

The physiological contradiction embodied in the 

philosophy of Socrates is the new "spiritual" paradigm. This 

is why Nietzsche sees the metaphysicians step into the light 

of day "good, just, wise, a dialectician--in short, the 

scarecrow of the ancient philosopher: a plant removed from 

all soil." (NXVIII,430) Hence metaphysics is nothing but the 

further promotion of decadence and sickness. In so far as 

metaphysics embraces ~verything antagonistic to life, the 

seeds are planted for what Nietzsche would call "nihilism"; 

that phenomenon wherein "the highest values devaluate them

selves." (MXVIII,2) 

But there is much to consider before this strange 

plant, "nihilism," is physiologically clea.r to us. With 

these observations on Greek philosophy, we see that in try

ing to preserve itself, the Greek culture only hastened its 

own degeneration and sickness. As Nietzsche emphasizes, 

self-preservation is not the goal of life. But as an in

stinct it reveals will to power at least in so far as it 

only affirms its perspective. When this drive is not ex

ploited by more powerful "regulating instincts" (NXVIII,430) 

and dominates the organism then mere preservation is the 

goal and not growth in power. This dominance is founded on 

devitalizing the most powerful drives and this is the "phys

iological self-contradiction" (VFS, T:X,41) of decadence. In 

seeking to undermine its own strength, the organism becomes 

ill and thus "prefers what is harmful to it." (VP",Il,6) 

As the organism continually fights to keep its own 

powerful drives in check it is simultaneously promoting its 

own destruction. A weariness sets in and the cumulative 

affect is a longing for a condition where there is no resis

tance to it, where it no longer has to cope with the poten-
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finality; it wants to die. 62 In this way life as will to 

power weeds out the sick and weak. 
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Nietzsche notes this death-wish in Socrates who 

"before his subtle conscience" (VI2,B,191) saw that there is 

no rational-moral justification for existence. "This was the 

real falseness of that great ironic, So rich in secrets ••• at 

bottom, he had seen through the irrational element in moral 

judgments." (VI2,B,191) Socrates saw that reason as morality 

was an expedient means to keep himself under control since 

he would self-destruct if he gave in to the "anarchy of his 

instincts." (VI3,T:III,4) 

However, in trying to avoid self-destruction 

Socrates "privately and secretly ••• laughed at himself." 

(VI2,B,191) He saw that his rationality and its inherent 

"good" justified neither this world nor his own existence. 

And so "that famous old serpent" (VI2,B,202) 

who had lived cheerfully and like a soldier in the sight of 
everyone ••• had merely kept a cheerful mien while concealing 
all his life long his ultimate judgement, his inmost feel
ing. Socrates, Socrates suffered life! (V:Z,GS,340) 

In the end, even "Socrates had enough of it": (VI3,T:III,l) 

that he was sentenced to death, not exile, Socrates himself 
seems to have brought about with perfect awareness and with
out any natural awe of death •••• The dying Socrates became 
the new ideal ••• of noble Greek youths: above all, the typi
cal Hellenic youth, Plato, prostrated himself before this 
image with all the ardent devotion of his enthusiastic soul. 
(III1.,BT,13) 

Ultimately Nietzsche finds Socrates' death-wish 

revealed in his "ridiculous and terrible 'last word'" 

(V:Z,GS,340) because he "said as he died: 'To live--that 

means to be a long time sick: lowe a cock to the saviour 

Asc lepius. '" (VI3, T: I I 1,1) In The Gay Science, Nietzsche of

fers what, coming from him, is a more detailed explanation 

for Socrates' reference to the god of healing. He says: 

I wish he had remained taciturn ••• at the last moment of his 
life; in that case he might belong to a still higher order 
of spirits. Whether it was death or the poison or piety or 
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malice--something loosened his tongue at that moment and he 
said: '0 Crito, lowe Asclepius a rooster.' This ridiculous 
and terrible . last word' means for those who have ears: '0 
Crito, lire is a disease.' (V2,GS,340) 

With his reference Asclepius Socrates betrays himself, and, 

says Nietzsche, "revenged himself--with this veiled, grue

some, pious, and, blasphemous saying." (V2,GS,3412l) Socrates 

opted for suicide and in so doing, he betrays his "ultimate 

judgement" (V2,GS,3412l) on life. Death is preferable to life, 

it is the cure: 

Socrates wanted to die--it was not Athens, it [was] he who 
handed himself the poison cup ••• ·Socrates is no physician,' 
he said softly to himself: 'death alone is a physician here 
••• Socrates himself has only been a long time sick ..•. 
(VI3,T:III,12) 

In committing suicide, Socrates betrays that his 

"reason = virtue = happiness" (VI3,T:III,11D) is "by no means 

a way back to 'virtue,' to 'health,' to happiness." (VI3,T: 

III~11) In Socrates' negation of "the pre-condition of life" 

(NXVIII,461) in himself, he negated life in toto. This is 

why Nietzsche says his philosophizing is only an "apparent 

cure" (VI3,T:III,9) for the sick and decadent. Whatever they 

choose as a cure is symptomatic of their condition. Inevita-

bly they choose their own destruction. In light of this we 

see a weird irony in Socrates' statement that "those who 

tackle philosophy aright are simply and solely practicing 

dying~ practicing death, all the time, but nobody sees 

it. "63 

Socrates' philosophizing is symptomatic of deca

dence and sickness in that since this condition inevitably 

reveals the desire for selr-destruction~ Here we rind life 

as will to power showing "the hand that considerately-

kills." (VI2,B~69) Nietzsche holds that in Socrates' act of 

suicide he reveals his genuine wisdom in disposing of him

self. Thus Nietzsche refers to "the wisdom of his courage 

for death." (VI3,T:III,12) As Dannhauser explains it: "For a 
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degenerate to wish to die is wise because there is no other 

way out of his degeneration."64 

Zarathustra says: "The man consummating his life 

dies triumphantly~ surrounded by men filled with hope and 

making solemn vows. (VI~,Z:I,21) This would be an apt de

scription of the death of Socrates, but Zarathustra goes on 

to request that one's death "not be a blasphemy against man 

and the earth." (VI~,Z:I,21) When Socrates blasphemed in 

saying "life is a disease," (V2,GS,340) he betrays how "a 

poison-worm eats at his heart." (VI~,Z:I,21) And though 

Socrates showed "wisdom" in killing himself!, in so far as at 

least here he was in accord with life!' the damage was al-

ready done. 

The "poison-worm" (VlpZ:I~21) he carried was an 

error "in ph'j'siologicis" (NXVIII,454) lying at the core of 

the new "spiritual" paradigm and infesting all philosophy 

after him. This, as we said earlier, is the beginning of 

what Nietzsche called metaphysics; a brand of philosophy 

which from its inception "is a secret raging against the 

pre-conditions of life, against the value feelings of life, 

against partisanship in favor of life." (NXVIII,461) Thus 

the instinct-disintegrating 

influence of Socrates, down to the present moment and even 
into all future time, has spread over posterity like a sha
dow that keeps growing in the evening sun. (III1,BT,15) 

This concludes our analysis of Socrates as a case 

study in decadence. But this "old serpent" (VI2,B,202) will 

emerge again as we proceed. In our final chapter we shall 

see the influence of Socrates on Nietzsche in the latter's 

identification of his philosophical task with that of a 

cultural physician. We now turn to another case in deca-

dence; one concerning an individual who also had a unique 

influence on Nietzsche's perception of his philosophical 

task, Jesus Christ. 
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I tell you solemnly'~ unless y'OU change and 
become like little children you will never 
enter the kingdom of heaven. "'lat. 18:3-4. 

CHAPTER IV 

JESUS CHRIST AND THE ORIGINS OF CHRISTIANITY 

The fury and inten'si ty of Nietzsche's attack on 

Christianity is well known. Nevertheless, it is curious that 

his portrait of Jesus Christ remains somewhat obscure. At 

times, Christ is judged to possess the characteristics of 

nobility (VI1,Z:I,21) and is called, "with some freedom of 

expression ••• a 'free spirit'." (VI3,A,32) .Yet at other 

times in the description of Christ "To speak with the preci

sion of the physiologist a quite different word would rather 

be in place here: the word idiot." (VI3,A,29) Christ reveals 

says Nietzsche, "a combination of the sublime, the sick and 

the childish." (VI:S,A,31) 

If we ask Nietzsche what is sublime in Christ, he 

responds by saying how the latter reveals a certain "pro

found instinct" (VI:S,A,33) which translates itself into a 

particular "psychological reality." (VF"',A,33) This psycho-

logical reality points to the type of a human being which 

always had a powerful hold on Nietzsche's imagination and 

his philosophy, "the type of a redeemer of mankind." (VF",A, 

24) 

If, on the other hand, we ask Nietzsche about the 

sickness of Christ, he says that 

the type of the redeemer has been preserved to us only in a 
very distorted form. That thls distortion should have occur
red is in itself very probable: there are several reasons 
why such a type could not remain pure, whole, free of accre
tions. (VI:S, Ii, 31) 

The sickness Nietzsche attributes to Christ lies within pre-

cisely those "several reasons" as to why the latter is an 

16~j 
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aber-r-ation of the redeemer t.ype and thus a "most interesting 

d&cadent." (VI3,A,31) 

When we ask Nietzsche what he means in referring 

to Chr-ist as childish, the question sounds odd since the 

theme of "the child" permeates the Christian tr-adition. 

Nevertheless, it should come as no sur-prise that Nietzsche's 

r-esponse to this question lies quite outside this tradition. 

For- the time being we can only state that Nietzsche's per

ception of the childish in Christ is intimately related to 

what constitutes the latter as a kind of "idiot." (VI3,A,29) 

Why is Christ so important to Nietzsche? The an

swer to this question lies in Nietzsche's own question: 

"Have I been understood?--Dion},sus versus the Crucified.--" 

(VI3,E:IV,9) It must not be forgotten that Dionysus "redeems 

the contradictions and questionable aspects of existence!" 

(MXIX,1052) Christ is a degenerate for-m of the r-edeemer type 

best per-sonified in "the Dionysus of the Greeks." (I'1XIX" 

1052) The connection between U[t]he t~ types: Dionysus and 

the Crucified" (mIX,1052) will be fur-ther- explored in the 

next chapter-. To prepar-e for- this feature of chapter five, a 

detailed look at Nietzsche's portrait of Chr-ist is required. 

As we found with Socr-ates, access to Nietzsche's 

par-trait of Christ presupposes the fundamental dynamics of 

cultur-al physiology. "The Case of Socr-ates" pr-esupposed 

Nietzsche's perception of the physiology of the Greek 

cultur-e. Once again, if we ar-e to under-stand how Nietzsche 

sees Chr-ist, we must look at the culture within which the 

latter- flour-ished. 

Our- examination of Nietzsche's perception of the 

ancient Jewish cultur-e will enable us to us see not only why 

itA Jesus Chr-ist was possible only in a Jewish landscape," 

(V::Z,GS,137) but also why "Chr'istianity can be understood 

only by r-efer-r-ing to the soil out of which it grew." (VI3,A, 

24) 
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Before we go on to look at the ancient Jewish cul

ture, a few general remarks that should be made from the 

outset. So far we have confined ourselves to remarks on 

Nietzsche's perception of Christ as opposed to Christianity. 

This only serves to stress that our main concern here is not 

with Christianity. 

That Nietzsche attacked Christianity as "the high

est of all conceivable corruptions" (VI3,A,62) is well 

known. Thus we do not plan a detailed look at this aspect of 

Nietzsche's philosophy. We will only concentrate on the phy

siology which lies at the basis of Nietzsche's critique of 

Christianity. Consequently, our examination of Christianity 

is from two essential and interrelated points of view. The 

first concentrates on the instincts of decadence within the 

Jewish cultural organism as the source of Christianity. The 

second elucidates Nietzsche's distinction between Christ and 

Christianity. 

Finally, to facilitate an understanding of this 

second point of view, we will look briefly at Nietzsche's 

distinction between "master moral ity and slave moral ity. II 

(VI2,B,26~) This examination is required if we are to find 

any sense in Nietzsche's observation that "the significance 

of the Jewish people" is "they mark the beginning of the 

slave rebellion in morals." (VI2,B,195) 

Our examination of the ancient Jewish culture will 

be brief avoid the needless repetition of physiological dy

namics described earlier in chapter two. Hence we will con

sider only those points in the physiology of the ancient 

Jewish culture which are fundamental to understanding 

Nietzsche's portrait of Christ and his critique of Christi

anity. 
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MASTER AND SLAVE MORALITY 

As regards master morality~ we have already seen 

its genesis when we spoke of the creation of an order of 

rank among the drives. This creation occurs when the health

iest and most powerful drives exploit and subdue the weaker 

ones toward power. Here we found the strongest and, of 

course, the most dangerous individuals. We saw that it is 

precisely these individuals which enslave the weak toward 

the goal of maintaining and growing in power. 

For Nietzsche it is in this way that the social 

order of rank is a manifestation of the law of life as will 

to power. Just as a firm order of rank must exist among the 

drives of the individual if he is to be healthy, this same 

individual "transports the order of which he is the physio

logical representative into his relations with other human 

beings and with things." (VI3,T:VII,2) As the "physiological 

representative" (VI3,T:VII,2) of the most powerful, warlike 

drives, the strongest enslave those who physiologically re

present weaker instincts. Of course, the value of these 

weaker individuals is determined according to their useful

ness to the most powerful. 

As we have already seen, just as a firm order of 

rank among the drives constitutes a healthy individual~ so 

does a similar order of rank constitute a healthy culture. 

Thus slavery and "many degrees of bondage" (I'fXVIII,464) are 

"the precondition of every higher culture. II (I'rXVIII,464) And 

it is the strongest, most warlike individuals who unify a 

culture and transports the order of rank among his own 

drives into that of the larger cultural organism. This says 

Nietzsche 

is a consequence of the intrinsic Will to Power, which ~s 
precisely the Will to Life.--Granting that as a theory this 
is a novelty--as a reality it is a fundamental fact of all 
history: let us be so far honest with ourselves~ (VI2,B,259) 
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We have already spoken of these dark origins of 

culture. Here is a world constantly smoldering with a v~o

lence that flares up into the love of murder and destruction 

on the part of "barbarians in every terrible sense of the 

word." (VI2,B,267) "In the beginning," says Nietzsche, "the 

noble caste was always the barbarian caste." (VI2,B,257) It 

is within this barbarian caste that we find "an arrangement, 

whether voluntary or involuntary for breeding" (VI2,B,262) 

individuals "born to command." (V2,GS,40) 

It is precisely among these individuals that we 

find master morality. We have already seen these individuals 

and their morality in the ancient Greek nobility prior to 

Socrates. It was there we found "a species of severe, war

like, prudently taciturn men, close-mouthed and closely 

linked." (VI2,B,262) 

Such men were the product of a firm order of rank 

marked by a ruthless discipline and generations of an 

inherited conviction that they were born to rule others. 

Their morality emerged from "the soul of the ruling clans 

and castes" (IV2,HH:I,45) as the class which "determines 

what is 'good.'" (VI2,B,260) Here 

the exalted, proud states of the soul are experienced as 
conferring distinction and determining the order of rank .••• 
Everything it knows as part of itself it honors: such a mor
ality is self-glorification .••• The noble human being separ
ates from himself those in whom the opposite of such exalt
ed, proud states finds expression: he despises them. (VI2, 
B,260) 

After these observations Nietzsche is quick to 

point out 

that in this first type of morality the opposition between 
'good' and 'bad' means approximately the same as 'noble' and 
'contemptible' .••. One feels contempt for those intent on 
narrow utility; also for ••• those who humble themselves ••• the 
begging flatterers, above all the liars: it is part of the 
fundamental faith of all aristocrats that the common people 
lie. 'We truthful ones'--thus the nobility of ancient Greece 
referred to itself. (VI2,B,260) 



17121 

Ultimately, master morality is "the sign language of what 

has turned out well, of ascending life, of the will to power 

as the principle of life." (Vr::s,C:Epilogue) In short, master 

morality deems 'good' whatever affirms life as will to power 

whether we are speaking of the individual or of a culture. 

Slave morality on the other hand, originates with

in the weakest instincts of life. We have seen that the 

weakest instincts of the organism are oppressed and exploi

ted by those more powerful. Though exploited, the weakest 

instincts still attempt to affirm their own perspective. 

This perspective is the desire for freedom from oppression 

which, in this case, '''wants rest, rela>:ation, peace, calm-

the happiness of nihilistic religions and philosophies." 

(I'l;{IX,712l3) BLlt in a healthy organism the most powerful 

drives do not allow this perspective to become predominant. 

Because they are enslaved, the perspective of the weaker 

instincts "cannot assert its degree of independence--here 

there is no mercy, no forbearance." (MXIX,6312l) 

With the denial of the perspective of the weakest 

drives, the natural animosity between the instincts here 

give rise to affects.1. quite the opposite "of the overflowing 

riches of strength" (VI3,C:Epilogue) typical of powerful 

drives. On the contrary, the affects of the weakest in-

stincts of life on any organism are 

a certain pessimistic gloom, something that smells of weari
ness, fatalism, disappointment, and a fear of new disap
pointments---or else ostentatious wrath, a bad mood, the 
anarchism of indignation, and whatever other symptoms and 
masquerades of the feeling of weakness there may be. (V2,GS, 
347) 

Unlike the more powerful drives which are united 

in various power alliances, (MXIX,715) the weakest instincts 

are merely exploited and unable to assert their own perspec

tive. Consequently "solidarity is felt as tyranny: they want 

no authority, no solidarity, no lining up with the rank and 

file." (MXVIII,442) But as we have already seen, this an

tagonism toward the order of rank is typical of the weakest 
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instincts and goes hand in hand with the decadence and sick

ness we talked about in chapter one. 

The significance of the animosity of the weakest 

instincts toward the order of rank which oppresses them re

sides in the type of individual who is actually dominated by 

his weakest instincts. For Nietzsche the strong, well con

stituted type is "the physiological representative" (VI3,T: 

VII,2) of an order of rank among his own instincts and is 

manifest in "his relations with other human beings and 

things." (VI3,T:VII,2) Exactly the same goes for the "phy

siologically unfortunate and worm-eaten" (VI2,6:III,14) or 

in short, the weak. These are precisely the ones who are en

slaved by those "born to command." (V2,6S,40) Those who are 

dominated by the most powerful instincts of life have their 

accumUlated strength harnessed toward "precision and clarity 

of direction." (NXVIII,46) 

The weak on the other hand, reveal as we saw a 

"disgregation of impulses and the lack of any systematic 

order among them." (I'1XVIII,46) This results in the "oscilla

tion and the lack of gravity" (I'1XVIII,46) typical of the 

weak. Pulled hither and yon by their instincts, we find 

individuals with an 

abundance of disparate impressions •.. the impressions erase 
each other: one instinctively resists taking in anything, 
taking anything deeply ••• men unlearn spontaneous action, 
they merely react to stimuli from outside. They spend their 
strength partly in assimilating things, partly in defense, 
partly in opposition •.•• (MXVIII,71) 

These are the ones who are dominated by the 

strong and who stand at the lowest rank in the social order. 

Like the strongest type, the weak individual "transports the 

order of which he is the physiological representative into 

his relations with other human beings and things." (VI3,T: 

VII,2) Naturally, the morality of this individual is con

trary to that of his oppressor. 

Master morality is "the sign language of what has 

turned out well"; (VI3,C:Epilogue) slave morality, that for 
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what has turned aut badly. For Nietzsche this individual is 

not weak because he is a slave, rather, he is a slave be

cause he is weak. And his "morality," or what he calls 

"good" will be whatever enables him endure himself". Conse

quently, 

those qualities are brought aut and flooded with light which 
serve to ease existence for those who suffer: here pity, the 
complaisant and obliging hand, the warm heart, patience, 
industry, humility, and friendliness are honored---for here 
these are the most useful qualities and almost the only 
means for enduring existence. Slave morality is essentially 
a morality of utility. (VI2,B,260) 

But if we are to speak of utility, then we are 

again in the region of the instinct of preservation. As the 

first instinct of the spirit, (V!3,T:IX,2) it enables the 

weak to create necessary fictions essential to enduring 

their condition. And strange as it may seem, the famous 

Nietzschean idea of ressentiment has to be understood as a 

necessary fiction essential to the survival of "the physio

logically unfortunate." (VI2,G:III,14) 

If we are to understand how ressentiment is not 

only integral to slave morality but indeed serves as its 

basis, then we must recognize that while 

every noble morality develops from a triumphant affirmation 
of itself, slave morality from the outset says No to what is 
"outside," what is "different," what is "nat itself"; and 
this No is its creative deed. This inversion of the value
positing eye--this need to direct one's view outward instead 
of back to oneself--is of the essence of ressentiment: in 
order to exist, slave morality always first needs a hostile 
e>:tet-nal world •... (VI2,G:I,10) 

Ressentiment is precisely this "need to direct 

one s view outward instead of back to oneself." (Vr~,G:I,H~) 

But if this is what Nietzsche means by ressentiment, how is 

the need to not look at oneself essential to the preserva

tion of the weak? Nietzsche responds by pointing out that 

ressentiment is "born of weakness" (VI3,E:I,6) and that the 

most effective means the weak have to enduring themselves as 

such is 
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finding someone whom ... [they] can make responsiblE~ for it. 
The instinct of revenge and ressentiment appears here in 
both cases as a means of enduring, as the instinct of self
preservation •••• (MXVIII,373) 

We saw that the instinct of preservation shields 

the strong from the most hideous aspects of existence thus 

enabling them to affirm life as will to power. Likewise in 

the case of the weak, this same instinct shields 1:hem from 

too close a perception of how they are the impoverished and 

disinherited of the earth. 

Naturally the question arises as to what would 

happen if the weak were not protected from too lucid a per

ception of themselves. Nietzsche answers simply that "it 

would be unbearable" (MXIX,765) and lead to a self-hatred 

which "takes the form of self-destruction." (MXIX ,,55) But 

the necessary fiction that "'someone must be to blame'" 

(VI2,G:III,15) emerges and the .. underprivileged .... revolt on 

account of themselves and need victims so as not to quench 

their thirst for destruction by destroying themselves." 

(MXIX,765) Here we find "the hatred of the ill-constituted 

.•• which destroys, has to destroy, because what exists, 

indeed existence itself, all being itself, enrages and 

provokes it." (M'XIX,846) Thus their own desire for- self

destruction is channelled outward and Uinto •.. relations with 

other human beings and with things." (VI3,T:VII,2) 

Ressentiment lies like a constantly fest_ering 

wound within slave morality and reveals itself as .. the pro

foundest hatred there is." (VI3, T:X,20) It is .. thE' hatred of 

the ill-constituted" (MXIX,846) and such a one seE'ks scape-

goats and revenge for the fact '" that I am wretchE'd ~ , .. 

(MXIX,765) The revenge of slave morality resides precisely 

in saying " .•. No to what is 'outside,' what is 'different,' 

what is 'not itself' ...... (VI2,6:I,10) And who could be more 

"different," more "not itself" than those who are "fortunate 

and happy?" (VI2,6:III,14) 
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In light of this~ the weak "make the ruling clas

ses responsible" (MXIX~765) for their misery. But being in 

no position to vanquish the masters~ the Ifressentiment of 

natures that are denied the true reaction~ that of deeds ••• 

compensate themselves with an imaginary revenge." (VI2,G:I, 

10) Consequently, Nietzsche points out that the 

slaves eye is not favorable to the virtues of the powerful: 
he is skeptical and suspicious, subtly suspicious, of all 
the good that is honored there--he would like to persuade 
himself that even their happiness is not genuine. (VI2,B, 
260) 

In "the man of ressentiment" (VI2,G:I,H~) the de

sire for self-destruction is kept in check through the ric

tion that the powerful are responsible for his condition. 

And since he cannot take revenge on them, he attempts to 

convince himself that the values integral to master morality 

are false. This denial is an imaginary negation of the 

"cause" of his misery~ and the pursuit of this fantasy is 

the means through which he preserves himself from himself. 

Through the utility of this fiction, he in essence 

realizes a vicarious revenge on all that "enrages and pro

vokes" (NXIX,846) him; that being life itself. Hel~e once 

again we see the "creative deed" (VI2,G:I,10) of the spirit 

as the instinct of preservation providing a deception "as a 

condition of life. It (VI'2,B,4) The illusion of "an imaginary 

revenge" (VI2,G:I,10) sustains him in an existence he de-

spises and thus he 

is neither upright nor naive nor honest and straightforward 
with himself. His soul squints; his spirit loves hiding 
places ••. everything covert entices him as his world~ his 
security, his refreshment; he understands how to keep si
lent, how not to forget, how to wait, how to be provisional
ly self-deprecating and humble. (VI2,G:I,10) 

This individual suffers from the very fact of 

existence and for this reason will "lie himselr out of ac-

tuality." (VI::s,,q,15) Ressentiment "has its roots in hatred 

of the natural" (VI::s,,q,15) and thus does battle against life 

itself by nurturing this hate and taking imaginary revenge 
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on all that affirms life. "But to suffer from actuality 

means to be an abortive actuality." (VI3,A,15) In light of 

this, we can see that ressentiment thrives in the realms of 

and is integral to decadence and sickness. Indeed, in the 

case of Socrates we saw that the physiological necessity to 

fight the most powerful drives "provides the Tormula for 

decadence." (VI3,A,15) And there can be no doubt that these 

drives are the would-be victims of ressentiment. 

With these remarks we conclude our examination of 

master versus slave morality and find ourselves in a better 

position to see how ~A Jesus Christ was possible only in a 

Jewish landscape ...... (V2,GS,137) 

THE ANCIENT JEWISH CULTURE 

The "significance of the Jewish people," said 

Nietzsche, is that "they mark the beginning of the slave 

rebel-lion in morals." (VI2,B,195) We can readily imagine 

slave morality to have existed "against the aristocratic 

values of the ancient world" (MXVIII,134) and flourishing 

among the physiologically "underprivileged." (MXVIII,55) But 

why would Nietzsche attribute this "morality of u.tility" 

(VI2,B,260) to the entire Jewish race? 

In response to this question, the first thing that 0 
deserves mention is that Nietzsche did not think the Jews 

were always "a people 'born for slavery,' as Tacitus and the 

whole ancient world say." (VI2,B,195) On the contrary, since 

Nietzsche speaks of "the great epoch in the history of 

Israel," (VI3,A,26) then clearly there was a time~ when mas

ter morality flourished within the ancient Jewish culture. 

In light of this, Nietzsche makes the following (lbservation: 

"Originally, above all in the period of the Kingdom, Israel 

too stood in a correct, that is to say natural relationship 

to all things. (VI3,A,25) 

'/ 
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As far as Nietzsche is concerned, this was an age 

when the most powerful drives in the cultural organism were 

manifest in a strong warrior elite. Hence, as we saw among 

the Greeks prior to Socrates, a firm order of rank prevailed 

among the drives in the Jewish culture rendering it unified 

with life as will to power. 

No doubt, slave morality existed among the "ca

naille in those orders .•• long •.• kept down" (I'1XIX,864) be-

cause, as we have seen, it emerged as "a denial" (VI3,t!l,24) 

of master morality. But like any healthy organism, it was 

capable of resisting the degenerate elements within itself 

since "it is one of life's processes to exclude the forms of 

decline and decay." (HXVIII,339) 

The best evidence of master morality in the an- ( 

cient Jewish culture lies in their particular "spiritualiza

tion" of the world. Guided by life-affirming drives, the 

instinct of preservation provided the necessary deception 

appropriate to a healthy organism. Thus Yaweh 

was the expression of their consciousness of power, of their 
delight in themselves, their hopes of themselves: in him 
they anticipated victory and salvation •••. Yaweh is the God 
of Israel and consequently the God of justice: the' logic of 
every nation that is in power and has a good conscience 
about it. (VI3,H~25) 

This is revealed particularly "in the older parts 

of the Old Testament" (I'TXVIII,145) wherein we find 

human beings, things, and speeches in so grand a style that 
Greek and Indian literature have nothing to compare with it. 
With terror and reverence one stands before these tremendous 
remnants of what man once was •.•. (VI2,B,52) 

Here we find a God who is "both useful and harmful, both 

friend and foe--he is admired in good and bad alike". (VI"", 

A,16) Yaweh represented "a people, the strength of a people, 

everything aggressive and thirsting for power in i:he soul of 

a people." (VI"",A,16) In short, he represents "a nation's 

deepest instinct of life": (VI"",A,25) the will to power. 

This, says Nietzsche, is what "an affirmative Semitic reli-
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gion, the product of a ruling class, looks like." (MXVIII, 

145) 

Ultimately, Yaweh possessed all the virtues exalt

ed by the nobility. That is to say. he was first and fore

most a warrior. In such a deity, a culture governed by life

affirming, powerful drives 

venerates the conditions through which it has prospered ••. it 
projects ••. its feeling of power on to a being whom one can 
thank ... a God of the merely good would be totally undesira
ble here. One has need of the evil God as of the good God: 
for one does not owe one"s existence to philanthropy •••• Of 
what consequence would a God be who knew nothing of anger .•. 
acts of violence? One would not understand such a God: why 
should one have him? (VI3,A,16) 

In light of the above, we may observe that despite 

Nietzsche"s famous proclamation of the death of God, (V2,GS, 

125) thet-e is no doubt that during If the great epoch in the 

history of Israel" (VI3,A,26) this God was very much alive. 

At this time master morality reflected the strength of an 

Israel which adored a God who was "fundamentally a word for 

every happy inspiration of courage and self-reliance." (VI3, 

A~25) 

Given the foregoing we return to our question; why 

did Nietzsche attribute slave morality to the same culture 

wherein, as we have seen, master morality was at one time 

quite apparent. Clearly. some sort of physiological deteri

oration had set into the cultural organism such that the 

order of rank among its drives was radically altered. 

We saw the Greek culture collapse into decadence 

when simultaneous with the waning strength of the old nobil

ity, there was a fading of "the love for the old used-up 

'fatherland," which had been touted to death." (V'2,GS,23) 

This ocurred when the stored-up strength of the organism 

could no longer be retained and it exploded into bloom. 

These we saw, are the "times of corruption" when 

the apples fall from the tree: I mean the individuals, for 
they carry the seeds of the future and are the authors of 
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In short, we are speaking here of "the autumn of a 

people"; (V2,GS,23) when the Greek culture was simply too 

old, and a potentially new transformation of life as will to 

power was at hand. Essential to this transformation, is the 

creation of a new order of rank among the drives of the 

organism so that its strength is not squandered. But in the 

Greek culture we saw no particular drive harness the power 

of the others, and the inevitable revenge of the weakest 

instincts of life led to decadence. 

Corruption~ says Nietzsche, "is something totally 

different depending on the organism in which it appears"; 

(VI2,B,258) and this difference is clear when we compare the 

decline of both the Jewish and Greek cultures. First, we do 

not see the symptoms of old age in the Jewish culture since 

the virtues of its warrior caste 

long remained the ideal, even after it had been tragically 
done away with •.. the people retained as its supreme 
desideratum that vision of a king who is a good soldier and 
an upright judge •.•. (VI3~A,25) 

Nietzsche does not specify exactly how the nobili

ty was "tragically done away with." (VI3,A,25) He refers to 

this destruction as a "misfortune" (VI3,A,25) taking the 

form of "anarchy within .•. [and] the Assyrian from without." 

(VI3,A,25) Perhaps the reason Nietzsche does not go into 

detail here, is his thin~ing it less important compared to 

what took place upon the demise of this warrior elite. 

What happened after this "calamity" (HXVIII,173) 

reveals another distinguishing factor between the physiolo-

gical makeups of the Jewish and Greek cultures. The disinte-

gration of the old order of rank in the Greek culture 

brought no other dominating drive to the fore and this rp

suIted in dissipation of the strength of the organism. But 

with the fall of the Jewish warrior elite, there emerged a 

drive strong enough to seize power and establish a chain of 
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command to prevent destruct~on of the culture; the ~nst~nct 

of preservation. 

Th~s inst~nct within the Jewish culture had been 

honed during "the Exile, the long years of misfortune" 

(Vr=.'S,/},26) and acqu~red a "cap~tal of spir~t and w~ll, wh~ch 

accumulated from generation to generat~on ~n the long school 

of the~r suffer~ng." (IV2,HH,475) Here once again we find 

the "discipline of suffering, of great suffering" (VI2,B, 

225) and an echo of Nietzsche"s maxim: "What does not kill 

me makes me stronger." (VI3,T:II,8) Thanks to the "most sor

rowful history of all peoples," (IV2,HH,475) the ,:Jewish 

culture possesses "the toughest national will to life which 

has ever existed on earth." (VI3,/},27) Thus Nietzsche will 

say that the Jews "I ike the Greeks and more than t:he Greeks 

••• [are) ..• a people f~rmly attached to life." (V-'-,D,72)2 

When the instinct of preservation took control of 

the Jewish culture, this indicated to Nietzsche a physiolo

g~cal key to explaining how this culture avoided the fate of 

the Greeks. In short, the Jewish cultural organism was never 

dom~nated by the instincts of decadence. (VI3,/},24) 

This will perhaps sound strange since we have seen 

how, upon the destruction of a culture"s most powerful 

drives, the instinct of preservation emerges as essential to 

the phenomenon of decadence. The role this ~nstinct played 

in the decadence of the Greek culture is a typical case. We 

saw the weakest instincts rally round that of self-preserva

tion forming an alliance deadly to the health of the organ-

ism as a whole. 

But there are two points that have to be recalled 

to clarify how this drive came to power in the Jewish cul

ture such that decadence did not emerge. First, the Greek 

culture was in a state of exhaustion when the instinct of 

preservation allied itself with the weakest instincts in the 

organism. Second, in so far as this alliance was necessary, 
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then clearly the instinct of preservation was itself debili

tated and in no position to usurp power on its own. 

The situation was quite different with the Jewish 

culture. Though its warrior caste had been vanquished~ this 

does not mean that the instincts of war disappeared. How

ever, infighting and war with external enemies had left 

these drives too exhausted to protect and maintain their 

power over the organism. Thus whatever vitality remained of 

the warrior instincts was easily absorbed into the domain of 

self-preservation. 

Furthermore~ we have seen that "more than the 

Greeks" (V1.,D~72) the Jews are "a people firmly attached to 

life", (V1.,D~72) This means their culture's instinct of pre

servation was remarkably more potent upon the weakening of 

its most powerful drives than was the case with the Greeks. 

Due to the" strength of this instinct, it could seize power 

within the organism independently of the weakest instincts. 

Naturally, when the instinct of preservation took 

power within the Jewish culture it harnessed the power of 

the remaining drives toward its own ends. Nietzsche tran

slates the Jewish instinct of preservation into "the priest

ly caste" (VI2~G:I~7) that took power upon the demolition of 

old nobility. With the destruction of the latter, the cul

ture was "placed in impossible circumstances". (VI:3~,q,24) 

But the "caste of priests, representing "the profoundest 

shrewdness in self-preservation," (VI3~A~24), emerged to 

exploit the lowest orders of the Jewish culture as a means 

to cultural survival. 

Like the Greek culture there is an alliance be

tween the instinct of preservation and the weakest in

stincts~ but "not as being dominated by them." (VI:5~,q,24) On 

the contrary, in the hands of the priests "decadence is only 

a means." (VI3,A~24) Here we find the instinct of preserva

tion tapping a source of power within the weakest instincts~ 
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or as Nietzsche calls them, the "decadence instincts." (VI::', 

t),24) 

By means of the power of the weakest instincts of 

life, the instinct of preservation was able to maintain an 

order of rank in the ancient Jewish cultural organism. Hence 

"they have the priests and then immediately the chandala." 

(MXVIII,184) Since this culture maintained a firm order DT 

ran}i even "after they had fallen into slavery," (NXVIII,427) 

we find what is essential to any genuine culture. 

But what power lay in the instincts of decadence 

such that this cultu~e not only remained intact but actually 

"tried to prevail" (MXVIII,184) after the destruction of its 

warrior class? To rephrase this question; what power existed 

among "the chandala" (MXVIII,184) such that it not only 

served to keep the priests dominant, but was also a weapon 

to use against their enemies? This power, which in the hands 

of the priests "is only a means," (VI::',t),24) was the hatred 

which is ressentiment. As a manifestation of the :instinct of 

preservation, the priest 

fights •••• against anarchy and ever-threatening disintegra
tion within the herd, in which the most dangerous of all 
e>:plosives, ressentiment, is constantly accumUlating. So to 
detonate this explosive that it does not blow up herd and 
herdsmen is his essential art ••• to express the value of the 
priestly existence in the briefest formula it would be: the 
priest alters the direction aT ressentiment. (VI2,G:III,15) 

We have seen that slave morality resides in "the 

very seat of ressentiment" (MXVIII,167) and natunilly exis

ted among the decadent, that is to say, weakest instincts of 

the Jewish culture. But upon the destruction of the warrior 

elite, Nietzsche sees the caste of priests stepping into the 

breach to control and exploit the life-negating revenge 

characteristic of the weak. 

Here was a nation forced into servitude" but "the 

Jews held firm as a . people' after they had fallen into 

slavery.:' (MXVI I I ,427) Nietzsche says this was possible in 

that the priestly caste had discovered among "the underpri-
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vileged" (NXVIII~55) that "most dangerous of all explosives, 

ressentiment. II (VI'2 ~ G: I I 1,15) 

We have seen that "in order to exist~ slave moral

ity always first needs a hostile external world." (VI2,G:I, 

10) When its warrior caste was vanquished, the Jewish cul

ture confronted great hostility since it was "faced with the 

question of being or not being." (VI3,t),24) But the fiction 

of "imaginary revenge" (VI2,G:I,10) essential to ~;lave mor

ality was now utilized in a completely original manner. 

Through the ressentiment of slave morality this culture 

endured by rejecting·. 

all that represents the ascending movement of life~ ••• self
affirmation on earth, the instinct of ressentiment: here 
become genius had to invent another world from which ••• 1 i'fe
a'f'firmation would appear evil, reprehensible as sLlch. (VI3, 
t)~24) 

In harnessing the revenge characteristic of slave 

morality, the priestly caste altered "the direction of res

sentiment" (VI2,G:III,15) channelling it against t:he virtues 

by which strong cultures, including their own, had been ori

ginally established. Now, everything that represented the 

virtues of the "ascending movement of life" (VI3"Q,24) was 

negated. At that time, says Nietzsche, the Jews "were ulti

mately satisfied with nothing less than a radical revalua

tion of their enemies' values, that is to say, an act of the 

most spiritual revenge." (VI2,G: 1,7) 

The ancient Jewish culture lacked its former abi-

lity to meet its enemies on the battlefield. Nevertheless, 

by maintaining the discipline of an order of rank, it was 

not assimilated3 by its enemies. The ressentiment integral 

to slave morality was governed by the instinct of 

preservation which, as we have seen, provides the "shield 

and spear" (VI3,T:X,38) of the spirit. 

The shield it provided this culture was found in 

the very hatred of authority typical of slave morality, and 

the spear was the revenge of an "imaginary consolation of 

. r 
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outranking those who actually possess(ed] power •.• [and] the 

recognition of an order of rank that permits judgement even 

of the more powerful." (NXIX,774) In short, we find "the in

vention of new tables of value." (MXIX~774) And it is pre

cisely this invention and the inherent imaginary revenge of 

.. outranking those who actually possess power" (NXIX,774) 

which constitutes "the .slave revolt in moralit}t'." (VI2,G:I, 

7) 

This revolt was a conviction physiologically de

termined by the instinct of preservation embodied in the 

priestly caste. It consisted in the necessary fiction that 

'the wretched alone are the good; the poor, impotent~ lowly 
alone are the good; the suffering, deprived, sick, ugly 
alone are •.• blessed by God .•• [whileJ ••• the powerful and 
noble, are on the contrary the evil, the cruel, the lust
ful ... and .•• shall be in all eternity the .•• damned~' (Vr 2

, 

G:l,7) 

Ultimately, it is accurate to say that Nietzsche 

attributed slave morality to the Jewish race, but this by no 

means implies that he considered them physiologically degen

erate. Slave morality was simply a means for this culture to 

remain in e}:istence. Hence Nietzsche will say the "'Jews are 

the counterparts of df?cadence: they have been compelled to 

act as d~cadents," (VI':S~H,24) and this because 

placed in impossible circumstances, voluntarily, from the 
profoundest shrewdness in self-preservation, [this culture] 
took the side of all df?cadence instincts--not as bE:?ing domi
nated by them but because it divined in them a power by 
means of which one can prevai I against 'the world.' (VI3, A, 
24) 

One of the most remarkable features of the Jewish 

culture for Nietzsche. 1S that through its very negation of 

"the world," it managed to remain there. This was possible 

because fundamental features of life as will to power were 

realized. First, as has been emphasized, they retained an 

order of rank among the drives of the organism. Hence 

Nietzsche will say the "tremendously tough will to exist and 

to power" (NXVIII,180) found in the Jewish culture "lies in 
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its ruling classes." (NXVIII,180j Through an order of rank, 

they possessed, no matter how "imaginary," the privilege of 

rank over their enemies who were .. ·to all eternity ••• [thel 

accursed and damned~'" (VI2,G:I,7) In the Jewish culture, we 

find a powerful instinct of preservation imposing its self

centered perspective throughout the organism it commands, 

and upon all that resists it. In this manner it af,firms, in 

a unique manner, "the primordial law of things." (VI 2 ,B,265) 

Secondly, "the long fight with ••• unfavorable con

ditions" (VI2,B,262), provided this culture its "power of 

invention and simulation ••• [its) •.. ·spirit·.·· (VI2,B,44) 

Given the "spiritualizing" function of the instinc't of pre

servation, and its power in the ancient Jewish culture, the 

"great suffering" (VI2,B,225) essential to "all stt~ong 

races" (MXVIII,352) was affirmed according to the law of 

life. "The will to power," says Nietzsche, "can manifest 

itse.lf only against resistances." (MXIX,656) In the case of 

the Jewish culture, it was "faced with the question of being 

or not being" (VI3,A,24), but the most powerful remaining 

drive in the cultural organism emerged to resist destruc

tion. Consequently, "they preferred with a perfectly uncanny 

conviction, being at any price." (VI3,A,24) 

The irony is, they affirmed life as will to power 

through a "negation" of it as such. But life requil~es 

strength, and this culture's actually harnessing the 

strength inherent to the hatred of life, i.e., ressentiment, 

affirmed life yet again by o ... ·ercoming it in a mannE"!r wholly 

unheard of before. Here we find "Jewish 'holiness' and its 

naturCl.l basis"; (j"IXVI I I ,299) that is, a "moral law made 

sovereign ... to the point of becoming the antithesis of na

ture." (NXVIII,299) Thus the "Jews are the most remark2.ble 

nation of world history." (VI3,A,24) 

However, having utilized the power of ressenti-

ment, 
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the price they had to pay was the radical falsification of 
all nature, all naturalness, all reality ...• They defined 
themselves counter to all those conditions under which a 
nation was able to live, was permitted to live; they made of 
themselves ..• the contradiction of their natural values. 
(VI:3,f),24) 

This "denaturalizing of natural values," (VI:3,f), 

25) took place in so far as a "priestly aristocracy" (V!,z,G: 

1,6) began coining the values of the culture. The priests, 

as the manifestation of instinct of preservation, did what 

any dominating caste does; strive to retain its power and 

maintain a firm order of rank. But a basic difference be-

tween this caste and the old nobility is that the latter 

embodied the culture's warrior drives, and thus sought to 

grow in power. The instinct of preservation cannot do this; 

its perspective is wholly absorbed with the preservation of 

the organism. In an organism dominated by the most powerful 

drives we find a willingness to risk destruction for the 

sake of power. Thus Nietzsche will point out that the per-

spective of the instinct of preservation is "disadvantageous 

for it when it comes to war." (VI2,G:I,7) 

As long as the organism is dominated by powerful 

warrior instincts, then that of self-preservation ~~ill 

function and "spiritualize" accordingly. But if thE~se drives 

do not dominate that of self-preservation, something "unna

tural" occurs. This unnaturalness is the organism's attempt-

ing to merely preserve itself since, as we have all~eady 

seen, "every living thing does what it can not to preserve 

itself but to become more." (NXIX,688) This becoming "more" 

in the case of the instinct of preservation, is to realize 

an enhancement of its own perspective. In promotinq its own 

perspective we see this drive, like any other, manifest the 

law of life as will to power. But this drive is ultimately 

concerned with preservation and hence inhibits the growth of 

the organism as a whole. 

In spite of the Jewish culture's desire for "a 

king who is a good soldier and an upright judge .•• every hope 



186 

remained unfulfilled." (VI3,A,25) Thus, with the dissolving 

of the warrior class, it became clear that the "old God 

could no longer do what he formerly could." (VI3,A,25) 

Nietzsche suggests that in this situation, •• ••• one should 

have let him go." (VI3,1l,25) But no, "the conception of him" 

(VI3,A,25) was altered, and "at this price one retained 

him." (VI3,A,25) In retaining Yaweh as their God, he was 

stripped of all the virtues he possessed as a warrior. He 

became, says Nietzsche, "the God of 'justice'--no longer at 

one with Israel, an expression of national self-confidence: 

now only a God bound by conditions." (VI3,1l,25) 

This new conception of God 

becomes an instrument in the hands of priestly agitators who 
henceforth interpret all good fortune as reward, all misfor
tune as punishment for disobedience of God, for 'sin· •••• 
(VI3,A,25) 

Now we find a God "who demands--in place of a God who helps 

••. who is fundamentally a word for ••• courage and self-reli-

[m]orality no longer the expression of ••• a nation's deepest 
instinct of life, but become abstract, become the antithesis 
of life--morality as a fundamental •.. ·evil eye" for all 
things. (VI3,A,25) 

This "denaturalizing" (VI3,A,25) process is the 

instinct of preservation enhancing itself by means of the 

revenge inherent to slave morality. And in so far as the 

virtues of master morality so essential to the creation of 

strong cultures are denied, Nietzsche sees it give rise to 

that "parasitic kind of human being which prospers only at 

the e;:pense of every' healthy form of life, the priest." 

Hence, both God (NXVIII,19lZ1) and the "law" (I'I'XVIII,21214) 

become "thoroughly realistic formalization[s] of certain 

considerations for the self-preservation of the community." 

(NXVIII,2lZ14) And so, from 

now on all things are so ordered that the priest is every
where indispensable; at all the natural events of life ••. 
there appears the holy parasite to denaturalize them ••• [for] 
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•.. every requirement presented by the instinct of life •.. a 
sanction is ..• required •.. which denies the natural quality of 
these things •••• The priest disvalues, dissanctifies nature: 
it is only at the price of this that he exists at all. (VI3, 
A,26) 

Thus from Nietzsche's standpoint, we have the 

ironical perception of the "concept of God falsified; the 

concept of morality falsified" (VI3,A,26) by priests under

mining the law of life in both morality and religion. Of 

course, "the Jewish priesthood did not stop there. The en-

tire history of Israel was useless: away with it~U (VI3,A, 

26) 

We saw that when the instinct of preservation 

emerged among the Greeks, cultural decline was "understood 

as an objection to the foundations of Hellenic culture." 

(J"'1XVIII,427) Similarly, when this same drive gained power in 

the Jewish culture then 

in the hands of the Jewish priests the great epoch in the 
history of Israel became ..• an eternal punishment for the 
great epoch--an epoch in which the priest was as yet no
thing. According to their requirements they made the mighty 
•.• figures of Israel's history into ••• pathetic cringing 
bigots or 'godless men,' they simplified ... every great event 
into the idiotic formula 'obedience to or disobedience of 
God. I ( \' I 3: ~ Ii !I 2t. ) 

Socrates and "his 'invalids'" (VI3,T:III,112l) em-

bodied the instinct of preservation and affirmed as "good, 

just, wise" (MXVIII,43Qi) whatever constituted an "unnatural-

ness of the first water." (I'/XVIII,4312l) In the Jewi!3h cul

ture, the priest as "the physiological representative" (VI3, 

T:VII~2) of this same drive, affirmed a "denaturalizing of 

natural value." (VI::S,/),25) 

After the negation of a "natural relationship to 

a.l1 things," (VI::S,A,25) then "all the remaining unnatural

ness follows forthwith." (VI3,A,25) That is to say_ the con

ceptions of God, morality, and the history of IsraE~1 were 

falsified. Ultimately, lithe idiotic formula 'obediE~nce to or 

disobedience of God" (VI3,A,26) became synonymous with the 
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rule of the priests. "Disobedience of God, that is to say of 

the priests, of the 'Law,' now acquires," says NiE·tzsche, 

the name sin the means of 'becoming reconciled to God' 
are, as is only to be expected, means by which subjection to 
the priest is only more thoroughly guaranteed: the priest 
alone 'redeems.' (VI::5,A,26) 

In this way 

sins are indispensable in any society organized by 
priests: they are the actual levers of power, the priest 
lives on sins •••• Supreme law: 'God forgives him who re
pents'--in plain language: who subjects himself to the 
priest.-- (VI::5,A,26) 

For Nietzsche, the ancient Jewish culture embraced 

values antithetical to life itself and the dismal conviction 

of sin was constant. Here, punishment and reward were scaled 

according to various degrees of guilt interpreted by an op

pressive caste of priests which, through ressentiment, com

pelled this culture to deny all that affirmed life. 

THE CASE OF CHRIST 

The Jewish culture endured slavery and a caste of 

priests that oppressed it with a constant consciousness of 

guilt and sin. And it is into this gloomy and brooding world 

that Nietzsche sees Jesus Christ emerge as "the type of a 

redeemer of mankind." (VI::5,A,24) As Nietzsche puts it; 

A Jesus Christ was possible only in a Jewish landscape--I 
mean one over which the gloomy and SUblime thunder cloud of 
Jehovah was brooding continually. Only here was the ••• sudden 
piercing of the general day-night by a single ray of the sun 
experienced as if it were a miracle of 'love' and the ray of 
unmerited 'grace.' Only here could Jesus dream of his rain
bow ... to heaven on which God descended to man. (V2,GS,137) 

But how is it that Christ was indeed this "ray of 

the sun" in such a forbidding spiritual landscape? The an

swer to this question lies in a feature of Nietzsche's por

trait of Christ which is integral to his philosophy as a 

whole; the idea of "a redeemer of mankind." (VI::5,A,24) For 

it is in this role that Nietzsche casts and identifies with 



Zarathustra (VI':S,E:Z,8) and Dionysus. (NXIX,112152) He also 

e}!presses the conviction that "the redeeming man ••. this 

Antichrist and antinihilist; this victor over God and no

thingness--he must come one day." (VI2,G:II,24) 
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We will explore the idea of redemption further in 

our next chapter, but it is in terms of this potent element 

in Nietzsche's thought that his portrait of Christ as a re

deemer becomes crucial to our investigation. 

Our look at the physiology of the ancient Jewish 

culture places us at the foundation of both Nietzsche's 

portrait of Christ and his critique of Christianity. It is 

important to distinguish Christ from Christianity since, for 

Nietzsche, understanding the former is by no means to under

stand the latter. In short, Nietzsche consistently main

tained this distinction while holding that both are to "be 

understood only by referring to the soil out of which •.• 

[they] grew." (VF';, A, 24) 

Thus far, we have seen how the Jewish culture 

underwent a "denaturalizing of natural values" (VI3,A,25) 

according to its instinct of preservation. Furthermore, this 

instinct is physiologically represented by the priestly 

caste "Cl_t the head of the chandala--against the noble 

orders~" (l'lXVIII,184) This order of rank among the' drives of 

the culture was its "last chance of survival, the residue of 

its independent political existence." (VI3,A,27) For 

Nietzsche, this denaturalizing feature developed within the 

body of the culture as a whole, streamlining it into an ef-

ficient mechanism for "communal self-preservation under 

-+= -.0re1-gn rule." (MXVIII,175) For the sake of brevity, we will 

follow Nietzsche"s lead and refer to this phenomenon as "the 

Jewish instinct." (VI3,A,27) 

Christ must be seen as both diametrically opposed 

to precisely this Jewish instinct and a natural consequence 

of it. This is to say he represents a negation of the Jewish 

instinct; a negation of everything essential to his cul-
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ture's survival. Yet on the other hand, he was a physiologi

cal result of it. We will first consider why Christ "was 

possible only in a Jewish landscape" (V2~GS~137) and then 

proceed to how he is a negation of the Jewish instinct. 

"I confess~" says Nietzsche~ "there are few books 

which present me with so many difficulties as the Gospels 

do." (VI3,A~28) He rejects "the work of the incomparable 

Strauss"4- as "mere learned idling" (VI3,H~28) saying: "What 

I am concerned with is the psychological type of the redeem

er. For it could be contained in the Gospels in spite of the 

Gospels." (VI3,H,29) 

But what does Nietzsche mean by "the type of the 

redeemer?" We have seen that the goal of life is determined 

by the principle of all life~ the will to power. And 

[o]ne must not let oneself be deceived; it is just the same 
wlth peoples and races: they constitute the "body" for the 
production of isolated valuable individuals~ who carryon 
the great process. (NXIX,679) 

In the Greek culture we saw a "sudden fruitfulness 

in types" (i'iX.VI I 1,437) known as the pre-Socra tics. The type 

of the philosopher found in the Greek culture is, as in the 

case of pre-Socratics, an expression of health. While the 

philosophical type of decadence is the case of Socrates. The 

type of the redeemer is, like that of the philosopher or 

artist, yet another promise of the future and will physiolo

gically represent the level of sickness or health of his 

culture. 

Ultimately, Nietzsche's investigation into "the 

psychologlcal type of the redeemer" (VI3,A,29) determines 

his portrait of Christ. Hence this portrait is Nietzsche's 

articulation of "what order of rank the inner most: drives of 

his nCl.ture stand in relation to each other" (VI2,B,6) such 

that Christ felt compelled to redeem the human race. 

We saw that the capacity to denaturalize all 

natural values spearheaded by the instinct of preservation, 

is the means through which the Jewish culture retained its 
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identity. The question we now have before us is; how is it 

that for Nietzsche Christ is a physiological consequence of 

this "Jewish instinct." (VI3,A,27) 

Just as the philosophical type emerged as "physio

logically representative" (VI3,T:VII,2) of the Greek cul

ture, so does the type of the redeemer emerge in that of the 

Jews. For Nietzsche, "Jesus of Nazareth, the incarn.ate gos

pel of love," (VI2,G:I,8) reveals "the profoundest and sub

limest kind of hatred." (VI2,G:I,8) Here is the hatred in

herent to ressentiment utilized by the Jewish instinct of 

preservation. This sounds strange to us, but says Nietzsche; 

That, however, is what has happened: from the trunk of that 
tree ••• there grew something equally incomparable, a new 
love, the profoundest and sublimest kind of love--and from 
what other trunk could it have grown? One should not imagine 
it grew up as the denial of that thirst for revenge, as the 
opposite of Jewish hatred! No, the reverse is true! That 
love grew out of it as its crown •.• spreading itself farther 
and farther into the purest ••• sunlight ••• in pursuit of the 
goals of that hatred ••• by the same impulse that drove the 
roots of that hatred deeper •••• (VI2,G:I,8) 

The Jewish instinct of preservation, which had for 

generations exploited a hatred of all reality, finally 

cultivated its most exquisite expression in Jesus Christ. In 

this light, Nietzsche points out "two physiological reali-

ties" (Vz.:~TA,3Q1) in the psychology of the redeemer as ap-

plied to Christ. The first of these is; 

Instinctive hatred of realit}t': consequence of an e><:treme 
capacity for suffering and irritation which no longer wants 
to be 'touched' at all because it feels every contact too 
deeply. (VI3,A,30)e 

This hatred of reality is dictated by Christ's instinct of 

preservation in so far as this instinct is so highly refined 

in him that all contact with reality is unbearable. 

Nietzsche is referring here to a sensitivity and suffering 

in the face of the concrete world which staggers the imagi

nation in its profundity. 

The second "physiological reality" inherent to Christ 

as the type of the redeemer is: 
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Instinctive exclusion of all aversion~ all enmity, all reel
ing for limitation and distancing; consequence of an extreme 
capacity for suffering and irritation which already feels 
all resisting, all need for resistance, as an unbearable 
displeasure (that is to say as harmful, as deprecated by the 
instinct of self-preservation) and knows blessedness (plea
sure) only in no longer resisting anyone or anything .•• love 
as the sole, as the last possibility of life .••• (VI3,~,30) 

In the case of Christ we find says Nietzsche, an 

instinct of preservation so extraordinarily developed that 

all capacity for struggle, resistance, anger and revenge are 

essentially impossible. This capacity is non-existent since 

it requires a contact with reality which is~ as we have just 

seen, already unendurable. The only way Christ preserves 

himself is through not resisting anything at all, and this 

non-resistance is "love" in so far as "[d]enial is precisely 

what is totally impossible for him." (VI3,A,32) Ultimately, 

for Christ love must be seen "as the last possibility of 

1 if e _" ( 'v'I;:S ~ A ~ 30) 

For Nietzsche, Christ is a physiological result of 

the Jewish instinct and hence the love of Christ is a blos-

som on the tree of hatred. But if enmity was impossible for 

Christ, e;{actly how does he reveal "Jewish hatred?" (VI2,G: 

1,8) The answer to this question lies essentially in how 

Christ's "instinctive hatred of reality" (VF<,A,31Z1) is lived 

as a suffering from reality_ Here we find "something .•• in-

comparable" (VI2,G:I,B) in that Christ reveals the suffering 

characteristic of the "physiologically unfortunate," (VI2:. 

5:111,14) but is without any capacity to even begin to blame 

or want revenge because of this suffering. And it is here 

that the seeds of how Christ is also a negation of the Jew-

ish instinct are found. 

Ressentiment was integral to the Jewish instinct 

of preservation. But in Christ we find an extremely refined 

expression of the Jewish instinct. He was such a perfect 

"physiological representative" (VI3,T:VII,2) of the instinct 

of preservation that ressentiment was left behind .. For 
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Christ. just to exist meant unbearable pain, and as we saw 

above. his instinct of preservation "deprecated" (VI::5,A,30) 

all enmity in so far as he already "feels every contact too 

deeply." (VI3,A,30) 

Thus Christ, as a magnified expression of the 

suffering of the "ill-constituted," (mIX,846) reveals the 

physiology of his culture since this suffering was essential 

to the ressentiment exploited by its instinct of preserva

tion. He further reveals the physiology of his culture in 

being the embodiment of a highly refined instinct of preser

vation which itself had developed as a consequence of "great 

suffering." (VI2,B,225) But where Christ is the antithesis 

of his culture lies in his disclosing, as Nietzsche says, 

"the freedom from, the superiority over every feeling of 

ressentiment." (VI3,A,40) 

We stated above that the suffering of Christ was a 

magnification of that characterizing the "physiologically 

unfortunate" (Vl'2,G:III,14) and "ill-constituted." (HXIX, 

846) It should pointed out here that his suffering is de

scribed as such because, as we have already seen, f'to suffer 

from actuality means to be an abortive actuality." (VI::5,~, 

15) In so far as Nietzsche uses the "two physiological real

ities H (VI=rA,30) mentioned above as the basis of his por

trait of Christ, then the latter is not only amonq the dis

inherited of the earth. but also a "most interesting deca-

dent." (VFS, A,31) 

To fight the ascending instincts of life "that is 

the formula for dt!cadence." (VI3,T:III,11) Our qLU~stion is 

how does Christ fit this formula? To answer, we are going to 

have to recognize that Christ is not, as was Socrates, "a 

tvpical decadent." (VI3,A,30) Consequently, we must first 

look at certain physiological peculiarities in Christ if we 

are to see him within the "formula for decadence." (VI::S,T: 

111,11) First, the instinct of preservation is so dominant 

in him, that fighting the ascending instincts of life is 
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lmpossible since, in Christ, these simply do not exist. Here 

we find such a perfectly refined product of the Jewish in

stinct minus its ressentiment, that 

the opposite of all contending, of all feeling oneself in 
struggle has here become instinct: the incapacity for resis
tance here becomes morality ••• blessedness in peacE~, in gen
tleness, in the inability for enmity. (VF~,~,29) 

We have seen that the will to power only reveals 

itself in resistance. (I'1XIX,656) Christ as a living organism 

must reveal resistance to a certain extent. His "r-esistance" 

is, again, that peculiar to his culture in that he consti

tutes a radical "denatural iz ing of natural values." (Vr::s,~, 

25) 

In the Jewish culture we saw life as will to power 

actually realize the negation of itself wherein is found a 

physiological revaluation of the values of life. Neverthe-

less in this same culture, this revaluation did not, as it 

normally would, lead to decadence and sickness. On the con

trary, this revaluation was the expression of the rigorously 

maintained order of rank through which this culture preserv

ed itself. The Jewish instinct of preservation forged an 

order of rank through which not only its existence was pre-

served, but also its denaturalizing of natural values ena-

bled it to strike back with "nothing less than a radical 

revaluation of their enemies" values ... an act of the most 

spiritual revenge." (VI2,G:I,7) In this the Jews chose life 

"at any price" (VI::5,A,24) and affirmed life to the e}:tent 

that it was the one reality never abandoned. 

The denaturalization which provided the Jews the 

"possibility of remaining in being" (VI::5,.4,27) and striking 

back at their enemies, finds a more adv-anced physiological 

e;.:pression in Christ. In him is an "instinctive hatred of 

every reality" (VI::5,~,29) and hence a going beyond the Jew

ish instinct"s "hatred of the natural." (VI::5,A,15) Christ is 

a living example of a phy"sialagical revaluation of the val

ues of life cultivated by the Jewish instinct. In this he is 
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Cl. "specific culture plant" (NXIX,864) constituting a perfect 

antithesis to all natural values. As this antithesis, he is 

the means through which the Jewish culture attained "the 

goal of its sublime vengefulness." (VI2,G:I,8) 

Christ is the antithesis of all "nobler ideals" 

(VI2,G:I,8) and as such appeals to all decadence instincts. 

For this reason, Nietzsche refers to Christ as "the real 

instrument" (VI2,G:I,8) of the Jewish "spiritual nevenge" 

(VI2,G:I,7) that marked "the beginning of the slave rebel

lion in morals." (VI2,B,195) 

Nietzsche sees Christ as the means through which 

the Jewish culture undermined the values "affirmative of 

life" (VI3,A,24) in so far as the instinctive hatred of all 

reality characteristic of Christ could not fail to appeal to 

the decadence instincts of all cultures wherein master mor

ality still flourished. The extent to which this morality 

could be undermined, was the promise of a future for the 

Jewish culture to remain in existence. 

Christ is, then, a perfectly cultivated form of 

decadence and a mea.ns to the negation of all masteJ- morali

ty. Of course, it would be incorrect to see Christ as indi

catiVe of a conscious conspiracy on the part of the Jewish 

culture. We must bear in mind that for Nietzsche this cul

ture, like any other, is an organic form of the will to 

power and hence follows the path determined by the perspec

tive of its most powerful drives_ In the case of the Jewish 

culture~ we find the soil out of which grew the pel-fect "in

strument" (VI2,G:I,8) for a revaluation of all values. It 

gave birth to a form of decadence it was strong enough to 

exclude from itself while, at the same time, providing "all 

the opponents of Israel" (VI2, G: I ,8) a "dangerous bai t .. 

(VI2,G:I,8) to "unhesitatingly swallow." (VI2,G:I,B) 

For Nietzsche the spiritual revenge of a revalua

tion of the values of master morality as embodied in Jesus 

Christ was an overwhelming success since, "One kno\l'ls who 
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inherited this Jewish revaluation." (VI2~G:I,7) He is of 

course, referring here to all who embraced Christianity from 

antiquity to the present. 

As we said above, Christ must nevertheless be 

distinguished from Christianity. And indeed, the best way to 

assert this distinction is to return to our question con

cerning how Christ fits into the mold of decadence as op-

posed to "the Christian." 

First it was mentioned above that the Jewish cul-

ture. though having spawned Christ "as a decadence type" 

(VI3,A,31) was still capable of excluding him from the body 

of its culture. This is after all, typical of "all strong 

races." (NXVIII,352) We saw that the Jewish cultune exploi

ted the denial of all natural reality as a means to retain-

ing that one reality they never abandoned, life itself. 

Christ is a different story since we must recog-

nize, says Nietzsche, 

a condition of morbid susceptibility of the sense of touch 
which makes it shrink back in horror from every contact, 
every grasping of a firm object. Translate such a physiolo
gical habit.us into its ultimate logic--as instinctive hatred 
of ev-e;--y reality ..•• (VI3,A,29) 

In Christ·s "incapacity for resistance" Nietzsche recognizes 

"a df!::cadence type." (VI3,A,31) Dominated as he is by the 

instinct of preservation, he "feels all resisting, all need 

for resistance, as an unbearable displeasure •.• that is to 

say as harmful, as deprecat.ed by the instinct preservation. II 

(Vr 3 ,.4C,31Zl) But it is precisely in his "inabilit';<· .. (VI3~C~ 

29) for resistance that not only is a fundamental feature of 

life denied, but further, an absolutely essential feature of 

the existence of the Jewish culture. 

As a uniquely specialized expression of the Jewish 

instinct, the hatred of reality in Christ was transformed 

into a hatred of "every reality" (VI3,A,29) and thus simply 

to exist was the source of profound agony. In him we find 

the embodiment of the physiological revaluation of all val-
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ues that the Jewish cuI ture exploi ted but did not in real i"t.!<' 

embrace. The Jewish culture had to repulse Christ because in 

his hatred of every reality was the risk of being infected 

by a hatred of life itself. Hence he reveals "antipathy to

wards every form~ every spacial and temporal concE~pt, to

wards everything firm, all that is custom, institution~ 

Church." (VI3,A,29) In short, Christ was so constituted that 

he had to stand in direct opposition to "the pile-work upon 

which the Jewish nation continued to exist at all." (VI3,A, 

27) 

If fighting the instincts affirmative of life "is 

the formula for d£i!cadence ... " (VI3,T:III,11) then Christ fits 

into the formula by the fact that his "fight" is not, as was 

Socrates', through a conscious battle to tyrannize them, but 

as a living example of their destruction. In him there is no 

"battle" against the ascending instincts of life since these 

are not in him. Thet-e is no rancour nor re55en"t.imE.~n"t., on 1 y 

the quintessential expression of the instinct preservation 

negating all reality in so far as reality is suff€·red. 

Christ cannot help, in everything he does and says, but 

express a negation of all the instincts of ascending 

because he is a living proof of their absence. 

life 

What Christ requires as a possibility to endure is 

a state of peace. That is, a state wherein the flux of life 

as becoming is completely negated. And it was in this light 

that the "love" of Christ is an expression of an inherent 

incapaci ty for resistance of any kind; his "yes" t.O all 

things is rooted in ,:; "Not! to the law of all life. This 

betr,:;ys a condition wherein the organism desires precisely 

what the instinct of preservation in all exhausted organisms 

requires; a perfectly static state, an end to all suffering, 

a state of finality. In short, it wants death. It is in this 

light that Nietzsche says the love of Christ ultimately 

"seeks death." (VI2,B,269) 

\ 
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In chapter one we saw that self-preservation is 

not "the primwn mobile" (MXIX,652) of life and that when 

this instinct becomes dominate such that the mere "will to 

e}:ist" (MXIX,774) is the goal of an organism, then it is 

lithe lowest form" (NXIX,774) of the will to power. General

ly, we are speaking here of an organism wherein, the battle 

between its drives has reduced it to a state of exhaustion. 

Furthermore, we saw that in this condition, the weakest 

instincts rally round that of preservation and eventually 

undermine the strength of the organism to the point of self

destruction. This is~ as it were an inverted order of rank 

determined by the drives fundamental to sickness and deca

dence. 

In the Jewish culture the most powerful drive is 

certainly that of self-preservation. Unlike the general case 

of decadence however, this drive among the Jews was not do

minated by the weakest drives. On the contrary, these latter 

were exploited towards an essential affirmation of life. The 

Jewish instinct of preservation created a new order of rank 

and hence not only preserved the culture, but more impor

tantly, it could take revenge; "'sweeter than honE~Y' old 

Homer called it." (MXIX,765) Hence Nietzsche's observation 

that the "power and certainty of the future in the Jewish 

instinct its tremendously tough will to exist and to power, 

lies in its ruling classes." (NXVIII,180) 

In I ight of the above remarks, we must r-eturn to 

the symptoms of decadence in Christ; specifically, how the 

instinct of preservation in him is fundamentally a desire 

for destruction. In Socrates we see a death-wish which "be

trays a state of emergency," (VI3,T:III,10) namely, his "in

stincts were in anarchy." (VI3,T:III,9) In this cctndition, 

the instinct of preservation in alliance with those of deca

dence undermine the most powerful drives in the or-ganism. In 

the end, the weariness typical of all organisms which fight 
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their most powerful drives set into Socrates until finally 

he "had had enough of it." (VFs~T:I,l) 

Christ is in many respects quite different in that 

he, unlike Socrates, is not a typical decadent. In Socrates 

we see the anarchy of the drives pulling him in a multi

plicity of directions and it is precisely this multiplicity 

which Socrates sets out to destroy. But Christ 

as a decadence type, could in fact have been of a peculiar 
multiplicity and contradictoriness: such a possibility can
not be entirely excluded. But everything speaks against it 

(VpS,A,31) 

What particularly sp~aks against it is not only the lack of 

powerful, war-like drives in Christ, but even more interest

ing is his "freedom from, the superiority aver every feeling 

of ressentiment." (VI::S,A,40) 

Like everything in Nietzsche"s philosophy we must 

look at revenge 

from the perspective of the sick toward healthier concepts 
••• and, conversely, looking again from the fullness of a 
rich life down into the secret work of decadence •••• (VI::S,E: 
1,1) 

Thus from the standpoint of healthy concepts of life, re

venge is quite typical of powerful, life-affirming warlike 

drives. On the other hand, it can be rooted in thE~ ressenti

ment characteristic of the weakest instincts of life. 

What is remarkable about Christ "as a d~~cadence 

type" (VI 3 ,A,31) is that he is lacking in bath for-ms of re

venge. As we said above, he possesses weak instincts in so 

far as he is a magnification of their suffering existence, 

but is without the ressentiment generally characteristic of 

them. This leaves us with the "most interesting of all deca

dents. "6 Christ" s instinct of preservation permea'tes him to 

the extent that the revenge characteristic of the weakest 

instincts of life are wholly nullified. 

Christ"s weakest instincts rally round that of 

preservation; their cumulative affect is that of a Weariness 

and suffering in the face of existence. He is not pulled in 



a multiplicity of directions; on the contrary~ he is a uni

fied organism to the extent that he is wholly directed to

ward preserving himself from suffering as "the last possibi-

lity of life." (VI3,A,30) 

Ultimately, Socrates went to war against the 

multiplicity within himself. This battle against the most 

powerful drives naturally led to a negation of the strength 

of the organism until a weariness with life emerges along 

with a desire for death. Christ on the other hand~ does not 

war against a multiplicity within himself, since there is no 

anarchy of the instincts in him. Christ is constituted in a 

such a way that he is al ready' a weariness with Ii fl2 and 

utterly incapable of going against anything. This, as we 

saw~ is the love which "seeks death." (Vr2 ,B,269) Here once 

again, we see life as will to power weeding out the sick 

among the strong as "the hand that considerately--kills." 

(VI2,B~69) In this Nietzsche certainly sees Christ as an 

individual born to suffer and die. 

Having looked at Christ as a unique form of deca-

dence, we can now give consideration to his "spiritualiza-

ticn" of the world. The instinct of preservation is "the 

first instinct of spirituality" (VI3~ T:IX,2) and the source 

of all the fictions necessary to life. The "spiritualizing" 

of the world that takes place within Christ~ is predictably 

quite different from that of a Socrates. 

In Christ we find, says Nietzsche~ that the 

experience ·life· •.. is opposed to any kind of ••• formula •... 
the whole of reality ... possesses for him merely the value of 
a .•• metaphor •.• such a symbolist par excellence stands out
side ••. aIl experience of the world .•• he never had any reason 
to deny 'the world,' he had no notion of the ecclesiastical 
concept 'world' .••. Denial is precisely what is ••• impossible 
for him. --Dialectics are likewise lacking, the idea ••• that 
a .•• ·truth· could be proved by reasons •••• Neither can such 
a doctrine argue •.. it simply does not know how to imagine an 
opinion contrary to its own •••• (VI3,A,32) 

In an organism incapable of any form of resistance 

and suffering the very fact of existence, then naturally, it 
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will create fictions essential to its own preservation. 

Socrates" "form of ferocity" (VI3,T:III,7) and love of com

bat, even if degenerately expressed in dialectic, betrays an 

agonal instinct7 unheard of in Christ. For the latter, this 

world, says Nietzsche, is an "occasion for metaphors" (VI3, 

A,34) which reflect "only inner realities" (VIJ,A,34) and a 

"being at home in a world undisturbed by reality of any 

kind." (VI3,A,29) We find here an instinct of preservation 

"spiritualizing" the world in such a way as to render Christ 

"outside ..• all e>~perience of the world, all acquirements, 

all politics, all psychology, all books all art." (VI3,A,32) 

The fictions essential to Christ all affirm 

strictI y protectiv-e measures from a world of becoming; there 

is no affirmation of attack or vengeance. He is so utterly 

steeped in symbol and metaphor that he lives, in an impreg

nable psychological bubble wherein all contact with reality, 

all feeling of opposition to anything is non-existent. 

Thus with regard to "everything pertaining to na

ture, time, space, history," (VI3,A,34) Christ"s "'know

ledge" is precisely the pure roll'y' of the fact that anything 

of this kind exists." (VI::S,A,32) Hence it is "on condition 

that nothing he says is taken literally that this antireal

ist can speak at all." (VI3,A,32) Christ, immersed as he is 

within his "inner realities" (VIJ,A,34) , must like, all men, 

"transport the order of which he is the physiological repre

sentative into his relations with other human beings and 

with things." (VI3,T:VII,2) Consequently, he cannot help but 

see the world and others strictly in terms of "his e~-:pres

sion for the inmost thing." (VI3,A,32) The "physiDlogical 

habitus" (VI3,A,29) of himself as the negation of all as

cending instincts, determines a "spirituality" at "home in a 

world undisturbed by reality of any kind," (VI3,A,29) and is 

precisely "the inmost thing" (VI::S,A,32) permeating Christ"s 

relationship to the world and to others. 
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Such a condition leads Nietzsche to see Christ's 

"faith" as something which on the latter's part is totally 

effortless; that is "not a faith which has been won by stug

gle--it is there from the beginning, it is as it were a re

turn to the childish in the spiritual domain." (V!"s,Fl,32) 

The "spiritual domain" occupied by Christ has nothing what

soever to do with that of being "a soldier ••• defending one

self; preserving one's honour ••• being proud." (VI:S"A,38) On 

the contrary, such 

a faith is not angry ••• does not defend itself: it ••• has no 
idea to what extent it could one day cause dissention. It 
does not prove itself ••• by miracles or by rewards and promi
ses •.. it is every moment its own miracle ••• its own proof, 
its own 'kingdom of God' .•• this faith .•• lives, it I-esists 
all formulas. (VI:S,A,32) 

This resistance to all formulas does not mean a 

conscious refusal on the part of Christ to put forth a doc

trine but simply an inability to "understand that other 

doctrines exist, can exist, it simply does not know how to 

imagine an opinion contrary to its own." (VI3,A,32) 

As Nietzsche says, this is a living faith. (VI3,Fl, 

32) Christ has no need to prove or dispute anything; he is 

the proof of his "'glad tidings'" and "kingdom of Heaven" 

(VI3,A,32) in the way a child is convinced he is the center 

of the universe while knowing nothing of what "the universe" 

or "having convictions" means. It is in this connection "to 

children" (VI3,A,32) that Nietzsche recognizes in Christ an 

"occurrence of retarded puberty undeveloped in the organism 

as a consequence of degeneration [which] is familiar at any 

rate to physiologists." (VI:S,tl,32) 

Indeed, Christ is for Nietzsche very much a child, 

or "to speak with the precision of the physiologist a quite 

different word would rather be in place here: the word 

idiot. (VI:S,tl,29)9 Here is "a being immersed entirely in 

symbols and incomprehensibilities" (VI:S,tl,31) and very much 

a child in the manner of one who is emotionally and psycho

logically underdeveloped. Everything Christ does and says 

/ 
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is indicative of that helpless and self-abso~bed world of 

"'childlike' idiocy." (VI3,/},31) Of cou~se the "milieu in 

which this st~ange figu~e moved," says Nietzsche, "must have 

left its ma~k upon him.1f (Vrs ,/},31) 

The "ma~k" of his milieu is ultimately rathe~ a~

bit~a~y in that chance "to be su~e, dete~mines the! envi~on

ment, the language, the p~epa~ato~y schooling of it pa~ticu

la~ configu~ation of concepts." (VI3,/},32) 

Hence Ch~ist 

employs only Judeo-Semitic concepts •••• But one must be 
ca~eful not to see in this anything but a sign-language, a 
semiotic, an occasion for metaphors •••• Among Indians he 
would have made use of Sankhyam concepts, among Chinese 
those of Lao-tse--and would not have felt the difference. 
(VI3,/},32) 

Thus it was "only in a Jewish landscape" that 

Jesus could Ifd~eam of his ~ainbow and ladde~ to heaven," 

(V:Z,GS,137), and think "God was walking before him and 

coming alive within him.1f (I'1XVIII,176) But in so far as he 

is the negation of the Jewish instinct, Christ is the anti

thesis of the Jewish conception of Yaweh, of sin and of 

cou~se, the messiah. 

Given that these concepts were fo~ Ch~ist merely 

"a semiotic, an occasion fo~ metaphors," (VI3,/},32) then it 

"is quite another question whether he was conscious of any 

such antithesis--whether he was not merely felt to be this 

antithesis." (VI3,/},28) It is certainly the case that Jesus 

was felt to be this antithesis since he was "misunderstood 

to be ••• a No uttered towards eve~ything that was p~iest and 

theologian." (VI3,/},27) 

With childlike conviction Ch~ist felt himself to 

be "the son of God" as an e>:pression of II inner realities" 

(VI3,/},34) which fortified him from a world al~eady "depre

cated by the instinct of self-p~eservation." (VI3,/},30) He 

had, says Nietzsche, no real conception of ~eality and cer

tainly "no notion of the ecclesiastical concept ·world."" 

(VI3,~,32) This is an individual submerged in a world of 
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childish fictions whose language 1S that of a culture 

steeped in the concepts of "God," "sin" and "messiah." He 

copies this language in the same way a child does that of 

his parents, and is equally ignorant of its significance. 

Christ can no more be responsible for a revolution "against 

the Jewish IZhurch" (VF~,A,27) than can a child be r-esponsi

ble for mimicking his parents. 

Jesus possessed, says Nietzsche "the most innocent 

and desirous heart," (VI2,B,269) and was murdered for rea-

sons which, to this hal y simpleton, were incomprehf.?nsibl e 

since cruelty, vengeance, punishment, hate and ressentiment 

did not e>:ist in his "'real' world." (V!,=s,H,29) 

He had no doctrines to defend, nor did he require 

any formulas, any rites for communicating with God ••. he 
knows that it is through the practice of one's lif€~ that one 
[is] .•. at a 11 times a 'chi Id of God.' I t is not pE~nance, 

not 'prayer tor forgiveness' which leads to God: evangelic 
practice alone leads to God, it is God ••. the whole of Jewish 
ecclesiastical teaching was denied in the 'glad tidings.' 
(VI"",A,33) 

What he taught says Nietzsche, was a "new way of 

living, not a new belief." (VI3,A,33) In Christ "blessedness 

is not promised; it is not tied to any conditions: it is the 

only reality--the rest is signs for speaking of it." (VI3,A, 

33) Jesus is the liv"ing example of a "physiologicaJl habitus" 

(VrS ,A,29) which "projects itself into a new pracLice, the 

true evangelic practice." (VI"",A,33) The genuine Christian 

".l.S distinguished by a different mode of acting" (VI"",A,33) 

epi tomized by Christ who made "no distinction betwE~en for-

eigner and native, between Jew and non-Jew •... He 1S not 

angry with anyone, does not disdain anyone. (VI"",A.33) 

"The life of the redeemer," says Nietzsche, "was 

nothing else than this practice" (VI"",A,33) which always 

points back to "fundamentally one law, all consequences of 

one instinct." (VI"",A,33) The instinct of preservation in 

Christ provided the fictions necessary to living w1th pain 

and SUffering. In non-resistance and the negation of the 
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affects of ressentiment, he could endure. And it .1." ._J precise-

ly this practice which sustained him and which he taught. 

In this light, Nietzsche makes the interesting 

observation that with Christ is "an absolutely primary be

ginning to a Buddhistic peace movement, to an actual and not 

merely promised happiness on earth." (VFS,n,42)9 In short, 

"he bequeathed to mankind •.• his practice," (VF5,~,:~5) that 

is, a technique for enduring suffering. Consequently, even 

"today such a life is possible, for certain men even neces

sary: genuine, primitive Christianity will be possible at 

all times. (VI3,H,39) 

With Christ the abyss between God and man was 

bridged in so far as he was not able to feel any contradic-

tion between himself and God. In him existence is 

to feel oneself 'in heaven,' to feel oneself 'eternal,' 
while in every other condition one by no means feels oneself 
'in heaven': this alone is the psychological reality of re
demption.' A new way of living, not a new belief .••. (VI3,H, 
33) 

Nietzsche says the significance of Christ's teaching has 

nothing to do with eternal rewards and punishment, but is 

something which must be lived here on earth according to his 

example. Hence his 

words to the thief on the cross contain the whole Evangel. 
'That was verily a divine man, a child of God! '--says the 
thief. 'If thou feelest this'--answers the redeemer--'thau 
art in paradise, thou art a child of God.' (VI3,~,35) 

Christ "redeemed" in so far as he provided a 

means, a teaching, whereby mankind could find "happiness" in ' 

the midst of suffering. The suffering of men led him to pity 

them and this was "Chr~st'5 error." (V2,GS,138) As Nietzsche 

puts it; 

The founder of Christianity thought that there was nothing 
of which men suffered more than their sins. That was his 
error--the error of one who felt that he was without sin and 
who lacked firsthand experience. Thus his soul grew full of 
that wonderful and fantastic compassion for a misery that 
even among his people, who had invented sin, was rarely a 
great misery. (V2,GS,138) 
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The suggestion here is not so much that pity was an error 

but rather the error lay in Christ"s judgment as to why men 

suffered. But this error in judgement points back to what 

for Nietzsche is a fundamental symptom of decadence; knowing 

"as little as possible about physiology." (MXVIII,,423) 

We already saw this symptom in Socrates10 who, 

like Christ, wanted to alleviate suffering and make men 

happy. Socrates provided "his expedient, his cure, his 

personal art of self-preservation." (VI~,T:III,9) Christ has 

his self-preservative technique as well in "love as the 

sole, as the last possibility of life." (VI~,~,30) 

Like Socrates, Christ's perception of the world 

"is a symptom of certain physiological conditions" likewise 

of a particular spiritual level of prevalent judgments." 

(MXVIII,254) In both the cases of Socrates and Chr-ist the 

instinct of preservation seeks the avoidance of suffering as 

a means to "happiness." Hence both will see the world in 

terms of what is essential to their own survival. With the 

former it was "reason," with the latter, it is "lc)ve." 

The pity Christ had on men not only points to an 

error in thinking they suffered from "sin," but also that 

this was the root of all suffering. For Christ "love" was 

the means to a negation of suffering and the way of bringing 

"happiness" to men. But to actually want to undermine all 

suffering and make men "happy" leads, as we saw in the case 

of Socrates, to "errors in physiolagicis." (MXVII1,454) 

These errors are determined by the physiology of 

Christ for whom it is constitutionally impossible to see 

that all life strives for power "nat an increase in 'happi

ness."" (MXIX,7G4) Suffering is not something that: must ne

cessarily be negated since it is inherent to "the primordial 

law of all things" (VI2,B,265) which "seeks that which re

sists it." (MXIX,656) 

Christ"s desire to see men happy provides "the 

formula for decadence" (VI~,T:III,ll) insofar as he only 
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sees suffering from the standpoint of the instincts of deca

dence. The idea that "as long as life is ascendinq~ happi

ness and instinct are one" (VI3,T:III,11) is incomprehen

sible to him since precisely he is utterly lackin~1 in as

cending instincts. For him the suffering of others is piti

ful and can be alleviated through a "love" which~ as non

resistance, is the means "to feel oneself 'in heaven,' to 

feel oneself ·eternal.· .. (VF5,A,33) In short, one preserves 

oneself in existence, in so far as its essential conditions 

are negated. We have already seen however, that this "is not 

the chance product of some individual talent, some excep

tional nature. Hace is required for it." (VI3,A,44) 

Once again, the capacity of the Jewish instinct to 

negate all reality as a means to retaining one's place in it 

finds a sublime expression in Christ. Through him an in

stinctive hatred of reality is promoted as a means to the 

preservation of the physiologically depraved. Naturally, the 

Jewish cuI ture had to e~·:c lude Christ and his "love" from 

itself insofar as it is decadent; strong races will find 

Christ's love a threat to its existence, but the weak will 

find him irresistible. 

Christ"s pity then, is necessarily directed at the 

suffering of the physiologically depraved since this is his 

suffering. His "love" is a means to his own preser-vation as 

well as to that of the weak in general. And through provid

ing a means to the preservation of the ill-constituted, then 

Christ, like Socrates, selects "as an e>:pedient, as a deli

verence ... only another expression of d~cadence--they alter 

its e;·:pression, they do not abolish the thing itsE~lf." (VI3, 

T:III~ll) 

The question arises as to how Christ's "love" as 

non-resistance is actually a vehicle for the preservation of 

the weak. We have seen that in organisms exhausted by the 

anarchy of the drives, we find that typical characteristic 

of the weak; the inability to resist stimuli. 11 In Christ 
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however,. we find a profound "resistance" to stimuli insofar 

as his instinct of preservation dissuades as "harm"ful" (VI::5, 

A,.30) all contact with reality. Here, says Nietzsche, the 

"instinct is on the right track insofar as doing nothing is 

more expedient than doing something." (MXVIII,45) What is 

required then, is the realization of a state wherein the 

organism's inability to avoid reaction is brought under 

control. That is to say, it requires a state of total pas

sivity. 

Christ's "non-resistance" to stimuli is fundamen

tally the affect of an instinct of preservation basically 

leaving him numb, as it were, to all contact with reality. 

His incapacity for resistance of any kind, is not therefore 

the discipline inherent to an order of rank among the 

drives, but the affect of the instinct of preservation 

conserving energy that would be dissipated if the organism 

was actually "'touched'" (VI3,A,30) by reality. 

This physiological state of affairs is manifest in 

various monastic "orders, the solitary philosophers, the 

fakirs" (MXVIII,45) who "are inspired by the right value 

standard that a certain kind of man cannot benefit himself 

more than by preventing in himself as much as possible from 

acting." (MXVIII,45)12 In short, we find here the physiolo

gical basis of asceticism. 13 

In organisms pulled in multiple directions by the 

anarchy of their drives, energy is dissipated in multiple 

directions leading to its fragmentation. It is the preven

tion of this dissipation which lies in Christ's saying, 

"'resist not evil!'" (VI3,A,29) which, says Nietzsche, is 

"the profoundest saying of the Gospel, its key in a certain 

sense." (VI3,A,29) Ultimately, Christ is the redeemer of the 

phYSiologically "underprivileged" (MXVIII,55) insofar as his 

"love," like Socrates' "'rationality at any cost,'" (VI3,T: 

111,11) is the "last possibility of life." (VI::5,A,30) 
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Nevertheless, as we said above, this "love" of 

Christ's is symptomatic of the death-wish typical of all 

exhausted organisms. We have already seen that in organisms 

dominated by the instinct of preservation, Nietzsche trans

lates their need for peace and repose into a longing for a 

fixed and static world wherein the flux of becoming is en

tirely negated. This was the case with Socrates who wanted 

to inhabit a world entirely devoid of the chaos 01: becoming 

and who strove to inhabit a "good" world. This wor-Id being 

one entirely "fixed" through dialectic. But Socra"tes' "sub

tle conscience and self-examination" (VI2,B,191) showed him 

that "rationality" and its inherent "good" justified neither 

this world nor his own e>:istence until finally "ii: was not 

Athens, it was he who handed himself the poison cup." (VI::S, 

T:III,12) 

Unlike Socrates, Christ was fundamentally incapa

ble of becoming transparent to himself and hence the former 

"had the greater intelligence." (IV::S,HH:II,86)1.4 The idea of 

Christ as a harmless "idiot" (VI::s,~,29) is taken quite seri

ously by Nietzsche, and hence the former's death-wish is 

already realized in so far as he was "at all times a "child 

of God,'" (VI::s,~,33) actually feeling himself ""in heaven'" 

(VI::S,1},33) and ""eternal.'" (VI':S,1},33) 

For Nietzsche, since Christ "is purely inward," 

(MXVIII,160) and steeped in fictions essential to avoiding 

contact with reality, then the ""hour of death' ••. time, 

physical life and its crises, simply do not exist for the 

teacher of the "glad tidings.'" (VI::S,1},34) In this sense 

Christ was a living death and genuinely occupied 1:hat per

fectly static state characteristic of the perspec1:ive of the 

instinct of preservation. He was "dead" to this world in all 

but the physical reality of death. 

Ultimately, Socrates may have possessed "the 

greater intelligence," (IV::S,HH:II,86)1.e but "this shrewdest 

of all self-deceivers" (VI::S,T:III,12) could not attain, as 
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Christ did, a "world" wherein life as will to pow.er was 

negated. Christ never had to "strive" to convince himself of 

anything. In him the "'kingdom of heaven' is a condition of 

the heart" (VI3,~,34) which betrays, as we saw, a condition 

"of retarded puberty." (VI3,~,32) Thus with regard to Christ 

the description of Dostoevsky's "idiot" seems appropriate in 

that 

'he was utterly a child ••• he was like an adult only in sta
ture and face, but in development, soul, character, and 
perhaps even in mind--he was not an adult and so he would 
remain. '.1.6 

C.S. Lewis said that when we are confronted with 

Christ, we have three options as a means to expla1ning him. 

He was either the Devil, a lunatic, or he was telling the 

truth • .1.7 Nietzsche clearly verges toward the second option 

and laments that 

no Dostoyevsky lived in the neighbourhood of this most in
teresting d~cadent: I mean someone who could feel the thril
ling fascination of such a combination of the sublime, the 
sick and the childish. (VI3,~,31) 

Had a person like Dostoevsky been at hand, Nietzsche feels a 

much more accurate psychological profile of Christ would 

have been possible. In short~ this profile would have been 

more in accord with Nietzsche's perception of Christ than 

that provided by the Gospels. 

In the opening remarks for this chapter. it was 

said that precisely the "combination of the sublime, the 

sick and the childish" (VI"".f},31) characteristic of Christ 

had to be understood. Given the above remarks, it is clear 

what Nietzsche meant by the childish in Christ. As regards 

his sickness. this can be seen in terms of how Christ re-

veals the symptoms of Ita d~cadence type." (VI3.,q.31) 

On the other hand, the question as to what is 

sublime in Christ takes us into an arena of Nietzsche's 

philosophy wherein "Jesus of Nazareth" (NXVIII,182) consti

tutes the "type of the redeemer." (VI3,A,31) And it is in so 
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far as Jesus is a redeemer that Nietzsche finds nobility in 

him. 

In Christ there is a profound example of a "won

derful and fantastic compassion" (V2 "GS,138) for the suffer

ing of men as well as a means to enduring suffering. No 

doubt~ Nietzsche sees problems with this very compassion in 

that it was based on a misunderstanding of "sin" as its 

cause" and it sought to negate all suffering. Nevertheless, 

Nietzsche possessed the compassion of a physician who felt 

his task inherently involved providing a way for men to 

endure suffering. In light of this task, he looked at Christ 

as he once did Socrates, seeing the former's "redemption" as 

not only a misunderstanding of this task but also, a further 

promotion of decadence. 

Christ the "idiot," Christ the "sick," says 

Nietzsche; but these judgments should not blind us to their 

legitimacy within the clinical standpoint of the will to 

power. "The value for life is ultimately decisive" (NXIX, 

493) and there is in Christ something Nietzsche saw as valu

able for life; hence Christ stands on the plateau of the 

sublime. 

To appreciate the nobility of Christ in 

Nietzsche's eyes, we must recall the meaning of "great suf

fering." (VI2,B,225) Nietzsche could not be indifferent to 

suffering in so far as it marks the path of life as will to 

power. In Christ we saw that just to exist was to suffer and 

yet he not only endured but more, he lived "in heaven," as 

if he occupied a state of perfection. Furthermore~ he taught 

the means to this perfection as something to be 1 j.ved here 

on earth. 

In this light, Nietzsche made a comment which at 

present indicates paths we must follow in our next chapter 

but wi 11 serve us now to some e>:tent. He said" ". The world 

is perrect'--thus speaks the instinct of the most spiritual, 

the affirmative instinct." (VI3,~,57) Christ inhabited a 
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"perfect" world and in his compassion for the suffering of 

men, wanted to give them this perfection. This was his "re

demption" from all suffering. Out of his own pain, Christ 

provided a means which enables men to live in suffering and 

hence to this extent life is affirmed. 

Christ's "Kingdom of Heaven" (MXVIII,161) is here 

on earth as "a condition of the heart." (NXVIII,161) It is 

not, says Nietzsche, 

something 'above the earth.' The Kingdom of God does not 
'come' chronologically-historically, on a certain day in the 
calendar, something that might be here one day but not the 
day before: it is an 'inward change of the individual.' 
(I'1XVIII,161) 

The means to endure the suffering inherent to life 

which Christ taught was, as we saw, a fundamental negation 

of everything necessary to life. This is exactly '~hat con

nects Christ to the Jewish instinct since it is precisely 

this paradox which enabled that culture to survive and fight 

its enemies. Christ represents this paradox but, again as we 

saw, he is devoid of the ressentiment integral to the Jewish 

instinct. The perfection Christ affirmed resides 1n this in-

capacity for bitterness and revenge toward this world which, 

as we saw, he had no real contact with. 

As a redeemer of men, Christ reveals "the most 

spiritual, affirmative instinct," (VI:s,~,57) but in a physi

ologically decadent condition. And it is due to this condi-

tion that Nietzsche w111 see in Christ "the type of a re-

Deemer of mankind" (VI:S,H,24) but "only in a completely de-

generate form." (VI:S,H,24) Christ's affirmation pr-esupposed 

the negation of this world. Nevertheless, since he would 

redeem mankind saying, "'The world is perfect,'" (VI:S,H,57j 

Nietzsche recognizes the sublime in this redeemer whose 

affirmation was appropriate to the physiologically depraved. 

Ultimately, Christ is a manifestation of life as 

will to power in so far as he affirms an essential charac

teristic of life as such, i.e., decadence. (I'1XVIII,40) 
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However only decadence is affirmed and hence Nietzsche had 

to oppose Christ. Nietzsche himself dreamed of a Iredeemer 

(VI2~G:III,24) but not one physiologically crippled. His was 

expressed in "that mysterious symbol of the highest world

affirmation and transfiguration of existence that has yet 

been attained on earth": (MXIX~1051) Dionysus. Between 

Christ and Dionysus, we must "see that the problem is that 

of the meaning of suffering." (MXIX,11Z152) 

CHRISTIANITY 

In light of Nietzsche's concern with Christ as the 

psychological type of the redeemer, he says his interest 

lies in 

[nJot the truth about what he did, what he said, how he 
really died: but the question whether his type is still 
conceivable at all, whether it has been "handed down" by 
tradition. (VI3~~,29)1a 

Nietzsche claims the attempts he knows of "to extract even 

the history of a 'soul' from the Gospels," seem "proofs of 

an e:·:ecrable psychological frivolity.1! (VI3,~~29) 

An example of this frivolity is provided by Ernest 

Renan i9 who "appropriated for his e,.:plication of t.he type 

Jesus the two most inapplicable concepts possible in this 

case: the concept of the genius and the concept of the 

hero." (VI3,f.I,29) Given Nietzsche's appellation of "the word 

idiot" (VI3,H,29) to Christ we can appreciate his criticism 

of applying the idea of "genius" to him. The idea of "the 

hero" is equally untenable since for Nietzsche it is wholly 

inappropriate to see Jesus as one who brings "'the sword.· .. 

(VI3,H 5 32) 

We saw above that Christ "as a dt:!cadence type" 

(VI3,f.I,31) could have revealed the "multiplicity and contra

dictoriness" (VI3,H,31) typical of decadence. But, says 

Nietzsche, "everything speaks against it." (VI3,H,31) The 

physiological factor speaking against it is, as we saw, 
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Christ's incapaci ty for the ressentiment character-istic of 

the typical decadent. 

However, there is another factor speaking against 

this multiplicity in Christ since, "if it were so the tradi

tion would have to have remained remarkably faithiul and 

objective: and we have reasons for assuming the opposite." 

(Vr:3 ,A,31) In short, the Christian tradition has giiven us an 

image of Christ revealing the "multiplicity and contradic-

toriness" (VI3,A,31) Nietzsche denies. 

As he puts it, 

there yawns a contradiction between the mountain, lake and 
field preacher, whose appearance strikes one as that of a 
Buddha on a soil very little like that of India, and the 
aggressive fanatic, the mortal enemy of theologian and 
priest which Renan wickedly glorified as 'le grand' maitre en 
ironie' ." (Vr=~ ",A, 31) 

For Nietzsche, Jesus was the harmless child inca

pable of attacking anything, possessing "no idea to what 

extent ... [he] would one day cause dissention." (VI3,A,32) He 

remained in Nietzsche's eyes "a Buddha on a soil very little 

like that of India." (VI3,A,31) The upshot of these consi-

derations is that "the type of the redeemer has been preser

ved only 1n a very distorted form." (VI3,A,31) 

The question is asked; how is it that the Chris

tian tradition portrays Christ as one who brings "'the 

sword?'" (VI3,AC,32) This, says Nietzsche, is "comprehen-

sible only with reference to warfare and the aims of propa

ganda." (VI3,~,31) But whose war and propaganda? 

To answer this question we must recall the order 

of rank within the ancient Jewish culture. We have here, 

"the priests--and then immediately the chandala." (NXVIII~ 

184) However, since an order of rank was maintained, the 

Jewish priesthood retained a sense of "caste, the privi-

leged, the noble." (I'1XVIII,184) We saw that the authority of 

the priestly caste rested on the power of ressentiment. Yet 

for Nietzsche, the very hatred of authority and rank charac

teristic of the lowest orders existed in the Jewish culture 
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towards the ruling caste of priests. In short~ we find "a 

revolt of the chandala: the origin of Christianity." 

(NXVIII,184) 

Christianity has its origins in the weakest in

stincts of the Jewish culture. Once again we find here the 

antagonism toward any semblance of an order of rank and the 

hatred of authority. This~ as we have seen~ is a fundamental 

symptom of decadence. The Gospels, says Nietzsche~, introduce 

us to a "strange and sick world" wherein the "refuse of so-

ciety, neurosis and 'childlike" idiocy seem to make a ren

dezvous." (VF",A,31) Out of the underworld of the Jewish 

culture, the ressentiment of the weakest drives, so long 

held in check by the priestly caste, could not be entirely 

contained. Here that profound hatred of all reality, so 

essential to the life of the Jewish culture exploded into 

the expression of a negation of reality in toto. 

Hence Nietzsche will observe that 

one understands nothing of the psychology of Christianity if 
one takes it to be the expression of a newly arisen national 
youthfulness and racial invigoration. On the contrary: it is 
a typical form of decadence, the moral hypersensitivity and 
hysteria of a sick mishmash populace grown weary and aimless 
.•. all the neurosis keep a rendevous in them--the absence of 
duties, the instinct that everything is really coming to an 
end, that nothing is worthwhile anymore .... (MXVIII,180) 

Christianity was a sect the religiosity of which 

could only appeal to "the lower masses, the vJomen, the 

slaves, the non-noble classes." (MXVIII,196) Here "the in-

stincts of the subjugated and oppressed come into the fore-

ground: ..... 
1 .... is the lowest classes which seek their salvation 

in it." (VF",P.,21) This "salvation" is guided by the io-

stincts of ressentiment which, flourish among the "outcasts 

and the condemned" (MXVIII,207) of the Jewish culture. In 

this regard, Nietzsche says the background of Christianity 

is insurrection~ the explosion of stored-up antipathy to
wards the 'masters," the instinct for how much happiness 
could lie~ after such long oppression, simply in feeling 
oneself free •••• (MXVIII,209) 
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Yet since this was a revolt against the priestly 

caste, then it opposed the order of rank through which the 

Jewish culture retained its very existence. Thus the "salva

tion" sought by the Christians was in opposition to the last 

reality never abandoned by the Jewish culture, that being 

life itself. And insofar as Christianity fought this "labor

iously-achieved last possibility of remaining in being," 

(VI3,~,29) it was not only deadly to this culture~ but a 

profound expression of the death-wish typical of the exhaus

ted. 

What does Christ have to do with any of this? For 

Nietzsche, nothing. Of course, there are physiological simi-

lar-ities between Christ and these "lepers of all kinds" 

(NXV11I,2lZl7) such as; e:<haustion, sickness and decadence. In 

Christ however-, these similar-ities ar-e only apparent since 

he lacks one important factor-; ressentifft€nt. Chr-ist provided 

an e}:ample of a "way of li"fe"; (I'"fXVll1,212) a means for the 

weak and decadent to preserve themselves from the fragmenta

tion inher-ent to exhaustion. The indifference to external 

stimuli and the passivity of asceticism20 was the essential 

physiological technique "he bequeathed to mankind." (VI3,~, 

35) And it was in this light that Nietzsche said "[e]ven 

today such a life is possiblec •• Christianity will be pos-

sible at all times." (VF'S,A,39) 

What Chrlst offered was a means to avoiding the 

detrimental affects of ressentiment but the 

founder- of Chr-istianity had to pay for having directed him
self to the lowest class of Jewish society and intelligence. 
They conceived of him In the spirit they understood •.•• 
(I'1XV111,198) 

That is to say they saw him through the eyes of ressentiment 

and he became the center of "a popular uprising within a 

pr-iestly people--a pietistic movement fr-om below." (HXV11I, 

182) And since the "symbolism of Christianity is based on 

the Jewish, which had already resolved all reality ••• into a 

holy •.• unreality," (NXV1I1,183) then the "followers of 
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Christ" required "nothing less than 'the Son of God' to 

create a fai th for themsel ves." (l'IXVI I 1,182) 

For Nietzsche this "faith" presupposes the inter

pretation of the death of Jesus. Why was he crucified? Be

cause he was fundamentally U a political criminal, in so far 

as pol i tical criminals were possible in an absun:.f1y unpol i-

tical society." (VF~~1),27) Christ was essentially "misunder-

E:-tood" (VI3,1),27) to be in revolt 

against the Jewish Church •.. against 'the good and just,' 
against 'the saints of Israel,' against the social hierarchy 
--not against a corruption of these but against caste, pri
vilege, the order, the social form •••• (VI::S,1),27) 

It was this which 

brought him to the Cross: the proof is the inscription on 
the Cross. He died for hiE:- guilt--all ground is lacking for 
the assertion, however often it is made, that he died for 
the guilt of others. (VI::S,A,27) 

As we noted above, it is, says Nietzsche, "quite 

another question" (VI::S,1),28) whether Christ was conscious of 

the motives behind his crucifixion. And indeed, given 

Nietzsche's portrait of Christ, it is clear that taking him 

to the Cross was in many respects torturing a child to 

death. 21 Nevertheless, it was 

this unexpected shameful death ..• which brought the disciples 
face to face with the real enigma: 'Who waE:- that? What was 
that?· .••• Only now did the chasm open up: 'Who killed him? 
who was his natural enemy?' •... Answer: ruling Judaism, its 
upper class. From this moment one felt oneself in mutiny 
against the social order, one subsequently understood Jesus 
as having been in mutiny againE:-t the E:-ocial order, Up till 
then this w~rlike trait ••• was lacking in his image; more, he 
was the contradiction of it. (VI::S,A,40) 

From Nietzsche's point of view, this reaction to 

the death of Christ lies behind the traditional view of him 

as the "hero" bringing "'the sword.· .. (VI::S,1),32) The idea of 

Jesus as a warrior is, as we mentioned above, explicable 

"only with reference to warfare and the aims of propaganda." 

(VI::S,A,31) This is the war of the lowest social orders with

in the Jewish culture against "ruling Judaism." (VI::S,1),40) 
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This image of Christ is essentially the product of ressenti

ment and hence betrays "a sign of how little they under-

stood" (VFS,A,40) him since his "followers" "failed to un-

derstand" his "freedom from •.• [and] superiority over every 

feel ing of ressentiment. u (VI3 ... ~, 40) 

On the contrary, "his disciples were far from 

Torgi'V'ing his death •.. revengefu.lness, again came upper

most •.• one required 'retribution.'" (VI3,1t,40) Out of the 

instincts of ressentiment, all the religious symbols which 

constituted "the pile-work upon which the Jewish nation 

continued to exist" (VI3,A,27) were dredged up and predic-

tably the 

popular expectation of a Messiah came ••• into the foreground; 
an historic moment appeared in view: the 'kingdom of God' is 
coming to sit in judgement on its enemies. (VI3,A,40) 

Now the contempt and bitterness toward everything 

that was "Pharisee and theologian" (VI3,A,4G) was adjusted 

to Christ "according to their requirements." (VI3,A,31) At 

this point "everything is misunderstood" (VI 3, A, 412D since 

Christ had been "precisely the existence •.• the actuality" 

(VI3,A,40) of the "'kingdom of God.'" (VI3,A,40) But his 

t' followers" could not 

endure that evangelic equal right of everyone to be a child 
of God ... and their revenge consisted in exalting Jesus ••. in 
severing him from themselves: just as the Jews, in revenge 
On their enemies, had previously separated their God from 
themselves and raised him on high. The one God and the one 
Son of God: both products of ressentiment ••.. (VF~,A,40) 

After missing what Nietzsche considers central to 

the teaching of Christ, "an absurd problem came up." (VI3,A~ 

4 1 ' 
..L ) That being the question as to how God could have allowed 

him to die. And his "followers" 

found a downright terrifyingly absurd answer: God gave his 
Son for the forgiveness of sins, as a sacrifice ••.• The 
guilt sacrifice, and that in its most repulsive, barbaric 
form, the sacrifice of the innocent man for the sins of the 
guilty~ (VF~,A,41) 

But this has nothing to do with Jesus, says Nietzsche, be-

cause he 
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had done away with the concept 'guilt' itself--he had denied 
any chasm between God and man, he lived this unity of God 
and man as his 'glad tidings' •••• And not as a special pero
gative~ (VI::S,A,41) 

From the standpoint of ressentiment Christ is a 

"mere 'motif'" (MXVIII,177) for "this indecency of an inter

pretation." (VI::s,A,41) With this interpretation of the death 

of Christ, "the whole and sole reality of the Evangel, is 

juggled away" (VI::S,A,41) for 

the doctrine of a Judgement and a Second Coming, 1:he doc
trine of his death as a sacrificial death, the doctrine of 
the Resurrection ••• for the benefit of a state after death! 
(VI::S,A,41) 

Around such doctrines, all forms of sickness will 

rally since here the desire for death is most poignantly ex

pressed as a shifting "the centre of gravity of life aut of 

life into the 'Beyond'--into nothingness." (VF',A,43) And it 

is in this that "Christianity" is "something fundamentally 

different from what its founder did and desired." (MXVIII, 

195) It is, says Nietzsche, 

the great antipagan movement of antiquity, formulated 
through the employment of the life, teaching and 'words' of 
the founder of Christianity but interpreted in an absolutely 
arbitrary way after the pattern of fundamentally different 
needs •••• (MXVI I 1,195) 

Christ taught "a way of life, not a system of beliefs." 

(MXVIII,212) He "wanted to bring the peace and happiness of 

lambs," (MXVIII,195) not a life seen "through the eye of 

contempt" (MXVIII,193) typical of the ressentiment "of the 

weak, the inferior, the suffering, the oppressed." (NXVIII, 

195) 

Yet it is precisely among these latter wherein the 

hatred of life flourishes and seeks "freedom." This "free-

dom" is translated by Nietzsche into the death-wish typical 

of decadent exhausted drives. It is a desire for a blissful 

state of "nothingness." (VI3,A,43) In this light Nietzsche 

recognizes Christianity as 

a degeneracy movement composed of reject and refuse elements 
of every kind: it is not the expression of the decline of a 
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race, it is from the first an agglomeration of forms of mor
bidity crowding together and seeking one another out--It is 
therefore not national, not racially conditioned; it appeals 
to the disinherited everywhere; it is founded on rancour 
against everything well-constituted and dominant: it needs a 
symbol that represents a curse on the well-constituted and 
dominant. .•• (NXVII 1,154) 

Unfortunately, "Jesus of Nazareth was the sign by which they 

recognized themselves," (NXVIII,182) and hence "in reality 

there has been only one Christian, and he died on the 

In so far as Christianity appeals to "the disin

herited everywhere," (NXVIII,154) it cannot be seen as the 

expression of any particular race. This will sound odd in 

that Nietzsche says it 

could have arisen only on the soil of Judaism, whose princi
pal deed was to associate guilt with misfortune and to re
duce all guilt to guilt against God: Christianity raised all 
this to the second power. (MXVIII,182) 

In saying Christianity does not require race, 

Nietzsche means not only that it lacks a fundamental feature 

of any strong culture, but also that this feature is actual

ly attacked. We are speaking here of the necessary basis for 

any flourishing culture; an order of rank. As a "degeneracy 

movement composed of reject ... elements of every kind," 

(NXVIII,154) Christianity opposes any semblance of an order 

of rank. In this it combats the distinctive mark of any 

genuine culture. It borrowed the symbols of power which re

flected the "spirituality" of the Jewish ruling class it 

repudiated. 

Christianity is "not racially conditioned," 

(MXVIII,154) since degenerate elements exist within all cul

tures, (MXVIII~41) and that of the Jews was no different. 

For Nietzsche, Christianity emerged from the sewers of Jew

ish society and its hatred of authority was typical of the 

"already existing ..• religions of the lower masses" (/'lXVIII, 

196) throughout the ancient world. This is what Nietzsche 

means in saying that Christianity does not require race. It 



221 

was "forged out of the ressentiment of the masses," (Vr5 ,I}, 

43) like "every other already existing subterranean reli

gion," (MXVIII,195) and thereby possessed the "chieF weapon 

against ••. everything noble ••. on earth." (VI3,I},43) 

Without the Jewish culture Christianity would not 

have been possible in that it employed 

as a matter of principle only concepts, symbols, a,ttitudes 
manifested in the practice of the priest, the instinctive 
rejection of every other practice, every other kind of per
spective in the realm of values ••• that is not tradition, it 
is inheritance: on I y as inheritance does it have t:he effect 
of a natural quality. (VI3,I},44) 

Nevertheless, it was""a sect within which Nietzsche sees a 

rendezvous of all life-negating drives. All those things 

indicative of "strong races" (MXVIII,352) are herE~ denied. 

With it, 

there is no ••• meaning in living: that now becomes the 'mean
ing' of life •.•• What is the point of public spirit ••• of 
gratitude for one's descent and one's forefathers ••• of co
operation, trust, of furthering and keeping the general 
welfare? ••• So many 'temptations,' so many diversions from 
the 'right road· •••• (VI3,A,43) 

Christianity is not racially conditioned in so far as it 

does not discriminate against decadence and hence appeals to 

that of all cuI tures at all times. In this it" is therefore 

not national, not racially conditioned." (MXVIII,154) Conse

quently, it flourishes in "thoroughly morbid soil" (VI3,I}, 

51) everywhere. All that is required is that "one must be 

sufficiently sick for it." (VI3,I},51) 

The God of the sick will be invested with all the 

characteristics valued by them because when the "prerequi

sites of ascending life, when everything strong, brave, 

masterful proud is eliminated from the concept of God," 

(V 1::5 ,I}, 17 ) then 

he declines step by step to the symbol of a staff for the 
weary, a sheet-anchor for all who are drowning ••• the poor 
people's God the sinner's God, the God of the sick par ex
cellence •••• (VI::5,A,17) 



In such a deity "all decadence instincts~ all cowar-dliness 

and weariness of soul have their sanction." (VI3,A,19) Here 

we find a "low-water-mark in the descending development of 

the God type •.. the contradiction of life •. . nothingness dei

fied, the will to nothingness sanctified." (VI3,fl,.18) 

It is important to bear a certain point in mind 

with regard to Nietzsche's claim regarding the Jews. They 

mark, he says, "the beginning of the slave rebellion in 

morals." (VI2,B,195) We want to emphasize here the word 

"beginning." With Christianity the slave rebellion in morals 

gained real momentum. Under its banner the instincts of 

decadence everywhere could find a home and Nietzsche sees it 

taking root and spreading like a cancer throughout "the 

underworld of the ancient world." (VI3,fl,22) 

Christianity is slave morality par excellence and 

negates ever}'thing necessary to ascending 1 i fe. Here the 

hatred of life typical of ressentiment and its underlying 

desire for self-destruction places all meaning and value in 

a "'Beyond'" (VI3,fl,43) life. Everything it affirms is 

necessarily destructive to life on earth. Here we find indi

viduals who "imagine that for their sakes the laws of nature 

are continually being broken." (VI3,R,43) 

In our next chapter, we will look at how Chris

tianity went hand in hand with the influence of Greek philo

sophy_ We saw Socrates as a force that undermines life and 

Nietzsche certainly sees Christianity in the same vein. 

Indeed~ the brand of philosophy that emerged from Socrates 

onwards, is seen by Nietzsche to be a "preparation of the 

soil for Christianity." (NXVIII,427) As far as he is con

cerned, the two decadence movements of Post-socratic philo

sophy and Christianity spread throughout Western culture 

like a disease. 

Such questions as to how these forms of sickness 

infected Western culture will be left for the opening sec

tion of our next chapter. There we will look at Nietzsche's 



philosophy as an attempt on the part of the physician to 

cure the disease our culture inherited from these two deca-

dence movements. 
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basis of Nietzsche's 'psychology. It is their subterranean 
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1984), p. 61Zl3. 

7.See chapter 3, pp. 121, 148-150, 154. 

8.l'luch has been made of Nietzsche's use of the term "idiot" 
as descriptive of Christ, specifically in reference to the 
influence of Dostoevsky. Walter Kaufmann, for example, says 
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decisively influenced by Dostoevsky's portrait of Prince 
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epilepsy. Kaufmann will say that in Nietzsche's later period 
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which ••. [Buddhism] rests" (VI3~AC,20) and "the two ph';<'siolo
gicai realities" (VI3~A,30) inherent to the psychology of 
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religions." (VI3,A,42) 
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"doctrine" of asceticism whereby one is closer to God if one 
mortifies the flesh. Such mortification would presuppose 
ressentiment and a taklng revenge on one's body. Christ 
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matter what happens, one iS J as it were numbed to it. The 
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a not fighting for or against anything. It is precisely this 
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"happiness," in a sublime indifference to everything. Such a 
happiness is the feeling of escape from the burdensome af
fects of ressentiment. It is, as it were, a state of phy
siological hibernation wherein all possible resources of 
strength are channelled toward the preservation of the in
dividual. It is a technique of relaxation and rest from a 
world which from the standpoint of ressentiment is despised. 
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This is the "Kingdom of Heaven" and living as a "child of 
God." It is in this light that Nietzsche will say "Chris
tianity is possible as the most private form of existence." 
(NXVIII,211) It has nothing to do in Nietzsche's mind with 
the "necessity" to "deny" the body or "the world" as a means 
to salvation in the hereafter. 

14.This is from "The Wanderer and His Shadow," HH:II. The 
translation is Walter Kaufmann's in his, The Portable 
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17 .C.S. Lewis~ 1'1ere Christianity, (Fontana Books: Great 
Britain, 1975), p. 52. 

18.As regards Christ as an object of historical inquiry, 
Nietzsche's rejection of the "scientific procedures" (VI~,A, 

28) fashionable in the historicism of his day makes an in
teresting comparison to that of Soren Kierkegaard's in the 
latter's Philosophical Fragments. Kierkegaard thought the 
task of Christian faith was by no means enhanced through 
"knowledge" of historical facts about the life of Christ. 
Nietzsche disparges the historical facts because the attempt 
to get "to the facts" only deals with "the contradictions of 
'tradition.'" (VI~,A,28) But this "tradition" consists of 
the Gospels, and legends and as we will see, Nietzsche is 
deeply suspicious of both. Consequently, "to apply .•. scien
tific procedures when no ather records are e>:tant seems to 
me wrong in principle--mere learned idling." (VI~~,~,28) In 
the end, Kierkegaard thought historical facts about Christ 
meant nothing in regard to the task of faith; for Nietzsche 
they meant little in regard to the task of the problem of 
"the psychological type of the redeemer." (VP',A,2'9) 

19.Ernest Renan (1823-1892) wrote a very popular text en
titled. The Life Of Christ, published in 1863 and it is to 
this text that Nietzsche is referring. 

2~.See note 13 above. 

21.1n this connection it is interesting to recall 
Dostoevsky's, The Brothers Karamazov, .. wherein Ivan states 
his refusal to put mankind into the state of paradise if all 
that was required was the torturing to death of one innocent 
child. Ironically, this refusal is essential to Ivan's argu
ment for atheism. In short God himself had an innocent child 
tortu~ed to death for the sake of the human race. This is a 
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"love" both Ivan and Nietzsche reject. 



The few that saw something 1 ike this and.~ starry
eyed 

But fool ishly.~ with glowing hearts averred 
Their feelings and their visions before the 

common herd 
Have at all times been burned and crucified. 1 

Faust 

CHAPTER V 

VISIONS OF INNOCENCE 

Introduction 

Over the last four chapters, we have seen both the 

physiology inherent to Nietzsche's clinical standpoint and 

its application in diagnosing cultural health and sickness. 

But if we settled with this, we would be giving "physiology" 

more importance than it deserves. Certainly Nietzsche's phi

losophy rests to a great extent on his clinical standpoint. 

But it is absurd to suggest that his primary philosophical 

motive was to demonstrate a physiological interpretation for 

all possible phenomena. In short, our investigation, like 

Nietzsche's, is not concerned with physiology for its own 

sake. If we settle with showing this physiology permeating 

his critique of ancient Greek and Hebrew culture, we fail to 

see his philosophical motive. This motive is only apprecia

ted if we remember that Nietzsche, no less than Socrates, 

was a physician of culture. And as such he does not stop at 

mere diagnosis of a disease, he also proposes a cure. 

He called the disease "nihilism" and our investi-

gation into the decadence movements of metaphysics and 

Christianity has uncovered the origins of this disease. The 

diagnosis is famous, the cure, if not infamous, is often re

garded as incomprehensible. We are speaking here of those 

interdependent themes of the "Overman" and "Eternal Recur

rence." Nietzsche's name is virtually synonymous with these 

conceptions along with the rubric under which they stand: 
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the "revaluation of all values." But before these themes can 

be properly entertained, the character of the disease of ni

hilism must be clarified. 

To this end we will first have a brief look at 

Nietzsche's view of the origins of nihilism. Since it is a 

sickness beginning with metaphysics and Christianity, its 

roots are in antiquity. But these two decadence movements 

find "their logical consequence" (I'1XVIII:Preface,4) in ni

hilism as an illness peculiar to modernity. Thus Nietzsche 

tells us that he "looks back when relating what will come." 

(I'1XVIII:Preface,3) 

Our second consideration will be an investigation 

of nihilism proper. It is the enemy against which Nietzsche 

said: "This time, old artilleryman that I am, I'm moving in 

my big guns."2 Our third consideration will be the battle

plan Nietzsche called the "revaluation of all values." 

Finally, we will look at Eternal Recurrence, the Overman and 

the symbol of Dionysus within this strategy. 

Before we proceed to the concerns above, a few 

points deserve mention. Our look at Nietzsche's clinical 

standpoint reveals a terrific violence. That is, we have 

seen the diagnostician judging what deserves to live and 

die. In this Nietzsche is ruthless. But just as "physiology" 

for its own sake is not the essential motive in Nietzsche's 

thought, neither is violence and destruction. He once said 

that every great philosophy is "the personal confession of 

its author and a kind of involuntary and unconscious 

memoir." (VI2,B,6) Philosophy, then, is the indirect narra

tive of the philosopher's own existence. 

As we proceed through the concerns of this chap

ter, violence, destruction and cruelty by no means disap

pear. Indeed, at times these themes cannot help but inspire 

terror. But if Nietzsche's philosophy is his "personal con

fession," (VIZ,B,6) then we will seek to confirm his obser

vation: "I speak only of what I have lived through, not 
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merely of what I have thought through; the opposition of 

thinking and life is lacking in my case."3 Nietzsche experi

enced a terror which, as Erich Heller says, "is hardly un

derstood anymore."4 Its character is such that his legendary 

illness and loneliness are secondary. 

There are many who have suffered physical illness 

and loneliness, and in this Nietzsche is no more unique than 

those who endure these today. But what if this suffering is 

seen to be devoid of meaning or purpose? ThiS, Nietzsche 

tells us is the greatest pain. It lies, he says, in the 

"meaninglessness of suffering, not suffering itself." (VI2, 

G:III,28) There must be an "answer to the crying question, 

'why do I suffer?'" (VI2,G:III,28) Unless man "is shown a 

meaning for it, a purpose of suffering," (VI2,G:III,2B) then 

he will destroy himself. Nietzsche raised this "crying ques

tion" and, when he doubted a possible answer, sought "deter

rence from the deed aT nihilism, which is suicide." (MXVIII, 

247) 

Again, in this Nietzsche is not extraordinary. 

There are many who fight the desire for death when their 

suffering appears "in vain!" (VI2,G:III,2B) Nietzsche's 

uniqueness resides in how he saw his terror of the absurd as 

symptomatic of the "spiritual" disease of his age and a 

spectre that would haunt "the history of the next two cen

turies." (MXVIII:Preface,2) In short, the violence and 

cruel ty of the diagnosis and cure reveal the bluepl~int of 

that experienced by Nietzsche. He witnessed within himself 

the collapse of everything that formerly sustained men with

in the most profound suffering. He called it the "advent aT 

nihilism," (MXVIII:Preface,2) the extinction of faith in 

life itself now becomes a world-historical event. 

Nietzsche despised this extinction both within his 

epoch and himself. On the other hand, he saw it as unavoid

able; something that, like any illness, had to be endured 

and defeated. And he claims success when he tells us he is 
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"the first perfect nihilist of Europe who, however, has even 

now lived through the whole of nihilism, to the end, leaving 

it behind, outside himself." (MXVIII:Preface,3) What did 

this success provide? For Nietzsche, precisely what nihilism 

had undermined: faith in life and therewith the possibility 

to create new mores, new paths, values, and perhaps new 

gods. 

It is in this that we must look to see the philo

sophical motive in Nietzsche's thought. The diagnosis of 

that modern illness he called nihilism is only part of the 

story. The cure is the other. He would settle for nothing 

less than the high philosophical rank he identifiE~d with the 

pre-Socratic thinkers. From them he derived his vision of 

the type of the genuine philosopher whose task is creation 

and carrying "the seeds of the future and ••• the spiritual 

colonization ••• of new states and communities." (V:;~,BS,23) 

This individual, "even when he seeks to be a founder ••• , is 

most useful when there is a lot to be destroyed, in times of 

chaos or degeneration."~ 

Nietzsche believed much had to be destroyed within 

himself as well as in his epoch. In assessing his own age he 

said, "nothing comes of this si tuation. Why indeed? They' are 

not philosophers for themsel ves. . Physician heal t.hysel f ~ . 

is what we must shout to them."6 Nietzsche shouted this at 

himself loudest of all and is precisely the physician who 

attempts to heal himself. The cure for nihilism he 

prescribed for his culture reflects an experiment he made 

with himself. Hence his philosophy is self-referential. We 

do not intend to reduce Nietzsche's philosophy to his bio

graphy. But it will be clear that in saying, "people shall 

say after I am dead that I was a good physician--and not 

only in my behalf,"? he described his philosophical motive. 

In coming to terms with his own suffering he believed he 

found "a Yes, a No, a straight line, a goal" (VI3,T:II,44) 

for future generations. 
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It is well known that Nietzsche sees Christianity 

as the embodiment of modern sickness. The last chapter has 

shown however that his attack on Christianity is not arbi

trary, nor merely a product of his "atheism."S We have seen 

this attack hinge on his critique of the physiological dyna

mics of the ancient Hebrew culture. Christianity is seen 

therefore, as a form of decadence whereby ressentiment, a 

relentless hatred of life, is transformed into a religion. 

Nietzsche's critique of the ancient Greek culture revealed 

decadence in the form of metaphysics--personified in the pa

tron saint of Western philosophy, Socrates. 

Here are two forms of cultural sickness with much 

in common: both, A) emerge in times of cultural dissolution; 

B) constitute a revaluation of the values essential to the 

foundation of their respective cultures; and, C) originate 

from the lowest ranks of the social hierarchy. For 

Nietzsche, Christianity and metaphysics synthesized into a 

poison spreading throughout Western culture. These two deca

dence movements ran "side by side," (I'1XVIII,427) and inevi

tably united through the "symbiosis of centuries." (I'1XVIII, 

50) 

A clue to this symbiosis lies in Nietzsche's con

viction that "since Plato, all theologians and philosophers 

are on the same track." (VI2,B,191) The track being that of 

decadence. Plato reveals the disease of his age in his anta

gonism toward the instincts. In this he took up the task of 

his great teacher Socrates9 and became one of the most po

werful promoters of decadence. Nietzsche sees Plato like any 

philosopher, that is, as symptomatic of his epoch. He is the 

philosophical voice of the Greek "world grown senile and 

sick" (I'1XVIII,438) seeking solace in the ideal, et:ernal 

"world" of dialectic wherein suffering, "death, change ••• 

procreation and growth" (VI~,T:IV,l) are reduced to "concep

tual mummies." (VI3,T:IV,1) 
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In Plato's transcendent "reality" all facets of 

life as will to power are the characteristics of a merely 

"apparent" world. The "Truth" exists "'in a higher world"-

instead of in a very much lower one." (VI3, T: IV,S) By pla

cing the value of existence "in a 'higher world,"" we find 

the symptoms of exhaustion and sickness. In short, "one 

invents a world" (MXVIII,430) to the extent that this world 

can not be endured. And, as we have seen, in this the "vir

tuous man," i.e., the metaphysician, denies precisely "the 

foundations of Hellenic culture." (MXVIII,427) In turning to 

a reality transcending this world, metaphysics constitutes a 

revaluation of the v~lues integral to the cultivation of the 

Greek culture. Now the "great concepts "good' and "just" .. 

(MXVIII,430) are "denaturalized" (I'1XVIII,430) and "torn from 

their conditionality, in which they have grown and alone 

possess any meaning, from their Greek and Greek-political 

soil." (NXVIII,430) And, as we saw, this leads Nietzsche to 

see both "Socrates and Plato as symptoms of decay, as agents 

of the dissolution of Greece, as pseudo-Greek, as anti

Greek." (VI3,T:III,2)10 

The desire for a world transcending this one is 

precisely the means through which Greek metaphysics is a 

"preparation of the soil for Christianity." (I'1XVIII,428) In 

affirming a transcendent reality which "contradict.ed this 

world," (NXVIII,461) Plato provided the "decayed soil" 

(NXVIII,438) wherein Christianity "could only take root." 

(MXVIII,438) Greek metaphysics opted for "denaturalized" 

(NXVIII,430) and hence abstract "virtues" the origin of 

which is a "world" antithetical to this one. Christianity 

follows a similar pattern. Its ressentiment "shifts the 

center of gravity of life out of life into the "Beyond'" 

(VI3,A,43) as the source of virtues revealed "only in harm

ful ••• life-poisoning and heart-poisoning errors." (VI3,A,39) 

In both cultures decadent instincts dominate and a "spiritu

alization" of the world in "contradiction of life" (VI3,A, 
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18) emerges. Both cases reveal the instincts of decadence as 

the source of revaluations of the values of their respective 

cultures. 

What Christianity had in common with Greek meta

physics was "the denaturalization of moral values .. " (I'1XVIII, 

430) In this vein Nietzsche says "Greek moral philosophy had 

already done everything to prepare the way for moral fanati

cism even among the Greeks and Romans." (I'1XVIII,202) In 

chapters three and four, we looked at the physiological 

conditions of this "denaturalization." But the synthesis of 

these two ancient decadence movements must not be seen in 

terms of reciprocal necessity. That is, in saying metaphys

ics prepared "the soil for Christianity," (I'1XVIII,428) 

Nietzsche does not mean the former was essential to the 

existence of the latter. 

Strictly speaking, these two decadence movements 

saw the light of day quite independently of each other. 

Granted both are decadent; and from Nietzsche"s clinical 

standpoint, the physiology is essentially the same. However, 

given Nietzsche"s analyses of each within the Greek and He

brew cultures, he certainly would not say they are inter

changeable in their historical manifestations. Indeed, he 

regards Christianity as much more dangerous. RessE~ntiment 

reveals a hatred of such intensity that the Socratic revenge 

of metaphysics seems to pale in comparison. 

Measured against Christian ressentiment, Greek 

metaphysics seems like a sleepy desire for happiness in so 

far as this world is merely "apparent." As long as one pur

sues dialectic, "virtue" is assured and one is superior to 

whatever life requires for the cultivation of a genuinely 

healthy culture. In short, this is the torpor of a once 

vital culture seeking to justify a fundamental incapacity to 

meet the exigencies one"s ancestors met with reli~,h. Essen

tially, 
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no one had the courage to conceive virtue as a consequence 
of immorality (of a will to power) in the service of the 
species (or of the race or polis), for the will tID power was 
considered immorality. (MXVIII,428) 

Ressentiment on the other hand, flourished within 

the Hebrew culture and, ironically, was actually exploited 

as a means to staying firmly within existence. Unlike the 

Greeks, the Jews did not collapse into decadence and this 

for the reason that in spite of everything they maintained 

an order of rank. Eventually, this ressentiment gave birth 

to Christianity, which was in direct opposition to every

thing "upon which the Jewish nation continued to exist at 

all." (VI3,~,27) Here was an "instinctive hatred ,for actu

ality" (VI3,~,39) that had been honed "for hundreds of 

years." (VI3,~,44) As we saw, Christ was only an occasion 

through which this prodigious power was unleashed first and 

foremost against "ruling Judaism, its upper classu" (VI3,~, 

40) 

The ruling class resisted this threat to its sur

vival. But the ressentiment of slave morality, the essential 

weapon of the Jewish priestly caste, proved irresistible to 

the most decadent instincts of almost all other cultures. 

Thus Nietzsche saw 

the Christian movement ••. from the first (as] a collective 
movement of outcast and refuse elements of every kind (-
these want to come to power through Christianity). It is not 
the expression of the decline of a race, it is an aggregate 
formation of decadence types from everywhere crowding toge
ther and seeking one another out. (VI3,~,51) 

We have seen that decadence "belongs to every age 

and every people" (I'1XVIII,41) and is held in check by any 

healthy culture. Clearly, by the time metaphysics emerged in 

the figures of Socrates and Plato, the Greek culture had 

lapsed into decadence and was in no condition to fight "the 

contagion of the healthy parts of the organism." (MXVIII,41) 

Indeed, this contagion was only enhanced through metaphysics 

which prepared "the soil for Christianity" (MXVIII,427) be

cause the former, like the latter "refused to see nature in 
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moral i ty." (MXVI I 1,202) Plato, says Nietzsche, "h,O\d al ready 

debased the Greek gods with his concept 'good.'" (I1XVIII, 

202) In that Christianity, like metaphysics "is a degeneracy 

movement," (I1XVIII,154) it is physiologically irrl::!sistible 

in its appeal "to the disinherited everywhere." (I'1XVIII,154) 

Thus, not being racially conditioned, (I'tXVIII,154) Chris

tianity "left its original home, the lowest orders" (VI3,~, 

22) of Jewish society and spread throughout "the underworld 

of the ancient world." (VI3,~,22) 

Nietzsche recognized in Christianity a profound 

ability to adapt and appeal "to the needs and level of un

derstanding of the religious masses at the time." (I'tXVIII, 

196) That is, the religions of "the lower masses, the women, 

the slaves, the non-noble classes." (MXVIII,196) These were 

the "subterranean cults, those of Osiris, of the Great 

Mother, of Mithras for example." (VI3,~,58) Christianity 

insinuated itself into these "Chandala religions" (VI3,~,58) 

because of their "latent Christianity" (VI3,~,58) revealed 

in such characteristics as: "hope of a beyond"; (NXVIII,196) 

"blood-drinking"; (I'tXVIII,167) "the bloody phantasmagoria of 

the sacrificial animal"; (NXVIII,196) "the unio mystica with 

the 'sacrifice'''; (MXVIII,167) "asceticism, world--denial" 

(l'1XVIII,196) and "above all the slowly stirred up fire of 

revengefulness, of Chandala revengefulness." (VI3,A,58) 

Christianity also attempted "to found and make 

itself possible philosophically" (I'tXVIII,195) and this is 

manifest in its "predilection for the ambiguous figures of 

the old culture, above all for Plato." (I'tXVIII,195) For 

Nietzsche, placing absolute "Good" in a world transcending 

this one, led Plato to promote Socratic decadence--the moral 

condemnation of this world. In this, Plato not only deviates 

"from all the fundamental instincts of the Hellenes," (VI3, 

T:XI,2) he is also "morally infected ••• an antecedent Chris

tian." (VI3,T:XI,2) He "is a coward in the face of reality-

consequently he flees into the ideal." (VI3,T:XI,2) And this 
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flight "was the greatest of rebaptisms," (MXIX,572) that is,. 

revaluations of the values of his culture. And, for 

Nietzsche, "because it has been adopted by Christianity, we 

do not recognize how astonishing it is." (MXIX,572) In 

the great fatality of Christianity, Plato is that ambiguity 
and fascination called the 'ideal' which made it possible 
for all the nobler natures of antiquity to misunderstand 
themselves and to step on to the bridge which led to the 
'Cross.· .. (VI3,T:XI,2) 

In opting for the "Good" and "Truth" of a trans

cendent world, Plato "reversed the concept 'reality' and 

said: 'What you take for real is an error, and the nearer we 

approach the 'Idea,' the nearer we approach 'truth ..... 

(NXIX,572) Herein lies the Greek decadence "adopted by 

Christianity." (MXIX,572) Plato, is Christianity's most 

profound, albeit inadvertant, philosophical advocate. He 

provides the means through which ressentiment becomes "wrap

ped in Greek togas and concepts" (MXVIII,195) as at kind of 

"cultural window dressing."11 Christianity "is Platonism for 

the people," (VI2,B:Preface) that is, an "appalling mishmash 

of Greek philosophy and JUdaism." (MXVIII,169) It proved ir-

resistible to "the scum of previous society of all classes" 

(NXVIII,50) and "was forcibly disseminated among uncivilized 

peoples: this is the history of Occidental cui ture!. "12 

We know Nietzsche's attack on this history speaks 

neither from the standpoints of Christianity nor "metaphy

sics but from animal physiology." (MXVIII,275) From this 

standpoint he held that, thanks to two thousand years of 

Christianity, something "sickly, and mediocre has been bred, 

the European of today." (VI2,B,62) It is as morality that 

Christianity has come to dominate the "spirituality" of the 

West. As such, it has been the "history of the struggle of 

morality with the basic instincts of life." (MXVIII,274) 

This antagonism to life has itself become instinc1:; it is 

"in our blood." (MXVIII,765) Since what "ought to perish" 

(VI2,B,62) has been preserved and held in honour by Chris-



238 

tianity, modern men "have taken up sickness, old clge, con

tradiction into all their instincts." (VI 3 ,A,19) Consequent

ly, our culture proceeds "step by step further into deca

dence." (VI::S,T:X,43) 

What is the ultimate and, indeed, natural conse

quence of this procedure? Death. The death-wish of Socrates 

was masked in the longing of metaphysics for the '''virtue'' of 

a world devoid of "error." The death-wish of Christ was ex

ploited and deified by a mob the ressentiment of which he 

had no grasp. For Nietzsche, the death-wish inherE~nt to all 

decadence, and cultivated for two millennia, finally comes 

to fruition in modernity. Nietzsche called it nihilism: "the 

logical conclusion of our great values and ideals." (M:Pre

face,4) 

What is nihilism? It is that historical phenomenon 

whereby Uthe highest values devaluate themsel ves." (MXVI I I, 

2) We are about to see that this devaluation is, on the one 

hand, the lucid perception of "God," and "Truth, as decep

tions. On the other hand, this perception renders a vision 

of life so terrifying that degenerate modern man stands 

paralyzed: the "aim is lacking; 'why?" finds no answer." 

(MXVIII,2) Since "all of us have, unconsciously, involun

tarily in our bodies values" (VI::S,C:Epilogue) of decadent 

"descent--we are, physiologically considered, false." (VI::S, 

C:EpilogueJ With the collapse of the highest values hither

to, modern man"s instinctive preference for what is ill 

render him almost incapable of overcoming their demise. For 

Nietzsche, if we do not overcome this loss cultural despair 

and suicide are inevitable. 

Extreme situations require extreme measures and 

our physician does not hesitate to take the latter both in 

regard to himself and his epoch. "Physician, heal yourself: 

thus will you heal your patient too." (VI1,Z:I,22) This was 

Nietzsche"s motto and, in looking at the "relation between 

what"s called 'improvement" of mankind ••• and the e.levation 
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of the species Man,"13 he experimented with himself "first 

and last." (VI3,C:Preface) 

Nietzsche's philosophy is a prodigious attack upon 

"everything men have heretofore respected and loved."14 But 

if we see Nietzsche's philosophy strictly in terms of attack 

and destruction we do him an injustice. Like Socrates, 

Nietzsche diagnosed the sickness of his age and sought to 

provide "his expedient, his cure." (VI3,T:III,9) Of course, 

essential to this task is his attack on Socrates and Chris

tianity. But this is directed toward putting the foundation 

of Western culture on a new footing and is not an exercise 

in destruction for the sake of destruction. His war on deca

dence brings him closest to the Socrates he believed fought 

decadence within the Greek cul.ture. 1o We have seen that, for 

Nietzsche, the philosophical type embodies the physiological 

status of his culture. Hence Nietzsche sees himself infected 

with the decadence of his age. 

"Nothing," he said, "has preoccupied me more than 

the problem of decadence." (VI3,C:Preface) However, "I re

sisted it. The philosopher in me resisted." (VI3,[::Preface) 

Such resistance requires the philosopher "to overcome his 

time in himself, to become ·timeless.··· (VI3,C:Preface) By 

this means, the philosopher sets out to "protect and defend 

his native land."16 Nietzsche considered Socrates a decadent 

who~ as such, could only reveal the sickness of his age. 

Nietzsche saw himself as "a child of this time; that is, a 

decadent." (VI3,C:Preface) Like Socrates, he "grasped that 

his case •.. was already no longer exceptional" (VI3,T:III,9) 

since the "same kind of degeneration was everywhere silently 

preparing itself." (VI3,T:III,9) And, like Socrates, 

Nietzsche resisted decadence both within himself and his 

culture. 

These observations give rise to the following 

questions: since Nietzsche realized he was a decadent, does 

he "believe" in his philosophy? In admitting his decadence, 
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is he indirectly warning us of the decadence inherent to his 

own philosophy? Zarathustra says to his disciples: "You 

revere me; but what if your reverence tumbles one clay? Be

ware lest a statue slay you." (VI1,Z:III,5) Nietzsche did 

not believe in his philosophy as a hard and fast truth "for 

there is no truth." (MXVIII,616) In referring to himself as 

a decadent, he is saying the "main tenets" of his thought 

must be regarded with suspicion. We find a clue here not 

unlike that Nietzsche found in Socrates' suicide. This sui

cide was Socrates' ironical communication of the failure of 

"his faith in "rationality at any cost.'" (VI3,T:III,11)17 

When Nietzsche refer~ to his own decadence, he is pointing 

to his own skepticism as regards his philosophy. 

Gadamer has spoken of Nietzsche the exper-imenter18 

and in this he is quite right. Yet, haunted by the fact of 

his decadence, Nietzsche feared committing the Socr-atic er

ror: promoting the very sickness one seeks to cure. The con

viction permeating Nietzsche's ideas on the Recurrence, the 

Overman and Dionysus reveal his dedication to the necessity 

for a revaluation of all values in the fight against deca

dence and nihilism. But Nietzsche was not convinced of these 

conceptions as the best means to promoting the future health 

of the West. 

Under the rubric "Revaluation of all Values," he 

articulates the ideas of Recurrence, the Overman and Diony

sus with passion and conviction--of that there is no doubt. 

But these are not eternal truths. Rather they are the medi

cine used by the physician on a patient which, in this case, 

happens to be Western culture. There is danger for a patient 

when the doctor does not have complete faith in his medi

cine. However, in this case, the doctor has created the me

dicine himself and, with great trepidation, begins an exper

iment. 
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PART I 

NIHILISM 

A. The infection 

Given the observations above, we are not surprised 

at a hiss of contempt in Nietzsche's references to "modern

ity." Compared to the intrepid man of antiquity who lived in 

accord with Life, the "hopelessly mediocre and insipid man" 

(VI2,G:I,11) of today is the price "we ••• pay for having been 

Christians for two thousand years." (I'1XVIII,30) Modern man 

is sick through havirig embraced this infection which, from 

"the standpoint of general breeding," (I'1XVIII,246) can only 

"kIOrsen the European race." (VrZ ,B,62) And such a race is 

destined to "have descendants even more degenerate than they 

are themselves." (I'1XVIII,52) Ultimately, the malaise begin

ning with metaphysics and absorbed by that of Christianity 

has brought us to the point where "modern society is no 

'society,' no 'body,' but a sick conglomerate of chandalas-

a society that no longer has the strength to excrete." 

(MXVIII,50) And, as we have seen, Nietzsche calls this state 

of affairs "nihilism." 

"What does nihilism mean? That the highest values 

devaluate themselves. The aim is lacking; 'why' finds no 

answer." (I'1XVIII,2) Our values, steeped as they arE? in deca

dent origins, are only the palest image of what at one time 

Were expressions of a profound health. We saw that the pre

Socratic Greek culture and pre-Christian Hebrews developed a 

"spirituality" in accord with the law of life. In both cases 

however, decadence movements peculiar to each marked a reva

luation of the values essential to the affirmation of life. 

Both these decadence movements retained the values of their 

respective cultures but in name only. The old values of the 

Greeks and the Hebrews affirmed life, but the decadence 

movements within each culture reinterpreted these into its 
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negation. This is why Nietzsche emphasizes two undercurrents 

in the history of the West. The first is its original mani

festation of health in the values and religions of the pre

Socratic Greeks and pre-Christian Hebrews. The second is the 

revaluation of the values of these ancient cultures by deca

dence movements peculiar to each. 

Ultimately, Nietzsche puts his finger on Christian 

morality as the path through which all forms of exhaustion, 

decadence and sickness were preserved and promoted up to the 

present. Thus Western culture is so ill that the capacity to 

create a healthy "spi,rituality" is greatly jeopardised: that 

is, its capacity to create the fictions essential to its 

preservation and growth. To understand this we must recall 

that Christianity is a profound threat to the necessity of 

an order of rank determined by the law of life. And as we 

have repeatedly seen, for Nietzsche, a firmly maintained 

order of rank is the essence of any healthy "spirituality." 

In its hatred of an order of rank, "Christianity 

has waged a war to the death." (VI3,A,43) 

It stands against every feeling of reverence and distance 
between man and man, against, that is, the precondition of 
every elevation, every increase in culture--it has forged 
out of the ressentiment of the masses its chief weapon ••• 
against everything noble, joyful, high-spirited on earth, 
against our happiness on earth. (VI3,A,43) 

Clearly, the "aristocratic outlook has been under

mined most deeply by the lie of equality of souls." (VI3,A, 

43) The Christian God "has sat still nowhere ••• he is at home 

everywhere, the great cosmopolitan," (VI3,q,17) the "God of 

the 'great majority,' the democrat among gods." (VI3,A,17) 

Since "many degrees of bondage" (MXVIII,464) are essential 

to cultivating the strongest, most "spiritual" human beings, 

the idea of an equal value between man and man is anathema. 

"'Human equality'" (MXVIII,31S) is an idea "forged 

out of the ressentiment of the masses" (VP~,A,43) constitu

ting Christianity's "chief Mtedpon against" (VI3,A,43) the 

"precondition of every higher culture." (MXVIII,464) This 
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precondition is an order of rank; that feeling of "distance 

between man and man" (VI3,A,43) within the cultural organ

ism. Ultimately, if "the degenerate and sick ••• [are] to be 

accorded the same value as the healthy ••• or even more value 

••• then unnaturalness becomes law." (I'1XVIII,246) 

As we have seen, an order of rank provides "an ar

rangement, whether voluntary or involuntary, for breeding" 

(VP!~,B,262) human beings to "carry the seeds of the future. II 

(V2 ,GS,23) Within this natural greenhouse, it is essential 

that "the ill-constituted, weak, degenerate, perish." 

(MXVIII,246) But since Christian ressentiment has c:ome to 

determine the values of our culture, we find, says 

Nietzsche, the "poison of the doctrine "equal rights for 

all.'" (VI3,A,43) 

The "real historical effect" (MXVI I I ,246.~ of this 

doctrine was to make the individual, particularly the sick, 

"so important, so absolute, that he could no longer be sac

rificed ... (MXVIII,246) Hence the idea of the individual's 

"infinite value" and the principle of equality "has from the 

standpoint of general breeding, no meaning at all." (MXVIII, 

246) Since Christianity is necessaril y :l.9 opposed to the idea 

of "distance between man and man," (VI3,~,43) then it "is 

the counterprinciple to the principle of selection.," 

(MXVIII,246) The doctrine of equality "has been mor-e 

thoroughly sowed by Christianity than by anything else" 

(VI3,~,43) and its dominant physiological effect has been 

"for eighteen centuries--to turn man into a subl iffl€? miscar

riage." (VI2,B,62) 

Naturally, this antagonism toward political equal

ity, led Nietzsche to condemn both democracy and socialism. 

Of the latter he said: "the human beings or races that think 

up such a doctrine must be bungled." (MXVIII,125) And demo

cracy, "as the heir of the Christian movement," (VI2,B,202) 

reveals "a tremendous physiological process" (VI2,B,242) 

whereby "Europeans are becoming more and more similar to 
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each other ••• more detached from the conditions under which 

races originate." (VI2,B,242) Ultimately, the idea that 

"'Everyone is equal to everyone else'" (MXIX,752) breeds a 

populace of "self-seeking cattle and mob.· .. (NXIX,752) 

Given Nietzsche's belief in maintaining a strong, 

natural order of rank, his hatred of "equality" should come 

as no surprise. As far as he was concerned, our adherence to 

egalitarian principles is symptomatic of the decadent in

stincts dominating our culture. This diagnosis, brought 

Nietzsche's philosophical task clearly before him. He says 

that in this age of "suffrage universal, i.e., when everyone 

may sit in judgment dn everyone and everything, I feel im

pelled to establish order of rank." (NXIX,854) 

This task was essential since, without a new 

order, our "highest values" will be our doom. The concep

tions of "justice," "courage," and the "good" did not origi

nate in conditions wherein "everyone may sit in judgment on 

everyone and everything." (MXIX,854) On the contralry, they 

presupposed the "spiritual" strength typical of a firmly 

established order of rank and therefore intimately connected 

to an affirmation of life on earth. Without this order, the 

sick and weak have flourished to the point where our culture 

is equal to "the sum of zeroes--where every zero has 'equal 

rights,' where it is virtuous to be zero." (NXVIII,53) 

Thus far we have spoken of our cultural inheri

tance of a sick "spiri tuali ty" which, in turn, led us to 

embrace values that promise cultural destruction. This, 

generally speaking, is what is meant by nihilism. But this 

tells us little of the dynamic of disintegration inherent to 

nihilism whereby "the highest values devaluate themselves." 

(MXVIII,2) How does Nietzsche understand this devaluation? 

How does it occur that the very affirmation of everything 

"holy" and "good" for at least the last two millennia ac

tually compels us to deny the "holy" and "good?" It is to 

this strange paradox that we now turn. 
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B. The Absurd 

Bearing in mind that Greek metaphysics and Chris

tianity are a "spiritualization" of the world appropriate to 

decadence and exhaustion, Nietzsche makes the physiological 

connection to "inheritance." That is, he sees our age as the 

physiologically debilitated offspring of decadent antiquity. 

As is well known, he seizes upon "morality" as the domina

ting factor in this debilitation since it stands diametri

cally opposed to the key for a healthy culture or indivi

dual: an order of rank among the drives. 

No doubt the morality we have inherited from deca

dent antiquity presupposes the negation of an order of rank 

determined by the law of life. For Nietzsche, the lack of 

such an order naturally allows this morality to thrive. 

Since this morality is decadent, then we return to that pe

culiarity of decadence which, from Nietzsche's standpoint, 

determines the ultimate telos of Greek metaphysics and 

Christianity. That being, how decadence leads any organism 

to ultimately seek death. We have spoken of Nietzsche's 

perception of the death-wish in the "late and decadent"2m 

Greek culture as well as that inherent to Christianity. The 

time has come to look at his perception of how the death

wish inherent to the morality of the West begins to bear 

fruit in his own age. 

It is important to recall here that in decadence 

the weakest instincts rally ro'und that of preservation and 

undermine the vitality of the organism as a whole. In this 

process we saw how the instinct of preservation, as the 

"first instinct of spirituality," (VI3,T:IX,2) only renders 

a fiction determined by its perspective. In short, it pro

vides the deception of stability essential to the organism. 

However, since the law of life requires growth in power and 

not preservation, the organism dominated by preservation 
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becomes further devitalized and seeks the ultimate "stabili

ty" of death. 

The paradox of decadence lies in how the very in

tensity of the organism's search for preservation only en

hances the prospect of exhaustion and the death-wish. The 

more intensely it seeks to preserve itself, the more it 

rushes headlong into the devitalization it is trying to 

ameliorate. 21 This however, is quite natural since it is 

simply nature's way of weeding out degenerate organisms. As 

we saw in chapter one, the paradox here is that we see the 

will to power in decadence since it seeks power over the 

organism as a whole. 'But the instinct of decadence can only 

affirm its perspective through the inevitable dest:ruction of 

the organism. The more the perspective of self-preservation 

is affirmed via the debilitation of the most powerful 

drives, the more the law of life is affirmed in the neces

sity for the destruction of the weak. Here Life, as will to 

power, is affirmed through self-destruction. What exactly 

did Nietzsche see in our morality which is symptomatic of 

this strange inversion? Where is its inherent death-wish 

which, as nihilism, casts a shadow over .. the next two cen

turies?" (MXVIII:Preface,2) "What does nihilism mean? That 

the highest values devaluate themselves. The aim j_s lacking; 

'why?' finds no answer." (HXVIII,2) When the highest values 

devaluate themselves, then the meaning and goal of life "is 

lacking." Here the law of life reveals the necessity of 

self-destruction in an organism gone awry: its "'why?' finds 

no answer." 

Our morality has its origins in a "spirituality" 

which essentially provided a fiction meant to shield the 

weak and degenerate elements in both the Greek and Hebrew 

cultures. These fictions, be they the "virtues" of the dia

lecticians or Christians, presuppose an attack on the source 

of cultural vitality, i.e., an order of rank dominated by 
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the most powerful drives. And this, as we saw, "is the for

mula for decadence." (VI:5,T:III,ll) 

In cultivating the idea: ~'Everyone is equal to 

everyone else'" (I"1XIX,752) we negate "the precondi.tion of 

every elevation, every increase in culture.~ (VI3,A,43) 

Whether we speak "of an individual or a people,~ (MXIX,852) 

this precondition is an order of rank among the drives. It 

makes possible the "feeling of plenitude, of dammed-up 

strength" (mIX,852) essential to man's "spiritualization" 

of the world and himself. This is the function of a healthy 

instinct of preservation rendering an intoxicating vision of 

beauty "even to things and conditions that the instinct of 

impotence could only find hateful and ·ugly.· .. (MXIX,852) 

We saw this healthy "spiritualization" of the 

world and oneself in the case of the early Hellene who, 

"[c]onscious of the truth he has once seen ••• now sees every

where only the horror or absurdity of existence ••• he is nau

seated." (II11,BT,7) But he was physiologically sound enough 

to withstand the perception of an ugly truth. In short, 

"when the danger to his will ••• [was] greatest, art. ••• [ap

proached] as a saving sorceress, expert at healing." (111 1 , 

BT,7) This culture's instinct of preservation stood in a 

proper accord with more powerful drives enabling it to cre

ate in the face of everything "hateful and ·ugly.· .. (mIX, 

852) They created the fictions necessary to affirm Life and 

Nietzsche saw the art of tragedy as a profound example of 

this. It is in this sense that he said "[p]recisely their 

tragedies prove that the Greeks were nat pessimist.s." (VI:5, 

E:BT,l) Here we find so "many subtleties of ultimate self

deception, so many seductions to life, so much faith in 

life~" (I"1XIX,853) 

Nietzsche sees modern man's "instinct of impo

tence" (mIX,852) manifest in his inability to see, beauty in 

the ugliest truths. It is the "feeling of poHer," Nietzsche 

says, that "applies the judgement ·beautiful.· .. (NXIX,852) 
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He is not saying we moderns are incapable of seeing beauty, 

rather, in having embraced a "spirituality" opposed to an 

order of rank, we lack "the large-scale economy which justi

fies the terrifying, the evil, the questionable." (MXIX,852) 

At best, we see beauty in "salvation" from "the terrifying 

and questionable character of existence." (MXIX,853) The 

pre-Socratic Greek and pre-Christian Hebrew cultures posses

sed this "economy" of strength. They reveal "a symptom of 

strength" (MXIX ,852) in their "preference for questionable 

and terrifying things." (MXIX,852) They could look at the 

ugly truths of existence through the fictions which allowed 

them to say, "'That is beautiful.'" (mIX,852) 

It is not inaccurate to say Nietzsche understood1 

nihilism to be modern man's incapacity to have faith in \ 

Life. But such an observation is deceptive by its very sim

plicity since it conceals the strange abyss over which 

Nietzsche constructed his philosophy. It is ironic that 

Nietzsche, the one who would smash the foundations of 

Western thought in a "relentless underground war against 

everything men have heretofore respected and loved,"22 ulti

mately affirmed the necessity of some kind of faith. 

If he perceived nihilism as the modern incapacity 

for faith in Life, and in stark contrast to healthy anti

quity, what does faith require? How is faith possible? 

Nietzsche saw this possibility in the capacity to see even 

life's most horrible faces as somehow inspiring and beauti

ful. What we find here is the "spiritualization of cruelty" 

(VI2,B,229) described in chapter two. By means of this phy

siological process the Hellenic culture overcame the dark 

face of life. It is the phenomenon of assimilating whatever 

gives resistance through fictions that enabled this culture 

to see life's cruelty and promise of destruction as sources 

of beauty. In doing this it realized victory over life and 

simultaneously affirmed it as will to power. Through "the 

spiritualization of cruelty" (VP~,B,229) the ancient Hel-
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lenic culture could feel at home in a world of violence and 

terror. And that in the sense of being "master in and around 

its own house." (VI3,B,230) Thanks to their "spiritual" abi

lity, they could embrace this world and its hostility con

vinced of their command over both. 

"Spirit" provides the means to so "many subtleties 

of ultimate self-deception, so many seductions to life, so 

much faith in life~" (MXIX,853) It is the artistic instinct 

in us revealing our "will to appearance, to illusion" (NXIX, 

853) and "counts as more profound, primeval." (I'txIX,853) 

Thus, in the case of early Greek antiquity, "tragedy is a 

tonic" (I"txIX,851) because it was "the great means of making 

life possible, the great seduction to life, the great stimu

lant to life." (MXIX,853) As Nietzsche puts it: "We possess 

art lest we perish of' the truth." (l'txIX,822) 

What is this truth? What vision is capable of 

stopping men cold,leading them to utter, "I am better off 

dead?" For Nietzsche, it is the brutal certitude that "there 

is only one world, and this is false, cruel, contradictory, 

seductive, without meaning---A world thus constituted is the 

real world." (NXI X ,853) 

We saw the early Hellenes confront this phenomenon 

through the question: "'What is a life of struggle and vic

tory for?'''23 Suddenly the meaninglessness of the values for 

which they suffered and risked death stepped before them. 

But the "Hellenic genius,"24 their "spiritual" ability, res

tored their faith since it was always "ready with 'yet an

other answer to the question ••• and it gave that answer 

throughout the whole breadth of Greek history."2~ 

For Nietzsche, we moderns are a different story. 

He doubted our possibility for faith in the future since we 

are virtually incapable of the creating fictions of inspir

ing beauty necessary to affirming our relation to this 

world. 26 In short, Nietzsche had serious doubts about our 

ability to deal with that truth of the will to power from 
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which man can perish. For what does it promise? The cosmic 

violence of chaos: 

an ebb and flood of its forms; out of the simplest forms 
toward the most complex, out of the stillest, most rigid, 
coldest forms toward the hottest, most turbulent, most self
contradictory. (MXIX,1067) 

This is the law of madness which, if acknowledged!. only 

leads us to a vision of existence as a product of this very 

madness and hence absurd. 

The fictions of "spirit" are meant to conceal the 

law of madness, falsify the brutal truth that human suffer

ing is, at bottom, a danse macabre without rhyme Dr reason. 

Through "life-preserving" (V2,GS,110) fictions man has pos

sessed the means to conceal from himsel f the meanj.nglessness 

of existence. By these means he has grown in powey·. Thus his 

"truths" have always been the illusions that conceal the 

absurd and in this, we "are all af'raid of truth." (VI3,E:ll, 

4) In the end, Nietzsche's vision of the will to power, 

wherein "unreason crawls out ••• into the light like a worm," 

(V2,GS,307) is a truth he never denied. His denial of 

"Truth" (MXIX,616) hinges on how it has always been a fic

tion embraced by man allowing him to believe he is the heart 

of some transcendental telos and "the measure of all 

things." For Nietzsche, man is the measure of all things to 

the extent that this fiction conceals the absurdity upon 

which it rests. 

What possibility emerges when the capacity to 

create the illusions necessary to concealing the absurd 

breaks down? Nothing less than "the deed of' nihilism, which 

is suicide" (MXVIII,247) since the "aim is lacking; 'why' 

finds no answer." (MXVIII,2) Man requires faith in a vision 

through which the absurd is denied. Essentially, Nietzsche 

held that the denial of truth, i.e., the absurd, enabled man 

to survive. 27 The deceptions of "spirit" reveal the "pro

foundest and supreme secret motive behind all that is vir

tue, science, piety, artistry." (I'tXIX,853) This mo·tive is 
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that II the character of existence is to be misunder-stood." 

(I'1XIX,853) But what does our morality have to do with this? 

How is it "a concealed will to death?" (V2,GS,344) 

"Moralities," says Nietzsche "are merely a sign 

language of the affects." (VI2,B,187) The master morality of 

the ancient, warlike Hellenes and Hebrews was the product of 

powerful, life-affirming drives generating fictions through 

which they revered themselves and this world. Their taste 

for "everything ••• frightful, evil, a riddle, destructive, 

fatal" (III1BT:S,4) indicates a certain acceptance and even 

delight in a world which promised destruction. They looked 

into the abyss of the absurd and came away not disheartened 

but inspired with faith in themselves and life. What they 

deemed "good" and "bad" was determined by strength. That is, 

one's ability to not only withstand a vision of the truth 

but see it as something deserving reverence. 2S This is the 

ultimate test of strength. 

The healthiest races of antiquity had that "genius 

in lying" {I'1XIX,B53) manifest in the creation of illusions 

which turned the vision of the absurd itself into a lie. 

They could accept horror, random violence, and all the suf

fering life had to offer, but never fully affirmed the idea 

that existence is devoid of meaning or value. Here at the 

very abyss of the truth of life as will to power, the Greeks 

and Hebrews displayed "the occasional will of the spirit to 

let itself be deceived ••• that such and such is not the 

case." (VI2,B,230) 

As we saw, "spirit" embellishes the world accord

ing to the dominant perspective of the organism and this 

includes the 

decision in favor of ignorance •.. an internal No to this or 
that thing •.• a •.• state of defense against much that is know
able, a satisfaction with ••• a Yea and Amen to ignorance--all 
of which is necessary to a spirit's power to appropriate, 
its 'digestive capacity' to speak metaphorically ••• (VI2,B, 
230) 
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If "'the sp~r~t' ~s relatively most s~milar to a stomach," 

(VI2,B,230) the Greeks and the Hebrews, could not fully 

digest the absurd. They had the~r limits determined by a 

healthy ~nstinct of preservation "which senses that one 

might get a hold of the truth too soon, before man has be

come strong enough, hard enough, artist enough." (VI:z,B, 

59)29 

Modern Western morality, on the other hand, led to 

the cultivation of the "hybrid European." (VI2,B,223) Rooted 

in decadence and hence antagonistic to any semblance of a 

natural order of rank, it found "a political formula, [in] 

Europe's democratic movement." (VI2,B,242) This movement re

presents "a tremendous physiological process" (VP'~,B,242) of 

"a radical mixture of classes, and hence races" (\1I2,B,208) 

leading "to the production of a type ••• prepared for sla

very." (VI2,B,242) How would this type, "all ~n all a toler

ably ugly plebian," (VI2,B,223) cope with the truth that 

even healthy cultures had to have "thinned down?" (VI2,B,59) 

Doubtless Nietzsche feared this culture of slaves would 

proceed to the logical consequence of all decadence; self

destruction. The question is, why? 

To respond, we must bear in mind that self-decep

tion, error, and falsehood in the face of the absurd have 

been the means through which man has maintained faith in 

life. As always~ it is not a question of "Truth," nor 

whether a "morality" is "right" or "wrong" since these are 

simply the fictions "without which a certain species of life 

could not live." (MXIX,493) It is inaccurate to say 

Nietzsche was antagonistic to morality per se; as always, 

the "value for lif'e is ultimately decisive." (MXIX,493) That 

of the ancient Hellenes and Hebrews served to protect them 

from the absurd and at the same time say yes to the dark 

face of existence. Here is a morality determined by life, 

that is, "as an illusion of the species, designed to moti-
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In contrast, our decadent morality reveals the mo

dern incapacity to affirm "everything underlying existence 

that is frightful, evil, a riddle, destructive, fatal." 

(III1,BT:S,4) Given the origin of our morality this is no 

surprise. It only affirms as "Truth" whatever is appropriate 

to decadence and sickness thereby negating "all that is 

life-furthering, all that holds a guarantee of the future." 

(VI3,A,43) The "spirit" of early antiquity created "Truths" 

which allowed faith and reverence for life in this world. 

That of modernity created "Truths" inspiring faith and re

verence in flight from this world, and sanctioned whatever 

contradicted the conditions of life. Hence the essential 

distinction Nietzsche makes between healthy and decadent 

antiquity is not to be understood in terms of "'truth' in 

struggle with life, but one kind of life in struggle with 

another." (MX IX, 592) 

Since decadence has dominated Western man for the 

last two thousand years, Nietzsche asks, "What is morality 

really? The instinct of decadence; it is the exhausted and 

disinherited who ••• take their revenge and play the master." 

(MXVIII,401) This revenge lies in opting for a world as it 

"ought" to be. As Nietzsche puts it, since "this world is 

good for nothing, there must be a 'real world.'" (HXVIII, 

4(1) Here is the function of "spirit" gone awry. Rather than 

creating fictions affirming this world, decadent "spiritual

ity" negates and embraces weakness and sickness as virtues. 

We have seen how this "revaluation" became natur

ally regarded as "Truth" in the metaphysics of a decadent 

Greek culture3e and "divine Truth" in Christianity.31 But 

"centuries of moral interpretation," (I'tXVIII,5) render the 

old death-wish inherent to decadence unavoidable. Since our 

morality has preserved everything weak and sick, and holds 

as "Truth" whatever contradicts life, Nietzsche believed 
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modern man too debilitated to affirm life in the face of the 

truth. Now the dark truth of life, the absurd, instinctively 

avoided by healthy antiquity, emerges before us with such 

lucidity that we are driven to despair. 

This battle between "Truth" and trutfi32 represents 

the eye of the storm which is Nietzsche's philosophy. The 

former constitutes "everything men have heretofore respected 

and loved,"33 the latter, everything men have despised, 

i.e., the idea that this world and our existence are the 

product of blind chaos and hence absurd. The history of 

"Truth" constitutes all the illusions which protected man 

from getting "a hold of the truth too soon." (VI2,B,S9)3 .... 

When this history, "upon which a tremendous amount of energy 

has been lavished," (MXVIII,l) is perceived as a compilation 

of illusions in the face of the absurd, then "Nihilism 

stands at the door." (MXVIII,l) This "uncanniest of all 

guests" (NXVIII,l) awakens "the suspicion that all interpre

tations of the world are false." (I'1XVIII,l) 

Nietzsche tells us nihilism means "the highest 

values devaluate themselves." (MXVIII,2) He provides the 

best example of this devaluation in his description of the 

pursui t of "Truth" as a moral imperative. The paradox ,,;here

in this pursuit results in the negation of its goal resides 

in the very sincerity of the pursuit itself. Nietzsche saw, 

as Erich Heller says, that the "boundless faith in truth, 

the joint legacy of Christ and Greek, will in the end dis

lodge every possible belief in the truth of any faith."3~ 

After "centuries of moral interpretation" (HXVIII,5) one of 

the most powerful "forces cultivated by morality was truth

fulness," (MXVIII,5) that is, the moral compulsion to pursue 

"Truth" at all costs. The moral necessity of "Truth" presup

poses this pursuit as the path to the "improvement'" of 

man. 36 For Nietzsche this pursuit results in despair over 

"Truth." And this for the reason that "Truth," as the pro-
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duct of decadent Hspirituality," is essentially antagonistic 

to life. 

Beginning with Greek metaphysics and throughout 4 

the history of Christianity, the foundation of "Truth" has 

resided not in the world wherein we find ourselves, but in 

that "Eternal" world wherein death, "change, becoming, as 

well as procreation and growth" (VI3,T:IV,1) are denied. It 

is the expression of decadence, a world wherein exhaustion, 

weakness and sickness are sanctified. Furthermore, it guar

antees that this world which cannot be endured is "merely 

apparent" and "false." This "other world" is a stable, eter

nal, dead world wherein the suffering and cruelty of life is 

denied. The "true world" of Greek metaphysics and "heaven" 

of Christianity is the illusion essential to the preserva

tion of everything that wants out of this world. "Truth" at 

all costs leads us to see that "Truth" has always presup

posed an "Ideal" world standing in contradiction to the one 

wherein we live. 

Yet that "will to truth" (VI2,B,1) which origi

nally was to lead men to the "happiness" and "salvation" of 

the "True and Eternal world" leads not to its goal, but 

rather the moral necessity to deny it. For Nietzsche, our 

"will to truth" inevitably leads us to see "that WI? lack the 

least right to posit a beyond or an in-itself of things that 

might be 'divine" or morality incarnate." (MXVIII,3) In all 

honesty, that is, out of loyalty to the moral dictum to 

pursue the "Truth," we are morally compelled to acknowledge \j 

that our faith in it is "fabricated solely from psychologi

cal needs." (MXVIII,12) In short, everything that guaranteed 

man his eternal value and meaning would be recogni.:ed as an 

illusion. This is the paradox whereby "Truth" devaluates 

itself. Its great pursuit, proclaimed by Greek metaphysics 

and Christianity as the path to happiness and salvation, has 

to honestly conclude that the ideal world which guaranteed 

, 
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happiness and salvation does not exist. Hence the whole 

telos of "Truth" caves in. 

Modern man is, from Nietzsche's standpoint, caught 

in his own web. Having for centuries negated the value of 

this world in the name of "Truth," he finds the very founda

tion for this negation is a myth. Hence he is confronted 

with precisely that world the hatred of which constituted 

the foundation for the virtue of "Truth." Yet" having under

mined his "spiritual" strength for two thousand years 

through belief in a "True" world, he is thrown back into the 

one from which he sought "Salvation." At this point the 

problem of truth came before us--or was it we who came be
fore the problem? Who of us is Oedipus here? Who the Sphinx? 
It is a rendezvous, it seems, of questions and question 
marks. (VI2,B,1) 

It is an extraordinary "rendezvous." Suddenly the 

question emerges; why pursue "Truth" when it commands no 

moral necessity and reveals the ugliness this illusion was 

meant to conceal? Illusion was essential to the pre-Socratic 

Greeks and pre-Christians who, through self-glorification, 

"spiritualized" the ugly truth that existence is absurd. 37 

Through this "spiritualization," they affirmed life on 

earth. The illusion of metaphysics and Christianity con

cealed, through self-glorification, weakness and cowardice 

in the face of the absurd. Inherent to the illusions of 

metaphysics and Christianity was the desire for revenge on 

life and thus it was essential "to invent a world beyond it, 

a true world." (NXVIII,12) 

Modern man, however, is doomed to recognize that 

the "True world" is "unattainable, undemonstrable" (VI3,T:V, 

3) and "that we lack the least right to posit a beyond or an 

in-itself of things that might be "divine" or morality in

carnate." (NXVIII,3) The moral necessity to pursue "Truth" 

compels us to admit that the "True world" which sanctions 

this pursuit is: "Unattained at any rate. And if unattained 

also unknown. Consequently also no consolation, no redemp-
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tion, no duty: how could we have a duty to something un

known?" (VI~,T:V,3) Here is the other side of the paradox 

inherent to the pursuit of "Truth." As we have seen, it 

leads, on the one hand to a recognition of "Truth" as a 

fiction, and thus we are morally compelled to deny it as 

"falsehood." Yet in so far as it is seen as "falsehood" we 

are morally compelled to deny the necessity of illusion "as 

a condition of life." (VI2,B,4) 

We "discover in ourselves," says Nietzsche, 

"needs ••• that now appear to us as needs for untruth; on the 

other hand, the value for which we endure life seems to 

hinge on these needs." (I'1XVIII,S) This is the calling-card 

of that "uncanniest of all guests" (I'1XVIII,l) nihilism. Our 

moral duty to pursue the "Truth" brings us face to face with 

the human need "for untruth." (I'1XVIII,5) The highest value 

of "Truth" devaluates itself. Its pursuit has brought us to 

the point where we realize that the "virtue" of this pursuit 

rests on foundations that are "fictions" and "illusions," 

i.e., untruth. 

Yet man requires fictions, those necessary decep

tions which enable him to survive. But in modern man we find 

the "antagonism--not to esteem what we know, and not to be 

al1o~d any longer to esteem the lies we should like to tell 

ourselves." (I'1XVIII,5) Centuries "of moral interpretation" 

(MXVIII,5) as a belief in "Truth" at all costs render him 

incapable of affirming the necessity of illusion because he 

still cleaves to "Truth" i.e., the moral obligation to deny 

falsehood. This incapacity "results in a process of dissolu

tion" (I'1XVIII,5) which "may become a fatality~" (MXVIII,404) 

The "Truth" we have pursued and justified in terms 

of a world other than this one, is perceived as "false." 

This is the whirligig Nietzsche saw as nihilism. Man can no 

longer believe in "Truth" because it is shown to be "false"; 

yet he cleaves to this belief in so far as he will not af-
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firm deception and "falsehood" as the foundation upon which . 

he has ever attained real greatness. 

Now we must recall the rest of NietzschE~' s defini

tion of nihilism: "The aim is lacking; 'why?' finds no an-
I 

swer." (MXVIII,2) This emphasizes how the devaluation of the 

highest values undermines our faith in the future. The great 

faith in "Truth" upon which Western culture pinned its hopes 

has vanished. We are caught in the undertow of our" convic

tions. On one hand, we want to believe in what provides our 

eternal validity and significance. On the other, our ardent 

faith in "Truth" has revealed this faith as a "falsehood" 

and more, "the suspicion that all interpretations of the 

world are false." (MXVIII,l) 

Consequently man becomes appalled at the "false

hoods" upon which everything has rested. Furthermore, he is 

rendered impotent at the prospect of the future since, con

fronted with the terrible truth that he lacks eternal value, 

he is also aware that any attempt to affirm this can only 

stand on another "falsehood." He is, as it were, overwhelmed 

by his perception that indeed there is no "objective" guar

antee of his value from the standpoint of a "real world" or 

a Gad "out there." And so this "real world" and the God who 

guaranteed the virtue, nobility, greatness and very telos of 

the pursuit of "Truth" disappear. 

With this, the meaning and value of existence in 

this world becomes dubious. The "Truth" is dead, "God is 

dead," the illusion of Western metaphysics is revealed. 

Where does one go from here? Why should we go an? Gad has 

passed away and with Him, the "true world" of metaphysics. 

We are left with this world wherein all that is guaranteed 

is suffering and death and there is nothing left to justify 

either. We find ourselves 

confused by our split desire for freedom, beauty and great
ness on the one hand and our drive toward truth an the 
other, a drive which asks merely 'And what is life worth, 
after all?'::S8 
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"Truth" demands that we deny illusion as "false," 

but Life demands illusion as the means to its affirmation. 

Locked in this "spiritual" stalemate, the foundation for Ita 

Yes, a No, a straight line, a goal" (VI::S,A,l) is oblitera

ted. 

Man is now confronted with a vision of how everything that 

promised "freedom, beauty and greatness"::S'" has beE~n a decep

tion. And, looking into the future, we realize that 

human life is sunk deep in untruth; the individual cannot 
pull it out of this well without growing profoundly annoyed 
with his entire past, without finding his present motives 
(like honour) senseless, and without opposing scorn and 
disdain to the passions that urge one on to the future and 
to the happiness in it. (IV2,HH:I,34) 

Looking at the past as a great falsehood while staring into 

the abyss of truth as chaos, a 

question seems to weigh down on our tongues, and yet not 
want to be uttered: whether one is capable of consciously 
remaining in untruth, or, if one had to do so, whether death 
would not be preferable? (IV2,HH:I,34) 

Millenia of belief in the inherent "goodness" of 

"Truth" has, in its very pursuit, revealed "Truth" as bereft 

of "virtue" and the "good." Thus the old foundation of 

"Truth" caves in and man despairs of the future. Everything 

which conferred meaning on the risk of death, enduring pain, 

great loneliness--in short "great suffering" (VI2,B,225) is 

revealed as "false." There is nothing worth living or dying 

for, and the future promises "falsehood" as the basis for 

any such meaning again. In light of this state of affairs, 

Nietzsche makes the observation: "'Will to truth"--that 

might be a concealed will to death." (V:Z,GS,344) 

Now the death-wish inherent to the decadent "spir

ituality" of the West emerges as a moral obligation. The 

hatred of this world upon which the Western pursuit of 

"Truth" has taken its departure reveals itself in 1:he reali

zation that self-destruction is the only "honorable" thing 

to do. Truth as the means to salvation, i.e., the good, is 

seen to be a great failure. Its pursuit has revealed not 
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salvation from this world, but rather the impossibility of 

this salvation. Now the whole history of the West which em

braced "Truth" as the road to salvation and virtue is seen 

as a sham. 

The pursuit of "Truth" has led us to the sanctuary 

of the Good and Eternal and we find it empty. Yet we still 

prefer "Truth" over myth, the "true" over appearance. But do 

we then opt for illusion and myth? Nietzsche saw how this 

would be next to impossible since we are too conscious of 

the fact that a new myth would not be "True." 

Thus, the desire for "Truth" and the vision of its 

being a beautiful illusion leads to despair over our history 

and the future. We see the past as built on lies, and the 

future requires more lies. At least, when we still had faith 

in "Truth" we could go on into the future--but this faith is 

shattered, we are no longer naive. We have seen through 

"Truth" and the consciousness of this perception will no 

longer allow us to believe in the lies and illusions re

quired for the future. With "Truth" destroyed, we are left 

to ask "What is the meaning and value of existence when 

'Truth' is gone?" Nietzsche foresaw that we would answer: 

"There is no meaning or value to existence without ·Truth.· .. 

At this point the "aim is lacking; 'why' finds no answer" 

(t~VIII,2) and self-destruction is the only path left to us 

--the road to nothingness. 

This became Nietzsche's tortured vision of the fu

ture. A kind of "spiritual" holocaust wherein after cen

turies of a morality which presupposed revenge and ressenti

ment, the ultimate act of revenge would occur as its logical 

consequence. The secret will to nothingness like a worm 

coiled in the heart of Western morality finally cOI~rupts not 

only faith in "Truth" but more important, our ability to 

create a new vision for the future. 

What in the end are we to gather from this strange 

reversal wherein "the highest values devaluate themselves?" 
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(t~VIII,2) We have seen how convinced Nietzsche was that 

illusion is absolutely essential to life, but more than 

this, it becomes clear how 'faith in the illusion is essen

tial. In short, the illusion cannot be seen as such, it must 

be seen as "True." Again, as we saw in chapter two, man must 

be deceived, self-deceived into pursuing something which 

confers greatness on him; something convincing him of his 

eternal value and that he is not only at home in the world 

but also lets him to revere himself and the world. 40 

Nietzsche perceives we moderns far removed from "the Greek 

philosopher's pure, naive conscience." (IV2,HH:I,261) We 

behold the sunset of the ancient Greek enthusiasm for 

"Truth." We have followed "the highways and byways" (MXIX, 

585) to the "True" world and pursued its deification in the 

guise of Christianity. With the demise of "Truth" is the 

simultaneous negation of the conviction of an inherent mean

ing and value to existence derived from "Beyond." This ig

nites the secret death-wish smoldering in Western morality. 

It is manifest not only in perceiving the "'in vain!' nor is 

it merely the belief that everything deserves to perish: one 

helps to destroy." (MXVIII,24) In the end, the nihilist can 

only follow his creed "that everything deserves to perish" 

(MXVIII,24) including the future. His faith rests on the 

denial of faith in anything. "This is, if you will, illogi

cal; but the nihilist does not believe that one needs to be 

logical." (NXVIII,24) His "Truth" is the necessity for the 

destruction of any semblance of "Truth." 

In this regard we are reminded of Nietzsche him

sel f who made "a grand declaration of war" (VI3, T:Preface) 

upon everything men have "most believed in." (VI3,T:Pre

face). We find in Nietzsche a certain intoxication in the 

destruction of the foundation of the values of the West. 

Indeed, this is one of the most spellbinding features of his 

philosophy. There is a rage in him as well; directed at that 

failure of two-thousand years of Western "spirituality" he 
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called "the pathos of 'in vain .. · .. (I'1XIX,585) Out of this 

pathos he walks into the house of everything men have held 

sacred and strangles all its occupants. Thus in the case of 

nihilism he regarded himself an authority: "the first per

fect nihilist of Europe." (I'1XVIII:Preface,3) 

The conviction of his expertise in this matter 

hinged on that of having "lived through the whole of nihil

ism." (NXVIII:Preface,3) He experienced the rage and despair 

of nihilism himself. "I speak," he says, "only of what I 

have lived through, not merely of what I have thought 

through; the opposition of thinking and life is lacking in 

my case."41 Nietzsche held that the ground upon which Wes

tern man built his ladder to eternal value and meaning was 

eroding. But this perception presupposes how he felt this 

erosion within himself. In short, Nietzsche, "offspring of 

generations of Christian preachers"42 realized that God was 

dead in him. 

For Nietzsche, to perceive the ugly face of exis

tence is to see the absence of God everywhere and hence the 

abyss. Inherent to proclaiming "God is dead," (V2,GS,125) is 

Nietzsche's own experience of a kind of hell- that of des

pair and rage at how God, the shepherd of the cosmos, was 

only a mask man utilized when confronted with the absurd. In 

this vein Eric Heller says: 

God is dead. The terror with which this event--and he did 
call it an event--filled Nietzsche is hardly understood 
anymore. Yet to that latecomer in a long line of theologians 
and believers it meant the disappearance of meaning from the 
sentiment of life. 43 

With the death of God all "Truth" is lost and Nietzsche's 

rage and despair at this loss is expressed in The Gay 

Science, in a section entitled, "From the seventh solitude": 

One day the wanderer slammed a door behind himself, stopped 
in his tracks, and wept. Then he said: 'This penchant and 
passion for what is true, real, non-apparent, certain--how 
it aggravates me~ Why does this gloomy and restless fellow 
keep following and driving me? I want to rest, but he will 
not allow it. How much there is that seduces me to tarry~ 
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••• everywhere I must keep tearing my heart away and experi
ence new bitternesses. I must raise my feet again and again, 
weary and wounded though they be; and because I must go on, 
I often look back in wrath at the most beautiful things that 
could not hold me--because they could not hold me.' (V2,GS, 
309) 

Nietzsche once remarked that he and Lou Salome 

shared a unique ability "to glean ••• many objective insights 

from personal experience." ...... His "personal experience" of 

the death of God forced him to confront the question: Hto 

what extent one can endure to live in a meaningless world?" 

(MXIX,585) But more than this, his experience of nihilism 

provided an "objectiv,e insight" into "the history of the 

next two centuries." (MXVIII:Preface,2) "I describe," he 

said, 

what is coming, what can no longer come differently: the 
advent OT nihilism •••• This future speaks even now in a 
hundred signs, this destiny announces itself everywhere; for 
this'music of the future all ears are cocked even now. 
(MXVIII:Preface,2) 

The task of Nietzsche's philosophy emerged in 

light of his vision of European culture moving "toward a 

catastrophe, with a tortured tension that is growing from 

decade to decade." (MXVIII:Preface,2) What is this task? In 

essence, finding a path through nihilism toward a restora

tion of Taith in life. To this end Nietzsche takes on "the 

role of cultural physician"<4-!!> guiding a sick culture through 

a disease inherited from antiquity toward a reawakening of 

faith in a tomorrow and the day after tomorrow ••• anticipa
tion of a future, of impending adventures, of seas that are 
open again, of goals that are permitted again, believed 
again. (V2GS:Preface,1) 

The task of restoring health to Western culture 

indicates an injustice done to Nietzsche if we see his phi

losophical project as one devoted to destruction. In Being 

and Time, Heidegger said it was necessary to destroy the 

history of ontology in order to begin anew and hence "its 

aim is positive ...... 6 With regard to the necessity of the 

destruction of Western metaphysics Nietzsche is, in this and 
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in other instances, Heidegger's precursor. 47 That rage, des

pair and, at times ardent celebration of destruction we find 

in Nietzsche's texts has appealed to those who, as Marianne 

Cowan says, "enjoy with unholy glee the apparently irrespon

sible behaviour of the 'mad' philosopher."48 Others, not 

attracted to philosophical vandalism, have rejected 

Nietzsche's philosophy as nihilism. Both those attracted to 

Nietzsche's "apparently irresponsible behaviour" and those 

who despise it fail to see the depth of responsibility 

Nietzsche possessed. In this they have missed "the whole 

point of his philosophy."49 

Doubtless, 'we have witnessed the destructive ele

ment in Nietzsche's thought in his diagnosis of the sources 

of modern decadence. But Nietzsche the physician does not 

stop at diagnosis anymore than did his philosophical ances

tor Socrates. We turn now to his cure for Western culture 

and to Nietzsche "as the physician of culture going beyond 

his role as diagnostician to begin to function as the healer 

of the spirit."~0 

Part II 

REVALUATION OF ALL VALUES 

A. In Search of Faith 

If, as Nietzsche said, every philosophy is "the 

personal confession of its author, It (VI2,B,6) then his task 

of healing the "spirit" of man reveals Nietzsche's attempt 

to heal himself. His passionate devotion to overcoming a 

vision of existence as absurd, or, in a word, nihilism, 

hinges on how he saw this enemy as deadly to himself. But 

what are the conditions wherein the fight against nihilism 

became, not only necessary for him, but led to his "brooding 

over the future of mankind?"~L 

These conditions emerged when Nietzsche "underwent 

that terrible metamorphosis called sickness. ltlS2 In 1880 he 



265 

described his situation to a physician: violent headaches, 

sensitivity to light, vomiting, feelings of paralysis and 

conditions like unto seasic~ness.e3 Such "illnesses afflic-

ted him throughout his entire life in varying degrees of 

severity."e4 These afflictions, including serious eye pro

blems, were not as severe in childhoode~ but his twenty

ninth year mar~ed a turning point since he "was constantly 

ill in some way after lB73 • .,e6 As Lev Shestov puts it: "Al

most in a moment ••• Nietzsche, falling asleep as a young man, 

awoke an old and broken man, with the terrifying con

sciousness that his life was gone and could never return."e7 

"I seem designed," he once said, "for lengthy torment and 

skewering over a slow flame."ea Advancing blindness, days 

and nigh~s of headache and vomiting exacerbated by large 

doses of chloral hydrate,e~ led him to say "I"ve been, body 

and soul, more of a battlefield than a human being."6ClJ 

Illness reduced Nietzsche to living, in many res

pects, the life of an invalid. The solitude of such a fate 

only enhanced that continual sense of loneliness he felt 

from "an absurdly early age." (VI2E:II,10) In a letter to 

his friend Franz Overbeck he said: 

If I could only give you some idea of my feeling of isola
tion. Neither among the living or dead is there anyone with 
whom I feel kinship. This is inexpressibly horrible; only 
the experience I"ve had ever since childhood, of living with 
this growing isolation makes it comprehensible why I haven"t 
been destroyed by it.61 

Elsewhere, he speaks of experiencing "for years not a word 

of comfort, not a drop of human feeling, not a breath of 

love. "62 Loneliness was his most constant companion and this 

was perhaps "far more painful than all of his physical tor

ments".63 Sick and alone, he told Overbeck: 

r"ve lost interest in everything. Deep down, an unyielding 
black melancholy •••• Most of the time I am in bed •••• The 
worst of it is, I no longer see why I should live for even 
half a year more. 64 

It is hardly surprising that out of unspeakable sadness 
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Nietzsche would say, "the barrel of a revolver is for me now 

a source of relatively pleasant thoughts."6~ 

"Nietzsche may have faltered, but he never suc

cumbed"o6 to suicide. o7 He speaks to us out of the miseries 

of illness and lonely solitude. But how does he endure? By 

means of trying to communicate precisely the answer to this 

question. In his situation, God and traditional "metaphysi

cal comforts" (MXVIII,30) were like "the chemical analysis 

of water ••• to a boatman facing a storm." (IV2,HH,9) In the 

storm of suffering he saw not only the inadequacy of these 

~comforts" for himself, but also for Western man. His philo

sophy is indeed "the personal confession of its author" 

(VI2,B,6) to the extent that one "will see that the problem 

is ••• the meaning of suffering." (MXIX,1052) 

This problem is the path to understanding the 

destructive element in Nietzsche's philosophy. The attack on 

Greek metaphysics and Christianity is rooted in his percep

tion of their inadequacy to sustain men in the face of suf

fering. The former revealed a "detestable pretension to hap

piness,"68 the latter a preoccupation with "'salvation of 

the soul' "0'" to the extent "that they forget the world and 

men on that account."7tB 

On the island of sickness and, at times, tempted 

to remove himself "with a single stroke, "71 Nietzsche saw 

the "Truth" of Western "spirituality" reveal a world "fabri

cated solely from psychological needs." (I1XVIII,12) How 

could he have faith in life from standpoints fundamentally 

antagonistic to life? When he experienced the failure of 

Western "spirituality" to give him faith in the midst of 

suffering, his philosophical task emerged. On the one hand 

was the destruction of the dead "spirituality" of the West, 

but this, on the other hand, only has significance in his 

search for a new path to faith in life. 

In Nietzsche's diagnosis of the genesis and symp

toms of the "spiritual" sickness of Western culture, we have 
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seen a terrific violence. But it must be seen in terms of 

his recognition that the greatest pain lies in the "meaning

lessness of suffering, not suffering itself." (VI2,G:III,28) 

Unless man "is shown a meaning for it, a purpose of suffer-

ing" (VI2,G:III,28) he will destroy himself. 

Nietzsche witnessed the collapse of the founda

tions of the values of the West in himself and in this he 

caught a glimpse of "the history of the next two centuries." 

(MXVIII:Preface,2) His philosophy is not merely an exercise 

in destruction, nor an attempt to reduce everything to what 

we have called the "clinical standpoint." Destruction, and 

its inherent "physiology," only make sense in terms of 

Nietzsche's task to answer "the crying question, 'Why do I 

suffer?'" (VI2,G:III,28) with a "pride that refused the con

clusions of pain." (V2 ,GS:Preface,1) 

He extrapolated his perception of the collapse of 

faith within himself over to that of Western culture. 72 His 

illness, he says, gave him the capacity to look 

from the perspective of the sick toward healthier concepts 
and values and, conversely, looking again from the fullness 
and self-assurance of a rich life down into the secret work 
of the instinct of decadence--in this I have had the longest 
training, my truest experience; if in anything, I became 
master in this. (VI3,E:I,1) 

No doubt Nietzsche made vast generalizations in seeing his 

loss of faith in life as the experience reserved for the 

"next two centuries." (MXVIII:Preface,2) But despite the, at 

times, dogmatic tone in his extrapolations, their uncanny 

accuracy has been vastly influential. 73 

"Only the day after tomorrow belongs to me ••• ," he 

said, "Some are born posthumously." (VF",f}:Preface) The "ad

vent of nihilism" (MXVIII:Preface,4) within Nietzsche became 

his blueprint for "what is coming, what can no longer come 

differently." (MXVIII:Preface,2)74 In himself he saw the de

struction of "whatever is comforting, holy, healing; all 

hope, all faith in hidden harmony, in future blisses and 

justice." (VI2,B,55) And in this he got a preview of what is 
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"reserved for the generation that is now coming". (VI2~B~55) 

With Nietzsche "nihilism becomes conscious for the first 

time."70 But how "many centuries," he asked, "does a spirit 

require to be comprehended?'" (VI2,B,285) He saw how the 

"ice that still supports people today has become very thin; 

the wind that brings the thaw is blowing." (V2 ,GS.377)7b 

But his contemporaries did not see, as he did, "the disap

pearance of the primitive foundation of all faith--namely, 

the belief in life."77 

Richard Howey says "Nietzsche could come to terms 

with physical and spiritual sickness only as something to be 

overcome."7B In so far as he "diagnosed in himself, and in 

others~ the inability to believe~"7q a two-fold philosophi

cal agenda was born. First, he set out to destroy faith in 

the values he knew would sustain neither himself nor future 

generations. Second, he sought a means to restore the faith 

in life he believed was undermined by the instincts of deca

dence. This tWo-fold task is "the revaluation of all val

ues"; overcoming the problem "of the meaning of suffering" 

(MXIX,1052) after the traditional reservoirs of meaning had 

evaporated both for himself and future generations. 

Nietzsche's task of a revaluation of all values is 

a passion the vitality of which reveals a man fighting for 

his life. Given his illness and loneliness, he could not af

ford nihilism; could not afford a guest who mocked the pain 

within which he fought to believe in life. In this, the re

valuation of all values is the attempt to overcome the psy

chological problem of nihilism. B0 

There is no mystery here. The problem of keeping 

faith in life in the midst of suffering was an urgent one 

for Nietzsche. He witnessed within himself the decomposition 

of the traditional foundations for faith in life. Yet, when 

he saw how the values adhered to by his culture only sanc

tioned the pleasures promised by, "the barrel of a revol

ver,"B1 he reveals great psychological tenacity. That is, he 
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did not commit "the deed of nihilism" (MXVIII,247) but ra

ther went in search for the means to sustain faith in life. 

He projected the psychological moments of nihilism 

he experienced as those for the future. 

Nihilism as a psychological state will have to be reached, 
first, when we have sought a 'meaning' in all events that is 
not there: so the seeker eventually becomes discouraged. 
Nihilism, then, is the recognition of the long waste of 
strength, the agony of the 'in vain· ••• as if one had de
ceived oneself all too long. (MXVIII,12) 

Nihilism "as a psychological state is reached, secondly" 

(MXVIII,12) when the foundation for man's faith in his own 

value is undermined. Convinced of a rational or divine foun

dation behind all things, man derives "a deep feeling of 

standing in the context of, and being dependent on, some 

whole ••• infinitely superior to him, and he sees himself as a 

mode of the deity." (MXVIII,12) When he sees that no "infi

nitely valuable whole works through him" (MXVIII~12) he will 

lose "faith in his own value." (MXVIII,12) 

Nihilism as a 

psychological state has yet a third and last form. Given 
these two insights, that becoming has no goal and that un
derneath all becoming there is no grand unity in which the 
individual could immerse himself completely as in an element 
of supreme value ••• the last form of nihilism comes into 
being: it includes disbelief in any metaphysical world and 
forbids itself any belief in a true world. (~~VIII,12) 

Here, the individual realizes "justice," the "holy," the 

"good" as well as the concepts of "'aim,' 'unity,' 'being' 

which we used to project some value into the world" (MXVIII, 

12) all "refer to a purely fictitious world." (MXVIII,12) In 

the interests of "Truth" we then deny that this world is 

subject to these categories. But lacking other means to af

firm the value of this world we find ourselves "surrounded 

by a fearful void" (VI:2,GIII,28) wherein "the world looks 

val ueless." (I'1XVI I 1,12) 

Nietzsche had first-hand experience of the "fear

ful void" of nihilism. And his fight with it reveals an ex

tremely lonely and equally ferocious psychological struggle. 
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The traditional values of the West did not provide him the 

"purpose of suffering." (VI2~G:III~28) And his "Attempt at a 

Revaluation of All Values" (MXVIII:Preface,4) seeks to arti

culate this purpose for himself and, he believed, for the 

future. 

The ideas of Eternal Recurrence, the Overman and 

the symbol of Dionysus were conceived prior to the ill-fated 

"Attempt at a Revaluation of All Values."&2 Under the banner 

of the Revaluation, Nietzsche dug in for war and sought to 

marshall these conceptions in a coherent and sustained as

sault on nihilism. 

In the end Nietzsche's "revaluation of all values" 

does not give LlS "new values." Perhaps, if his creative life 

had not been destroyed shortly after the project of the Re

valuation occurred to him, we could have heard more about 

his "great new tidings. "B3 As early as Zarathustra (1883-85) 

Nietzsche took up the themes of Eternal Recurrence and the 

Overman. And Dionysus, though given an interpretation in The 

Birth of Tragedy, is transformed into a theme of vastly 

wider significance as early as 1882 in The Gay Science. e .... 

His correspondence indicates he conceived of the Revaluation 

between 1887-88 as a definite philosophical task. That is, 

in terms of his "pressing need ••• to create a coherent struc

ture of thought during the next few years."a~ 

He refers to Eternal Recurrence, the Overman~ Dio

nysus and the task of the Revaluation in the texts written 

between 1887-88, yet the projected magnum opus remained for 

the most part in the form of fragments. s6 These ideas are 

integral to Nietzsche's project of the Revaluation since 

they articulate his belief in the destruction of the values 

of the West to create new values for the future. 

Though there are "plans" for a work entitled "Re

valuation of all Values," and he speaks of it in his late 

correspondence and texts, the revaluation was inherent to 

Nietzsche's thought long before it became a pet project. 
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texts. The attack on Socrates alone can easily be seen in 

his first published work, The Bir~h of Tragedy. As far as 
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the constructive element of the "revaluation" is concerned, 

the idea of "overcoming," found in Zara~hus~ra, speaks not 

only of the necessity of overcoming man, but also, the vi

sion of the "cultivators and sowers of the future" (Vl1,Z: 

111,12) and the call to "press your hand upon millennia as 

upon wax." (VI-Z:III,12) In this sense, the revaluation was 

already imbedded in Nietzsche's thought prior to his con

ceiving of a work bearing that title. 

In a letter to Jakob Burckhardt, Nietzsche speaks 

of the 

uncanny preconditions of cultural growth, the extremely 
questionable relation between what's called 'improvement' of 
mankind ••• and the eleva~ion of the species Man, above all 
the contradiction between every moral and scientific view of 
life •••• Articulating it may well be the most dangerous ven
ture there is, not for the one who dares to express it but 
for the one to whom it is addressed. s7 

This excerpt expresses the nucleus of the "revalu

ation of all values. lise In tracing the genesis of our values 

back to the influence of decadent antiquity, we found his 

"diagnosis of ~he modern soul." (VPs,C:Epilogue) There we 

saw how these values have, over millennia, poisoned the ori

ginal health of Western culture to the point where we "have, 

unconsciously, involuntarily in our bodies values, words, 

formulas, moralities of opposi~e descent--we are, physio

logically considered, false." (VF'S,C:Epilogue) 

Our physician looks upon Western culture as a pa

tient "spiritually" deranged and the Revaluation is the name 

for an operation he wants to carry out. In looking at this 

prospect, Nietzsche does not exactly exude the "cheerful op

timism" (III1,BT,19) of the first great cultural physician, 

Socrates. But, like Socrates, he is aware of being infected 

by the disease of his age. When, for example, Nietzsche 

looks upon Wagner's art as a form of decadence irresistible 
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to "modernity," he says, "I am, no less than Wagner, a child 

of this time; that is, a decadent: but I comprehended this, 

I resisted it. The philosopher in me resisted." (VI3,C:Pref

ace) 

Socrates also resisted decadence and it is impor

tant to bear in mind that when Nietzsche considered "The 

Problem of Socrates," he said: 

It is a self-deception on the part of philosophers and mor
alists to imagine that by making war on decadence they 
therewith elude decadence themselves. This is beyond their 
powers: what they select as an expedient, as a deliverance, 
is itself only another expression of decadence--they alter 
its expression, they do not abolish the thing itself. (VI3, 
T:III,12) 

Nietzsche saw the decadence of his age within him

self in so far as he had inculcated the same values. s9 In 

setting out to destroy the foundations of the values of his 

age, he made war on every vestige of these within himself 

and came to "know the truth as something that one has to 

tear, piece by piece, from one's heart, every victory taking 

its revenge in a defeat.""i1'ca 

Here speaks "the wanderer" (V2,GS,309) Whose jour

ney began when he saw that "everything men have heretofore 

respected and loved"91 could not sustain him. The sickness 

inherent to what Western man called "salvation" was revealed 

to Nietzsche as a disease come to fruition in himself. Like 

Socrates, "he grasped ••• his case, the idiosyncrasy of his 

case," (VI3,T:III,9) and herein lay his prophetic powers. 

That is, he saw the "same kind of degeneration ••• everywhere 

silently preparing itself"; (VI3,T:III,9) the Europe of his 

forefathers, like the Athens of Socrates "was coming to an 

end." (VI3,T:III,9) 

The "disappearance of the primitive foundation of 

all faith--namely, the belief in life"92 was fading in him 

and "Nietzsche employed all the power of his soul to find a 

faith."93 He would have liked to believe in the God of 

Christianity, but felt Him dead within himself. He was 
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"deeply wounded by the loss of positive religious convic

tions"·~ and hence was "in need of an articulate religious 

faith ... ·:s The death of God constituted the collapse of the 

order of rank of Western cuI ture and: "Whoever has seen this 

catastrophe at close range or~ better yet, been subjected to 

it and almost perished of it, will no longer consider it a 

joking matter ... • 6 

B. The Devil's Innocence 

Without recourse to God or other transcendent pos

sibilities for faith derived from Beyond, Nietzsche had to 

undermine within himself everything men have cherished. 

These only betrayed values which, since antiquity, had in

exorably been leading man into the void. His war on every

thing men have valued is one he conducted within himself. It 

is not easy to carve out of oneself the humanity of one's 

own epoch. But Nietzsche attempted this with an eye toward 

healing himself and the future from whatever rendered man 

"cursed with an everlasting appetite, to feed which all the 

Heavens may be ransacked without result."9? 

In this he recognizes, as we have seen, how the 

philosopher is "of necessity a man of tomorrow" (VI2,B,212) 

carrying "the seeds of the future." (V:Z,6S,23) If they 

emerge in ages of cultural vitality and health, then their 

thought will, like that of the pre-Socratics, manifest this 

health. But like Socrates, Nietzsche lived in an age of de

cadence and hence he is a "child of this time; that is, a 

decadent." (VI3~C:Preface) Nietzsche wanted a cure appropri

ate to the uncanny preconditions of cultural growth ••• (and] 
the extremely questionable relation between what's called 
'improvement' of mankind ••• and the elevation of the species 
Man.·e 

But, as a decadent~ he ran the same risk as Socrates who, in 

the end, poisoned the species even further. Conscious of the 

dangers of the decadent philosopher promoting decadence, 

Nietzsche wanted to protect the future from precisely the 
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disease afflicting himself and his age. If he was going to 

speak with authority to future generations, he would have to 

negate within himself everything which marked "him as the 

child of his time." (VI~,C:Preface) That is, turn his back 

on everything symptomatic of "humanity" within himself. 

Is it possible to endure life without a divine 

witness to one's pain, loneliness and solitude and cheerful

ly accept life devoid of any transcendent meaning? Is it 

possible that in the absence of these man can not only en

dure but even find joy? Nietzsche saw the humanity of his 

age defined precisely by the denial of these possibilities; 

a humanity believing that to embrace these possibilities was 

the mark of the damned. But Nietzsche had to entertain these 

possibilities because he felt the demise of exactly what led 

his contemporaries to deny them. The values of his age could 

not bring him faith in life, and, in quest of this faith, he 

turned to "what mankind has always hated, feared and de

spised the most--and precisely out of this I've made my 

. gold •. "c;oc;o 

Nietzsche attempted the task of saying "yes" to 

what men "always hated, feared and despised"; that being the 

suffering of accepting life devoid of any transcendent mean

ing, divine or otherwise. Those who suffer from the illness 

of their age must philosophize for themselves; cure them

selves. And to those who do not, "'Physician heal thyself!' 

is what we must shout to them."2.CZtCZt The Revaluation moves not 

away from suffering, but rather straight into its darkest 

depths. What is this most profound suffering? We have 

already spoken of it--the vision of existence as absurd 

wherein all hope for escape is cut off.2.02. 

Every inclination he found in himself to find 

solace in what "men have heretofore respected and loved"2.e:z 

appeared as the path to nihilism. Hence these avenues were 

cut off to him. But rather than remain in the dead world of 

Western "spirituality," he chose to "live dangerously." He 
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took the risk of stepping into the hurricane of chaos where 

all foundations are gone, where all ideas of a transcendent 

meaning to life are naive. There he sought an unconditional 

"yes" to life and exposed himself to what he could least af

ford: nihilism. 

This was the means our physician saw toward curing 

himself. If he remained attached to the values of his age, 

then he should take his cue from Socrates "who handed him

self the poison cup." (VI3,T:III,12) Thus he only had one 

option--going through the illness of nihilism. If he was to 

have a viable cure for sickness then experience is the best 

teacher. In short, he had to cure himself/before he could 

cure his culture. 

And so he went through the moments of despair in 

confronting the grim spectre of life bereft of meaning. But 

something happened to Nietzsche "out there," far from the 

virtues and convictions of his age. It occurred to him that 

life was neither meaningful nor meaningless. To insist on it 

one way or the other betrayed a certain ressentiment. To de

mand that life have a "meaning" in itself is to say "No" to 

it because life is growth and must shed all interpretations 

of itself within the vortex of becoming. Then again, to in

sist that it is "meaningless" in itself, is the "No" of 

those angry at life for having taken their "meaning" away. 

Man broke solidarity with the earth when he ar

dently pursued the "virtues" of the "True World" and the 

Beyond wherein God resided. In fully experiencing nihilism, 

one recognizes that the "True world" is "an idea no longer 

of any use, not even a duty any longer--an idea grown use

less, superfluous, cansequentl.,.· a refuted idea: let us abol

ish it!" (VI3,T:V,5) Here, the typical nihilist lapses into 

despair because he finds himself trapped in a world wherein 

"the character of existence is not 'true,' is false." 

(MXVIII,12) 
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But Nietzsche saw that judging this world as 

"false" only makes sense in so far as it presupposes the 

"True World." Thus the nihilist must at least have the cour

age of his convictions. If he ardently maintains this world 

as "false," then, at bottom, he still hankers after the dead 

world of Truth. The old opposition, the old sickness remains 

and hence what the nihilists "select as an expedient, as a 

deliverance, is itself only another expression of decadence 

--they alter its expression, they do not abolish the thing 

itself." (VI:::S,T:III,ll) But "the first perfect nihilist of 

Europe" (I'1XVIII:Preface,3) went further. In light of how the 

"True World" is abolished, Nietzsche asked, "what world is 

left? the apparent world perhaps? • But no! with the 

real world we have also abol ished the apparent world!" (VI:::S, 

T:V,6) 

Nietzsche pushed the insight of nihilism to its 

farthest extreme and saw that the destruction of the "True 

World" undermined all the dichotomies inherent to the physi

ology "of the modern soul." (VI:::s,C:Epilogue) By subjecting 

himself to the worst possible visions of nihilism, the "as

tonishing finesse~ that the value of life cannot be estima

t.ed" (VI:::S,T:III,2) appeared to him. The "True World" is no 

more, and its demise is also that of the merely "apparent" 

and "false" world. In this Nietzsche glimpsed "the seductive 

flash of gold on the belly of the serpent vita." (NXIX,577) 

He saw man riding this serpent, calling it "good," "evil," 

"meaningful," and "meaningless" in the attempt to command 

it. But the serpent goes where it will, not for revenge nor 

love of man, but rather, because it is Life forever on its 

way to transformations of power in all of its forms. And 

man, as one form of life, is "its object, and not judge of 

it." (VI:::S,T:III,2) 

Yet man must judge life; that is, create the de

ceptions,necessary for survival and growth. In short, he 

"spiritualizes" his world in the teeth of chaos thereby 
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creating a "world" within which he can grow in power. In 

this he is at one with life, since, through "spirit," man is 

the lust to command all things. But, in the end, "value 

judgments concerning life, for or against, can in the last 

resort never be true: they ••• come into consideration only as 

symptoms." (VI~,T:III,2) They are symptomatic of a psycholo

gy determined by the affects of the instincts~e~ and reveal 

the individual's rank within life as will to power. Judg

ments on life "for or against" (VI3,T:III,2) are symptomatic 

of the health or sickness of the judge. He cannot express 

the character of life in its totality; "no one could do it; 

one cannot judge, mea'sure, compare the whole, to say nothing 

of denying it! Why not? •• because nothing exists besides the 

whole." (NXIX,765) The very possibility of "affirming" or 

"denying" life presupposes it. These judgments express the 

will to power of either ascending or descending drives. One 

way or the other, man cannot jump out of his skin; as living 

he remains a hunger for what is always unnamed in the midst 

of transformation. 

Like all living things, we are the experiment of 

life on the path of transformation or obliteration. In push

ing the vision of the absurd to extremes, Nietzsche saw man 

as a child of becoming and, like the stars, neither justi

fied nor unjustified. We 

are not the product of an attempt to achieve an 'ideal of 
perfection' or an 'ideal of happiness' or an 'ideal of vir
tue' •••• There is no place, no purpose, no meaning, on which 
we can shift the responsibility for our being •••• (MXIX,765) 

But here, rather than collapsing into nihilistic despair, 

Nietzsche's perception of the twofold destruction of the 

"True World" and "False World" showed him the path to a 

"Yes, a sacred Yes." (VI1,Z:I,1) Why cast aspersions on 

life? There is no cosmic conspiracy against man, nor a God 

to confer a meaning to suffering. Why take revenge on life 

because it lacks a transcendent goal or purpose? And why in

sist that it possess this transcendent foundation? Is it not 
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enough, more than enough, to suffer, love and live in the 

midst of the beauty and horror of lithe innocence of becom

ing?" (MXIX,552) 

Nietzsche saw that personal happiness and suffer

ing, including that of the whole history of the human race, 

do not constitute arguments for or against life. Such argu

ments betray "the hyperbolic naivetf§ of man: positing him

self as the meaning and measure of all things." (MXVIII,12) 

On the other hand, man must see himself as the meaning of 

all things; his interpretations are the deceptions essential 

to his preservation and growth. As we have seen, his inter

pretations "are, psy~hologically considered, the results of 

certain perspectives of utility, designed to maintain and 

increase human constructs of domination." (MXVIII,12) And he 

can no more avoid interpreting his world than he can breath

ing. His happiness, suffering and judgments of "life," pro 

or contra, are nothing within the totality of endless becom

ing. 

The perception of the utter indifference of the 

cosmos to man drives him to despair and nihilism. But 

Nietzsche looked upon the turbulent ocean of becoming and 

found, not a reason for suicide but rather, a new vision of 

himself and, indeed, the whole human race. There was man, 

that unique form of will to power wherein life articulates 

itself. Here is life trying to capture itself within inter

pretations torn asunder as soon as they are rendered. Here 

life tries to clasp itself to itself as a totality never 

realized. Becoming strives to hear its own voice in its form 

as man but the voice itself is ever changing. 

In this Nietzsche saw himself and the human race 

inextricably unified to a terrifying and majestic innocence. 

Man had created values, laws and gods; through these he sus

tained himself, created cultures, a sense of homeland within 

the cosmos. In this man had followed the path of all life 

toward transformation. These "homelands" sheltered him from 
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the absurd; even the strongest types of Greek and Hebrew 

antiquity would never accept the absurd. They created, they 

"spiritualized" the world as a means of protection from the 

abyss of becoming. Nietzsche clearly saw that these old 

forms of "spirit," these old deceptions once so necessary, 

had long run their course. The old "virtue" was at an end, 

there was no God to hand out eternal rewards and punish

ments. For Nietzsche this opened up exhilarating prospects 

and "a tremendous restorative; this constitutes the inno

cence of all e>~istence." (I'1XIX,765) 

The death of God is not a call to despair but that 

of "a new beginning" (VI1,Z:I,1) and a sign of release from 

the bondage of values steeped in the hatred of ressentiment. 

Thus "the innocence of becoming gives us the greatest cour

age and the greatest f'reedom~" (I'1XIX,787) By leaping into 

the volcano of becoming man regains that innocence he lost 

in positing God as his shield from Life. He does not need 

the old code of "good" and "evil" because he finds himself 

where he has always been: in the innocence of all creation. 

In this Nietzsche saw man at the threshold of a freedom 

terrifying to behold. The old God and code of "good and 

evil" are gone. "The sea is stormy," says Zarathustra, 

"everything is at sea" (VI1,Z:III,12) and if'man is to se

cure a future then he will have to create it without an 

apriori cosmic blueprint. He must take the side of life and 

follow its most dangerous pathway; that of experiment. And 

"Alas, with what protracted searching and succeeding, and 

failing and learning and experimenting anew~" (VI1,Z:III,12) 

If he is to have a future, he has to create and to create is 

to experiment. He has to therefore risk destruction and un

derstand that as a creator everything is permitted. 

Hence the perception of the innocence of becoming 

is not a bed of clover whereon man reclines. As Jaspers 

says, "Nietzsche's philosophizing is not intended to allow 

thinking man to sink peacefully into the undisturbed inno-



28121 

cence of becoming."1CZ14 From the standpoint of the old moral

ity, this "innocence" constitutes the demonic. For Nietzsche 

the "demonic" is necessary if we are not to "crucify the 

whole human future." (VI1,Z:III,12) It is with an eye on the 

future of man that Nietzsche embraced what is called the 

"demonic." That is, in so far as the values of the West led 

man to see this life as evil, then the ruthlessness of the 

Devil himself is required for the task of creating a future 

for man. The Devil's work is generally seen as that of de

struction, but in referring to himself as the Anti-Christ, 

Nietzsche is ultimately dedicated to creation. 

We were saiing above that Nietzsche's Revaluation 

does not actually provide us with new values. That is, it 

provides no "Ten Commandments," or step by step formula for 

determining "good and evil." But this does not render the 

Revaluation "value-free." On the contrary, since Nietzsche 

believed in its necessity, this necessity derives its inten

sity from an appeal to something of value. But what is this 

"something of value?" Our physician answers, "the value for 

life is ultimately decisive." (MXIX,493) But we have seen 

that life is itself forever on the way to transformation in 

all of its forms and hence its value" cannot be estimated." 

What then is the value to which Nietzsche's "revaluation of 

all values" is appealing? Again, the value is life but now 

liberated from the illness which denies its innocence within 

constant transformation. At bottom, the Revaluation is an 

appeal to health; a health manifest in a profound faith in 

life. 

We are speaking here of a faith which does not 

require a standpoint outside of life from which its value 

can be measured. Indeed we are speaking of a faith hinging 

on man's capacity to affirm his unity with life and requires 

no guarantee of eternal rewards or punishments. Life is 

transformation and the constant experiment with itself to

ward new expressions of power. In short, life is overcoming. 
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And man, standing within the nexus of life, shares the des

tiny of all living things and hence is subject to transfor

mations beyond anything he may today recognize as "human." 

It is in the desire to say "Yes" to ourselves as 

integral to life's transformation and experiment that we 

realize our integrity and unity with the law of life. ""You 

shall become the person you are'"; (V2 ,GS,270)1ee this is 

the motto of the Revaluation. It expresses a willingness and 

faith in transformation and experiment as the law of all 

life. Such a faith betrays great health in so far as one is 

able to affirm destruction not for the sake of destruction, 

but as integral to the creation of new expressions of life. 

This is what life demands of us. In meeting this demand, one 

answers, says Nietzsche, the call of a "conscience behind 

your 'conscience'''; (V2,GS,335) the one with "a pre-history 

in your instincts." (V2,GS,335) Life as will to power ex

horts us to transformation and experiment and, for 

Nietzsche, our authenticity is realized in saying yes to the 

life within us. Life demands that we affirm the transforma

tion and experiment we are. The values of the last two mil

lennia have negated life as such and hence we are on the 

road to self-destruction. The Revaluation is the attempt to 

eradicate the values of decadence, and at the same time, 

lead man back to his origins as a form of life as will to 

power. It constitutes an attempt to restore the innocence of 

becoming to man, thereby liberating him to the will to power 

he is. In short, it grants him the terrible freedom inherent 

to all life--to create himself "beyond good and evil." 

With the Revaluation we can see Nietzsche in the 

manner he once had Zarathustra describe: "Here I sit and 

wait, old shattered law-tables around me and also new, half

written law·-tables." (VI1,Z:III,12) On the one hand the old 

laws have been shattered but those of the future are, as it 

were, half-written fragments. We noted above that the Reval

uation is a two-fold philosophical task; that is, both de-
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structive and constructive. What requires destruction are 

"the many vain and overly enthusiastic interpretations ••• 

that have so far been scrawled and painted over that eternal 

basic text of homo natura." (VI2,B,230) These interpreta

tions have been, for the most part, determined by the values 

of decadence. What is to be constructed is a restoration of 

faith in life. The hallmark of such faith is man's capacity 

to "spiritualize" his world in such a manner that he not 

only preserves himself but can grow in power. "Spirit" is 

the means to saying "Yes" to life, the best example of which 

we have seen in the healthy epochs of the Greek and Hebrew 

cultures. But, since ~ecadence has poisoned the "spirit" of 

Western culture, Nietzsche was very dubious as to the 

chances of that restoration of faith we spoke of above. 

The Revaluation is directed toward this restora

tion, but if it is to be realized, certain physiological 

criteria must be met. The question now is; how did our phy

sician attempt to turn the patient around toward the health 

required for affirming and having faith in life? Through 

what means did he attempt to push man toward a "spirituali

zation" of the world which allows him to stare with love 

into the abyss of becoming? In short, what does Nietzsche 

resort to as the cure for a mankind "spiritually" unhinged? 

To give these questions their due we now turn to three in

terdependent themes in Nietzsche's thought: Eternal Recur

rence, the Overman and Dionysus. 

PART III 

ETERNAL RECURRENCE 

A. A Cosmic Therapy 

It ••• it's going very badly," Nietzsche told his 

friend Overbeck, "My health is back to where it was three 

years ago. Everything is wrecked •••• What a life! And I'm the 
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great affirmer of life~ !"106 He said this just as the 

"fundamental conception" (VI3~E:Z,1) of Eternal 

Recurrence107 was about to be published in Zarathustra. In a 

note written while writing Zarathustra we read: 

I do not wish to live again. How have I borne life? By 
creating. What has made me endure? The vision of the Overman 
who affirms life. I have tried to affirm life myself--but 
ah!1CZJet 

The idea of Recurrence oppressed Nietzsche and in this it is 

no surprise that he referred to it as the "greatest weight." 

(V2~GS,341) But why was it such a burden to him? Because as 

"the great culti\I"ating idea," (I'IXIX,1056) it both "removes 

degenerate and decaying races to make way for a new order of 

life," (MXIX,1055) and implants in the degenerate "a longing 

for the end." (I'IXIX,1055) But in saying "I do not wish to 

live again," Nietzsche confesses "as it were, behind the 

back of the reader of Zarathustra"1fZJ'9 that he cannot endure 

Recurrence. And in this he stands condemned under the "moral 

code for physicians" (VI3,T:X,36) which says: the "weak and 

ill-constituted shall perish." (VI3,~,2) 

How did Nietzsche reconcile this situation to him-

self? If the physician of culture USBS Recurrence to deter

mine those with "the right to life," (VI3,T:X,36) how did 

Nietzsche justify his role as such in light of his admission 

of despair before Recurrence? In response, it is clear that 

Nietzsche could only legitimately speak as a physician of 

culture from the standpoint of a health he did not possess. 

Hence all he could do was speak against everything he saw 

within himself that was repulsed by the idea of Recurrence. 

In this battle, Nietzsche strove to stand on the side of 

life but in so doing took a stand against himself; against 

everything that said "I do not want to live again." 

We have seen that he went through the illness of 

nihilism and arrived at the vision of the innocence of be-

coming wherein 
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you do not have a perpetual guardian and friend ••• there is 
no avenger for you any more nor any final improver; there is 
no longer any reason in what happens, no love in what will 
happen to you; no resting place is open any longer to your 
heart •••• ' (V2 ,GS,285) 

These must all be renounced if one is to affirm life within 

the innocence of becoming and thus "will the eternal recur

rence of war and peace." (V2,GS,285) But could the man who 

asked, "All this overcoming of self, all this endurance-

what good has it done me?"110 accept there being "no reason 

in what happens?" (V2,GS,285) Could the man who said "I for 

my part suffer horribly when I am deprived of affection 

•••• my whole philosophy wavers after an hour's friendly 

conversation with a total stranger"111 joyfully say "yes" to 

"no love in what will happen to you?" (V2 ,GS,285) 

"Nietzsche certainly tried to renounce within him

self "everything men have hitherto respected and loved 

(which I call a "revaluation of all values')."112 In short, 

he made a genuine attempt to "dehumanize" himself. The 

"human" had been determined by decadence for the last two 

thousand years. Anyone who cleaves to this definition 

embraces the illness of millennia. Our physician sought to 

undermine this illness and whatever this illness defines as 

"human." Thus the "human, all too human" has to be carved 

out of the soul of man and, just as Nietzsche subjected 

himself to the illness of his epoch, he did likewise with 

the cure he proposed. Hence "Lonely and deeply suspicious of 

myself ••• I took ••• sides agains~ myself and for anything that 

happened to hurt me and was hard for me."113 

Man must go beyond himself; that is, turn his back 

on what constitutes the "human," and Nietzsche begins this 

task within himself first and foremost. Subjecting himself 

to this operation, allowed him to act in good conscience 

when, as the cultural physician, he asked of his age nothing 

he did not already ask of himself ...... a philosophy like 

mine," he said, "is like a tomb--it seals one off from the 
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living ... .I...I.. .... The man who said, "I do not want to live again" 

fought against this "No" within himself. This struggle al

lowed him a legitimate voice to speak to his age because it 

was the proof to himself that he stood on the side of life. 

Within this struggle he said "the tension under which I 

live, the pressure of a great passion and a great project, 

is too enormous •••• The solitude around me is something 

frightful •••• ".I...l..e 

The process of carving from his heart everything 

that marked him as "a child of this time; that is a deca

dent," (VI3,C:Preface) revealed "the task for which I live 

--as a factum of indescribable sadness."116 And this not 

only in terms of what it cost him "to be right at the 

expense of love,"11? but also what it would cost the genera

tions to come. In the end that struggle to undermine the 

decadent, i.e., "human", in himself, revealed "truth as 

something ••• one has to tear ••• from one's heart, every vic

tory taking its revenge in a defeat ... .I...I..& There were enough 

defeats to lead Nietzsche to conclude that in the battle to 

turn one's back on whatever constituted the "human," "Nobody 

yet has ever had this strength~" (V2~GS,285) 

Who could renounce everything men had "hitherto 

respected and loved?" Who could hold all of this in utter 

contempt and despise whatever man formerly found solace in? 

Certainly not Nietzsche. Thus to the question, "What has 

made me endure?"1.1... he answers, "The vision of the Overman 

who affirms life."120 Nietzsche could not live for the likes 

of himself nor his contemporaries. What he had in common 

with them was the illness of the age. Hence the task of 

preparing the way for the type of man Who is "a different 

kind of spirit from that likely to appear in the present 

age" (VI2,G:II,24) became intimately connected to Recur

rence. To this type he applied the "word . overman, , as the 

designation of a type of supreme achievement." (VI3,E:III,1) 
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In embracing Recurrence Nietzsche entered into 

what we have called a process of "dehumanization." That is, 

he experienced it as fundamentally and violently opposed to 

the "human" as this term has been understood for the last 

two millennia. And it is precisely the «human" as determined 

by the values of decadence which is eradicated by Recur

rence. It lies at the heart of the Revaluation as the means 

to destroying the "human" and creating "a higher species 

than man to come into existence." (HXIX,859) Thus far we 

have been speaking in very general terms about Recurrence as 

"the great cultivating idea." (HXIX,1056) But we must clari

fy this further and look at its intimate connection to 

Nietzsche's conception of the Overman. 

Devils, it seems, are not unfamiliar with the idea 

of Recurrence. An "insignificant"121 one appears in 

Dostoevsky's, The Brothers Karamazov, saying: 

'You're thinking of our present earth: why, our present 
earth has probably repeated itself a billion times. I mean, 
it has become extinct, frozen, cracked, fallen to pieces, 
resolved itself into its component elements, again the water 
above the firmament, then again a comet, again a sun, again 
an earth from the sun--this evolution, you see, has repeated 
itself an infinite number of times, and all in the same way, 
over and over again, to the smallest detail. A most inde
cently tedious business •.•• '122 

And Nietzsche asks: 

What, if some day or night a demon were to steal after you 
into your loneliest loneliness and say to you: 'This life as 
you now live it, you will have to live once more and innu
merable times; and there will be nothing new it, but every 
pain and every joy and every thought and every sigh and 
everything unutterably small or great in your life will have 
to return to you, all in the same succession and sequence-
even this spider and this moonlight between the trees, and 
even this moment and I myself. The eternal hourglass of 
existence is turned upside down again and again, and you 
with it, speck of dust!' (V::Z,GS,341) 

The "loneliest loneliness" emerges upon the death of God. 

His absence leads man to stray "as through an infinite 

nothing" (V2,GS,125) wherein all value and meaning to exis-
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absurd. 

287 

Nietzsche"s demon compounds the loneliness by sug

gesting that the absurdity of life, suffering, joy and death 

will be repeated in exactly the same way into infinity. If 

this demon were to appear to you, would you, asks Nietzsche: 

throw yourself down and gnash your teeth and curse the demon 
who spoke thus? Or have you once experienced a tremendous 
moment when you would have answered him: 'You are a god and 
never have I heard anything more divine." (V2,GS,341) 

Apparently Ivan Karamazov never experienced the "tremendous 

moment" allowing him to call his devil a god. At best, he 

tells him to "shut-up·"1.23 and calls him "a flunkey."1.:z .... 

Nietzsche, on the other hand, saw in his demon a god who 

offered a vision of redemption. 

"Redemption from what?" we ask. From "all these 

shadows of God," (V2,GS,109) Nietzsche answers. With Recur

rence, he wants to scorch from the soul of man everything 

reminiscent of the dead God of decadence. The old morality 

is rooted in sickness and hatred of life and man has lis-

tened to "the siren songs of old metaphysical bird catchers 

.•. piping ••• for too long, 'you are more, you are higher, you 

are of a different origin~" (VI2,B,230) Man is not "more," 

"higher," nor of a "different origin" than life itself. But, 

poisoned by life-negating values, he has become a pale sha

dow of life. Thus the task is to "translate man back into 

nature" (VI2,B,230) and restore that innocence which has for 

so long been instinctively denied and despised. Recurrence 

is meant to "'naturalize" humanity in terms of a pure, newly 

discovered, redeemed nature." (V2,GS,lfl19) Through it 

Nietzsche hopes men will attain the perfection of nature 

through a return to "their physis ••• heed[ing] it[s] demands 

down to the subtlest nuances." (V:z,GS,39) 

However, we have to ask ourselves why Recurrence 

should have this effect on mankind. As the "fundamental 

conception" (Vr3 ,E;Z,1) of Zarathustra it is articulated 
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within "the mythic style of the book.".12~ But Nietzsche did 

not want to leave it at that. He says he had a "terrible 

antagonism ••• for the whole Zarathustra image ... .126 Yet Zara

tht.tstra constituted "the outline I've made of my 'philo

sophy.'''127 Thus, along with the other themes expressed in 

Zarathustra~ Recurrence required "filling in ... .12e "For me 

••• [Zarathustra] is 'devotional literature.' For everyone 

else, it is obscure, mysterious, and ridiculous.".12CV 

If Recurrence was to be .. the great cultivating 

idea," (I'tXIX,1056) it would have to be e}~pressed more effec

tively than it was in Zarathustra. Nietzsche had plans in 

this direction as seen in the outlines for his projected 

work, The Will to Power: Attempt at a Revaluation of All 

Values. 13m But, like this project, the idea of Recurrence 

is, for the most part, scattered through fragments written 

after Zarathustra. But whether it is e}{pressed "poetically" 

or otherwise, it is not particularly complicated. Its 

simplicity is obscured by Nietzsche's attempts to "prove" it 

as .. the most scientific of all possible hypotheses" 

(I'tXVIII,55) and the objections to it as such. His tremendous 

enthusiasm for Recurrence.13.1 is odd since Recurrence as a 

"scientific" idea is not convincing in its "theoretical 

presuppositions and consequences." (MXIX,1057) 

In the "proof" for Recurrence Nietzsche asserts 

that time is infinite but the combinations of power which 

constitute "things" are finite. Within infinite time all 

possible combinations of power "must pass through a cal

culable number of combinations." (I'tXIX,1066) This means that 

within infinite time all possible combinations of power 

would have to be realized. But these realizations do not by 

any means indicate a purpose or end to becoming because in 

infinite time this "end" would have been attained. Hence 

becoming is without beginning or end; on the contrary, it is 

"now" what it has always been and will be. For Nietzsche, 

the determination of each "moment" within becoming is al-
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ready "past" in so far as it has been "selected" as such. 

When I say "now" it is already "past" which is to say I have 

determined it after it has "occurred," i.e., in the future 

which is "now." Thus within each "now," the "past" and "fu-

ture" are present because the "now" can only be determined 

after (future) it has occurred (past). Hence each moment is 

the past and is the future. Thus the determination of 

"past," "present," and "future" presuppose becoming. It is 

in so far as I am caught up in the flux of will to power 

that temporality can be determined. 

But saying the "now" is past and future seems 

different from saying it has alwa)-'s been. Different, that 

is, from saying the moment is eternal. How then does the 

idea of the "eternal recurrence" of all things come into 

play here? As we have seen, within infinite time all pos

sible combinations of power would be realized. But since 

this "realization" does not halt becoming whereby it comes 

to an end ... then the entire process "is realized an infinite 

number of times." (HXIX,1066) He goes on to add: 

And since between every combination and its next recurrence 
all other possible combinations would have to take place, 
and each of these combinations conditions the entire 
sequence of combinations in the same series, a circular 
movement of absolutely identical series is thus demonstra
ted: the world is a circular movement that has already re
peated itself infinitely often and plays its game in infini
tum. (NXIX,1066) 

Thus each moment (combination) of power as becom

ing is repeated in infinitum. That is, every form of life 

has always proceeded toward transformations which have oc

curred an infinite number of times and will be repeated 

again into infinity. Consequently, each moment of becoming 

is the past and future since any particular combination of 

power is "the entire sequence of combinations in the same 

series" (NXIX,1066) preceding it including those occurring 

after it was realized in the last cycle. Each form of life 

at any particular moment is what it has always been as be-
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coming throughout infinity and what it will always become 

throughout the same. Everything returns in exactly the same 

way and at each particular moment it is the infinity of all 

that it has been prior to that moment as well as what it 

must become. 

In the end, the "scientific" idea of Recurrence is 

more appropriately a cosmological conception. 132 It attempts 

to articulate the essence of becoming as the ebb and flow of 

a finite quantity of power within infinite time. The grand 

multiplicity of combinations of power are transformed within 

a power quantum which is constant and repeats itself into 

infinity.133 The destruction and creation of various combi

nations of power, i.e, all organic and inorganic structures~ 

never increases or decreases the cosmos as power. It is a 

reservoir of power remaining the same throughout all of its 

transformations. We have seen that will to power as a con

stant becoming is the being of all things. With Recurrence 

Nietzsche attempts to articulate the identity of all things 

as the same throughout all possible transformations. In 

short, he attempts to speak of the being of all things as 

"at the same time one and many." (MXIX,1067)134 

This "proof" as a "scientific" one is particularly 

troublesome since, aside from its being "invalid,"13~ it 

presupposes arguments Nietzsche "actually did not believe.

"136 That is, we have seen him disparage the idea that 

"logic" and scientific interpretations of the universe are 

fixed and eternal "Truths." These interpretations are 

subject to "spirit" and hence are simply the deceptions 

necessary for the preservation and growth of that form of 

life which is man. But in the "scientific" fragments, 

Nietzsche speaks of Recurrence in terms of the "law of the 

conservation of energy" (I'1XIX,H2163)137 and the "shape of 

space ••• [as] the cause of eternal movement." (I'1XIX,1064) 

Presumably the events of nature and their scienti

fic interpretation are subject to Recurrence. But Nietzsche 



291 

utilizes these to explain the cosmological dynamics or 

poweri38 which~ as becoming, constitute both the being of 

all entities and the foundation for all interpretations 

"scientific" or otherwise. Jaspers says that in doing this~ 

Nietzsche was adapting "himself to the scientific atmosphere 

of his time."i39 Thus Nietzsche attempts to do precisely 

what he himself has claimed is fool-hardy. That is, he 

attempts to talk about the being of becoming with his con

ception of Recurrence. As Howey puts it "the doctrine of 

Eternal Recurrence becomes a surrogate for a doctrine of 

Being."i40 Through Recurrence Nietzsche sought to render 

becoming comprehensible; but this would mean standing out

side of becoming such that he may say what it is. Hence 

"this doctrine was a rejection of the most basic groundwork 

of Nietzsche's metaphysics."141 In so far as Nietzsche was 

aware of this it may explain the absence of "scientific" 

proofs of Recurrence in Nietzsche's published works. i42 

Nietzsche's "proofs" for Recurrence leave us cold. 

As Kathleen Higgins says: "Even if the theo~y of time it 

proposes were true, nothing in our lives would be any dif

ferent. Zarathustra may be right that time is cyclical~ but 

if he is--so what?"143 If Nietzsche's cosmological descrip

tion of Recurrence is true, my embracing it means little 

since this has already happened an infinite number of times 

and will be repeated infinitly. If it is untrue, it means 

even less. My having lived in exactly the same wayan infi

nite number of times, and destiny to repeat it into infinity 

renders my existence "a matter of complete indifference."i44 

The significance of Recurrence lies not in its 

quasi-scientific proof, but rather in the psychological im

pact it has on the individual who takes it to heart. It is, 

as we said above, simple enough to grasp: 

'This life as you now live it and have lived it, you will 
have to live once more and innumerable times more; and there 
will be nothing new in it, but every pain and every joy and 
every thought and sigh and everything unutterably small or 
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As "a phy'sico-cosmological hvpothesis, "14::5 Recurrence fails 

to inspire an affirmation of life unto eternity. But we get 

access to its genuine significance to Nietzsche when he asks 

us to 

think this thought in its most terrible form: existence as 
it is, without meaning or aim, yet recurring inevitably 
without any finale of nothingness •••• This is the most 
extreme form of nihilism: the nothing ('the meaningless'), 
eternally! (MXVIII,55) 

The thought of Recurrence "in its most terrible 

form" is the hopelessly absurd repetition of everything 

again and again without any purpose or meaning whatsoever. 

For those who despair at this absence of apriori meaning and 

value to existence~ Recurrence will appear as "the most 

extreme form of nihilism." Nietzsche thought the effect of 

Recurrence on our decadent culture would be despair and "a 

longing for the end." (MXIX,1055) Recurrence enhances the 

despair arising from the advent of nihilism; it is meant to 

intensify that despair until the death-wish inherent to the 

values of the last two thousand years is irresistible. And~ 

in this case, when "one does awav with oneself one does the 

most estimable thing possible: one thereby almost deserves 

to live." (VI3,T:X,36)146" 

Recurrence plays the destructive role of the 

Revaluation since it is meant to destroy those incapable of 

facing nihilism. 147 Those who despise life for having no 

apriori meaning or value are too weak to affirm its inno

cence. This is the sickness of nihilism and Nietzsche~ 

having gone through it, now wants to force this on Western 

culture. Just as a plague works its way into a population 

sparing some and destroying many, Recurrence is meant to 

have a similar effect. The "races that cannot bear it," says 

Nietzsche, "stand condemned; those who find it the greatest 

benefit are chosen to rule." (MXIX,1053) 
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Recurrence is "a cosmic therapy,".1.48 through which 

our physician attempts to separate the weak from the strong. 

The former "shall perish" (VI::S,R,2) and the latter must be 

preserved. Nietzsche, convinced of the debilitating physio

logical effects of two thousand years of decadent values, 

concluded that modern man was incapable of withstanding the 

disease of nihilism. Hence Recurrence, which magnifies .. the 

nothing (the 'meaningless'), eternally," (MXVIII,55) is 

meant as a potent draft of poison for those incapable of 

affirming life. As we have seen, life as becoming is neither 

meaningful nor meani.~gless in i tsel f. Indeed this consti

tutes its innocence and, in this "time of extensive inner 

decay and disintegration," (MXVIII,57) those who see their 

innocence within Recurrence "are chosen to rule." (I'1XIX, 

1053) For Nietzsche the problem was how to bring those 

"chosen to rule" into the foreground. This is why Recurrence 

is "a doctrine that sifts men--driving the weak to deci

sions, and the strong as well." (MXVIII,56) 

The doctrine provides no consolation for those 

crushed, as Nietzsche was, by the death of God, nor any 

promise of meaning and value independent of life. And he 

hoped Recurrence would actually lead people to say, "'death 

alone is a physician here.· .. (VI::S,T:III,12) This is one of 

the hoped for psychological effects of Recurrence on the 

weak--suicide. In this vein, he speaks of the necessity to 

create a new responsibility, that of the physician, in all 
cases in which the highest interest of life, of ascending 
life, demands the most ruthless suppression and sequestra
tion of degenerating life--for example in determining the 
right to reproduce, the right to be born, the right to live. 
(VI::S,T:X,36) 

Who are the degenerate that must be isolated from the 

healthy? Those who hate life for lacking a transcendent 

meaning or value and take their revenge through suicide. 

These are precisely the ones who cannot endure the innocence 

of life and who must be "helped" in every way to destroy 

themselves. Hence Recurrence has a role within the "first 
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principle of our philanthropy." (VI3,A,2) This first princi

ple is the "weak and ill-constituted shall perish" (VI3,A,2) 

and the physician "shall help them to do so." (VI3,A,2) 

Who, on the other hand, are the healthy? To 

Nietzsche's mind, the highest specimens of health were vir

tually non-existent in his "age of decay and declining vi

tality." (MXVIII,58) Hence it became a question of determin

ing those capable of enduring "the most extreme nihilism: 

the nothing (the 'meaningless') eternally." (MXVIII,55) The 

healthiest type is, of course, the Overman. He is the one 

bred out of the "pieces and fragments of man" (MXIX,881) as 

he is today. That is he will be the offspring of those ini

tially capable of enduring Recurrence. The "real issue," 

said Nietzsche, "is the production of the synthetic man." 

(MXIX,881) Recurrence is therefore not only intimately woven 

into that of the Overman, it is a tool for the Rroject of 

the Revaluation. The latter, as we said, is a two-fold phil

osophical project; destruction of the sick and construction 

of the possibility for a renewed faith in life. But if this 

faith is to be restored, a "doctrine is needed powerful 

enough to work as a breeding agent: strengthening the 

strong, paralyzing and destructive for the world-weary." 

(MXIX,862) Recurrence is this doctrine and it is inextric

ably linked to the Revaluation as a physiological concern 

with the 

uncanny preconditions of cultural growth .•. [and] the 
e!-:tremely questionable relation between what's called 
'improvement' of mankind ••• and the elevation of the species 
Man. 14<;> 

Our investigation into the physiological dynamics of 

cultural growth and decline revealed these "preconditions." 

Therein we saw that the possibility for "the elevation of 

the species Man" are those "individuals ••• [who] carry the 

seeds of the future." (V2,GS,23) The Overman must be consi

dered the type of such an individual. Nietzsche's conception 

of the Overman, as well as his preoccupation with the condi-
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tions making this highest type possible go back to his ear

liest days.~o0 Who is the Overman? Above all~ a creator. But 

before we can speak of him as such, there is a curiosity 

about Recurrence which deserves mention. 

Recurrence is meant to effect the preconditions of 

cultural growth whereby, like a sifting process, the weak 

and strong are separated. And the latter are, as we have 

seen, an essential pre-condition for "a genuine culture."~O~ 

But this brings us to another peculiarity of Recurrence. If 

the process of creating a gulf between the strong and the 

weak is to be successful, then Recurrence would have to be a 

doctrine compelling belief. But why, for example, would the 

sick and decadent be attracted to a doctrine which has to 

strike them as repulsive? Recurrence undermines precisely 

the values essential to the preservation of "the underprivi

leged" (MXVIII,55) hence they would hardly find this doc

trine attractive. Yet, it would have to be taken very seri

ously by the sick if their "perishing takes the form of 

self-destruction." (MXVIII,55) And if the Overman is to be 

the progeny of the semi-healthy, why would his presumably 

barbaric ancestors embrace Recurrence? 

Since there is no compelling reason why Recurrence 

should be adopted, does this explain Nietzsche's search for 

a "scientific" confirmation of the doctrine? Yes, but it is 

easy to get caught up in the failure of Recurrence as a 

"scientific" conception. It is ridiculous to hold that the 

importance of Recurrence for Nietzsche lay in its being 

scientifically feasible.~o2 The failure of the doctrine as 

such and Nietzsche's saying it is "the most scientific of 

all possible hypotheses" (MXVIII,55) obscures the motive 

behind it. The motive is Nietzsche's passionate desire to 

provide a vision of Innocence and Eternity which "compels a 

faith in 'eternal recurrence.· .. (MXVIII,55) The doctrine had 

to be taken to heart and held with the same fervent devotion 

as any Christian ever believed in God. It is a medicine the 
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efficacy of which Nietzsche was convinced; it was only a 

matter of getting his patient to swallow it. The "scienti

fic" conception of Recurrence is the sugar-coating of a 

bitter pill. 

That "pied piper of Athens," (V2,BS,340) Socrates, 

was persuasive in getting his culture to take his "cure." 

After all, from Nietzsche's standpoint, Socrates promised a 

"happiness" which boiled down to a moral justification for 

weakness and cowardice. Nietzsche, on the other hand, had to 

deal with the physiological consequences of this morality in 

the form of his sick contemporaries. He had the problem of 

seducing them into a creative vision that allows for what 

Nietzsche called the "Formula of my happiness: a Yes, a No, 

a straight line, a goal." (VI=s,T:II,44) Recurrence was sup

posed to constitute this vision but Nietzsche never had 

Socrates' success in having it capture the hearts and minds 

of his fellow decadents. He knew that the inspiring and se

ductive value of the "scientific" conception of Recurrence 

was so minimal that his expressions of it as such were never 

published. :L~::S In Zarathustra it is expressed my tho

poetically and this, for the most part, is how we find it in 

his published works. In the end he wanted to lure his epoch 

into the possibility of a new life-affirming faith and we 

can see that in this he failed. 

Despite this failure, we must take Nietzsche seri

ously when he says: "In place of 'metaphysics' and religion, 

the theory of eternal recurrence." (MXVIII,462) It was to be 

the myth of the future the belief in which "will split the 

history of mankind into two halves.":L~"" Recurrence was to 

have its "place in history as a midpoint" (NXIXl'1057) just 

as metaphysics and Christianity were midpoints dividing two 

"spiritual" epochs within their respective cultures. The new 

myth was actually "a new weapon" (1'1)(IX,1054) in the "grea

test of struggles" (/'1)(IX,1054) to purge Western culture of 



297 

decadence "for a new order of life." (MXIX,11l155) If Recur

rence were to be embraced, much 

that has been subject to debate will no longer be an open 
question; thanks to decisions of the first importance con
cerning values, our reigning idea of . tolerance' will be 
exposed as sheer cowardice and weakness of character. Being 
Christian, to name just one result, will from then on be 
indecent • .1.ee 

Though Nietzsche claimed much "is already astir in this most 

radical revolution that mankind has ever known,".1.!!:16 he 

admitted to his friend Overbeck: "people are simply deaf to 

anything I say; consequently there is no for or aqainst ... .1.!!:17 

He believed Recurrence "makes everything break 

open" (I'1XIX,1057) 6ringing forth a "period of catastrophe" 

(t1XVIII,56) "strengthening the strong and destructive for 

the world-weary." (I'1XIX,862) These were the "consequences of 

its being believed." (l'tXIX,1057) But it had to be taken to 

heart if these consequences were to occur. It is incredible 

to think of the magnitude of such "an immeasurably difficult 

and decisive task ... .1.ea To actually try altering the course 

of human history with this doctrine is the result of having 

lived "lucidly within the dark age of which he so creatively 

despaired ... .1.e ... With his "physiological turn of mind".1.60 he 

saw man "spiritually" debilitated as a result of the pro

found effects of Christianity. For Nietzsche, the word 

"human" was almost synonymous with that of "sickness." 

To see how Recurrence is meant as a counter-doc-

trine (MXIX,862) to the decadent "spirituality" of the West, 

we must recall that "spirit" is that capacity to create the 

deceptions necessary for life. For Nietzsche, no human being 

could endure Recurrence especially after Christianity re

duced the "human" to the status of a "diseased animal ... .1.6.1. 

In many respects Nietzsche saw the sickness of Western man 

so advanced that here .. the physician says ·incurable.· .. 

(VI3,A, 47) Hence, as we said above, the "human" as defined 

within the ol~ deceptions of decadent "spirituality" has to 

be destroyed. Or at least the "physiologist demands excision 
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of the degenerating part." (VI3~E:D,2) Recurrence is meant 

to destroy the old deceptions and, presumably, those who 

cleave to them. For what does it affirm? The cycle of 

becoming without aim or purpose: "the most extreme form of 

nihilism." (I'1XVIII,55) Who could endure this? "'Nobody yet 

has had this strength~'" (V:Z,GS,285) 

B. The Survivors 

Recurrence articulates the truth of life as becom

ing. It gives no quarter to those seeking consolation in the 

"virtues" of believing in God, a rational telos within his

tory, or any other transcendent value or meaning to exis

tence. The flux and recurrence of all things is life as will 

to power and Nietzsche proposes his doctrine in the manner 

of a kind of scorched earth policy. Now the question be

comes: "How much truth can a spirit endure, how much truth 

does a spirit dare? More and more," says Nietzsche, "that 

became for me the real measure of value." (VI3,E:Preface,3) 

Who can endure the vision of Recurrence as the most extreme 

nihilism? Who dares to look into this abyss without being 

nauseated at life? Who can stare into the void affirming its 

innocence as becoming and inspired to love and reverence for 

it? Those who can endure it remain and those who cannot 

shall perish. 

"Live in such a way that you desire nothing more 

than to live this very same life again and again! "162 For 

Nietzsche, this new faith is meant to force the issue of 

nihilism on Western culture. Since nihilism is inevitable as 

"the ultimate logical consequence of our great values and 

ideals," (I'1XVIII:Preface,4) Recurrence brings it to a head. 

It intensifies the sickness within the culture as a vaccine; 

destroying "the degenerating part" (VI3,E:D,2) and forcing 

whatever strength is left in the organism to come to the 

fore. This is typical of the clinical standpoint we have 

seen throughout our investigation. Life as will to power 
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needs resistance, (r~IX,656) and it is only under the threat 

of destruction that an organism draws on whatever resources 

it has in order to meet it. Recurrence is meant to trigger 

these resources which, if successful, will bring about a 

transformation of the culture as a whole. 

This success will be realized if the strongest 

most dangerous individuals come to the fore. Who are these 

individuals? Thoroughgoing nihilists. We find more about 

them when Nietzsche speculates on the seduction of nihilists 

to the idea of Recurrence. He divides them into two types. 

The first is fundamentally overwhelmed at the destruction of 

the foundation of the old morality and cannot fail to find 

death attractive. This type is an expression of "passive 

nihilism." (I'1XVIII,22) The second type is essentially en

raged at the destruction mentioned above. And here we find a 

"maximum of relative strength as a violent force of destruc

tion--as active nihilism." (I'1XVIII,23) It is in this "rela

tive strength" that Nietzsche sees a certain glimmer of 

hope. 

The passive nihilist constitutes a "recession of 

the power of the spirit." (I'1XVIII,22) The active nihilist 

indicates at least "a sign of increased power of the spi

rit." (NXVIII,22) The "spiritual" strength of the former is 

so depleted that the capacity to create the deceptions ne

cessary for life are minimal. That is, here is a "lack of 

strength to posit for oneself, productively, a goal, a why, 

a fai th." (I'1XVI I 1,23) .1..63 The active nihi list, on the other 

hand~ has the "spiritual" capacity to create a deception 

which sustains him. His "faith" rests in acting on the rage 

he feels. He wants revenge on life precisely because the old 

"'convictions,' [and] articles of faith" (I'1XVIII,23) are no 

more and his faith is in destruction pure and simple. In 

this latter case, nihilism 

does not only contemplate the 'in vain~' nor is it merely 
the belief that everything deserves to perish: one helps to 
destroy.--This is, if you will, illogical; but the nihilist 
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does not believe that one needs to be logical •••• (Such] 
spirits ••• do not find it possible to stop with the No of 
'judgement': their nature demands the No of the deed. The 
reduction to nothing by judgement is seconded by the reduc
tion to nothing by hand. (MXVIII,24) 

If nothing else, the active nihilist is at least 

still capable of deeds though these are rooted in the intox

ication of destruction. But what if the rage and strength to 

destroy everything that bespeaks of life could be harnessed? 

Recurrence is meant to do this in so far as it appeals to 

the active nihilists. And this because A) it affirms that 

the old faith is dead, and B) it sanctions the destruction 

of everything reminiscent of the old "spiritual" paradigm 

within which this faith flourished. At the same time it ap

peals to the active nihilist's craving for "'everything per

fect, divine, eternal'" (MXVIII,55) the negation of which 

motivates his desire for revenge. 

Nietzsche did not find the health typical of the 

pre-decadent Greek and Hebrew cultures in his own age. Hence 

he speaks of the "ripeness of man" (NXIX,1058) for Recur

rence. He had to work with whatever "healthy" human material 

was left and the active nihilist constitutes this material. 

In this sense he asks: "where are the barbarians of the 

twentieth century?" (MXIX,868) The active nihilists are 

these barbarians. They are decadent, but precisely the de

sire for revenge inherent to decadence is something our 

physician wants to exploit. He wants to channel the strength 

for destruction in such a way as to give it direction. 

This means our physician has to somehow tap into 

the strength within these nihilists. He has to bring about a 

physiological reversal such that the power of destruction 

they possess can be detonated as a creative force. This 

power is essential to the task of the Revaluation "to esta

blish order af rank." (NXIX,854) How, then, is the "relative 

strength" (MXVIII,23) of active nihilism channelled in this 
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direction? After all, these individuals hardly strike us as 

concerned with cultivating "higher culture." 

If we are to understand how this reversal is to 

take place, we have to recall some of the basic physiology 

considered in the first two chapters. We have seen that 

preservation is not the goal of life as will to power. We 

also saw that any organism dominated by this drive is debil

itated since the life affirming instincts are undermined. 

Without the affects of the ascending instincts exhaustion 

sets in to the point where death is the goal. Nietzsche's 

interpretation of the history of the West is a physiological 

portrait of the advance of cultural decadence. A degenerate 

instinct of preservation in alliance with the weakest 

instincts, undermined the cultural strength of the Greeks. 

It is this same drive through which the poisonous affects of 

Christian ressentiment and spread into the Western cultural 

organism. 

Recurrence is meant to counteract the affect of 

the degenerate instinct of preservation dominating the Wes

tern cultural organism. It is the expression of the preser

vation of the individual's existence down to the minutest 

detail for eternity. The doctrine naturally appeals to the 

perspective of the instinct of preservation in so far as it 

is guaranteed unto eternity_ This doctrine, however, though 

not destructive to this instinct, is radically opposed to 

the deceptions it has fostered. That is to say it has "spi

ritualized" in such a way as "to preserve all that was 

sick." (Vr2 ,B,62) In this it has turned "man into a sublime 

miscarriage." (VI2,B,62) Recurrence appeals to the natural 

function of this instinct but the deceptions, i.e., 

"Truths," that deny the instincts of life are undermined and 

revealed as no longer valid. 

Since preservation has dominated the cultural or

ganism for so long, the possibility of growth has been vir

tually suspended. Growth is only possible when the organism 
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is dominated by the ascending instincts of life. But for 

Nietzsche, the passion to destroy which marks the active 

nihilist reveals a tremendous source of power. This power is 

the very passion for destruction that becomes manifest when 

the "Truths" of modernity have finally devaluated them

selves. Now once again a great "time of corruption" (V2 ,GS", 

23) occurs wherein all the old virtues are scorned. In short 

the old order of rank is falling apart and all the drives in 

the organism make their bid for power. This is the physiolo

gical reversal Recurrence is meant to bring about. 

In healthy antiquity, the times "of corruption" 

(V2~GS,23) were those wherein the old values of a warlike 

aristocracy were caving in. Recurrence is meant to undermine 

the values of the sick and decadent which have come to pre

vail in the West. It reveals these values as meaningless 

while preserving the culture within a vision of becoming as 

the law of all life. If it is believed, the virtues of pre

servation of the sick become pointless since one is con

demned to the cycles of Recurrence "escape is impossible." 

(~~IX~1058) Now the instinct of preservation is rendered 

almost superfluous. Yet as will to power, it is manifest in 

the affirmation of itself unto eternity. Thus Recurrence by 

no means destroys this instinct of preservation. The doc

trine is meant to be irresistible to the totally self-cen

tered perspective of self-preservation in the form of a 

guarantee of its eternal power. 

With this, the negative energy of hatred and des

truction e>~ploi ted for so long by the instinct of preserva

tion can no longer find an outlet in fictions antagonistic 

to life. These must now be radically altered toward the af

firmation of life as becoming. But this is precisely what 

this drive cannot do. It seeks stability, this is its per

spective. At first we would think that the power of negation 

it has exploited for the preservation of the sick can be 

utilized toward their Recurrence unto eternity. But the fic-
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tions required for this have been rendered invalid by the 

very idea of Recurrence which negates the fiction of that 

"other world" so typical of decadence. Here the power of the 

decadent instincts turns against them. The instinct of pre

servation around which they rallied~ and with which they 

allied to combat the instincts of life~ now has to allow 

this power new forms of expression. Forms of expression 

which must be deceptions favorable to it first and foremost. 

Since the best interest of the perspective of pre

servation now resides in the Recurrence of its power~ the 

deceptions appropriate to Recurrence are essential. Its own 

perspective is completely static. As "the first instinct of 

spirituality~" (VI3,T:IX,2) it provides the initial decep

tion upon which the other instincts can determine the fic

tions appropriate to themselves. The cumulative power of the 

decadent instincts led to a "spiritualization" of the world 

which negated life in this world. But, in that Recurrence is 

an affirmation of life in this world, only life-affirming 

instincts have the perspective appropriate to it. The weak

est and most decadent instincts of a culture are not capable 

of affirming what is now in the best interest of the in

stinct of preservation. Only the most dangerous instincts, 

those most willing to sacrifice everything and risk destruc

tion of the whole culture are capable of Recurrence. Just as 

the instinct of preservation exploited the power of deca

dence to maintain its perspective, it now is compelled 

strictly out of self-interest to ally itself with the most 

dangerous drives once again. This, of course, means that it 

will no longer dominate but in so far as it is seduced into 

an eternal guarantee of its power. it is seduced into life. 

And with this the old order of rank within the organism 

crumbles and the power of negation is dispersed throughout. 

Now the old instincts of life have access to a power which 

precisely they are most adept at exploiting--that of de

struction. 
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Naturally, this physiological revaluation is only 

possible if Recurrence is believed. Aside from this problem, 

Nietzsche probably had something like this revaluation in 

mind as a function of Recurrence. He was concerned with 

establishing a new order of rank as the foundation for the 

culture of the future. But the order of rank of the drives 

of a culture are represented by that of the individuals 

which compose it. As we have seen~ each individual "trans

ports the order of which he is the physiological representa

tive into his relations with other human beings and things." 

(VI3~T:VII,2) Presumably, ·if this new order of rank was 

going to be established~ it would first have to be manifest 

in the individuals within it. Hence some kind of physiologi

cal revaluation was necessary because the decadent type 

which Nietzsche found contemporary was hardly the one he had 

in mind for this new order. 

Recurrence was to serve as the myth through which 

human material would be "sifted" for its strongest speci

mens. The physiological revaluation suggested above showed 

how the most dangerous and warlike drives get access to an 

extraordinary destructive power. The active nihilists are 

the physiological representatives of these extremely danger

ous drives within the cultural organism. Once the deceptions 

allowing belief in Recurrence become necessary, "a violent 

force of destruction--as active nihilism" (ffXVIII,23) 

emerges. Nietzsche says Recurrence functions "as a selective 

principle, in the service of strength (and barbarism! !)." 

(ffXIX,1058) Why barbarism? Because Nietzsche never abandoned 

the idea If that the destiny of' humanit'y depends upon the 

attainment of' its highest type." (I'1XIX,987) However, the 

"highest type" is the product of a genuine cultUre. And 

every 'such culture "can grow up only out of terrible and 

violent beginnings." (I'1XIX,868) In short, here we find "bar

barians in every terrible sense of the word." (VI2,B,257) 
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The question now is; how does Recurrence serve as 

a life-affirming faith for these neo-barbarians? In asking 

this question we move from the destructive to the creative 

function of Recurrence. If it is believed, the first crea

tive element to be realized is the establishment of an order 

of rank among these nihilists. And this is parallel to that 

initiated in the physiological revaluation described above. 

Initially "they will experience the belief in eternal recur

rence as a curse, struck by which one no longer shrinks from 

any action .•• to extinguish everything that is ••• meaning

less." (I'1XVIII,55) These individuals delight in destruction 

and in particular that of whatever is even remotely charac

teristic of the old morality. Nietzsche is quite serious in 

seeing them as "a violent force of destruction" (I'tXVIII,23) 

feeding on a hatred of everything cherished for the last two 

millennia. All they have in common is their hatred and the 

"blind rage at the insight that everything has been for 

eternities--even this moment of nihilism and lust for de

struction." (I'1XVIII,55) 

We should pause here just long enough to note that 

there is something familiar about these nihilists. They re

mind us of "the Greeks, the most humane men of ancient 

times" who possessed that "tigerish lust to annihilate ••• 

throughout their whole history and mythology."164 Again re

call that genuine cultures "can grow up only out of terrible 

and violent beginnings." (MXIX,868) This has been the path 

through which "every higher culture on earth has so far be

gun." (VI2B,257) And just as the barbarians of antiquity 

originally established an order of rank through the ability 

to inspire terror, Recurrence has the same effect. The new 

"children of Night"1.~ may be the harbingers of a "period of 

catastrophe" (I'tXVIII,56) and impending dark ages, but "the 

value of such a crisis [is] that it purifies." 

(MXVIII,55)1 •• We should not be surprised by what Nietzsche 

means by this purification. He explains: "it pushes together 
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related elements to perish of each other~ ••• it assigns 

common tasks to men who have opposite ways of thinking." 

(NXVIII,55) In short, it "brings to light the weaker and 

less secure among them and thus promotes an order of rank 

according to strength." (NXVIII,55)1.67 
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We will not repeat the contents of chapter two 

concerning the barbaric origins of cultures. But in so far 

as Recurrence is meant to engender the physiological founda

tion of a new culture, we are not surprised at how a dark 

age of barbarism is a precondition. Predictably, here we 

find the fundamental foundation for the physiological dynam

ics of culture. And this is what belief in Recurrence is 

meant to effect; once again a ruthlessly violent type 

emerges and, through terror, a rudimentary order of rank is 

established. Those most capable of terror and violence 

naturally stand in the higher ranks. Again the attraction to 

"everything underlying existence that is frightful, evil~ a 

riddle, destructive, fatal" (III1,BT:S,4) emerges. Again 

cruelty, the delight in "making suffer!''' becomes "an en

chantment of the first order." (VI2~G:II,7) Those capable of 

enduring great pain as well as gladly inflicting it are 

distinguished above others. (V1~D,30) This "distinction" is 

the mark of those who will enslave and exploit the weak to 

their own ends. Among the modern "children of Night".1-68 

those "who command are recognized as those who command, 

those who obey as those who obey. Of course~ outside every 

e:-:isting social order." (NXVIII,55) 

But why should this primitive order of rank even 

hold together? After all, we are speaking of individuals who 

have a hatred of the utter futility of life within Recur

rence. The only sign of rank among them is the extent to 

which they will go in cruelty and destruction. They have 

nothing to lose not even their lives since Recurrence guar

antees life no matter what. But precisely this guarantee 

which is most horrible is, at the same time, most inspiring. 
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Horrible to the extent that one returns eternally as a slave 

~nd inspiring in that one must take oneself in hand at each 

moment to maintain a position of power. One becomes respon

sible for oneself unto eternity. One need not be concerned 

with "self-preservation~" that is guaranteed through faith 

in Recurrence. One must now create oneself unto eternity. 

Once again, as we saw with the origins of the 

Greek and Hebrew cultures, this is a world of smoldering 

violence. One cannot help but imagine it to be something 

like that depicted in futuristic novels and films populated 

by brutal and ruthlessly violent factions constantly at each 

other's throats. Be that as it may, violence and cruelty 

permeate this dark age. But just as this was only half the 

story in the creation of the Greek and Hebrew cultures, the 

other half~ the "spiritualization of cruelty~" (VI.2 ... B,229) 

will also be found. This "spiritualization" will be quite 

different from that exhibited by the Greeks and Hebrews. And 

this for the reason that unlike them, the barbarians of the 

future will realize their "spiritual" capacity from within 

the abyss of nihilism. 

The Greeks and Hebrews could stare into the vortex 

of becoming but only with eyes dazzled by the morning of the 

world. They always managed to shield themselves from a vi

sion of existence as hopelessly absurd. But for the neo-bar

barians of the future, such a vision constitutes their "spi

ritual" point of departure. When we looked at the power of 

Greek "spirituality" we saw its intimacy with the experience 

of cruelty and horror. Among them, it was the strongest who 

had the spiritual capacity to create the deceptions neces

sary for enduring cruelty and suffering. In short they crea

ted the values necessary to the survival of the culture. 

Finally, we saw their art of tragedy as a deception essen

tial to surviving the terrible idea that an existence devo

ted to victory and war might be devoid of meaning. 
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The "spiritualizations" with which the Greeks kept 

horror and the suffering of horror at bay ultimately allowed 

them to affirm the dark faces of life. In this they not only 

"preserved" themselves, but grew in power as a culture. But 

"for the generation that is now coming up," (VFZ,B,55) 

Nietzsche saw a kind of horror beyond that experienced by 

the Greeks. For, unlike the Greeks whose "attitude towards 

life is naive,".1.~'" nihilism has revealed that the "Truths" 

essential to the preservation and growth of the ancient 

cultures were "fabricated solely from psychological needs." 

(MXVIII,12) Here is a source of suffering never experienced 

by the Greeks or Hebrews. Could the Greeks of the tragic age 

or the Hebrews in their most powerful epoch accept the art 

of tragedy or Yaweh as mere self-deceptions? Could they have 

agreed that these are the lies they tell themselves in order 

to endure the fact that they are as significant as the smal

lest cloud in the sky? 

If such a thing had taken place among the Greeks 

and Hebrews, their cultures would never have seen the light 

of day. However, the barbarians who form the order of rank 

for the culture of the future are confronted with the neces

sity of deception as a condition of life. In this situation, 

that "lies are necessary in order to live is itself part of 

the terrifying and questionable character of existence." 

(NXIX,853) Thus it is no longer a case of affirming life's 

inherent cruelty and destruction. It is now essential to say 

"yes" to how all we create as means to affirming life as 

such are~ at bottom, "anthropomorphic illusions ... .1.70 This is 

the meaning of our saying above that the "spiritual" 

strength of future culture will be realized within the abyss 

of nihilism. The physiological upheaval of the meaningless

ness of the old "spiritual" paradigm and the hatred with 

which it is annihilated, is permeated with nihilistic 

insight. Now one sees with a terrifying lucidity that "lies 
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must even will illusion. ":1.7':1. 
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Cruelty and suffering are inherent to the forma

tion of any culture and simultaneous to this is the "spirit

ualization" of these. For Nietzsche" the suffering and 

cruelty "reserved for the generation that is now coming" 

(VI2,B,55) is beyond that of former epochs. It must take 

sides against everything within itself that seeks to under

mine the lucidity of nihilism. It is a generation scorched 

by a passionate desire for "Truth" while having to carve out 

of itself anything that would take such "Truths" seriously. 

In short it finds itself having to create "Truth" while 

steadfastly holding that "there is no 'truth.'" (MXIX,616) 

It must be remembered that "all the enhancements 

of man so far" are the result of the "discipline of suffer

ing, of great suffering." (VI2,B,225) Within the furnace of 

nihilism Nietzsche saw the possibility of cultivating a 

strength which would forge out a new "spirituality." That 

is, a vision which no longer recoils from the circle of be

coming but~ somehow, allows one to embrace it as something 

deserving love and reverence. But the path leading out of 

neo-barbarism to the culture wherein one craves "nothing 

more rerv"ently than this ultimate eternal confirmation and 

seal" (V:Z,GS,341) is not travelled overnight. 

The physiological transformation necessary for 

such a culture is embodied in the idea of the Overman. He is 

the individual capable of uniting within himself the dilemma 

inherent to nihilism. That is, he would find, perhaps as 

something holy, precisely what his barbarian ancestors found 

hideous; that destruction is essential to creation. Nihil

ism, though an event marking the death of all "Truth," is 

also the confrontation with the law of life as overcoming. 

The experience of nihilism is the revelation of how life re

quires deception; that is, the creation of "Truths" allowing 

for preservation and growth. But in so far as one is con-
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are contained within any "Truth." 
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The inherited decadence of the Overman's primitive 

ancestors makes this essential feature of life a thing of 

horror. Their inherited antagonism to life naturally renders 

the law of life repulsive. But the Overman would find this 

law within himself as something he instinctively aFFirms. 

Thus "in order to shape the man of the future!," then "the 

annihilation of millions of failures" (NXIX,964) must come 

about. "Not 'mankind' but overman is the goal!" (HXIX,1001) 

The process of sifting and weeding out the sick inherent to 

Recurrence is the eradication of what has gone by the name 

of "human." The human is for Nietzsche simply not equal to 

the task of affirming the law of all life. Confronted with 

the task of creating in the face of the necessity for the 

destruction of all that is created Nietzsche says!, "Nobody 

has yet ever had such strength." (V2,GS,285) 

The "maximum of relative strength as a violent 

force of destruction--as active nihilism" (NXVIII!,23) is 

only the most primitive and fledgling beginning of the task 

to bring about the Overman. Thus in regard to Recurrence: 

"Let us guard against teaching such a doctrine like a reli

gion that springs up suddenly! It must enter slowly ••.. The 

mightiest thought requires many thousands of years."172 

Thus Recurrence is the doctrine which is meant to cultivate 

man from the human to the superhuman over a span of thou

sands of years. Nietzsche's descriptions of the Overman take 

on prophetic dimensions. And this is appropriate since Re

currence, as the doctrine essential to the possibility of 

the Overman, is itself referred to as "a prophesy." (NXIX, 

1(57) 

C. The Redeemer 

Nietzsche expresses doubt concerning how the 

ancestors of the Overman would "even think of eternal recur-
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rence." (I"1XVIII,55) In regard to their progeny, far into the 

future, Nietzsche says, "my metaphor for this type is, as 

one knows, the word 'overman.'" (MXIX~866) The name "over

man" is an appellation for a type of man Nietzsche charac

terized in multiple ways. We will not entertain them all but 

will, rather, concentrate on one giving us the widest scope. 

In, an the Genealogy of Morals, we find the following: 

••• some day, in a stronger age than this decaying, self
doubting present, he must yet come to us, the redeeming man 
of great love and contempt, the creative spirit whose com
pelling strength will not let him rest in any aloofness or 
any beyond, whose isolation is misunderstood by the people 
as if it were flight from reality--while it is only his 
absorbtion, immersion~ penetration into reality, so that, 
when he one day emerges again into the light, he may bring 
home the redemption of this reality: its redemption from the 
curse that the hitherto reigning ideal has laid upon it. 
This man of the future, who will redeem us not only from the 
hitherto reigning ideal but also from that which was bound 
to grow out of it, the great nausea, the will to nothing
ness, nihilism; this bell-stroke of noon and of the great 
decision that liberates the will again and restores its goal 
to the earth and his hope to man; this Anti-christ and anti
nihilist; this victor over God and nothingness--he must come 
one day. (VI2,G:II,24) 

Thousands of years ago, man, a form of life as 

will to power emerged on the face of the earth. In him there 

was "fragment, excess, clay, dirt, nonsense, chaos." (VI2,B, 

225) But there was "also creator, formgiver, hammer hard-

ness, spectator divinity, and seventh day." (VI2,B,225) 

Thus, as Nietzsche says, in man "creature and creator are 

united." (VI2,B,225) His instincts, united as they were with 

the law of life, gradually found expression in a multiplici

ty of types. Not only the warrior but the highest "spiritu

al" types saw the light of day and in this we saw how, for 

Nietzsche "the highest types hitherto [e.g., the Greeks] 

were reared." (MXIX,979)173 But when the experiment of life 

manifest in their culture was on the verge of transforma

tion, "the sale statue in which we might have recognized 

the ••• purpose of that great creative preparatory exercise" 

(IV2,HH:I,261) was smashed. 
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Then the lesser powers of that culture came for

ward in the guise of Socrates whose influence "spread over 

posterity like a shadow ••• growing in the evening sun." 

(III~,BT,15) His "spiritual" power resided in that of deca

dence and, combined with the "spiritual" power of ressenti

ment, so profoundly exploited by Christianity, our age is 

the physiological heir of an ancient hatred of life. We know 

the story. We have looked at his clinical standpoint and its 

application in his diagnosis of that sickness of the age he 

called nihilism. Our physician spoke of Recurrence as a kind 

of vaccine through which this physiological degeneration 

might be reversed. The effect of the medicine "requires many 

thousands of years"174 before the physiological reversal to 

health shall be realized. This reversal will be manifest in 

the type of man whose nature Nietzsche expresses with "my 

metaphor •••. overman •. II (MY. I X, 866) 

In the description of the Overman above, he is 

immersed in reality as creator, Anti-christ, antinihilist 

and liberator. But dominating these characteristics, is that 

of "the redeeming man." (Vr:Z,G:II,24) The highest, healthi

est, most powerful culture which ever existed on earth 

strove but failed to realize transformation. This failure, 

united with the disease of Christianity, has led man further 

and further astray from the goal of life. The Overman will 

redeem and thereby justify this whole tragedy. How so? This 

can be described if we recall a basic feature of the clini

cal standpoint, which is that the "will to power can mani

fest itself only against resistances; therefore it seeks 

that which resists it." (MY.IX,656) And we have seen that 

sickness serves the role of resistance very well. All heal

thy organisms require the threat of sickness as a means to 

health in so far as it is called upon to draw on whatever 

resources of strength it has to fight and exploit sickness 

to its advantage. 
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Nihilism is an illness of profound dimensions and 

it is certain that as far as Nietzsche was concerned~ con

stituted the greatest threat to the health of culture. Re

currence forces the organism to come to terms and, as we 

said, forces it into the furnace of nihilism. Here the or

ganism confronts its illness. Given the magnitude of the 

disease, the process of convalescence is subject to vast 

stretches of time. The hoped for result of which would be~ 

"a stronger species." (I'1XIX,866) The Overman stands at the 

pinnacle of this strength as the heir to the strength culti

vated over thousands of years in the battle against nihil

ism. In this, he constitutes not only the redemption from 

the illness of nihilism, he even justi~ies the necessity of 

nihilism in the first place. 

In him, life as will to power is affirmed as the 

creation made possible through precisely what all creation 

presupposes--destruction. "And life itself told me this 

secret: . Behold,' it said, . I am that which must overcome 

itsel~ again and again.· .. (VI.1..,Z:II,12) Now the terrible 

If'in vain'" (i"1XVI I I !II 55) of everything reminiscent of the 

"human" is overcome. The horrible truth of nihilism and 

Recurrence as a confrontation with the hopelessness of any 

other worldly justification of existence is overcome. The 

Overman is the name for victory over nihilism and every 

moment in the history of mankind which made nihilism the 

consequence of "everything men have heretofore respected and 

loved.".1..70 The "human" is appalled at the void into which he 

is catapulted with the collapse of his other worldly exis

tential justification. The Overman finds precisely this a 

source of inspiration. For Nietzsche, this kind of health is 

something the like of which has never existed on earth. It 

is the strength to create while happily anticipating the 

destruction of all that is created and knowing that it will 

return. 
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The "redemption of this reality" is only possible 

for the Overman. He constitutes an instinctive affirmation 

of the innocence of all life, standing in perfect accord 

therein. What will "culture" mean to him? What powers of 

"spirit," that is, deceptions will be necessary for him? 

What orders of rank will he construct in accord with the 

innocence of all life? And, above all, what will life as 

will to power threaten him with as the means to overcoming 

itself in him? These are the questions reserved for the 

philosophical "spirits" of the future. And 

one really has to wait for the advent of a new species of 
philosophers, such as have somehow another and converse 
taste and propensity from those we have known so far--philo
sophers of the most dangerous 'maybe' in every sense. And 
in all seriousness: I see such new philosophers coming up. 
(VP',B,2) 

D. Dionysus 

What will serve as the most profound symbol of the 

innocence of all life as becoming for this "new species of 

philosophers?" Nietzsche answers this question in saying, "I 

am a disciple of the philosopher Dionysus." (VI3,E:Preface, 

2) What does this "god of darkness" (VI3,E:G) represent to 

Nietzsche? 

.•. an urge to unity, a reaching out beyond personality, the 
everyday, society, reality, across the abyss of transitori
ness: a passionate overflowing into darker, fuller, more 
floating states; an ecstatic affirmation of the total 
character of life as that which remains the same, just as 
powerful, just as blissful, through all change; a great 
pantheistic sharing of joy and sorrow that sanctifies and 
calls good even the most terrible and questionable qualities 
of life; the eternal will to procreation, to fruitfulness, 
to recurrence; the feeling of the necessary unity of all 
creation and destruction. (MXIX,1050) 

In short, Dionysus represents the unity of all 

life within the creation and destruction of any of its 

forms. This is the god intoxicated with overcoming. In him, 

the "necessary unity of all creation and destruction" (MXIX, 

1050)176 as Life is affirmed throughout the eternities of 
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Recurrence and this unity is never denied. His significance 

to the philosophers of the future resides in how he is 

destroyed for the sake of life. The philosophers who will 

emerge within and after the dark ages Nietzsche envisioned 

will have to acknowledge this element of life as becoming. 

They must indeed affirm the necessity of their own destruc

tion for the sake of the generations to come and know that~ 

like Dionysus, they "will be eternally reborn and return 

again from destruction." (I'1XIX ~1052) In this they stand in 

unity with the law of life in affirming that the Overman 

"shall be the meaning of the earth." (VI1,Z:Prologue~3) 

As long as the philosophers continually take sides 

against whatever is degenerate and remain steadfast in their 

determination to destroy it~ they will maintain a "moral 

code -tor physicians." (VI:::s,T:X~36) Here is the example of 

how destruction is essential to creation. And in this there 

can be no sympathy "for the ill-constituted and weak." (VI3, 

A,2) Pity in this case is symptomatic of the disease one 

a t tempts to cure. Symptoma tic ~ t'ha tis ~ of Christian i ty 

which did all in its power to preserve precisely the sick. 

The battle against pitying what must be destroyed will be 

fought in the hearts and minds of the philosophers of the 

future. They are confronted with the task of not perishing 

"of the suffering one creates." (NXIX!'964) 

Thus Dionysus stands in marked contrast to the 

"god on the cross." (MXIX,1052) The former "redeems the con

tradictions and questionable aspects of existence," (NXIX, 

1052) the latter constitutes an objection to it "as a formu

la for its condemnation." (NXIX,1052) As Nietzsche puts it: 

Dionysus versus the 'crucified': there you have the anti
thesis. It is not a difference in regard to their martyrdom 
--it is a difference in the meaning of it •••• The god on the 
cross is a curse on life, a signpost to seek redemption from 
life; Dionysus cut to pieces is a promise of life: it will 
be eternally reborn and return again from destruction. 
(NXIX,1052) 
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For the philosophers of the future, Dionysus is the promise 

of all things past and future, redeemed in the innocence of 

the task of creating. 

With these observations we bring this chapter to a 

close. In our concluding remarks we will consider What the 

"cure" of Recurrence tells us about our physician and consi

der a critical appraisal of his clinical standpoint. 
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now it should be clear that his attack on Christianity is 
not necessarily indicative of his attitude toward religion. 
Discourse on religion, morality, ethics--in short, values-
is, for Nietzsche, a waste of time unless it is within the 
context of their rank on the scale of life. He held the 
religions of the pre-Christian Hebrew and Greek cultures in 
very high esteem. His condemnation of Christianity rests 
essentially on its being symptomatic of physiological deca
dence and hence antagonistic to life. Indeed, Nietzsche 
laments that, thanks to Christianity, Eu~opean culture has 
"failed to create a God! Almost two millennia and not a 
single new God!" (VI3,A,19) 

9.See note 10 below. 

10.Nietzsche's perceptions of Plato, i.e., his aristocratic 
naivety, (VI2,B,191) his capacity to found a new religion, 
(V2,GS,149) his "spiritual" tyranny, (IV=Z,HH:l,261) etc., 
are striking in many ways. But to pursue them would, for the 
most part, only refine points already made. But it is worth 
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making a few observations here given what follows below. 
With Plato philosophy is transformed into a desire for 

a world of the "good" as the "real" world from which this 
world and this life become merely apparent. "Result: this 
world is good for nothing, it is not the 'real world.· .. 
(MXVIII,461) In the attempt to live within the "real world," 
we find an expression of exhaustion and a desire for death 
in the face of an incapacity to endure the suffering that 
life requires. This death-wish lies in the heart of what 
Nietzsche called "metaphysics." It is Socrates' suicide 
transformed into a moral imperative. 

According to Nietzsche, 

Plato said: The more 'Idea,' the more being. He reversed 
the concept 'reality' and said: 'What you take for real is 
an error, and the nearer we approach the 'Idea,' the 
nearer we approach 'truth." (MXIX,572) 

Thus Plato drifted into his "intelligible world" (MXVIII, 
436) as the "real world" in opposition to this one of mere 
"appearance." Metaphysics is .. the greatest seduction to make 
oneself abstract: i.e., to detach oneself." (MXVIII,428) 
This "mischief ••• reached its climax in Plato" (I"1XVIII,429) 
who, "provided the example of the most complete severance of 
the instincts from the past. He is profound, passionate in 
everything anti-Hellenic." (MXVIII,435) 

In this Plato was one of "the most powerful promoters 
of decadence." (MXVIII,435) When he opted for his "intelli
gible world" (MXVIII,436) as the "good" and "real world," as 
a transcendent reality only revealed by means of reason, 
Socrates' negation of this world and desire to leave this 
world behind takes on a sublime expression. 

These observations may give the impression that Plato 
is Nietzsche's whipping-boy: this is false. On the contrary 
he sees Plato as having naively "honored and deified" 
(MXVIII,431) rationality while Socrates had already seen 
through it. In this we get an inkling of the malice 
Nietzsche attributed to Socrates in taking advantage of the 
enthusiasm and devotion of his disciple. 

Plato seems to be the one who in all sincerity took up 
reason as the path to truth. As we said, Nietzsche held that 
Socrates "had seen through the irrational element in moral 
judgments." (VI2,B,191) That is, Socrates saw that there is 
no rational justification for existence or morality while 
Plato, "more innocent ••• and lacking the craftiness of the 
plebeian," (VI2,B,191) believed in such a justification. In 
this light Nietzsche says there 

is something in the morality of Plato that does not really 
belong to Plato ••• namely, the Socratism for which he was 
really too noble •••• Plato did everything he could in 
order to read something refined and noble into the propo-
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sition of his teacher. (VI2,B,190) 

Herein lies the significance of Nietzsche's observation 
that Plato "was seduced by the roturier Socrates." (HXVIII, 
435) When Plato took up the proposition that "reason=virtue= 
happiness," (NXVIII,433) he did not see it as an inherent 
desire for revenge rooted in weariness and a desire for 
death. On the contrary, he embraced it "with all the ardent 
devotion of his enthusiastic soul." (III1,BT,13) In taking 
his life, Socrates takes revenge by pronouncing "his ulti
mate judgement" (V2,GS,340) against life. "This was the real 
falseness of that great ironic, so rich in secrets." (VI::Z,B, 
191) But through Plato the death-wish and revenge of 
Socrates is promoted and, as metaphysics, "has spread over 
posterity like a shadow that keeps growing in the evening 
sun." (III1,BT,14) 

Nietzsche refers to Plato as "Europe's greatest misfor
tune," (BKG. 111°, p. 9 / SPL. p. 106) but this must be seen 
in two ways. The first is how Plato enables Christianity to 
"make itself possible philosophically." (NXV1I1,195) Through 
him Christianity takes on "Greek refinement in word and 
form." (I"txVIII,195) The transcendent world of the "Good" 
affirmed by Plato becomes the "other-worldly" God of 
Christianity and in this Plato is a "great viaduct of 
corruption." (NXVIII,202) The second way Plato must be 
understood as "Europe"s greatest misfortune" lies in how 
Nietzsche saw him as "the most beautiful growth of 
antiquity" (VI2,B:Preface) having "the greatest strength any 
philosopher so far has had at his disposal." (V12,B,191) 
Nietzsche laments that such philosophical power (evidenced 
in Plato"s influence on Western philosophy), was squandered 
on the Socratic program and wonders "whether Plato, if he 
had stayed free of the Socratic spell, might not have found 
an even higher type of the philosophical man, now lost to us 
forever." (IV2,HH:I,261) The sickness Nietzsche identified 
in Plato"s thought has its origins in Socrates, hence "as a 
physiCian one might ask: How could ••• Plato ••• contract such a 
disease?" (VI2,B:Preface) Nietzsche goes on to answer this 
question with rhetorical ones: "Did the wicked Socrates 
corrupt him after all? COUld Socrates have been a corrupter 
of youth after all? And did he deserve his hemlock?" (VI2,B: 
Preface) 
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15.Nietzsche recognizes Socrates as a physician battling 
sickness within the Greek culture. His own war on decadence 
is an echo of how he understood the "Socratic" task. From 
Nietzsche's standpoint the history of Western philosophy as 
metaphysics is infected with the "Socratic equation reason= 
virtue=happiness." (VI3,T:III,10) To the extent that this 
tradition has swallowed .. this absurdity of a doctrine of 
identity," (MXVIII,432) "Socrates was a misunderstanding: 
the entire morality of improvement, the Christian included, 
has been a misunderstanding." (VPS, T: I I 1,11) But in so far 
as Nietzsche takes up the task of fighting decadence and 
nihilism within Western culture, he took up the spirit of 
the Socratic project with the same enthusiasm he recognized 
in Plato. (III1,BT,13) 

16.MIV, PTA, p. 160, (2). 

17."Plato, more innocent in such matters," (VI2,B,191) did 
not see this clue. On the contrary, the "dying Socrates 
became the new ideal, never seen before, of noble Greek 
youths ••• above all ••• Plato, prostrated himself before this 
image with all the ardent devotion of his enthusiastic 
soul." (III1,BT,13) We are left to conclude that Nietzsche 
believed he understood Socrates better than Plato at least 
in so far Nietzsche held he had more in common with Socrates 
since they were both decadents. He says that in decadence 
Socrates could say to his fellow Athenians: "'Don't dis
semble in front of me! Here--we are equal.· .. (VI2,B,212) One 
wonders how many times Nietzsche said the same thing in his 
heart to Socrates, not to mention his contemporaries. 

18.See Gadamer's essay, "The Drama of Zarathustra," trans. 
Zygmunt Adamczewski, in The Great 'y'ear Of Zarathustra (1881-
1981). Ed. David Goicoechea, (Lanham: University press of 
America, 1983), p. 343. Also, Gadamer's, Truth and Method, 
(New York: Crossroad Publishing, 1982), p. 488. 

19.It is necessarily opposed to an order of rank determined 
by the law of life because, as we saw in the fourth chapter, 
it is the expression of the ressentiment typical of the 
instincts of decadence. 

20.MVI, SSW, p. 102 / PT, p. 131. 

21.The influence of Nietzsche on the work of Thomas Mann is 
well known and one cannot help wondering if the physiology 
of inherited decadence Nietzsche describes is utilized in, 
for example, The Buddenbrooks; Decline of a Family. 

As regards the negative affects of the instinct of 
preservation, Hans Castorp, the protagonist of The Magic 
Mountain, reminds us of the spiral into exhaustion and sick
ness. In reference to Castorp, Mann speaks of how the "unfa-
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vourable influence exerted upon a man's personal life by the 
times in which he lives may even extend to his physical 
organism." The age Mann has in mind here is the dawn of the 
twentieth century; "an age that affords no satisfying answer 
to the eternal question of 'Why?' 'To what end?'" As the 
product of such an age, Hans Castorp "must be considered 
mediocre," and this in the physical and spiritual sense. 
Physically, Hans is neither healthy nor ill but somewhere in 
between. He is "a little anaemic," but "notwithstanding his 
thin-bloodedness ••• [he] clung to the grosser pleasures of 
life as a greedy suckling to its mother's breast ... He is in 
a state of hiatus typical of the self-preservative type. 
Physical exertion "was something to which he was quite defi
nitely disinclined." He preferred the somnabulance and stu
por of a medically prescribed "glass of porter" he found 
"soothing to his spirits and encouraging to a propensity of 
his ••• sitting staring into space, with his jaw dropped and 
his thoughts fixed on just nothing at all." Mann develops 
this state of affairs within the spiritual dimension of his 
protagonist "who prolonged a situation he was used to, in 
which no definite decisions had to be taken, and in which he 
had further time to think matters over and decide what he 
really wanted to do, which he was far from knowing." 

Eventually, Hans goes to a health spa where he rapidly 
"settles in" to the routine of the "cure." Throughout the 
novel, Mann weaves the physical inferiority of Hans with 
that of his spiritual life. The more Hans devotes himself to 
regaining his health, the more it remains the same or 
deteriorates along with his spiritual torpor and incapacity 
to make a commitment to anything at all. Indeed, his only 
commitment is to "getting better," but Mann allows us to see 
this as a self-deception in so far as his "resolve" is a 
means to "further time to think matters over and decide what 
he really wanted to do." Hans persevered in his commitment 
for seven years during which time he ate and slept very 
well. 

All the passages quoted above are from: 
Thomas Mann, The Magic Mountain, trans. H.T. Lowe-Porter, 
(New York: Alfred A. Knopf, 1968), pp. 29-34. 

22.Letter to Reinhardt von Seydlitz, Feb. 12, 1888. fJKG. 
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23.WKG,III2, HC, p. 279 I PN. p. 35. 

24 .WKG, I I pi~, He, p. 279 I PN. p. 34. 

25.WKG,III2, HC, p. 279 I PN. p. 334-35. 
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26.It is important to note here that Nietzsche did not think 
we are absolutely incapable of creating the fictions essen
tial to faith in the future. And, as we will see, the pro
ject of a "revaluation of all values" hinges upon a slim 
possibility. 

27.For purposes of clarity, we will use the term "Truth" (in 
quotation marks) in reference to the decadent fictions in
herent to Greek metaphysics and Christianity. In using the 
term "truth" (in italics and without quotation marks), we 
are referring to that Nietzsche embraced as will to power 
and hence the absurd as described above. 

28.This casts some light on Nietzsche's antagonism to 
"pity." Life as will to power has no pity on the weak and 
helpless. Consequently, a warrior class which revered and 
identified with the violence inherent to life as "good" 
would find the idea of pity alien. To have pity on the weak 
and helpless would indicate a lack of strength before a 
brutal fact of life, i.e., that one must be strong or be 
destroyed. This, as we saw, is the code of a warrior elite 
which echoes a natural order of rank determined by life as 
will to power. It is in this sense that Nietzsche sees pity 
as a life-denying conception only appropriate to slave 
morality. 

29.Even the strongest cultures which serve as the foundation 
for Western culture could not affirm life in the face of the 
absurd. As we will see, Nietzsche envisioned a future for 
Western culture which could do precisely this. 

30.Greek metaphysics, embodied in the figure of Socrates, 
marked the beginning of "the unshakable faith that thought, 
using the thread of logic, can penetrate the deepest abysses 
of being, and that thought is capable not only of knowing 
being but even of correcting it." (III1,BT,lS) 

Socrates saw the irrational within himself and in the 
world. (VP~,B,191) But as a decadent he opts for the "Real" 
and "True" world of reason and thereby the moral imperative 
to affirm that "this world, in which we live, is an error." 
(MXIX,585) Here was Socrates' "expedient, his cure, his per
sonal art of self-preservation." (VI3,T:III,9) He became 
"master of himself" (VI3,T:III,9) through inferring "the 
essential perversity and reprehensibility of what exists." 
(III1,BT,13) In short, the fictions of reason, determined by 
the instinct of preservation, protected (at least for a
while) "this shrewdest of all self-deceivers" (VI3,T:III, 
12) from the truth that existence is absurd. In Greek meta
physics "reason" and "truth" are equivocal terms and failure 
to heed the voice of reason is to reject "virtue." At bot
tom, Nietzsche sees this "virtue" to consist in saying, 
"this world of ours ought not to exist." (I'1XIX,S85) 
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31.With Christianity we find the morality of ressentiment 
which, as we saw, is the "spirit's" "creative deed" (VI2,G: 
1,10) of saying no to life on earth. The only way the man of 
ressentiment endures life is through denying his own weak
ness and cowardice. His secret desire for self-destruction 
is turned "outward" (VI 2 ,G:I,10) against the world and those 
not harassed by self-hate. 

The fiction of an "imaginary revenge" (VP''!,G: I ,10) is 
realized by judging as "evil" this world and everything 
well-constituted, i.e., healthy, while the condition of 
weakness and sickness is considered "good" and "holy." Of 
course this reversal is not acknowledged, since this is 
prohibited by an instinct of preservation dissuading such 
scrutiny. This drive constantly channels self-hate outward 
to the world through the maintenance of the illusion of 
holiness and goodness. The man of ressentiment believes in 
truth; that is, he is perfectly willing to acknowledge his 
weakness, ugliness and folly. But in so doing derives his 
revenge through feeling superior to the strong, beautiful 
and wise in the knowledge that he is at a higher rank in the 
eyes of God. 
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to power, he is not an end in himself; he is merely another 
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40.ln this it is significant that Nietzsche says of the pre
Socratics: "Their attitude towards life is naive." (MIV, p. 
243 / PT. p. 152) It seems that ultimately, the possibility 
for faith in life exhibited in pre-Socratic thought and 
culture rested on a certain naivety. As if it was 
inconceivable that existence is fundamentally absurd. For 
them, the fictions they embraced were by no means 
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Even now my whole philosophy' /oYavers 
after an hour's friendly conversation 
with a total stranger. 1 

Nietzsche 

CONCLUSION 

What in the end can we "conclude" in regard to the 

forgoing? Does Nietzsche give us a nightmare from which we 

struggle to awake? Or, given his influence on contemporary 

literature and philosophy, is his clinical standpoint an 

unfortunate, even embarrassing factor deserving little if 

any attention? To consider the last question first, the 

clinical standpoint deserves attention for the access it 

allows to virtually every facet of his thought. The determi

nation of health and sickness is the standard permeating 

Nietzsche's philosophy. And our investigation has succeeded 

in showing the dynamics underlying this standard. 

Our look at Nietzsche has, at times moved us into 

the realms of violence, suffering and terror. And we may 

well ask where is the "sunny-side" of his thought; his ideas 

of "dance," "laughter" and "play?" Have we taken the clini

cal standpoint so "seriously" that these have been obscured 

from our view? After all, Nietzsche tells us that 

staying cheerful when involved in a gloomy and exceedingly 
responsible business is no inconsiderable art: yet what 
could be more necessary than cheerfulness? Nothing succeeds 
in which high spirits play no part. (VI3,T:Preface) 

Yet, after saying this, he goes on: 

~ revaluation of all values, this question mark so black, so 
huge it casts a shadow over him who sets it up--such a des
tiny •.. compels one ••. to run out into the sunshine ••• to shake 
off a seriousness grown all too oppressive. Every expedient 
for doing so is justified •..• Above all, U8r. War has always 
been the grand sagacity of every spirit ••. grown too inward, 
too profound; its curative power lies even in the wounds one 
receives. A ma}:im ••• has long been my motto: increscunt 
animi T virescit volnere virtu!;, (VI3, T:Preface) 

The themes of dance, laughter and play presuppose the char

acter of the "agon." (VI3,T:III,8) The dance is that of an 
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exuberant warrior along the edge of the abyss; his laughter 

echoes the thrilling intoxication of potential destruction; 

and his play is a test of courage to risk one's life in the 

affirmation of life and its innocence. 

These themes are "Homeric" in character, a "run 

out into the sunshine to shake off" (VFS, T:Preface) the 

seriousness of grim battle. The play consists of making war 

itself a game and this is appropriate to those who "dare to 

undertake projects that would take thousands of years for 

their completion." (V:Z,GS,356) We do not deny the "sunny

side" of Nietzsche's ,thought; but his genuine desire to 

play, dance, laugh and sing hinges on his sincerity in tak

ing up a task that requires "thousands of years" to com

plete. 

His clinical standpoint also reveals a lot about 

himself. He was deeply suspicious not only of his own mo

tives but those of others. And in this his rigor equals the 

severest discipline of a cloistered monk. The latter listens 

for the faintest echo of failure to follow the way of the 

Cross, the former, for the failure to embrace and affirm 

life. How each perceives "corruption" is not something 

learned by rate and "taking courses," but rather through 

exacting, ruthless self-examination. They are both quite 

adept at marking within themselves precisely the point where 

they mask their own weakness and cowardice on the path they 

have chosen. For the monk, deception is deception and, hav

ing caught himself in the act, he seeks forgiveness and 

Grace. For Nietzsche, deception is necessary for life and it 

becomes a question of whether it is symptomatic of health or 

sickness. If its creator is healthy, the deception somehow 

affirms life. If the affirmation is lacking, its creator is 

ill. 

These observations with regard to deception bring 

up interesting questions. For example, since, for Nietzsche, 

deception is essential to life as power, then is not 
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Nietzsche's philosophy itself a deception? Nietzsche would 

answer yes to our question but would surely add, "That does 

not mean I am a liar~" And he would be right. After all, 

"deception," has, as we have seen, a meaning for Nietzsche 

which is beyond "good and evil." It is the manifestation of 

what he calls man's "spiritual" ability. That capacity to 

fictionalize the world in order to endure it and ourselves 

therein. And, as we saw, this is how we must understand 

Nietzsche's statement that untruth is a condition of life. 

What we have called our "Truths" for the last two 

thousand years are the fictions with which we have sheltered 

ourselves from the chaos of becoming. Nietzsche does not 

shirk from confronting this chaos, his vision of the cosmos 

bereft of gods, "Truth," reason and telos. Yes, his philoso

phy is a deception not only as a means for him to endure 

"the death of God," but, he hoped, would also be embraced by 

future generations. He set for himself the curious task of 

cultivating faith in life because he saw the collapse of the 

old deceptions of Western culture, i.e., metaphysics and 

Christianity. The doctrine of Recurrence is the most obvious 

instance of this as the new myth for the future of Western 

man. 

We have been speaking of deception above within 

the confines of the clinical standpoint. Hence the question, 

"is not Nietzsche's philosophy itself a deception?" is an

swered in terms of the physiological necessity for deception 

as a condition of life. But what of the "physiology" itself? 

Does it stand beyond the suspicion of being yet another de

ception? Does Nietzsche believe that his "physiological turn 

of mind"2 confers upon us the absolute interpretation of the 

absolute Truth? Of course not. As we said in the last chap

ter, the "physiology" is not to be understood in terms of 

how Nietzsche wanted to reduce all possible phenomena to 

it.3 Its significance is derived from his desire to create 

at least the possibility for a new "spiritual" paradigm for 
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the future. But if this is the case, can we reduce 

Nietzsche's philosophy to the physiology? Again, we have to 

say no because Nietzsche's philosophy demands that we regard 

it as a deception. That is to say, with the destruction of 

"Truth" Nietzsche saw how all interpretations, including his 

own, are condemned to destruction. 

Every interpretation is an act of creation and 

since, for Nietzsche, its "value for life is ultimately 

decisive," (MXIX,493) then its "truth" or "falsehood" is no 

longer a question. Rather, the determination of the value of 

such creations is mac::le in terms of whether they say "Yes" or 

"No" to life. Consequently, the "physiology" and indeed 

Nietzsche's entire philosophy must be judged according to 

this criterion. In 1873 he wrote: 

What is truth? A movable host of metaphors ••• and anthropo
morphisms •••. Truths are illusions which we have forgotten 
are illusions; they are metaphors that have become worn out 
and have been drained of sensuous force, coins that have 
lost their embossing and are now considered as metal and no 
longer as coins."4 

Then, in 1886 he reiterates: 

Alas, what are you after all, my written and painted 
thoughts~ It was not long ago that you were still colorful, 
young, and malicious ••• and now? You have already taken off 
your novelty, and ••• are ready, I fear, to become truths: 
they already look so immortal, so pathetically decent, so 
dull~ .•• but nobody will guess ••• how you looked in your morn
ing, you sudden sparks and wonders of my solitude •••• (VI2, 
B,296) 

Given these observations, that extraordinary creation which 

goes by the name of "Nietzsche's philosophy" cannot be rega

rded as something he believed to be the "Truth." 

Is this philosophy and the "physiology" we have 

pursued throughout our investigation a deception which 

Nietzsche was aware of as such? Yes. But again he would add, 

"That does not mean I am a liar~" He saw that man must im-

pose interpretation on the cosmos, fictionalize for himself 

a "world" within which he can flourish. The more functional 

these deceptions are, the more "truth" they possess. This is 
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the fundamental fact of "spirit" and he sawall philosophy 

as "this tyrannical drive itself, the most spiritual will to 

power, to the 'creation of the world,' to the causa prima." 

(VI2,B,9) These creations constituted the "spiritual" fron

tiers for the cultures wherein they emerged. And we have 

seen how Nietzsche was convinced not only of the inadequacy 

of the last two millennia of Western "spirituality," but 

also of the necessity for the creation of a new frontier. He 

attempted to articulate the "spirit" of the future under the 

rubric, Revaluation of all Values. It became a question of 

restoring man's faith in life in order to clear the way for 

a culture, indeed, an uberkult.ur for the future. 

Did Nietzsche believe that the physiological in

terpretation of man as a form of will to power was the only 

possible way to cultivate this faith? No. But that this 

faith had to be restored was something he doubted no less 

than he did the necessity of the Revaluation. In the end it 

is not a question of whether or not man is "will to power," 

is subject to "Recurrence" or is to be defined in terms of 

the ··physiology." These themes must be judged according 

their "value for life." (MXIX,,493) If these deceptions could 

be exploited toward the creation of a renewal of faith in 

life, then they are "True"--if not, then abandon them. In 

this sense, Nietzsche's philosophy and its inherent "physio

logy" is an experiment. It seeks to seduce us back into life 

in the same way a Socrates would seduce us into "philoso

phy." Yes, his philosophy is a deception and the physiology 

likewise, but if they could serve as the path to the crea

tion of a life-affirming culture in the future, then why 

not? This experiment is not the idle pastime of a coy, self

satisfied aesthete captivated with his own cleverness. 

Nietzsche had no illusions concerning the "Truth" of his 

philosophy "for there is no ·truth.· .. (I'1XIX,616) yet he 

staked everything on it as a deception essential to life. 
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Is the violence and terror we saw inherent to the 

Revaluation a deception as well? Again, "the value for life" 

(MXIX,493) is the bottom line and in this Nietzsche is un

bending. His philosophy is a deception shot "like an arrow" 

(III1,U:S,7) into mankind, and he certainly hoped "the arrow 

will stick somewhere." (III1,U:S,7) If this deception 

worked, that is, serve as a blueprint for the future of a 

genuine and healthy culture, then Nietzsche would, with 

trepidation and terror, stand by its most nightmarish as

pects. 

In spite of his conviction that deception is es

sential to life, Nietzsche had convictions that rendered him 

vi~tually dogmatic. He was convinced of the sickness per

meating modern culture and the necessity of "physicians for 

mode~n mankind who ••• stand firmly ••• on their feet ••• to sup

port others and lead them by the hand." (III1,U:S,2) He was 

convinced of "the doctrines of sovereign becoming" (III1,U: 

HL,9) as "doctrines ••• I take to be true but deadly." (111 1 , 

U:HL,9) He was convinced the Revaluation was essential if 

man was ever to confront the truth of these doctrines which 

articulate what he found most horrifying: the law of madness 

permeating the cosmos. Hence he said: "My task is enormous, 

my determination no less so •..• This much is certain: I wish 

to fo~ce mankind to decisions which will determine its en

tire future."~ Nietzsche had the courage of his convictions 

and we would underestimate him if we thought he did not mean 

what he said in speaking of the suffering that may be re

quired to fo~ce mankind to these decisions. 

Nietzsche was no lover violence; he hated it. But 

he despised this about himself. His antagonism to "pity" is 

what he felt within because it would compromise his convic

tions. With spell-binding lucidity our physician leaves 

little to the imagination in saying the "weak and ill-con

stituted shall perish." (VI~,A,2) Yet the mask of the physi

cian cracks: 



345 

my entire philosophy wavers after an hour's friendly conver
sation with a total stranger. It seems so silly to want to 
be right at the expense of love--and at the same time to be 
unable to impart what's most valuable in oneself for fear of 
destroying affection. b 

This tension moves throughout Nietzsche's texts. Ultimately, 

he saw his desire for affection as cowardice before the task 

of his philosophy--imparting what was "most valuable" in 

himself. Hence, in his confrontation with Nietzsche, 

Kazantzakis says, "I could feel his heart ripping in two."? 

Certainly Nietzsche had occasion to doubt his 

philosophy, but at bottom he remained convinced of his "des

tiny." The tough talk inherent to the physiological language 

of the physician is a mask concealing a man "all too human." 

Nevertheless, Nietzsche saw the definition of the "human" 

permeated with illness and, in order to go into the future, 

dehumanization was necessary. He systematically carried out 

the experiment of this dehumanization upon himself first and 

foremost. 

Shall we follow him? After all, "it is a painful 

and dangerous undertaking ••• to tunnel into oneself and to 

force one's way down into the shaft of one's being by the 

nearest path." (III1,U:S,1) At what point do we set up the 

fictions we require to endure a lucid perception of the 

limits of our honesty? These questions can seduce us into a 

certain idolatry of Nietzsche's bravery as a model for prov

ing our own. That is, we can rush headlong into an "affirma

tion" of the necessity of self-destruction with an eye to 

self "re-creation." But "Beware," says Zarathustra, "lest a 

statue slays you." (VI1,Z:I,22) In the end we must ask our

selves whether or not Nietzsche really is the epitome of 

courage. Is he the model for us? Can we recognize ourselves 

in him to the extent that we affirm his convictions and 

thereby make his risks our own? In short, is he yet another 

idol before which we do homage? No. To do such a thing, 

would be to betray him. 
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It is all well and good and to talk of Nietzsche 

"the e>:plorer" and "experimenter" but we can be seduced by 

these heroic terms. Exploration for the sake of exploration 

and experiment for the sake of experiment would nauseate our 

physician. The exploratory and experimental elements of his 

philosophy take on heroic dimensions in so far as he genu

inely sought a path to a restoration of faith in life. When 

this faith is abandoned by a people, 

then let no one be surprised if ••• [it] perishes of pettiness 
and misery, of ossification and selfishness ••• and ceases to 
be a people: it may then perhaps be replaced in the arena of 
the future by systems of individual egoism, fellowships 
intent on the rapacious exploitation of non-fellows and 
similar creations of utilitarian vulgarity. (III1,U:HL,9) 

Nietzsche believed "the next two centuries" 

(MXVIII:Preface,2) would see mankind coming to terms with 

the death of everything that sustained its faith in life. 

With his eye resting beyond the next few centuries, he at

tempted to provide a means to keeping faith and loving the 

earth. And, like Kierkegaard, he was just as concerned with 

keeping the reader from identifying the possibility for 

"faith" with himself. For Nietzsche, then, exploration and 

experiment are what Rilke called "heart-work,"s that of 

creating light within the darkness of a world without hope 

of "redemption," a final "purpose," or cosmic payoff after 

death but which should never be hated or allowed to twist us 

into bitterness at our lot. This "work" lies at the center 

of Nietzsche"s philosophical project. "I speak only of what 

I have lived through,""" he said, and we believe him. His 

dedication and courage in "heart"s work" is an example of 

what we must do for ourselves. He gives us an example of "a 

painful and dangerous undertaking," (III1,U:S, 1) providing 

no "Truths." 

But we draw the line at his vision of the future 

precisely because we no longer recognize ourselves in it. 

This vision presupposes that the "human" has been left be

hind. He may charge us with cowardice in our unwillingness 
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to go "over" man~ but we maintain that Nietzsche's desire to 

do so reveals the limits of his own courage. This is not to 

condemn him; we all have our limits. In this vein, the words 

of an old sailor are worth noting: 

One is always afraid. One may talk but ...• I have known 
brave men ••• I say each of them, if he were an honest man .•• 
would confess ••• there is somewhere a point when you let 
everything go •••• And even for those who do not believe this 
truth there is fear all the same--the fear of themselves •••• 
Trust me •••. At my age one knows what one is talking about-
que diable! Man is born a coward (L'homme est ~ poltron). 
It is a difficulty--parbleu! It would be too easy other
wise. 1m 

It was not easy for Nietzsche and we see his brav

ery in confronting a world devoid of a transcendent meaning 

or value. But in the end we find that he "let everything 

go." He pushed himself to the limits of his strength and 

found he was not able to affirm man's capacity to endure a 

world eternally subject to the law of madness. "No human 

being has yet had this strength," (V2,SS,285) he says. Only 

someone "over" man could endure; someone beyond all the old 

definitions of the "human" can have faith where faith is 

impossible, love life in the face of its sublime indiffer

ence to love and endure the knowledge of the death of God. 

When Nietzsche says his "entire philosophy wavers after an 

hour's friendly conversation with a total stranger,"11 it is 

the confession of a brave and honest man. He acknowledges 

his fear that perhaps the "total stranger," for all his 

limits, weakness and cowardice, may possess the courage to 

accept life on Nietzschean terms. At such moments he would 

naturally wonder, "is man so depraved that the process of 

dehumanization is necessary? Must I carve from myself every 

vestige of the 'human' so that the Overman 'shall be the 

meaning of the earth?'" (VI1,Z:PrologLle,3) In the end 

Nietzsche would not allow for this possibility. He simply 

did not believe that man as he is, a born coward, would be 
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348 

Ultimately we have to ask ourselves is Nietzsche's 

"cure" any more effective than that of the Socratic one he 

despised? We have to grant Nietzsche the point that without 

some faith in the future man is doomed. A lack of faith is 

always the prerequisite for suicide. Unless we have some

thing to suffer for, or, as he put it, "a goal," then we 

will degenerate into "self-seeking cattle and mob.'" (mIX, 

752) On the other hand, Nietzsche's conviction that the 

human race is incapable of dealing with the death of God/ 

faith is naive. He was so terrified at his own incapacity to 

believe in anything that when he contemplated a race of 

individuals with the same incapacity he panicked (and with 

good reason). But why should he have been so quick to extra

polate his condition over to all men? Granted, one must at 

times look hard to find something noble about human beings, 

but Nietzsche seems to have despaired entirely. 

In a letter to Overbeck (1882) he said that he had 

seen nobody like himself who could glean so "many objective 

insights from personal experience. "12 This ability of his 

was, no doubt, prodigious, but it was not infallible. Just 

because he could not endure existence without faith this 

does not mean A) that nobody else could, or B) that faith 

was necessarily dead. When Nietzsche saw his incapacity for 

faith, he lost his faith in his fellow human beings. He 

decided the only way to preserve man was to go "over" him 

and create the conditions necessary to cultivating a type 

who would seduce us to life as the tragic poets of Greece 

seduced their culture. 

Undermining nihilism through a renewed vision of 

man is a great and daring project, but why are we compelled 

to create this saviour/redeemer? Are there not many people 

living average, everyday lives who are capable of faith in 

the face of a world that allows us few illusions. They are 
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not by any means world-historical thinkers, but in the face 

of the bitterest adversity and violence are still capable of 

standing on the side of courage, generosity and justice. 

Man, as Dostoevsky saw long ago, has a rebel spirit. There 

will always be those who refuse to be molded, shaped and 

pushed around according grand schemes promising greatness in 

the future. 

Nietzsche underestimates the tenacity of men; 

their capacity for generosity and courage. He believed these 

would eventually be undermined, so he "jumped ship," went 

AWOL on mankind. He preferred to throw in his chips with 

some ideal man who would save us if only we go to work now 

and tear out of ourselves "everything men have heretofore 

respected and loved."13 It is a genuinely human experience 

to find the foundations of one's faith lying in ruins. The 

suffering inherent to the destruction of everything is not 

uncommon. When Nietzsche experienced this he was overwhelm

ed. He could not find in himself the strength to say yes to 

this pain--the only way he managed to hold himself together 

was to dream of life in a transfigured state. 

This is Nietzsche's "No" to life--he could only 

say "yes" to a life wherein the possibility of faith would 

be restored in the future. He could not see himself rising 

above the pain of his shattered faith in this existence. He 

dreamt of his Overman with the same passion he said Christ 

possessed in dreaming of "his rainbow and ladder to heaven." 

(V 2 ,G5,137) Nietzsche is a virtuoso in his self-analysis of 

faith destroyed. This experience is the source of the pas

sion and suffering that permeates his work. He transforms 

his experience of the death of faith into his prophesy for 

the next few centuries. In this, we owe him a great deal: 

what artist or philosopher today does not have a debt to 

Nietzsche? But in trying to cope with the death of God, he 

turns his back on men; not only does he extrapolate his 

experience of the lack of faith to other men, he goes fur-
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ther and extrapolates his own weakness over to other men. 

Was it so inconceivable to Nietzsche that there are people 

who could experience the death of God and still not 

degenerate into haters of men and the earth. Why should we 

even speak of the "death of God?" Are there not individuals 

around us everywhere who are crushed by the loss of 

everything they ever loved and who still manage to rise 

again? This kind of courage is around us if we only look. 

Did Nietzsche look? How many times a day allover the world 

do the most horrible events take place? Nietzsche speaks of 

the ugly faces of existence, there are many; mothers watch

ing their children raped and murdered before their eyes; 

prison guards lining up "politicals" before firing-squads; 

the list is endless. Nietzsche is correct, if we ever lose 

faith in the future then these horrors would no longer touch 

us; but they do touch us and among those who suffer are 

profound examples of courage, compassion and love for the 

earth. Here we find that rebel-spirit which, confronted with 

personal disaster, says, "I will not give up, I'll find some 

way to go on! I'll have the last laugh!" Was Nietzsche's 

Europe so bereft of examples of courage in the face of great 

suffering? No: one may rest assured that men, being men, 

have everywhere and at all times created hell on earth. 

Did he think men of the future would be entirely 

incapable of enduring the disaster of having their faith 

shattered again and again? Yes. And so he wanted to culti

vate the type of man who could endure. Nietzsche did not 

look around at his fellow men enough: perhaps he was a lit

tle too self-absorbed with his "task." He did not seem to 

see the examples of courage and heroism that take place 

everyday around us. Courage and heroism here understood as 

being able to endure the greatest suffering without ending 

up hating other men and life on this earth. Nietzsche could 

only say "Yes" to a humanity transformed after millennia; he 

could not say it to the men around him. No wonder he felt so 
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horribly alone; no wonder he went on and on about his "task" 

and his concern for the future of man while implying all 

along how much courage it took to face this kind of soli

tude. Perhaps~ in the end~ Nietzsche was the coward--he 

couldn't stand beside men; feel any solidarity with men and 

only felt secure when contemplating the man of the future. 

He speaks about how he feels "no solidarity with anyone 

living or dead" 14J he asks for love, compassion and under

standing (his letters are full of such requests), yet he cut 

himself off from his own kind---precisely the source of 

love~ compassion and understanding. 

This timid and shy man only felt at ease with 

people through the distance of letters, or when his "task" 

was acknowledged. He seems to have been happy once; when he 

was a part of the warmth and daily routine of the Wagner 

household. He never exposed himself to the pain of love, 

never made himself vulnerable through trusting someone in 

love and only experienced the suffering of the absence of 

genuine human contact.1~ We can find places where Nietzsche 

acknowledges these deficiencies in himself and we do not 

doubt his sincerity, only his courage to rebel against his 

own perception of man's irredeemable cowardice. 

So we draw the line at a vision of the future 

which, in presupposing man's cowardice~ demands that we make 

war on "everything men have heretofore respected and 

loved."16 Nietzsche is quite right to point out how much 

cowardice may lie in these, but we prefer to look ourselves 

in the face and see both our beauty and ugliness; without 

recourse to visions of future perfection. Nietzsche broke 

solidarity with men when he sought to go "over" man. Here is 

the limit of his courage but~ as was said above~ we all have 

our limits. He pushed himself to his limits and we would 

break faith with him if we fail to do the same for our

selves. Nietzsche demands the rare honesty to admit that our 

truths may very well be our most precious lies. That we need 
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lies is natural, it is a question of whether or not we have 

the courage to be responsible for them. 
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Hans-Georg Gadamer's, "The Drama Of Zarathustra," in The 
Great Year Of Zarathustra (1881-1981). Edited by David 
Goicoechea. Lanham: University Press of America, 1983. 

For a detailed look at the reliabiltiy of Elizabeth 
Fbrster-Nietzsche's and Lou Salome's account of the 
Nietzsche-Salome "affair," see Kaufmann, p. 49, Ronald 
Hayman's, Nietzsche: A Critical Life, (New York: Penguin 
Books, 1984), p. 244 and Rudolph Binion's, Frau Lou: 
Nietzsche's Wayward Disciple. Princeton: Princeton 
University Press, 1968. 

16.Letter to Reinhart von Seydlitz, February 12, 1888. BKG. 
III~, p. 248 / SPL. p. 106. 
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